World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2359-2514





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

WJG

World Journal of VV01111 Juni Gastroenterology

Contents

Weekly Volume 29 Number 16 April 28, 2023

EDITORIAL

2359 Future therapeutic implications of new molecular mechanism of colorectal cancer Lu S, Jia CY, Yang JS

OPINION REVIEW

2369 Current status and progress in laparoscopic surgery for gallbladder carcinoma Sun J, Xie TG, Ma ZY, Wu X, Li BL

REVIEW

- Molecular regulation mechanism of intestinal stem cells in mucosal injury and repair in ulcerative colitis 2380 Zheng L, Duan SL
- 2397 SARS-CoV-2 induced liver injury: Incidence, risk factors, impact on COVID-19 severity and prognosis in different population groups

Liatsos GD

2433 Ferroptosis regulates key signaling pathways in gastrointestinal tumors: Underlying mechanisms and therapeutic strategies

Rabitha R, Shivani S, Showket Y, Sudhandiran G

2452 Updates on global epidemiology, risk and prognostic factors of gastric cancer Yang WJ, Zhao HP, Yu Y, Wang JH, Guo L, Liu JY, Pu J, Lv J

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Older adults with acute severe ulcerative colitis have similar steroid non-response and colectomy rates as 2469 younger adults

Subhaharan D, Ramaswamy PK, Willmann L, Moattar H, Bhullar M, Ishaq N, Dorrington A, Shukla D, McIvor C, Edwards J. Mohsen W

2479 Liver histopathological lesions is severe in patients with normal alanine transaminase and low to moderate hepatitis B virus DNA replication

Jiang SW, Lian X, Hu AR, Lu JL, He ZY, Shi XJ, Zhu DD, Wang ZY, Huang GC

Retrospective Study

2495 Cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through novel papillary support for small-calibre and sediment-like common bile duct stones

Zhang WG, Chai NL, Zhang B, Li X, Wang JF, Dong H, Feng YJ, Linghu EQ



Contents

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Weekly Volume 29 Number 16 April 28, 2023

Observational Study

Predictive value of presepsin and acylcarnitines for severity and biliary drainage in acute cholangitis 2502 Zhang HY, Xiao HL, Wang GX, Lu ZQ, Xie MR, Li CS



World Journal of Gastroenterology

Contents

Weekly Volume 29 Number 16 April 28, 2023

ABOUT COVER

Editorial Board of World Journal of Gastroenterology, Vasily Isakov, AGAF, DSc, MD, PhD, Chief Doctor, Full Professor, Senior Scientist, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Federal Research Center of Nutrition, Biotechnology and Food Safety, Moscow 115446, Russia. Vasily.isakov@gmail.com

AIMS AND SCOPE

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastroenterology (WJG, World J Gastroenterol) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastroenterology and hepatology with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online. WJG mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastroenterology and hepatology and covering a wide range of topics including gastroenterology, hepatology, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastrointestinal surgery, gastrointestinal oncology, and pediatric gastroenterology.

INDEXING/ABSTRACTING

The WJG is now abstracted and indexed in Science Citation Index Expanded (SCIE, also known as SciSearch®), Current Contents/Clinical Medicine, Journal Citation Reports, Index Medicus, MEDLINE, PubMed, PubMed Central, Scopus, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 impact factor (IF) for WJG as 5.374; IF without journal self cites: 5.187; 5-year IF: 5.715; Journal Citation Indicator: 0.84; Ranking: 31 among 93 journals in gastroenterology and hepatology; and Quartile category: Q2. The WJG's CiteScore for 2021 is 8.1 and Scopus CiteScore rank 2021: Gastroenterology is 18/149.

RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE

Production Editor: Yu-Xi Chen, Production Department Director: Xiang Li; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ru Fan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS			
World Journal of Gastroenterology	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204			
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS			
ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287			
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH			
October 1, 1995	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240			
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS			
Weekly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288			
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT			
Andrzej S Tarnawski	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208			
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE			
http://www.wignet.com/1007-9327/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242			
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS			
April 28, 2023	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239			
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION			
© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com			

© 2023 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2359-2368

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2359

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

EDITORIAL

Future therapeutic implications of new molecular mechanism of colorectal cancer

Sen Lu, Cheng-You Jia, Jian-She Yang

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Kumar A, India; Rather AA, India

Received: October 19, 2022 Peer-review started: October 19, 2022 First decision: December 12, 2022 Revised: December 17, 2022 Accepted: April 7, 2023 Article in press: April 7, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



Sen Lu, Department of Surgical Anesthesiology, First Affiliated Hospital of Anhui University of Science and Technology, Huainan 232001, Anhui Province, China

Cheng-You Jia, Jian-She Yang, Department of Nuclear Medicine and Oncology Research, Shanghai Tenth People's Hospital, Tongji University School of Medicine, Shanghai 200072, China

Corresponding author: Jian-She Yang, MD, MM, MSc, PhD, Academic Editor, Academic Fellow, Academic Research, Full Professor, Professor, Department of Nuclear Medicine and Oncology Research, Shanghai Tenth People's Hospital, Tongji University School of Medicine, No. 301 Yanchang Road (Middle), Shanghai 200072, China. yangjs@impcas.ac.cn

Abstract

High incidence (10.2%) and mortality (9.2%) rates led to the ranking of colorectal cancer (CRC) as the second most malignant tumor spectrum worldwide in 2020. Treatment strategies are becoming highly dependent on the molecular characteristics of CRC. The classical theories accept two models depicting the origin of CRC: The progression of adenoma to cancer and transformation from serrated polyps to cancer. However, the molecular mechanism of CRC development is very complex. For instance, CRCs originating from laterally spreading tumors (LST) do not adhere to any of these models and exhibit extremely serious progression and poor outcomes. In this article, we present another possible pathway involved in CRC development, particularly from LST, with important molecular characteristics, which would facilitate the design of a novel strategy for targeted therapy.

Key Words: Colorectal cancer; Laterally spreading tumors; Molecular mechanism; Truncated adenomatous polyposis coli mutation; Golgi fragmentation; Cancerous mechanism

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Although laterally spreading tumors (LST) are considered vital precancerous lesions of colorectal cancer (CRC), the mechanism mediating their transition to CRC development is unclear. Adenomatous polyposis coli (APC)-truncating mutations driven by Golgi fragmentation are very important cellular events that can abrogate the microtubule binding properties of APC. This effect reduces the stability of microtubules, impacts cell proliferation and survival, causes chromosomal instability, and increases migration. Downstream characteristics of Golgi fragmentation indicate alterations in Ataxiatelangiectasia mutated and anoctamin 5 expression, whereas their gene expression changes are significant in LST. This implies a novel pathway for CRC development from LST.

Citation: Lu S, Jia CY, Yang JS. Future therapeutic implications of new molecular mechanism of colorectal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(16): 2359-2368

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2359.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2359

INTRODUCTION

In 2020, the World Health Organization International Agency for Research on Cancer officially released the latest cancer data, showing a 10.2% and 12.2% incidence of colorectal cancer (CRC)[1,2]. Consequently, CRC was ranked the third and second highest in malignant tumor spectrum and in China, respectively, while its mortality of 9.2% ranked it the second highest among all cancers[1,2]. Most incidences of CRC develop from benign polyps (adenomas and serrated polyps) through a series of genetic and epigenetic changes that occur over 10 to 15 years[3,4].

A laterally spreading tumor (LST) is a special digestive tract tumor that is an important precancerous lesion of CRC. Its morphological features are hidden and, consequently, it is easily misdiagnosed. LST can develop into progressive CRC within 3 years with a very poor prognosis^[5]. Large-scale controlled studies have shown that LST patients have an 8.4%-52.5% possibility of developing CRC, and benign LST lesions can develop into advanced CRC within 3 years[5].

Pathologically, LST has certain similarities to colorectal polyps and adenoma, and the molecular mechanisms underlying their progression to carcinoma have been clearly elucidated. However, studies on how LST develops into CRC are rare, and the molecular mechanism of the associated carcinogenesis is unclear. Therefore, systematically and comprehensively exploring the molecular mechanisms underlying the malignant transformation of LST to CRC is critical. Specifically, the exploration would have potential theoretical significance and clinical value for early diagnosis and precise treatment of CRC. Here, we present a potential alternative pathway mediating the development of CRC, particularly from LST, with critical molecular characteristics, which would facilitate the design of a novel strategy for targeted therapy.

MECHANISM OF CRC DEVELOPMENT

Two classical models have been proposed for the development and progression of CRC from colon epithelial cells. The first model describes the process of transformation of adenoma to cancer, mainly initiated by mutations in the adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) gene. In this model, APC mutation is followed by mutations in Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (KRAS)/neuroblastoma rat sarcoma viral oncogenes, mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 4, and finally, tumor protein p53 (TP53).

The other model describes the transformation from serrated polyps to cancer, with the driver mutation of catenin beta 1 secondary to mutations of KRAS/B-Raf proto-oncogene, serine/threonine kinase (BRAF), and phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate 3-kinase catalytic subunit alpha[6]. These mutations eventually result in transforming growth factor-beta receptor type 2 (TGFRB2) overexpression[6]. The main signaling molecules involved are Wnt, mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt, and TP53, which are hyperactivated[7]. Several other signaling pathways, involving hedgehog, erb-b2 receptor tyrosine kinase, ras homolog family member A, Notch, bone morphogenetic protein, Hippo, AMP-activated protein kinase, nuclear factor kB, and Jun N terminal kinase, also participate in the occurrence and development of CRC[8].

TRUNCATED APC MUTATION

Several studies have indicated that APC mutations are extremely important in both the mutation



frequency and different stages of CRC tumor development[9-11]. APC is the "gatekeeper" gene of the colorectal mucosal epithelium and the key molecule regulating colon epithelial cell homeostasis, polarity, and movement. APC acts as a tumor suppressor gene of CRC and 80% of sporadic CRCs harbor mutations, which are widely considered an early event in colorectal malignancy. Somatic point mutations of APC mainly occur in the mutation cluster region (MCR); however, APC contains several other mutations in its protein-coding region [9,10].

The most important cytological events after mutation in the MCR are the structural truncation of APC (amino acid sequence from 1362 to 1540, namely, the APC-2,3 repeats) and lack of axin, catenin, microtubules, and other binding sites[11]. Mutations in truncated APC result in the loss of the microtubule-binding properties of APC and further reduce microtubule stability. Truncating mutations cause APC to lose the properties of normal tumor suppressor genes and show "acquired" protooncogene properties, including abnormal cell proliferation and survival, chromosomal instability, and increased migration.

Truncated APC binds to and activates APC-stimulated guanine nucleotide exchange factor (ASEF), which is closely related to actin remodeling and movement and causes significant changes in cell structure and function[12]. Knockdown of ASEF or APC-truncating mutations markedly reduces cell migration; however, overexpression of full-length APC does not increase ASEF-mediated cell migration. The Golgi complex is a dynamic organelle that is essential for sorting, processing, and transporting proteins by which the stability of cellular structures is maintained.

Fragmentation of the Golgi apparatus is observed in age-related diseases including Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease, and cancer[13]. The Golgi apparatus may be closely involved in the development of human diseases; however, the mechanisms and significance of its fragmentation are poorly understood. APC-truncating mutations induce fragmentation of the Golgi apparatus and lead to structural reorganization of cytoskeletal proteins and actin[13]. This causes cells to exhibit abnormal biological behavior, such as loss of polarity and increased migration[13]. Therefore, APC-truncating mutations driven by Golgi fragmentation are an important event in normal cells.

Mutation-rich regions of APC in the normal mucosa, LST, colorectal adenocarcinoma, and colorectal adenoma specimens were detected using polymerase chain reaction-single-strand conformation polymorphism[14]. The results of that study showed that while no APC mutations were observed in the normal mucosa of the large intestine, the mutation rates were 25%, 30%, and 27.8% in LST, colorectal adenocarcinoma, and colorectal adenoma, respectively^[14]. The difference in rates between the specimens was not statistically significant and the results were consistent with other reported APC mutation rates of 15.5%-42.4% in LST specimens. Two recent studies showed APC mutation frequencies of 80% (10 samples) and 57% (14 samples) in LST[15]. Therefore, APC mutation may act as an important initiator in LST development[16].

TP53 AND CRC

TP53 and CRC are important intracellular tumor suppressor genes, and the main biological function of TP53 is the repair of cellular damage. Normal TP53 can be used to monitor the integrity of genomic DNA in real time. During DNA damage, TP53 stops cell division at the G1/S phase to allow cells to have enough time to repair the damage. For irreparable DNA damage, TP53 induces programmed apoptotic cell death, thereby inhibiting the generation of possible mutant cancerous cells[17,18].

TP53 mutations primarily occur during the middle and late stages of carcinogenesis. Numerous TP53 mutations reduce the proportion of wild-type TP53 and weaken its function in monitoring genomic DNA integrity, thereby allowing tumorigenesis[19]. Studies on TP53 and LST are scarce, and a recent comprehensive and unbiased screening of the genome, epigenome, and transcriptome was conducted based on the Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) database[14].

Bioinformatic data integrated from 11 LST samples and validated in an additional cohort of 84 benign colorectal injury samples, identified several high-frequency genetic, epigenetic, and transcriptional alterations[14]. Deletions occurred in chromosomes 1p, 5q, 14q, and 18, whereas doubling occurred in chromosomes 7, 8, 13, 19, and 20. Furthermore, these alterations were highly prevalent in the panel of the colorectal and rectal adenocarcinoma validation groups. The main signaling pathways associated with LST are axonal guidance, thyroid cancer, human embryonic stem cell pluripotency (Nanog homeobox), and Wnt/ β -catenin.

Cohort validation studies compared 10 LSTs with 212 CRC samples with a focus on five major altered signaling pathways, Wnt, TGF β , PI3K, MAPK, and P53[20,21]. The results showed that the differences in the TGFβ and TP53 signaling pathways were significant[20,21]. The results suggested that ataxiatelangiectasia mutated (ATM), a very important molecule in the TP53 pathway, was significantly increased, which stabilized TP53 molecules. The expression of another very important gene, anoctamin 5 (ANO5), was significantly reduced, leading to mitochondrial fragmentation.

Our results based on TCGA data analysis also confirmed a significantly low expression level of ANO5 in LST. The expression of the Golgi fragmentation-related genes ATM and ANO5 was significantly different. This differential expression weakened the expression of the wild-type TP53 transcription



Lu S et al. Novel pathogenesis of CRC



Figure 1 Schematic diagram of mechanism by which adenomatous polyposis coli-truncating mutations regulate P53 to promote laterally spreading tumor transition to colorectal cancer. APC: Adenomatous polyposis coli; ASEF: Adenomatous polyposis coli-stimulated guanine nucleotide exchange factor; ANO5: Anoctamin 5; ATM: Ataxia-telangiectasia mutation; TP: Tumor protein; IGSF5: Immunoglobulin superfamily member 5; SNAP25: Synaptosome associated protein 25; DES: Desmin; MYLK: Myosin light chain kinase; RHOE: Ras homolog gene family, member E; GNALL: G protein subunit alpha i1.

factors MDM2 proto-oncogene (MDM2) and TP73, and subsequently modulated TP53 stability in the TP53 signaling pathway. These two important signaling molecules are closely related to the stability of TP53 mutants. These data suggest that TP53 mutation has a unique molecular mechanism that differs from that in polyps and adenomas in CRC development from LST.

In our opinion, the progression of LST to CRC is distinct from the development of common polyps or adenoma carcinogenesis. Therefore, we proposed a two-stage cascade mutation hypothesis from LST to CRC (Figure 1): The driver stage and cancerous stage. In the driver stage, APC-truncating mutations drive Golgi fragmentation, resulting in reorganization of cellular structural proteins, thereby leading to abnormal polarity and lateral growth. In the cancerous stage, Golgi fragmentation further affects the repair mechanism of TP53 base mismatch mediated by the heat shock proteins MDM2, TP63, and TP73, resulting in increased stability of mutant TP53 and promotion of LST progression to carcinoma.

SPECIAL GENE EXPRESSION ANALYSIS

Based on the mRNA data of 25711 samples from 980 healthy donors in the genotype-tissue expression (GTEx) v8 database, pan-cancer mRNA-sequencing (mRNA-seq, n = 11057) and survival (n = 10121) data were downloaded from the TCGA database. We then performed a differential expression analysis of *ATM*, *ANO5*, *APC*, and *TP53* in pan-cancer and adjacent normal samples. Survival analysis of these genes was also performed in pan-cancers.

We analyzed the expression profiles of *ATM*, *ANO5*, *APC*, and *TP53* in human normal and pancancer samples and found that *ATM*, *ANO5*, and *APC* were significantly downregulated in rectal adenocarcinoma (READ), colon adenocarcinoma (COAD), and READ-COAD samples. In contrast, TP53 showed an obviously higher level in READ, COAD, and READ-COAD samples than in normal samples.

Furthermore, the survival analysis results indicated that *ATM*, *ANO5*, *APC*, and *TP53* expression were correlated with the overall survival (OS) of lung squamous cell carcinoma (LUSC), thyroid carcinoma (THCA), mesothelioma (MESO), pancreatic adenocarcinoma (PAAD), COAD, brain lower grade glioma (LGG), and breast invasive carcinoma (BRCA) patients.

Analysis of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 expression in normal and pan-cancer samples

We analyzed the expression profiles of *ATM*, *ANO5*, *APC*, and *TP53* in normal human tissues based on transcripts per million (TPM) values from the GTEx v8 database. The results indicated that *ATM*, *ANO5*, *APC*, and *TP53* were highly or moderately expressed in most organs or tissues (1 < average TPM < 32), except that *ANO5* expression was low in the whole blood, vagina, and breast (average TPM < 1, Figure 2A).



Figure 2 Analysis of ataxia-telangiectasia mutated gene, anoctamin 5, adenomatous polyposis coli, and tumor protein 53 expression in

WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

Paishideng®

normal and pan-cancer samples. A: Expression profiles of ataxia-telangiectasia mutated (ATM), anoctamin 5 (ANO5), adenomatous polyposis coli (APC), and tumor protein 53 (TP53) in normal human organs or tissues; B: Heatmap of log2[fragments per kilobase of exon per million mapped fragments (FPKM) + 1] expression status of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 between cancer and cancer-adjacent samples. Red and blue represent upregulation and downregulation of gene expression, respectively; C: Log2(FPKM + 1) expression status of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 between cancer and cancer-adjacent samples; D: Rectal adenocarcinoma (READ) and normal samples; E: Colon adenocarcinoma (COAD) and normal samples; F: READ-COAD and normal samples. ^aP < 0.05, ^bP < 0.01, °P < 0.001. KICH: Kidney chromophobe; KIRC: Kidney renal clear cell carcinoma; COAD: Colon adenocarcinoma; READ: Rectal adenocarcinoma; LIHC: Liver hepatocellular carcinoma; BRCA: Breast invasive carcinoma; UCEC: Uterine corpus endometrial carcinoma; HNSC: Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma; LUSC: Lung squamous cell carcinoma; PRAD: Prostate adenocarcinoma; BLCA: Breast invasive carcinoma; THCA: Thyroid carcinoma; KIRP: Kidney renal papillary cell carcinoma; LUAD: Lung adenocarcinoma; ESCA: Esophageal carcinoma; STAD: Stomach adenocarcinoma; CHOL: Cholangiocarcinoma; GBM: Glioblatoma; APC: Adenomatous polyposis coli; ANO5: Anoctamin 5; ATM: Ataxia-telangiectasia mutation; TP: Tumor protein.

> Then, we performed a differential expression analysis of mRNAs for these genes across 18 cancer types that had over five pairs of cancer-adjacent samples based on the log₂[fragments per kilobase of exon per million mapped fragments (FPKM) + 1] data from TCGA. Figure 2B shows the heatmap of \log_2 (FPKM + 1) expression status of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 between cancer and cancer-adjacent samples where red and blue represent upregulation and downregulation, respectively]. Figure 2C shows the log₂(FPKM + 1) expression status of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 between cancer and canceradjacent samples.

> Table 1 shows that the expression of *TP53* was significantly upregulated in bladder cancer (BLCA), cholangiocarcinoma (CHOL), COAD, esophageal carcinoma (ESCA), glioblastoma multiforme (GBM), kidney renal clear cell carcinoma (KIRC), kidney renal papillary cell carcinoma (KIRP), liver hepatocellular carcinoma (LIHC), lung adenocarcinoma (LUAD), LUSC, prostate adenocarcinoma (PRAD), READ, stomach adenocarcinoma (STAD), THCA, and uterine corpus endometrial carcinoma (UCEC) and downregulated in kidney chromophobe (KICH), compared with the expression levels in canceradjacent samples ($|\log_2 FC| > 0.19$, 4.99E-12 < P < 0.03). The ANO5 level was significantly higher in KICH and obviously lower in BLCA, BRCA, COAD, ESCA, GBM, HNSC, KIRC, KIRP, LUAD, LUSC, PRAD, READ, STAD, THCA, and UCEC than in cancer-adjacent samples ($|\log_2 FC| > 0.46$, 2.36E-26 < P < 0.003).

> APC expression was significantly upregulated in CHOL and LIHC relative to that in cancer-adjacent samples and an obvious downregulation was noticed in BLCA, BRCA, COAD, GBM, HNSC, KICH, KIRC, KIRP, LUAD, LUSC, PRAD, READ, THCA, and UCEC ($|\log_2 FC| > 0.25$, 1.46E-15 < P < 0.03). In addition, the ATM expression was obviously upregulated in CHOL, KIRC, LIHC, and STAD compared to that in cancer-adjacent samples. In contrast, BLCA, BRCA, KICH, LUSC, PRAD, THCA, and UCEC $(|\log_2 FC| > 0.12, 2.14E-16 < P < 0.049)$ were obviously downregulated.

> We also analyzed the difference in expression among COAD, READ, and their cancer-adjacent samples based on the merged and batch-normalized TPM expression data of the GTEx and TCGA. The results showed that ATM, ANO5, and APC were significantly downregulated, whereas TP53 showed an obviously higher expression in READ (Figure 2D), COAD (Figure 2E), and READ-COAD (Figure 2F) samples than in normal samples (P < 0.001).

Association of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 with cancer prognosis

To explore the role of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 in pan-cancer prognosis, we conducted a survival analysis in pan-cancers based on the $\log_2(FPKM + 1)$ data and clinical survival data of 33 cancer types. The survival map of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 expression in pan-cancers indicated that the expression of these four genes was correlated with OS in LUSC, THCA, MESO, PAAD, COAD, LGG, and BRCA (Figure 3A). The relationship between ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 and the OS of cancer patients (${}^{a}P < 0.05$, ${}^{b}P < 0.01$, and ${}^{c}P < 0.001$) was identified.

Briefly, LUSC or THCA patients with ANO5 expression had a poor OS [1.40 < hazard ratio (HR) < 3.80, P = 0.014], whereas MESO or PAAD patients with ANO5 expression showed a good OS (0.53 < HR < 0.57, 0.0031 < *P* < 0.018). *ATM* expression was indicative of a poor OS in COAD (HR = 1.70, *P* = 0.038). TP53 expression was positively associated with a poor OS in BRCA (HR = 1.40, P = 0.038), LGG (HR = 1.60, P = 0.0067), and PAAD (HR = 12, P = 0.0033). In contrast, ATM expression exhibited a positive association with good OS in COAD (HR = 0.54, P = 0.012). Moreover, APC expression showed a good co-relation with OS in BRCA (HR = 0.49, P = 9E-06, Figure 3B).

CONCLUSION

APC-truncating mutations driven by Golgi fragmentation are a very important cellular event, which can cause loss of the microtubule binding properties of APC. This effect further reduces microtubule stability, resulting in abnormal cell proliferation and survival, chromosomal instability, and increased migration. Downstream characteristics of Golgi fragmentation include gene expression alterations with ATM upregulation and ANO5 downregulation, which are significant in LST. These observations suggest



Table 1 Identification of ataxia-telangiectasia mutated, anoctamin 5, adenomatous polyposis coli, and tumor protein 53 expression in pan-cancer samples								
Cancer type	APC		TP53		ATM		ANO5	
	LogFC	P value	LogFC	<i>P</i> value	LogFC	P value	LogFC	<i>P</i> value
BLCA	-0.28889	0.005445	0.314908	0.032102	-0.27112	0.002207	-0.75984	5.46E-07
BRCA	-0.37268	1.46E-15	0.070558	0.261271	-0.41783	2.30E-16	-0.26734	2.03E-17
CHOL	0.798977	4.07E-06	2.043449	1.51E-07	0.718097	8.17E-06	-0.08998	0.123426
COAD	-0.57688	2.42E-15	0.505369	4.40E-09	0.086761	0.429393	-1.16109	3.06E-24
ESCA	0.134442	0.480134	0.792589	0.011648	-0.0696	0.629714	-0.81744	0.003288
GBM	-1.01588	0.000957	2.388451	0.000173	0.016551	0.761476	-1.26367	0.001745
HNSC	-0.18476	0.004628	-0.08774	0.958273	0.116251	0.114312	-0.82404	7.30E-09
KICH	-0.32313	0.003139	-0.63636	1.15E-07	-0.42688	1.83E-05	0.889727	7.05E-07
KIRC	-0.12313	0.033897	0.452895	2.19E-16	0.476935	2.14E-16	-1.43405	4.66E-34
KIRP	-0.34452	1.85E-05	0.784867	3.85E-12	0.110608	0.113455	-0.50628	2.70E-09
LIHC	0.253395	8.34E-06	0.41186	5.80E-06	0.187905	0.000776	0.070468	0.537737
LUAD	-0.4475	1.24E-13	0.430958	3.79E-09	0.14328	0.135749	-0.46868	9.13E-13
LUSC	-0.51847	1.39E-15	0.467462	0.000189	-0.14078	0.016441	-0.73565	5.71E-25
PRAD	-0.17991	0.011276	0.193039	0.000387	-0.12553	0.049659	-0.89276	6.11E-19
READ	-0.71729	3.89E-05	0.638392	0.007547	-0.18753	0.144797	-1.5861	1.99E-07
STAD	0.025202	0.628002	0.660337	1.23E-06	0.321073	0.001535	-0.63734	2.77E-05
THCA	-0.36112	1.91E-13	0.320993	4.99E-12	-0.40106	1.15E-13	-0.89401	2.36E-26
UCEC	-0.34584	3.78E-06	0.552104	1.66E-08	-0.56028	9.35E-14	-0.63913	2.84E-15

BLCA: Bladder urothelial carcinoma; BRCA: Breast invasive carcinoma; CHOL: Cholangiocarcinoma; COAD: Colon adenocarcinoma; ESCA: Esophageal carcinoma; GBM: Glioblatoma; HNSC: Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma; KICH: Kidney chromophobe; KIRC: Kidney renal clear cell carcinoma; KIRP: Kidney renal papillary cell carcinoma; LIHC: Liver hepatocellular carcinoma; LUAD: Lung adenocarcinoma; LUSC: Lung squamous cell carcinoma; PRAD: Prostate adenocarcinoma; READ: Rectal adenocarcinoma esophageal; STAD: Stomach adenocarcinoma; THCA: Thyroid carcinoma; UCEC: Uterine corpus endometrial carcinoma; APC: Adenomatous polyposis coli; ANO5: Anoctamin 5; ATM: Ataxia-telangiectasia mutation; TP: Tumor protein.

the existence of a unique and novel pathway for the development of CRC from LST, and future studies of potential CRC treatment should focus on this newly identified mechanism.





Figure 3 Association of ataxia-telangiectasia mutated gene, anoctamin 5, adenomatous polyposis coli, and tumor protein 53 with

WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

Saishideng®

prognosis of cancer in patients. A: Survival map of ataxia-telangiectasia mutated (ATM) gene, anoctamin 5 (ANO5), adenomatous polyposis coli (APC), and tumor protein 53 (TP53) expression in pan-cancers; B: Relationship of ATM, ANO5, APC, and TP53 expression with overall survival of cancer patients. *P < 0.05, *P < 0.01, °P < 0.001. ACC: Adrenocortical carcinoma; BLCA: Bladder urothelial carcinoma; BRCA: Breast invasive carcinoma; CESC: Cervical squamous cell carcinoma and endocervical adenocarcinoma; CHOL: Cholangiocarcinoma; COAD: Colon adenocarcinoma; DLBC: Lymphoid neoplasm diffuse large B-cell lymphoma; ESCA: Esophageal carcinoma; GBM: Glioblatoma; HNSC: Head and neck squamous cell carcinoma; KICH: Kidney chromophobe; KIRC: Kidney renal clear cell carcinoma; KIRP: Kidney renal papillary cell carcinoma; LAML: Acute myeloid leukemia; LGG: Brain lower grade glioma; LIHC: Liver hepatocellular carcinoma; LUAD: Lung adenocarcinoma; LUSC: Lung squamous cell carcinoma; MESO: Mesothelioma; OV: Ovarian serous cystadenocarcinoma; PAAD: Pancreatic adenocarcinoma; PCPG: Pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma; PRAD: Prostate adenocarcinoma; READ: Rectal adenocarcinoma esophageal; SARC: Sarcomav; SKCM: Skin cutaneous melanoma; STAD: Stomach adenocarcinoma; TGCT: Testicular germ cell tumors; THCA: Thyroid carcinoma; THYM: Thymoma; UCEC: Uterine corpus endometrial carcinoma; UCS: Uterine carcinosarcoma; UVM: Uveal melanoma; HR: Hazard ratio; APC: Adenomatous polyposis coli; ANO5: Anoctamin 5; ATM: Ataxia-telangiectasia mutation; TP: Tumor protein.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Lu S and Jia CY contributed equally to this paper; Yang JS designed the overall concept and outline of the manuscript; Lu S contributed to the discussion and design of the manuscript; Lu S, Jia CY, and Yang JS contributed to the writing and editing of the manuscript, illustrations, and review of the literature.

Supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China, No. 72171170 and 82071964.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Jian-She Yang 0000-0001-7069-6072.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Wang JJ

REFERENCES

- Lauby-Secretan B, Vilahur N, Bianchini F, Guha N, Straif K; International Agency for Research on Cancer Handbook 1 Working Group. The IARC Perspective on Colorectal Cancer Screening. N Engl J Med 2018; 378: 1734-1740 [PMID: 29580179 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMsr1714643]
- 2 Pinsky P, Rabeneck L, Lauby-Secretan B. The IARC Perspective on Colorectal Cancer Screening. N Engl J Med 2018; 379: 301-302 [PMID: 30021099 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMc1807173]
- 3 Vogelstein B, Fearon ER, Hamilton SR, Kern SE, Preisinger AC, Leppert M, Nakamura Y, White R, Smits AM, Bos JL. Genetic alterations during colorectal-tumor development. N Engl J Med 1988; 319: 525-532 [PMID: 2841597 DOI: 10.1056/NEJM1988090131909011
- Fearon ER, Vogelstein B. A genetic model for colorectal tumorigenesis. Cell 1990; 61: 759-767 [PMID: 2188735 DOI: 4 10.1016/0092-8674(90)90186-i]
- 5 Yamada M, Saito Y, Sakamoto T, Nakajima T, Kushima R, Parra-Blanco A, Matsuda T. Endoscopic predictors of deep submucosal invasion in colorectal laterally spreading tumors. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 456-464 [PMID: 26919264 DOI: 10.1055/s-0042-100453
- Ireland MJ, March S, Crawford-Williams F, Cassimatis M, Aitken JF, Hyde MK, Chambers SK, Sun J, Dunn J. A systematic review of geographical differences in management and outcomes for colorectal cancer in Australia. BMC Cancer 2017; 17: 95 [PMID: 28152983 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-017-3067-1]
- Kuipers EJ, Grady WM, Lieberman D, Seufferlein T, Sung JJ, Boelens PG, van de Velde CJ, Watanabe T. Colorectal 7 cancer. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2015; 1: 15065 [PMID: 27189416 DOI: 10.1038/nrdp.2015.65]
- Mahar AL, Compton C, Halabi S, Hess KR, Weiser MR, Groome PA. Personalizing prognosis in colorectal cancer: A systematic review of the quality and nature of clinical prognostic tools for survival outcomes. J Surg Oncol 2017; 116: 969-982 [PMID: 28767139 DOI: 10.1002/jso.24774]
- Ni HB, Wang FY, Xu J, He XJ, Chen J, Wu Q, Wu JF, Sun YS. Screening and identification of a tumor specific 0 methylation phenotype in the colorectal laterally spreading tumor. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 2017; 21: 2611-2616 [PMID: 28678324]
- Aitchison A, Hakkaart C, Day RC, Morrin HR, Frizelle FA, Keenan JI. APC Mutations Are Not Confined to Hotspot 10 Regions in Early-Onset Colorectal Cancer. Cancers (Basel) 2020; 12 [PMID: 33352971 DOI: 10.3390/cancers12123829]



- Kohler EM, Derungs A, Daum G, Behrens J, Schneikert J. Functional definition of the mutation cluster region of 11 adenomatous polyposis coli in colorectal tumours. Hum Mol Genet 2008; 17: 1978-1987 [PMID: 18387968 DOI: 10.1093/hmg/ddn095
- Kim SB, Zhang L, Yoon J, Lee J, Min J, Li W, Grishin NV, Moon YA, Wright WE, Shay JW. Truncated Adenomatous 12 Polyposis Coli Mutation Induces Asef-Activated Golgi Fragmentation. Mol Cell Biol 2018; 38 [PMID: 29866653 DOI: 10.1128/MCB.00135-18]
- Petrosyan A. Onco-Golgi: Is Fragmentation a Gate to Cancer Progression? Biochem Mol Biol J 2015; 1 [PMID: 27064441 13 DOI: 10.21767/2471-8084.100006]
- 14 Hesson LB, Ng B, Zarzour P, Srivastava S, Kwok CT, Packham D, Nunez AC, Beck D, Ryan R, Dower A, Ford CE, Pimanda JE, Sloane MA, Hawkins NJ, Bourke MJ, Wong JW, Ward RL. Integrated Genetic, Epigenetic, and Transcriptional Profiling Identifies Molecular Pathways in the Development of Laterally Spreading Tumors. Mol Cancer Res 2016; 14: 1217-1228 [PMID: 27671336 DOI: 10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-16-0175]
- Nong Y, Zhang Y, Pan L, Chen J, Zhu C, Han L, Li A, Liu S. Analysis of genetic alterations identifies the frequent 15 mutation of GNAS in colorectal laterally spreading tumors. Cancer Commun (Lond) 2020; 40: 636-640 [PMID: 32762003 DOI: 10.1002/cac2.12085]
- Cho KR, Oliner JD, Simons JW, Hedrick L, Fearon ER, Preisinger AC, Hedge P, Silverman GA, Vogelstein B. The DCC 16 gene: structural analysis and mutations in colorectal carcinomas. Genomics 1994; 19: 525-531 [PMID: 8188295 DOI: 10.1006/geno.1994.1102
- Bykov VJN, Eriksson SE, Bianchi J, Wiman KG. Targeting mutant p53 for efficient cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer 17 2018; 18: 89-102 [PMID: 29242642 DOI: 10.1038/nrc.2017.109]
- McCarthy N. Metastasis: understanding the prowess of mutant p53. Nat Rev Cancer 2014; 14: 385 [PMID: 24769756 18 DOI: 10.1038/nrc3746]
- Zhang X, Wang Q, Jia C, Li D, Lv Z, Yang J. Role of atrial natriuretic peptide receptor in inhibition of laterally spreading 19 tumors via Wnt/β-catenin signaling. Arch Med Sci Atheroscler Dis 2022; 7: e104-e108 [PMID: 36158061 DOI: 10.5114/amsad/151928]
- Facciorusso A, Antonino M, Di Maso M, Barone M, Muscatiello N. Non-polypoid colorectal neoplasms: Classification, 20 therapy and follow-up. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 5149-5157 [PMID: 25954088 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i17.5149]
- Ikezawa N, Toyonaga T, Tanaka S, Yoshizaki T, Takao T, Abe H, Sakaguchi H, Tsuda K, Urakami S, Nakai T, Harada T, 21 Miura K, Yamasaki T, Kostalas S, Morita Y, Kodama Y. Feasibility and safety of endoscopic submucosal dissection for lesions in proximity to a colonic diverticulum. Clin Endosc 2022; 55: 417-425 [PMID: 35545214 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2021.245]



WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2369-2379

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2369

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

OPINION REVIEW

Current status and progress in laparoscopic surgery for gallbladder carcinoma

Jia Sun, Tian-Ge Xie, Zu-Yi Ma, Xin Wu, Bing-Lu Li

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Endo S, Japan; Teo NZ, Singapore

Received: November 28, 2022 Peer-review started: November 28, 2022 First decision: January 23, 2023 Revised: February 1, 2023 Accepted: April 7, 2023 Article in press: April 7, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



Jia Sun, Tian-Ge Xie, Zu-Yi Ma, Xin Wu, Bing-Lu Li, Department of General Surgery, State Key Laboratory of Complex Severe and Rare Diseases, Peking Union Medical College Hospital, Chinese Academy of Medical Science and Peking Union Medical College, Beijing 100730, China

Corresponding author: Bing-Lu Li, MD, PhD, Doctor, Professor, Department of General Surgery, State Key Laboratory of Complex Severe and Rare Diseases, Peking Union Medical College Hospital, Chinese Academy of Medical Science and Peking Union Medical College, No. 1 Shuaifuyuan, Wangfujing, Dongcheng District, Beijing 100730, China. pumchlbl@163.com

Abstract

Gallbladder carcinoma (GBC) is the most common biliary tract malignancy associated with a concealed onset, high invasiveness and poor prognosis. Radical surgery remains the only curative treatment for GBC, and the optimal extent of surgery depends on the tumor stage. Radical resection can be achieved by simple cholecystectomy for Tis and T1a GBC. However, whether simple cholecystectomy or extended cholecystectomy, including regional lymph node dissection and hepatectomy, is the standard surgical extent for T1b GBC remains controversial. Extended cholecystectomy should be performed for T2 and some T3 GBC without distant metastasis. Secondary radical surgery is essential for incidental gallbladder cancer diagnosed after cholecystectomy. For locally advanced GBC, hepatopancreatoduodenectomy may achieve R0 resection and improve long-term survival outcomes, but the extremely high risk of the surgery limits its implementation. Laparoscopic surgery has been widely used in the treatment of gastrointestinal malignancies. GBC was once regarded as a contraindication of laparoscopic surgery. However, with improvements in surgical instruments and skills, studies have shown that laparoscopic surgery will not result in a poorer prognosis for selected patients with GBC compared with open surgery. Moreover, laparoscopic surgery is associated with enhanced recovery after surgery since it is minimally invasive.

Key Words: Gallbladder carcinoma; Laparoscopic surgery; Simple cholecystectomy; Extended cholecystectomy; Hepatopancreatoduodenectomy; Incidental gallbladder cancer

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Gallbladder carcinoma (GBC) is the most common biliary tract malignancy with a poor prognosis. Radical surgery is the mainstay of treatment, and the surgical extent depends on the tumor stage. Meanwhile, laparoscopic surgery has the advantage of enhanced recovery after surgery because it is minimally invasive, and has been widely used to treat gastrointestinal malignancies. Although GBC was once regarded as a contraindication for laparoscopic surgery, with improved surgical instruments and skills, recent studies have shown that laparoscopic surgery will not lead to a poorer prognosis compared with open surgery among selected patients with GBC in specialized centers.

Citation: Sun J, Xie TG, Ma ZY, Wu X, Li BL. Current status and progress in laparoscopic surgery for gallbladder carcinoma. *World J Gastroenterol* 2023; 29(16): 2369-2379 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2369.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2369

INTRODUCTION

Gallbladder carcinoma (GBC) has the highest incidence among malignant tumors of the biliary system, accounting for 80%-95% of all biliary tract cancers. GBC is more common in Chile, Japan and northern India[1]. Although GBC has a relatively low incidence of about 1.2% of all malignant tumors of the digestive system[2,3], its invasiveness is extremely high. The median survival time is six months, and the 5-year survival rate is less than 5%[4,5]. The prognosis is closely related to the tumor stage[5]. The high degree of malignancy of GBC is mainly due to the lack of submucosa and the relatively thin muscular layer of the gallbladder, and tumor cells are more likely to invade surrounding tissues and organs like the liver quickly[6]. Because of the frequent absence of typical symptoms, over 1/3 of patients are diagnosed with advanced GBC without the opportunity of radical operation. Only 15%-47% of patients with GBC diagnosed preoperatively will meet the indication for surgical resection. However, radical surgery remains the cornerstone of treatment because the effect of adjuvant therapy for GBC is very limited, and the surgical approach depends on the tumor stage (Table 1)[3]. With improvements in diagnostic and surgical techniques, the prognosis of patients with GBC who underwent radical surgery has been significantly improved in recent years[7].

Laparoscopic surgery has been widely used with the advent of "Enhanced Recovery After Surgery (ERAS)". With the advantages such as reducing the incision and magnifying the view, this surgical method can reduce intraoperative bleeding, alleviate postoperative pain, promote earlier oral intake, reduce complications like wound infection, and shorten the duration of hospitalization, achieving the goal of ERAS[8]. Since the rise of laparoscopic cholecystectomy in the early 1990s[9], laparoscopic surgery has been widely used to treat typical gastrointestinal malignant tumors. However, GBC was once regarded as a contraindication for laparoscopic surgery for the following main reasons[10,11]: (1) Bile spillage associated with intraoperative gallbladder perforation and repeated manipulation through the trocars could increase the incidence of peritoneal dissemination or port site metastasis (PSM); (2) The oncologic adequacy and safety of laparoscopic radical surgery for GBC still need to be verified by highquality prospective studies; and (3) There were technical difficulties related to the procedure, such as lymph node dissection of hepatoduodenal ligament and around the hepatic artery, liver resection and bile duct resection in laparoscopic approaches. However, with the improvement of preoperative diagnosis of GBC, the progress of surgical skills and laparoscopic equipment, and the avoidance of bile spillage by careful manipulation and extensive implementation of retrieval bags, the incidence of peritoneal dissemination or PSM associated with laparoscopic surgery for GBC has been significantly reduced, with no significant difference in survival outcomes compared with open surgery in recent literature^[10]. According to a systematic review by Berger-Richardson *et al*^[12], the incidence of PSM after laparoscopic cholecystectomy for incidental GBC (IGBC) in the historic era (1991-1999) was about 18.6% and decreased to 10.3% in the modern era (2000-2014). Since the incidence of incision recurrence after open cholecystectomy is approximately 7% [12], the gap between the two approaches is gradually narrowing. Several studies have shown that there is no difference in the number of harvested lymph nodes by laparoscopy or laparotomy in radical resection of rectal cancer[13]. In addition, laparoscopy has been widely used in hepatectomy, which shows that the feasibility and safety of laparoscopic lymph node dissection and hepatectomy have been gradually proved by surgical experts[14]. Moreover, the development of laparoscopic suturing skills makes laparoscopic bile duct reconstruction possible[15]. The surgical extent of GBC varies greatly in different tumor stages. In order to ensure the safety and oncological adequacy of resection, surgeons should strictly select patients undergoing laparoscopic surgery for GBC[16]. This review will discuss the application of laparoscopic surgery in GBC according to the surgical approach and whether the cancer is IGBC.

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Summary of gallbladder carcinoma T staging according to the American Joint Committee on Cancer 8th edition and the corresponding surgical approach

	AJCC 8th T staging classification	Surgical approach
Tis	Carcinoma in situ	Simple cholecystectomy
T1a	Tumor invades the lamina propria	Simple cholecystectomy
T1b	Tumor invades the muscular layer	Extended cholecystectomy including cholecystectomy + lymphadenectomy \pm hepatectomy (current consensus)/simple cholecystectomy (under debate)
T2a	Tumor invades the perimuscular connective tissue on the peritoneal side, without involvement of the serosa	Extended cholecystectomy including cholecystectomy + lymphadenectomy \pm hepatectomy \pm bile duct resection and reconstruction
T2b	Tumor invades the perimuscular connective tissue on the hepatic side, with no extension into the liver	Extended cholecystectomy including cholecystectomy + lymphadenectomy + hepatectomy ± bile duct resection and reconstruction
T3	Tumor perforates the serosa (visceral peritoneum) and/or directly invades the liver and/or one other adjacent organ or structure, such as the stomach, duodenum, colon, pancreas, omentum or extrahepatic bile ducts	Extended cholecystectomy including cholecystectomy + lymphadenectomy + hepatectomy ± bile duct resection and reconstruction (some T3 without distant metastasis)/hepatopancreatoduodenectomy (under debate)
T4	Tumor invades the main portal vein or hepatic artery or invades two or more extrahepatic organs or structures	No significant benefit from surgery

AJCC: American Joint Committee on Cancer.

SIMPLE CHOLECYSTECTOMY

For Tis and T1a GBC, R0 resection can be achieved through simple cholecystectomy, which meets the standard of oncological safety, and both laparoscopic and open surgery can reach the postoperative overall survival rate of 95%-100% [10]. However, it is controversial whether for T1b GBC, simple cholecystectomy or extended cholecystectomy, which includes lymph node dissection and hepatectomy, is oncologically safe^[17], although the latter is recommended by the current guidelines^[17]. A study of 536 T1b GBC subjects from Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results database showed that extended cholecystectomy could improve disease-specific and overall survival of those patients [18]. In addition, Butte et al[19] found that 35% of patients with T1b GBC had residual disease after simple cholecystectomy, which supports the necessity of extended cholecystectomy for patients with T1b GBC.

However, more studies in recent years have shown that simple cholecystectomy does not adversely affect the long-term prognosis of patients with T1b GBC[20-22], and the choice of surgical extent mainly depends on the experience of the surgeon^[23]. In a meta-analysis in 2017, including 22 publications published in MEDLINE since 1994, Lee *et al*[17] compared the relationship between surgical extents *via* laparoscopic or open surgery and the prognosis of T1 GBC among patients with T1b GBC. They found that the risk difference between simple cholecystectomy and extended cholecystectomy was 0.03, while the risk ratio was 1.06, indicating no significant difference in overall survival outcomes between the two surgical extents. Recent studies have reported that long-term outcomes of patients with early GBC after laparoscopic cholecystectomy, which is now widely adopted, are comparable to laparotomy[24,25]. Therefore, the laparoscopic approach is safe and feasible for patients with early GBC undergoing simple cholecystectomy, and its minimally invasive characteristics can accelerate the postoperative rehabilitation process[26,27]. However, more large cohort studies are needed to confirm the long-term prognosis of this approach, given the low diagnostic rate and staging accuracy of T1 GBC. It should be taken into special consideration that gallbladder perforation caused by forceps during the operation will cause tumor dissemination. For suspected GBC, the resected gallbladder should be removed completely and extracted with a retrieval bag during laparoscopic cholecystectomy to avoid tumor dissemination caused by bile spillage into the abdominal cavity or port sites^[24].

EXTENDED CHOLECYSTECTOMY

Extended cholecystectomy for GBC is now mainly recommended for T1b, T2 and some T3 patients without distant metastasis, which includes cholecystectomy + regional lymph node dissection ± adjacent hepatectomy ± bile duct resection and reconstruction[16]. A number of studies have shown that it is safe and effective to perform laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy for patients who meet criteria such as no surgical contraindications, no severe abdominal adhesion and tolerance of pneumoperitoneum. The postoperative recurrence and survival outcomes are comparable to and even better than those of laparotomy[28,29]. According to the single-center retrospective study of patients with T2 GBC treated from 2004 to 2017 by Jang et al[11], there was no significant difference between laparoscopic and open



extended cholecystectomy in terms of the number of retrieved lymph nodes and 5-year survival rate, and postoperative hospital stay was significantly shorter in the laparoscopic group. A recent metaanalysis including 14 studies comparing laparoscopic and open extended cholecystectomy for GBC published in several databases up to April 6, 2021, found that laparoscopic surgery had a lower risk of death than open surgery for T3 GBC, while there was no significant difference in death between the two methods for T1 and T2 GBC. In addition, the survival rate after laparoscopic surgery was higher than that after open surgery for the first two years for T2 and T3 GBC, but the three-year and five-year survival rates were similar between the two groups regardless of the tumor stage. Lastly, no significant difference in the overall recurrence was found between the two surgical approaches. The above results also confirm the feasibility and safety of laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy[30].

Lymph node dissection

Lymph node dissection during extended cholecystectomy for GBC is mainly used to stage the patient [31], but the optimal extent of regional lymphadenectomy is still under debate. In the published studies, the extent of lymph node dissection for GBC mainly includes lymph nodes around the hepatoduodenal ligament, and some centers also emphasize the necessity to dissect lymph nodes in the posterior superior pancreaticoduodenal area and along the common hepatic artery at the same time because of the high frequency of metastasis in this area and the possibly improved survival rate after complete resection [27,32,33]. More extensive dissection of the aorto-caval, celiac and superior mesenteric artery nodes has limited effect and insignificant survival benefit. However, some centers advocate aorto-caval node sampling at the beginning of the operation to estimate the presence of distant metastasis. Patients with positive lymph node biopsies in this area can hardly benefit from extended cholecystectomy for GBC[34]. Recent studies have shown that in selected patients with GBC, the extent of laparoscopic lymph node dissection and the number of retrieved lymph nodes are similar to open surgery with few intraoperative and postoperative complications [15,28,29,35,36]. A prospective cohort study by Yoon et al [36] showed that the median number of harvested lymph nodes was seven in the 32 patients with T1b-T2 GBC who underwent laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy in their center from 2004 to 2014, exceeding the minimum number of six recommended by the 8th AJCC[21,37], and there was no local recurrence within the extent of lymphadenectomy within 10 years after surgery [36], indicating the feasibility and oncological adequacy of laparoscopic lymph node dissection in patients with GBC. Vega et al[34] compared laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy with open surgery in 35 cases of GBC treated in their center, and found that the median number of lymph nodes harvested by the two methods was both six, and there was no significant difference in residual disease, recurrence rate, postoperative complications and 90-d mortality between the two surgical approaches.

Liver resection

Negative margins should be achieved in hepatectomy for patients with GBC in order to reduce tumor recurrence caused by liver micrometastasis. If the gallbladder is severely adherent to the liver, the attached thin layer of liver tissue is often removed in conjunction with the gallbladder to avoid bile spillage caused by gallbladder damage. The most common surgical extent is wedge resection for at least 2 cm of the liver bed, and IVb/V resection is also performed in some centers[16,34]. For some patients with T3 GBC, (extended) right hepatectomy can be performed to achieve R0 resection according to the patient's tolerance, but its clinical benefits need to be further confirmed as extensive hepatectomy will increase the rate of postoperative complications such as liver failure[1]. Current studies have reported the feasibility and safety of laparoscopic wedge resection or IVb/V resection[28,35,38], but there is no consensus on the best extent of hepatectomy, and no clinical data have confirmed the theoretical advantage of IVb/V resection over wedge resection[16]. A multicenter retrospective study by Lee et al [39] found that there was no significant difference in the 5-year survival rate or recurrence-free survival rate after wedge resection or IVb/V resection of the liver in patients with T2 GBC who underwent extended cholecystectomy, and some other researches also reported similar results [40,41].

It is worth noting that the hepatic-side and peritoneal-side GBC may have different prognoses. According to a multicenter retrospective study of patients with T2 GBC, the rates of nodal involvement, liver metastasis, postoperative intrahepatic recurrence and vascular and nerve invasion were higher in hepatic-side GBC, and the prognosis was worse than that of peritoneal-side GBC; however, there were no such differences in those with T1 and T3 GBC[42]. Some studies reported that the density of large vessels increased significantly in the deep layer of the gallbladder wall. The hepatic side of the gallbladder was drained by short veins directly connected to the intrahepatic portal veins, with the peritoneal side drained by 1 or 2 cystic veins terminating in the hepatic parenchyma or at the hepatic hilum[43]. The retrospective study suggested that the density of vessels and length of the drainage path caused the difference in the incidence of hepatic, vascular and lymphatic metastasis between hepaticside and peritoneal-side GBC[42]. Another multicenter retrospective study showed that for patients with hepatic-side T2 GBC, the 5-year survival rate was higher in patients who underwent extended cholecystectomy, including both regional lymphadenectomy and hepatectomy, than in patients who underwent extended cholecystectomy without hepatectomy. In addition, the extent of hepatectomy did not affect the prognosis. Furthermore, for patients with peritoneal-side T2 GBC who underwent lymph node dissection, the 5-year survival rate was not affected by hepatectomy or the extent of lymphaden-



ectomy. Therefore, it is considered that extended cholecystectomy, including lymphadenectomy and R0 hepatectomy, is essential for patients with hepatic-side T2 GBC, while patients with peritoneal-side T2 GBC can only undergo cholecystectomy and lymph node dissection without hepatectomy[39].

Bile duct resection and reconstruction

Indications for bile duct resection in patients with GBC include a positive cystic duct margin, direct tumor invasion of the bile duct and inflammation or scarring around the hepatoduodenal ligament that compromise lymphadenectomy[16]. It is not recommended to perform routine bile duct resection for patients with GBC because it increases the risk of complications without improving the survival rate[44-47]. The present literature has proved the feasibility of laparoscopic bile duct resection in patients with GBC[48]. With the accumulation of experience in laparoscopic surgery in choledochal cysts and pancreatoduodenectomy, the need for bile duct resection and reconstruction is no longer a contraindication of laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy for GBC[16].

HEPATOPANCREATODUODENECTOMY

The gallbladder is adjacent to the liver, duodenum and colon. For patients with locally advanced GBC, it is feasible to achieve R0 resection with hepatopancreatoduodenectomy (HPD) and improve the longterm survival rate. However, only about 10% of the patients can meet the conditions for HPD[1], which include: Tumor at the body or bottom of the gallbladder (hepatic bed type); tumor invading the hepatic hilum (hilar type); massive mass (hepatic bed + hilar type); extensive regional lymph node metastasis (lymph node type); tumor invading the distal bile duct or duodenum; and lymph node metastasis around the head of the pancreas. The contraindications include chronic hepatic diseases, severe comorbidities, R2 resection, paraaortic lymph node metastasis, peritoneal dissemination and distant metastasis. Postoperative mortality and the risk of complications such as liver failure, pancreatic fistula and biliary leakage are extremely high[1]. It is reported that the in-hospital morbidity rate after HPD is more than 10% [49]. Less than 1000 cases of this surgical approach have been reported in the past 50 years[49,50]. Dr Kasumi of Japan performed the first HPD for a patient with GBC invading the duodenum in 1974[51,52]. Takasaki et al[53] performed HPD on five patients with GBC invading the duodenum and pancreatic head in 1980. The 30-d mortality was 60%, and the survival time of the other two patients was five months and 16 mo, respectively [1,53]. However, with the improvement in surgical and anesthetic techniques and perioperative management, the prognosis of HPD has been improved. It is reported that the 3-year and 5-year survival rates after HPD are 48% and 37% respectively[54], and more surgeons choose to try this procedure because it has a better prognosis than unresectable tumors [55].

Because of the technical difficulty and high risks of laparoscopic HPD, only four cases of locally advanced GBC or extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma have been reported to undergo this surgical approach so far (Table 2)[56-59]. Despite the postoperative complications such as bile leakage and delayed gastric emptying[56], the successful implementation of laparoscopic HPD in the four cases has proven its safety and feasibility. This surgery should be performed in large volume centers[1], and the surgeons should have sufficient experience in laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy and laparoscopic hepatectomy[60,61]. Patients who only need a small extent of hepatectomy should be selected as far as possible to reduce postoperative complications. If the patients need major hepatectomy, portal vein embolization should be performed before the operation to increase the remnant volume and avoid postoperative liver failure[49,62]. For patients with obstructive jaundice and cholangitis, bile drainage should be performed preoperatively to improve hepatic function and promote postoperative remnant liver regeneration[63]. The risk of pancreatic fistula after pancreatoduodenectomy in patients with GBC is usually greater than that in patients with adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head attributed to the soft texture of the pancreatic gland and small pancreatic duct, which could be reduced by two-stage pancreatojejunostomy, external drainage of pancreatic fluid and wrapping omental flap[64].

INCIDENTAL GALLBLADDER CANCER

According to the literature, the incidence of IGBC after laparoscopic cholecystectomy ranges from 0.19% to 3.3% and has increased significantly with the widespread use of laparoscopic cholecystectomy [65]. About 47%-70% of GBC cases are incidentally found during or after cholecystectomy [34], and 45%-60% of patients with IGBC have residual disease after the initial cholecystectomy [45,66,67]. Patients with IGBC are usually at the early stage, and reresection can significantly improve oncological outcomes for patients with T1b-T3 GBC without distant metastasis[68-70]. For patients with bile spillage, positive margin, poorly differentiated tumor or high risks of tumor dissemination during the initial cholecystectomy, it is recommended to perform laparoscopy before secondary radical cholecystectomy to detect metastases that are difficult to be found by preoperative imaging and avoid ineffective reresection[71,72]. Inflammatory adhesion and fibrosis around the hepatoduodenal ligament and the



Table 2 Summary of the published cases of laparoscopic hepatopancreatoduodenectomy for locally advanced gallbladder carcinoma or extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma

Ref.	Country	Age (yr)	Diagnosis	Operation	Operation duration (min)	Main complication	Hospital stay (d)
Zhang <i>et al</i> [57], 2014	China	61	ECC invading the duodenum	LPD + LRH	600	Bile leakage	16
Chong and Choi [<mark>58</mark>], 2019	South Korea	73	ECC	LPD + LLH	510	Cystitis	16
James <i>et al</i> [<mark>59</mark>], 2021	India	73	GBC infiltrating the CBD	LPD + segments IVb and V	610	Delayed gastric emptying	12
Yao[<mark>56</mark>], 2022	China	75	ECC + GBC	LPD + segments IVb and V	380	No	12

ECC: Extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma; GBC: Gallbladder carcinoma; CBD: Common bile duct; LPD: Laparoscopic pancreatoduodenectomy; LRH: Laparoscopic right hemihepatectomy; LLH: Laparoscopic left hemihepatectomy.

> gallbladder bed significantly increase the difficulty of radical reoperation for IGBC. However, a few studies have reported the feasibility of laparoscopic radical reresection for IGBC[15,28,73-75] and shown prognoses comparable to that of laparotomy in selected early GBC[70,76]. However, the effect of laparoscopic reresection in patients with IGBC after cholecystectomy for acute cholecystitis needs to be further studied[77-79]. The specimen of the previous operation should be assessed again by a specialized pathologist before reoperation for T stage[19,80], the tumor location (hepatic-side or peritoneal-side), a positive bile duct margin[42], peritoneal and lymphovascular invasion and the presence of Rokitansky-Aschoff sinuses[81], which will increase the rate of conversion to open surgery[34]. Although there is a risk of PSM after cholecystectomy for IGBC, routine port site resection is not recommended because it can't improve the oncological outcomes or reduce recurrence attributed to the high rate of combined peritoneal metastasis, and it can increase the risk of morbidities like incisional hernia[82].

DISCUSSION

Laparoscopic surgery has many advantages over open surgery. Firstly, for benign diseases, which can't be completely excluded from GBC before operation, such as xanthogranulomatous cholecystitis, laparoscopic surgery can retain the opportunity of minimally invasive treatment after frozen section analysis of the specimen is confirmed. Secondly, laparoscopy can provide a clearer surgical field, and laparoscopic exploration can detect liver or peritoneal metastases that are difficult to detect preoperatively, reducing the incidence of unnecessary laparotomy[10]. Thirdly, laparoscopic surgery can reduce postoperative complications such as ileus and infection by reducing contact between the viscera and external environment[83,84]. Finally, minimally invasive surgery can not only accelerate rehabilitation by reducing the incision, alleviating pain, reducing blood loss and promoting early mobilization and oral intake but also initiate postoperative adjuvant therapy earlier[85], which could improve quality of life and prolong long-time survival of the patients[86].

Recent studies have proven the short-term benefits of laparoscopic surgery compared to laparotomy for GBC. A single-center retrospective study by Dou *et al*[87], including 99 patients with T2 and T3 stage GBC who underwent radical resection, showed that compared with open surgery, the laparoscopic group had lower intraoperative bleeding volume (233.91 ± 26.35 mL vs 461.25 ± 53.15 mL, P < 0.01) and shorter postoperative hospital stay (10.32 \pm 0.60 d vs 14.74 \pm 0.91 d, P < 0.01); although it had longer operation time (292.35 ± 14.41 min vs 249.02 ± 13.30 min, P = 0.033). Lymph node yield (9.39 ± 0.68 vs 8.26 \pm 0.52, P = 0.208) and incidence of postoperative morbidities, including bile leakage (0.11 vs 0.07, P = 0.521), postoperative bleeding (0.05 vs 0.02, P = 0.448) and abdominal abscess (0.05 vs 0.07, P = 0.738) were similar between the two groups[87]. Another retrospective analysis of 102 patients with GBC reported that the patients who underwent laparoscopic surgery experienced a shorter postoperative activity time (2 ± 1 d vs 4 ± 1 d, P < 0.001), eating time (2 ± 1 d vs 4 ± 2 d, P < 0.001) and drainage tube removal time ($4 \pm 3 \text{ d } vs 6 \pm 3 \text{ d}, P < 0.001$) compared with those who underwent open surgery[88]. Similarly, according to the 18 studies comparing laparoscopic and open radical cholecystectomy for GBC analyzed by Lv et al[89], the laparoscopic group had a significantly smaller volume of intraoperative blood loss, a shorter time of drainage tube extraction and diet recovery, a lower rate of postoperative complications such as pulmonary infection and thrombus formation (which was 10.1% compared with 15.8%) and a shorter length of postoperative hospital stay. The shorter hospital stay is theoretically because of reduced wound-related pain, early-period ambulation and earlier gastrointestinal peristalsis. Operative time, intraoperative gallbladder violation, R0 resection rate,



lymph node yield and overall recurrence rate were comparable in the two groups[89]. Predictive factors for conversion to open surgery may include a positive liver margin, massive intraoperative bleeding and an interval between surgeries of more than 60 d, which may cause severe abdominal adhesions[34]. In the prospective study of Cho et al[24], including 33 patients with early-stage GBC who underwent laparoscopic surgery, three patients with liver invasion noted by diagnostic laparoscopy had their procedure converted to laparotomy, and another conversion occurred owing to bleeding during locoregional laparoscopic lymphadenectomy. A retrospective study showed that 7 out of 30 patients undergoing laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy with bi-segmentectomy in their center required conversion to open surgery due to distortion of anatomical landmarks and suspected involvement of extrahepatic organs that caused technical difficulty[90]. The rate of conversion to open surgery decreases with the improvement of surgical experience and equipment.

Moreover, laparoscopic surgery will not worsen the survival outcomes compared with open surgery in selected early-stage GBC by experienced surgeons via improved diagnosis rate, staging accuracy and precision of operation to avoid bile spillage. A study by Yoon et al[36] showed that among the 45 patients with GBC who underwent laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy in their center, the 5-year survival rate of T1a and T1b GBC was 100%, and that of T2 GBC was more than 90%. Only four patients experienced recurrence postoperatively, which were all distant metastases. Itano et al[29] compared 16 patients with T2 GBC who underwent laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy with 14 patients who underwent open surgery and found no significant difference in disease-free or overall survival rate between the two groups. However, anatomical features such as thin gallbladder walls and the presence of Rokitansky-Aschoff sinuses make it difficult to evaluate the depth of tumor invasion, and the preoperative staging accuracy is only 40% [91]. Endoscopic or laparoscopic ultrasonography is superior to traditional abdominal ultrasonography and computed tomography in diagnosing T staging[92]. Only a few surgeons have rich experience in laparoscopic radical surgery for GBC, and no consensus has been reached on this operation. Steps such as laparoscopic lymph node dissection, hepatectomy and choledochojejunostomy demand high requirements on surgical instruments and techniques. For patients with a massive mass, duodenal or colonic invasion, jaundice or hilar involvement, more surgeons still prefer open surgery [34]. In addition, regarding the higher cost of laparoscopic surgery from the use of consumable materials and the possibility of conversion to laparotomy, some experts and patients still have concerns and disputes about laparoscopic surgery for GBC[10]. This surgical approach is still in the early stage of the adoption curve. More multicenter prospective studies are needed to confirm the safety and efficacy of laparoscopic surgery for GBC[16].

CONCLUSION

For strictly selected patients with early GBC, long-term survival outcomes of laparoscopic surgery are comparable to that of open surgery, and laparoscopic surgery has the advantage of accelerating rehabilitation because of its minimally invasive characteristics. However, as the progress of minimally invasive treatment for GBC is relatively slow, more studies are needed to further confirm its oncological safety and efficacy and improve the standardization of the procedures of laparoscopic surgery for GBC.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Our sincere thanks to the surgical team of Department of General Surgery, Peking Union Medical College Hospital for their dedication.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: All authors contributed to the preparation of manuscript, literature search, and review of the manuscript.

Supported by Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences Innovation Fund for Medical Sciences, No. 2022-I2M-C&T-A-004; and National High Level Hospital Clinical Research Funding, No. 2022-PUMCH-B-005.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/



Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Zu-Yi Ma 0000-0002-8517-7600; Xin Wu 0000-0002-3839-4768; Bing-Lu Li 0000-0002-9142-0793.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Cai YX

REFERENCES

- Torres OJM, Alikhanov R, Li J, Serrablo A, Chan AC, de Souza M Fernandes E. Extended liver surgery for gallbladder 1 cancer revisited: Is there a role for hepatopancreatoduodenectomy? Int J Surg 2020; 82S: 82-86 [PMID: 32535266 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2020.05.085
- Rawla P, Sunkara T, Thandra KC, Barsouk A. Epidemiology of gallbladder cancer. Clin Exp Hepatol 2019; 5: 93-102 2 [PMID: 31501784 DOI: 10.5114/ceh.2019.85166]
- Goetze TO. Gallbladder carcinoma: Prognostic factors and therapeutic options. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 12211-3 12217 [PMID: 26604631 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i43.12211]
- Wu Z, Yu X, Zhang S, He Y, Guo W. The role of PI3K/AKT signaling pathway in gallbladder carcinoma. Am J Transl 4 Res 2022; 14: 4426-4442 [PMID: 35958463]
- Rakić M, Patrlj L, Kopljar M, Kliček R, Kolovrat M, Loncar B, Busic Z. Gallbladder cancer. Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr 5 2014; 3: 221-226 [PMID: 25392833 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2304-3881.2014.09.03]
- Dutta U. Gallbladder cancer: can newer insights improve the outcome? J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 27: 642-653 6 [PMID: 22168580 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2011.07048.x]
- Chang J, Jang JY, Lee KB, Kang MJ, Jung W, Shin YC, Kim SW. Improvement of clinical outcomes in the patients with 7 gallbladder cancer: lessons from periodic comparison in a tertiary referral center. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2016; 23: 234-241 [PMID: 26841065 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.330]
- Luketich JD, Pennathur A, Awais O, Levy RM, Keeley S, Shende M, Christie NA, Weksler B, Landreneau RJ, Abbas G, 8 Schuchert MJ, Nason KS. Outcomes after minimally invasive esophagectomy: review of over 1000 patients. Ann Surg 2012; 256: 95-103 [PMID: 22668811 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3182590603]
- 9 Shimizu S, Noshiro H, Nagai E, Uchiyama A, Tanaka M. Laparoscopic gastric surgery in a Japanese institution: analysis of the initial 100 procedures. J Am Coll Surg 2003; 197: 372-378 [PMID: 12946791 DOI: 10.1016/S1072-7515(03)00419-8
- Liu F, Wu ZR, Hu HJ, Jin YW, Ma WJ, Wang JK, Li FY. Current status and future perspectives of minimally invasive 10 surgery in gallbladder carcinoma. ANZ J Surg 2021; 91: 264-268 [PMID: 32627337 DOI: 10.1111/ans.16125]
- 11 Jang JY, Han HS, Yoon YS, Cho JY, Choi Y. Retrospective comparison of outcomes of laparoscopic and open surgery for T2 gallbladder cancer - Thirteen-year experience. Surg Oncol 2019; 29: 142-147 [PMID: 31196480 DOI: 10.1016/j.suronc.2019.05.007
- Berger-Richardson D, Chesney TR, Englesakis M, Govindarajan A, Cleary SP, Swallow CJ. Trends in port-site 12 metastasis after laparoscopic resection of incidental gallbladder cancer: A systematic review. Surgery 2017; 161: 618-627 [PMID: 27743715 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2016.08.007]
- Pędziwiatr M, Małczak P, Mizera M, Witowski J, Torbicz G, Major P, Pisarska M, Wysocki M, Budzyński A. There is no difference in outcome between laparoscopic and open surgery for rectal cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis on short- and long-term oncologic outcomes. Tech Coloproctol 2017; 21: 595-604 [PMID: 28795243 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-017-1662-4
- Kim KH, Kang SH, Jung DH, Yoon YI, Kim WJ, Shin MH, Lee SG. Initial Outcomes of Pure Laparoscopic Living Donor 14 Right Hepatectomy in an Experienced Adult Living Donor Liver Transplant Center. Transplantation 2017; 101: 1106-1110 [PMID: 28072754 DOI: 10.1097/TP.00000000001637]
- Shirobe T, Maruyama S. Laparoscopic radical cholecystectomy with lymph node dissection for gallbladder carcinoma. 15 Surg Endosc 2015; 29: 2244-2250 [PMID: 25303926 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-014-3932-9]
- Han HS, Yoon YS, Agarwal AK, Belli G, Itano O, Gumbs AA, Yoon DS, Kang CM, Lee SE, Wakai T, Troisi RI. 16 Laparoscopic Surgery for Gallbladder Cancer: An Expert Consensus Statement. Dig Surg 2019; 36: 1-6 [PMID: 29339660 DOI: 10.1159/000486207]
- Lee H, Kwon W, Han Y, Kim JR, Kim SW, Jang JY. Optimal extent of surgery for early gallbladder cancer with regard to 17 long-term survival: a meta-analysis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2018; 25: 131-141 [PMID: 29117469 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.521]
- 18 Hari DM, Howard JH, Leung AM, Chui CG, Sim MS, Bilchik AJ. A 21-year analysis of stage I gallbladder carcinoma: is cholecystectomy alone adequate? HPB (Oxford) 2013; 15: 40-48 [PMID: 23216778 DOI: 10.1111/j.1477-2574.2012.00559.x]
- Butte JM, Kingham TP, Gönen M, D'Angelica MI, Allen PJ, Fong Y, DeMatteo RP, Jarnagin WR. Residual disease 19 predicts outcomes after definitive resection for incidental gallbladder cancer. J Am Coll Surg 2014; 219: 416-429 [PMID: 25087941 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2014.01.069]
- 20 Jang JY, Heo JS, Han Y, Chang J, Kim JR, Kim H, Kwon W, Kim SW, Choi SH, Choi DW, Lee K, Jang KT, Han SS, Park SJ. Impact of Type of Surgery on Survival Outcome in Patients With Early Gallbladder Cancer in the Era of Minimally Invasive Surgery: Oncologic Safety of Laparoscopic Surgery. Medicine (Baltimore) 2016; 95: e3675 [PMID: 27258495 DOI: 10.1097/MD.000000000003675]
- Ito H, Ito K, D'Angelica M, Gonen M, Klimstra D, Allen P, DeMatteo RP, Fong Y, Blumgart LH, Jarnagin WR. Accurate 21



staging for gallbladder cancer: implications for surgical therapy and pathological assessment. Ann Surg 2011; 254: 320-325 [PMID: 21617582 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31822238d8]

- Lee SE, Jang JY, Kim SW, Han HS, Kim HJ, Yun SS, Cho BH, Yu HC, Lee WJ, Yoon DS, Choi DW, Choi SH, Hong 22 SC, Lee SM, Choi IS, Song IS, Park SJ, Jo S; Korean Pancreas Surgery Club. Surgical strategy for T1 gallbladder cancer: a nationwide multicenter survey in South Korea. Ann Surg Oncol 2014; 21: 3654-3660 [PMID: 24743905 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-014-3527-7
- Jensen EH, Abraham A, Habermann EB, Al-Refaie WB, Vickers SM, Virnig BA, Tuttle TM. A critical analysis of the 23 surgical management of early-stage gallbladder cancer in the United States. J Gastrointest Surg 2009; 13: 722-727 [PMID: 19083068 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-008-0772-8]
- 24 Cho JY, Han HS, Yoon YS, Ahn KS, Kim YH, Lee KH. Laparoscopic approach for suspected early-stage gallbladder carcinoma. Arch Surg 2010; 145: 128-133 [PMID: 20157079 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.2009.261]
- 25 Ome Y, Hashida K, Yokota M, Nagahisa Y, Okabe M, Kawamoto K. Laparoscopic approach to suspected T1 and T2 gallbladder carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 2556-2565 [PMID: 28465640 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i14.2556]
- Hundal R, Shaffer EA. Gallbladder cancer: epidemiology and outcome. Clin Epidemiol 2014; 6: 99-109 [PMID: 26 24634588 DOI: 10.2147/CLEP.S37357]
- 27 Lee SE, Jang JY, Lim CS, Kang MJ, Kim SW. Systematic review on the surgical treatment for T1 gallbladder cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2011; 17: 174-180 [PMID: 21245989 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v17.i2.174]
- 28 Agarwal AK, Javed A, Kalayarasan R, Sakhuja P. Minimally invasive versus the conventional open surgical approach of a radical cholecystectomy for gallbladder cancer: a retrospective comparative study. HPB (Oxford) 2015; 17: 536-541 [PMID: 25727091 DOI: 10.1111/hpb.12406]
- 29 Itano O, Oshima G, Minagawa T, Shinoda M, Kitago M, Abe Y, Hibi T, Yagi H, Ikoma N, Aiko S, Kawaida M, Masugi Y, Kameyama K, Sakamoto M, Kitagawa Y. Novel strategy for laparoscopic treatment of pT2 gallbladder carcinoma. Surg Endosc 2015; 29: 3600-3607 [PMID: 25740638 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4116-y]
- Nakanishi H, Miangul S, Oluwaremi TT, Sim BL, Hong SS, Than CA. Open versus laparoscopic surgery in the 30 management of patients with gallbladder cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Surg 2022; 224: 348-357 [PMID: 35256156 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2022.03.002]
- Cherkassky L, D'Angelica M. Gallbladder Cancer: Managing the Incidental Diagnosis. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2019; 28: 31 619-630 [PMID: 31472909 DOI: 10.1016/j.soc.2019.06.005]
- Chijiiwa K, Noshiro H, Nakano K, Okido M, Sugitani A, Yamaguchi K, Tanaka M. Role of surgery for gallbladder 32 carcinoma with special reference to lymph node metastasis and stage using western and Japanese classification systems. World J Surg 2000; 24: 1271-6; discussion 1277 [PMID: 11071474 DOI: 10.1007/s002680010253]
- Miyazaki M, Yoshitomi H, Miyakawa S, Uesaka K, Unno M, Endo I, Ota T, Ohtsuka M, Kinoshita H, Shimada K, 33 Shimizu H, Tabata M, Chijiiwa K, Nagino M, Hirano S, Wakai T, Wada K, Isayama H, Okusaka T, Tsuyuguchi T, Fujita N, Furuse J, Yamao K, Murakami K, Yamazaki H, Kijima H, Nakanuma Y, Yoshida M, Takayashiki T, Takada T. Clinical practice guidelines for the management of biliary tract cancers 2015: the 2nd English edition. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2015; 22: 249-273 [PMID: 25787274 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.233]
- 34 Vega EA, Sanhueza M, Viñuela E. Minimally Invasive Surgery for Gallbladder Cancer. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2019; 28: 243-253 [PMID: 30851826 DOI: 10.1016/j.soc.2018.11.001]
- 35 Palanisamy S, Patel N, Sabnis S, Palanisamy N, Vijay A, Palanivelu P, Parthasarthi R, Chinnusamy P. Laparoscopic radical cholecystectomy for suspected early gall bladder carcinoma: thinking beyond convention. Surg Endosc 2016; 30: 2442-2448 [PMID: 26416372 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-015-4495-0]
- Yoon YS, Han HS, Cho JY, Choi Y, Lee W, Jang JY, Choi H. Is Laparoscopy Contraindicated for Gallbladder Cancer? J 36 Am Coll Surg 2015; 221: 847-853 [PMID: 26272017 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2015.07.010]
- Liu GJ, Li XH, Chen YX, Sun HD, Zhao GM, Hu SY. Radical lymph node dissection and assessment: Impact on 37 gallbladder cancer prognosis. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 5150-5158 [PMID: 23964151 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i31.5150]
- Machado MA, Makdissi FF, Surjan RC. Totally Laparoscopic Hepatic Bisegmentectomy (s4b+s5) and Hilar 38 Lymphadenectomy for Incidental Gallbladder Cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 2015; 22 Suppl 3: S336-S339 [PMID: 26059653 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-015-4650-9]
- Lee W, Jeong CY, Jang JY, Kim YH, Roh YH, Kim KW, Kang SH, Yoon MH, Seo HI, Yun SP, Park JI, Jung BH, Shin 39 DH, Choi YI, Moon HH, Chu CW, Ryu JH, Yang K, Park YM, Hong SC. Do hepatic-sided tumors require more extensive resection than peritoneal-sided tumors in patients with T2 gallbladder cancer? Surgery 2017; 162: 515-524 [PMID: 28629653 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2017.05.004]
- Horiguchi A, Miyakawa S, Ishihara S, Miyazaki M, Ohtsuka M, Shimizu H, Sano K, Miura F, Ohta T, Kayahara M, 40 Nagino M, Igami T, Hirano S, Yamaue H, Tani M, Yamamoto M, Ota T, Shimada M, Morine Y, Kinoshita H, Yasunaga M, Takada T. Gallbladder bed resection or hepatectomy of segments 4a and 5 for pT2 gallbladder carcinoma: analysis of Japanese registration cases by the study group for biliary surgery of the Japanese Society of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Surgery. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2013; 20: 518-524 [PMID: 23430053 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-012-0584-9]
- 41 Araida T, Higuchi R, Hamano M, Kodera Y, Takeshita N, Ota T, Yoshikawa T, Yamamoto M, Takasaki K. Hepatic resection in 485 R0 pT2 and pT3 cases of advanced carcinoma of the gallbladder: results of a Japanese Society of Biliary Surgery survey--a multicenter study. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2009; 16: 204-215 [PMID: 19219399 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-009-0044-3]
- Shindoh J, de Aretxabala X, Aloia TA, Roa JC, Roa I, Zimmitti G, Javle M, Conrad C, Maru DM, Aoki T, Vigano L, 42 Ribero D, Kokudo N, Capussotti L, Vauthey JN. Tumor location is a strong predictor of tumor progression and survival in T2 gallbladder cancer: an international multicenter study. Ann Surg 2015; 261: 733-739 [PMID: 24854451 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000000728]
- FAHIM RB, McDONALD JR, RICHARDS JC, FERRIS DO. Carcinoma of the gallbladder: a study of its modes of 43 spread. Ann Surg 1962; 156: 114-124 [PMID: 13891308 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-196207000-00021]
- 44 D'Angelica M, Dalal KM, DeMatteo RP, Fong Y, Blumgart LH, Jarnagin WR. Analysis of the extent of resection for



adenocarcinoma of the gallbladder. Ann Surg Oncol 2009; 16: 806-816 [PMID: 18985272 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-008-0189-3]

- Fuks D, Regimbeau JM, Le Treut YP, Bachellier P, Raventos A, Pruvot FR, Chiche L, Farges O. Incidental gallbladder 45 cancer by the AFC-GBC-2009 Study Group. World J Surg 2011; 35: 1887-1897 [PMID: 21547420 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-011-1134-3
- Nigri G, Berardi G, Mattana C, Mangogna L, Petrucciani N, Sagnotta A, Aurello P, D'Angelo F, Ramacciato G. Routine 46 extra-hepatic bile duct resection in gallbladder cancer patients without bile duct infiltration: A systematic review. Surgeon 2016; 14: 337-344 [PMID: 27395014 DOI: 10.1016/j.surge.2016.06.004]
- 47 Shukla PJ, Barreto SG. Systematic review: should routine resection of the extra-hepatic bile duct be performed in gallbladder cancer? Saudi J Gastroenterol 2010; 16: 161-167 [PMID: 20616410 DOI: 10.4103/1319-3767.65184]
- 48 Gumbs AA, Hoffman JP. Laparoscopic radical cholecystectomy and Roux-en-Y choledochojejunostomy for gallbladder cancer. Surg Endosc 2010; 24: 1766-1768 [PMID: 20054570 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-009-0840-5]
- Zhou Y, Zhang Z, Wu L, Li B. A systematic review of safety and efficacy of hepatopancreatoduodenectomy for biliary 49 and gallbladder cancers. HPB (Oxford) 2016; 18: 1-6 [PMID: 26776844 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2015.07.008]
- Fancellu A, Sanna V, Deiana G, Ninniri C, Turilli D, Perra T, Porcu A. Current role of hepatopancreatoduodenectomy for 50 the management of gallbladder cancer and extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: A systematic review. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2021; 13: 625-637 [PMID: 34163578 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v13.i6.625]
- 51 Nakamura S, Nishiyama R, Yokoi Y, Serizawa A, Nishiwaki Y, Konno H, Baba S, Muro H. Hepatopancreatoduodenectomy for advanced gallbladder carcinoma. Arch Surg 1994; 129: 625-629 [PMID: 7515618 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.1994.01420300069010]
- Ebata T, Nagino M, Nishio H, Arai T, Nimura Y. Right hepatopancreatoduodenectomy: improvements over 23 years to 52 attain acceptability. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2007; 14: 131-135 [PMID: 17384902 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-006-1106-4]
- Takasaki K, Kobayashi S, Mutoh H. Our experience (5 cases) of extended right lobectomy combined with 53 pancreatoduodenectomy for carcinoma of the gallbladder. J Bil Pancr 1980
- D'Souza MA, Valdimarsson VT, Campagnaro T, Cauchy F, Chatzizacharias NA, D'Hondt M, Dasari B, Ferrero A, 54 Franken LC, Fusai G, Guglielmi A, Hagendoorn J, Hidalgo Salinas C, Hoogwater FJH, Jorba R, Karanjia N, Knoefel WT, Kron P, Lahiri R, Langella S, Le Roy B, Lehwald-Tywuschik N, Lesurtel M, Li J, Lodge JPA, Martinou E, Molenaar IQ, Nikov A, Poves I, Rassam F, Russolillo N, Soubrane O, Stättner S, van Dam RM, van Gulik TM, Serrablo A, Gallagher TM, Sturesson C; E-AHPBA scientific and research committee. Hepatopancreatoduodenectomy -a controversial treatment for bile duct and gallbladder cancer from a European perspective. HPB (Oxford) 2020; 22: 1339-1348 [PMID: 31899044 DOI: 10.1016/j.hpb.2019.12.008]
- 55 Fernandes Ede S, Mello FT, Ribeiro-Filho J, Monte-Filho AP, Fernandes MM, Coelho RJ, Matos MC, Souza AA, Torres OJ. The Largest Western Experience with Hepatopancreatoduodenectomy: Lessons Learned with 35 Cases. Arq Bras Cir *Dig* 2016; **29**: 17-20 [PMID: 27120733 DOI: 10.1590/0102-6720201600010005]
- Yao GL. Laparoscopic hepatopancreaticoduodenectomy for synchronous gallbladder cancer and extrahepatic 56 cholangiocarcinoma: a case report. World J Surg Oncol 2022; 20: 190 [PMID: 35681223 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-022-02628-9
- Zhang MZ, Xu XW, Mou YP, Yan JF, Zhu YP, Zhang RC, Zhou YC, Chen K, Jin WW, Matro E, Ajoodhea H. Resection 57 of a cholangiocarcinoma via laparoscopic hepatopancreato- duodenectomy: a case report. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 17260-17264 [PMID: 25493044 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i45.17260]
- Chong EH, Choi SH. Hybrid Laparoscopic and Robotic Hepatopancreaticoduodenectomy for Cholangiocarcinoma. J 58 Gastrointest Surg 2019; 23: 1947-1948 [PMID: 31197693 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-019-04242-9]
- 59 James M, Kalayarasan R, Gnanasekaran S, Pottakkat B. Laparoscopic hepatopancreatoduodenectomy for locally advanced gall bladder cancer. J Minim Access Surg 2021; 17: 369-372 [PMID: 33605929 DOI: 10.4103/jmas.JMAS 179 20]
- Liu M, Ji S, Xu W, Liu W, Qin Y, Hu Q, Sun Q, Zhang Z, Yu X, Xu X. Laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy: are the 60 best times coming? World J Surg Oncol 2019; 17: 81 [PMID: 31077200 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-019-1624-6]
- Ji WB, Wang HG, Zhao ZM, Duan WD, Lu F, Dong JH. Robotic-assisted laparoscopic anatomic hepatectomy in China: 61 initial experience. Ann Surg 2011; 253: 342-348 [PMID: 21135692 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181ff4601]
- Nagino M. Fifty-year history of biliary surgery. Ann Gastroenterol Surg 2019; 3: 598-605 [PMID: 31788648 DOI: 62 10.1002/ags3.12289]
- Nimura Y, Hayakawa N, Kamiya J, Maeda S, Kondo S, Yasui A, Shionoya S. Hepatopancreatoduodenectomy for 63 advanced carcinoma of the biliary tract. Hepatogastroenterology 1991; 38: 170-175 [PMID: 1649788]
- Hartwig W, Gluth A, Hinz U, Bergmann F, Spronk PE, Hackert T, Werner J, Büchler MW. Total pancreatectomy for 64 primary pancreatic neoplasms: renaissance of an unpopular operation. Ann Surg 2015; 261: 537-546 [PMID: 24979606 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000000791]
- Cavallaro A, Piccolo G, Panebianco V, Lo Menzo E, Berretta M, Zanghi A, Di Vita M, Cappellani A. Incidental 65 gallbladder cancer during laparoscopic cholecystectomy: managing an unexpected finding. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 4019-4027 [PMID: 22912553 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i30.4019]
- Pawlik TM, Gleisner AL, Vigano L, Kooby DA, Bauer TW, Frilling A, Adams RB, Staley CA, Trindade EN, Schulick 66 RD, Choti MA, Capussotti L. Incidence of finding residual disease for incidental gallbladder carcinoma: implications for re-resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2007; 11: 1478-86; discussion 1486 [PMID: 17846848 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-007-0309-6
- Butte JM, Waugh E, Meneses M, Parada H, De La Fuente HA. Incidental gallbladder cancer: analysis of surgical findings 67 and survival. J Surg Oncol 2010; 102: 620-625 [PMID: 20721958 DOI: 10.1002/jso.21681]
- Foster JM, Hoshi H, Gibbs JF, Iyer R, Javle M, Chu Q, Kuvshinoff B. Gallbladder cancer: Defining the indications for primary radical resection and radical re-resection. Ann Surg Oncol 2007; 14: 833-840 [PMID: 17103074 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-006-9097-6
- Goetze TO, Paolucci V. Adequate extent in radical re-resection of incidental gallbladder carcinoma: analysis of the 69



German Registry. Surg Endosc 2010; 24: 2156-2164 [PMID: 20177938 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-0914-4]

- Ouchi K, Mikuni J, Kakugawa Y; Organizing Committee, The 30th Annual Congress of the Japanese Society of Biliary 70 Surgery. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy for gallbladder carcinoma: results of a Japanese survey of 498 patients. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2002; 9: 256-260 [PMID: 12140616 DOI: 10.1007/s005340200028]
- 71 Kim S, Yoon YS, Han HS, Cho JY, Choi Y. Laparoscopic extended cholecystectomy for T3 gallbladder cancer. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 2984-2985 [PMID: 29218663 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5952-8]
- Castro CM, Santibañez SP, Rivas TC, Cassis NJ. Totally Laparoscopic Radical Resection of Gallbladder Cancer: 72 Technical Aspects and Long-Term Results. World J Surg 2018; 42: 2592-2598 [PMID: 29520484 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-018-4490-4]
- Gumbs AA, Hoffman JP. Laparoscopic completion radical cholecystectomy for T2 gallbladder cancer. Surg Endosc 2010; 73 24: 3221-3223 [PMID: 20499105 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-1102-2]
- 74 Yamashita S, Loyer E, Chun YS, Javle M, Lee JE, Vauthey JN, Conrad C. Laparoscopic Management of Gallbladder Cancer: A Stepwise Approach. Ann Surg Oncol 2016; 23: 892-893 [PMID: 27456958 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-016-5436-4]
- Belli G, Cioffi L, D'Agostino A, Limongelli P, Belli A, Russo G, Fantini C. Revision surgery for incidentally detected 75 early gallbladder cancer in laparoscopic era. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2011; 21: 531-534 [PMID: 21612445 DOI: 10.1089/lap.2011.0078]
- Whalen GF, Bird I, Tanski W, Russell JC, Clive J. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy does not demonstrably decrease 76 survival of patients with serendipitously treated gallbladder cancer. J Am Coll Surg 2001; 192: 189-195 [PMID: 11220719 DOI: 10.1016/S1072-7515(00)00794-8]
- Clemente G, Nuzzo G, De Rose AM, Giovannini I, La Torre G, Ardito F, Giuliante F. Unexpected gallbladder cancer 77 after laparoscopic cholecystectomy for acute cholecystitis: a worrisome picture. J Gastrointest Surg 2012; 16: 1462-1468 [PMID: 22653330 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-012-1915-5]
- Kim JH, Kim WH, Kim JH, Yoo BM, Kim MW. Unsuspected gallbladder cancer diagnosed after laparoscopic cholecystectomy: focus on acute cholecystitis. World J Surg 2010; 34: 114-120 [PMID: 19898893 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-009-0279-9
- Han HS, Cho JY, Yoon YS, Ahn KS, Kim H. Preoperative inflammation is a prognostic factor for gallbladder carcinoma. 79 Br J Surg 2011; 98: 111-116 [PMID: 21136565 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.7265]
- Vinuela E, Vega EA, Yamashita S, Sanhueza M, Mege R, Cavada G, Aloia TA, Chun YS, Lee JE, Vauthey JN, Conrad C. 80 Incidental Gallbladder Cancer: Residual Cancer Discovered at Oncologic Extended Resection Determines Outcome: A Report from High- and Low-Incidence Countries. Ann Surg Oncol 2017; 24: 2334-2343 [PMID: 28417239 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-017-5859-6
- 81 Roa JC, Tapia O, Manterola C, Villaseca M, Guzman P, Araya JC, Bagci P, Saka B, Adsay V. Early gallbladder carcinoma has a favorable outcome but Rokitansky-Aschoff sinus involvement is an adverse prognostic factor. Virchows Arch 2013; 463: 651-661 [PMID: 24022828 DOI: 10.1007/s00428-013-1478-1]
- Fuks D, Regimbeau JM, Pessaux P, Bachellier P, Raventos A, Mantion G, Gigot JF, Chiche L, Pascal G, Azoulay D, 82 Laurent A, Letoublon C, Boleslawski E, Rivoire M, Mabrut JY, Adham M, Le Treut YP, Delpero JR, Navarro F, Ayav A, Boudjema K, Nuzzo G, Scotte M, Farges O. Is port-site resection necessary in the surgical management of gallbladder cancer? J Visc Surg 2013; 150: 277-284 [PMID: 23665059 DOI: 10.1016/j.jviscsurg.2013.03.006]
- 83 Wolthuis AM, Bislenghi G, Fieuws S, de Buck van Overstraeten A, Boeckxstaens G, D'Hoore A. Incidence of prolonged postoperative ileus after colorectal surgery: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Colorectal Dis 2016; 18: 01-09 [PMID: 26558477 DOI: 10.1111/codi.13210]
- Inokuchi M, Sugita H, Otsuki S, Sato Y, Nakagawa M, Kojima K. Laparoscopic distal gastrectomy reduced surgical site 84 infection as compared with open distal gastrectomy for gastric cancer in a meta-analysis of both randomized controlled and case-controlled studies. Int J Surg 2015; 15: 61-67 [PMID: 25644544 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2015.01.030]
- Navarro JG, Kang I, Hwang HK, Yoon DS, Lee WJ, Kang CM. Oncologic safety of laparoscopic radical 85 cholecystectomy in pT2 gallbladder cancer: A propensity score matching analysis compared to open approach. Medicine (Baltimore) 2020; 99: e20039 [PMID: 32443308 DOI: 10.1097/MD.000000000020039]
- Holzhey DM, Seeburger J, Misfeld M, Borger MA, Mohr FW. Learning minimally invasive mitral valve surgery: a 86 cumulative sum sequential probability analysis of 3895 operations from a single high-volume center. Circulation 2013; 128: 483-491 [PMID: 23804253 DOI: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.001402]
- Dou C, Zhang C, Liu J. Propensity Score Analysis of Outcomes Following Laparoscopic or Open Radical Resection for 87 Gallbladder Cancer in T2 and T3 Stages. J Gastrointest Surg 2022; 26: 1416-1424 [PMID: 35296956 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-022-05288-y]
- Feng JW, Yang XH, Liu CW, Wu BQ, Sun DL, Chen XM, Jiang Y, Qu Z. Comparison of Laparoscopic and Open 88 Approach in Treating Gallbladder Cancer. J Surg Res 2019; 234: 269-276 [PMID: 30527484 DOI: 10.1016/j.jss.2018.09.025
- Lv TR, Yang C, Regmi P, Ma WJ, Hu HJ, Liu F, Yin CH, Jin YW, Li FY. The role of laparoscopic surgery in the surgical 89 management of gallbladder carcinoma: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Asian J Surg 2021; 44: 1493-1502 [PMID: 33895048 DOI: 10.1016/j.asjsur.2021.03.015]
- 90 Nag HH, Sachan A, Nekarakanti PK. Laparoscopic versus open extended cholecystectomy with bi-segmentectomy (s4b and s5) in patients with gallbladder cancer. J Minim Access Surg 2021; 17: 21-27 [PMID: 31603079 DOI: 10.4103/jmas.JMAS_98_19]
- Jang JY, Kim SW, Lee SE, Hwang DW, Kim EJ, Lee JY, Kim SJ, Ryu JK, Kim YT. Differential diagnostic and staging 91 accuracies of high resolution ultrasonography, endoscopic ultrasonography, and multidetector computed tomography for gallbladder polypoid lesions and gallbladder cancer. Ann Surg 2009; 250: 943-949 [PMID: 19855259 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181b5d5fc
- 92 Fujita N, Noda Y, Kobayashi G, Kimura K, Yago A. Diagnosis of the depth of invasion of gallbladder carcinoma by EUS. Gastrointest Endosc 1999; 50: 659-663 [PMID: 10536322 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(99)80015-7]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2380-2396

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2380

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

Molecular regulation mechanism of intestinal stem cells in mucosal injury and repair in ulcerative colitis

Lie Zheng, Sheng-Lei Duan

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Peter L Lakatos, Canada; Nakajima N, Japan; Reddy NNR, India

Received: September 18, 2022 Peer-review started: September 18, 2022 First decision: November 26, 2022 Revised: January 26, 2023 Accepted: April 7, 2023 Article in press: April 7, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



Lie Zheng, Sheng-Lei Duan, Department of Gastroenterology, Shaanxi Hospital of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Xi'an 730000, Shaanxi Province, China

Corresponding author: Lie Zheng, MD, Researcher, Department of Gastroenterology, Shaanxi Hospital of Traditional Chinese Medicine, No. 4 Xihuamen Street, Lianhu District, Xi'an 730000, Shaanxi Province, China. liezhenglie@163.com

Abstract

Ulcerative colitis (UC) is a chronic nonspecific inflammatory disease with complex causes. The main pathological changes were intestinal mucosal injury. Leucinerich repeat-containing G protein coupled receptor 5 (LGR5)-labeled small intestine stem cells (ISCs) were located at the bottom of the small intestine recess and inlaid among Paneth cells. LGR5+ small ISCs are active proliferative adult stem cells, and their self-renewal, proliferation and differentiation disorders are closely related to the occurrence of intestinal inflammatory diseases. The Notch signaling pathway and Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway are important regulators of LGR5-positive ISCs and together maintain the function of LGR5-positive ISCs. More importantly, the surviving stem cells after intestinal mucosal injury accelerate division, restore the number of stem cells, multiply and differentiate into mature intestinal epithelial cells, and repair the damaged intestinal mucosa. Therefore, in-depth study of multiple pathways and transplantation of LGR5positive ISCs may become a new target for the treatment of UC.

Key Words: Molecular regulation; Mucosal injury; Regeneration; Ulcerative colitis

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Intestinal mucosal injury is an important pathological change in ulcerative colitis (UC), and Leucine-rich repeat-containing G protein coupled receptor 5 (LGR5)positive intestinal stem cells play an important role in the repair of intestinal mucosal injury. Through in-depth study of multiple signals, LGR5-positive intestine stem cell transplantation therapy may become an important means to treat UC.

Citation: Zheng L, Duan SL. Molecular regulation mechanism of intestinal stem cells in mucosal injury and repair in ulcerative colitis. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(16): 2380-2396 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2380.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2380

INTRODUCTION

Ulcerative colitis (UC) is a chronic, relapsing inflammatory disease of the intestinal tract[1]. The course of the disease is prolonged and often brings heavy physiological, psychological and economic burdens to patients. Clinical remission based on symptom improvement does not alter the natural course of UC, and mucosal healing has been the primary therapeutic target of UC in recent years[2]. However, studies have shown that up to 40% of patients who achieve clinical and endoscopic remission still have persistent histological inflammation, which is associated with a higher risk of clinical recurrence of UC, receiving colectomy, and dysplasia[3].

Intestinal stem cells (ISCs) are important adult stem cells that drive the daily renewal of the intestinal epithelium through constant self-renewal, proliferation, and differentiation. ISCs are mainly located in intestinal recesses and play an important role in the repair of damaged intestinal mucosa^[4]. In mammals, the gut consists of small villi that extend into the gut cavity and small intestine crypts that sink deep into the lining of the intestine. Leucine-rich repeat-containing G protein coupled receptor 5 (LGR5) is an important marker of ISCs[5]. Under the action of multiple signaling pathways in the body, LGR5-positive ISCs repair damaged intestinal mucosa and maintain intestinal homeostasis through selfrenewal and differentiation potential. However, the internal mechanism of how multiple different signaling pathways interact with each other to synergistically regulate LGR5 cells with differentiation potential in UC remains unclear^[6]. In this paper, the concept, location, quantity and cycle of ISCs, the repair mechanism of intestinal mucosa by ISCs, the renewal of colon epithelial cells and the regulation of nutritional molecules in damage repair were reviewed to further provide evidence-based medical evidence for the treatment objectives of UC.

CONCEPT, LOCATION, NUMBER AND CYCLE OF ISCS

Stem cells have the capacity for lifelong self-renewal. They are cells that can produce a variety of highly differentiated progeny and can respond differently to changes in their internal environment[7]. Morphologically, the cells at the bottom were counted as "one" in the longitudinal section of the lacunae. The ISCs were approximately located at the fourth layer of cells but fluctuated between the second layer and the seventh layer[8]. Stem cells have three levels of structure, each with different properties and functions. Stem cells have a long cycle. In general, stem cells undergo asymmetric division, but during development or after injury, they undergo symmetrical division and divide into two progeny stem cells to increase the number of stem cells. Normally, the excess stem cells produced by symmetrical division are eliminated by apoptosis or rapid differentiation[9]. After some lacunae die after toxic injury, such as radiation or chemotherapy, the remaining potential stem cells begin to exercise their stem cell potential and undergo symmetrical division to regenerate lacunae^[10]. The lacunae also divide to produce more lacunae until the intestinal mucosa returns to normal.

ROLE OF ISCS IN INTESTINAL MUCOSA

Intestinal epithelial tissue is one of the most active self-renewing tissues in adult mammals. Intestinal epithelial cells renew every 5 d, and this process mainly depends on the continuous division and replenishment of ISCs. ISCs are a type of adult stem cell that are mainly distributed in the recesses of the intestine in mammals[11]. ISCs have asymmetric division, self-renewal, and pluripotency; that is, they proliferate and differentiate into a variety of cell types, including absorbent cells, goblet cells, intestinal endocrine cells, and Pan's cells. Each crypt of the intestinal mucosa contains 4 to 6 independent ISCs [12]. Morphologically, the count begins with cells at the base of the crypt, and the ISCs are located in the fourth layer of the crypt, where the stem cells have a very active cell cycle. ISCs first differentiate into transient extender cells, which are daughter cells with limited ability to divide and circulate[13]. The transient expansion cells settled at the base of the crypt for approximately 48 to 72 h, then gradually migrated upward, underwent approximately 6 rounds of cell division, and finally differentiated into terminal cells[14]. Studies have shown that small intestine recess stem cells can rapidly differentiate and repair damage in a small intestine radiation injury model under the action of insulin-like growth factor and hepatocyte growth factor[15]. Some scholars studied Drosophila intestinal mucosal damage induced by sodium glucan sulfate and found that the damaged intestine could secrete signaling proteins



to accelerate the division of ISCs to promote mucosal repair[16].

REPAIR MECHANISM OF ISCS ON INTESTINAL MUCOSA

Markers of ISCs

Each gut stem cell is coated with special protein receptors that selectively bind to or adhere to other "signaling" molecules. These cell surface receptors are known as stem cell markers. Currently, Musasi-1, telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) and ID14 are the main markers found in ISCs[17]. Musas-1 is a neural RNA-binding protein but has been shown to be a selective marker of ISCs in addition to the nervous system[18]. Some studies found that Musashi-1-positive cells were found in the small intestine of mice, and Musashi-1 was significantly increased in intestinal specimens of mice after reflex injury [19]. TERT is a ribonuclear protease complex. Studies have shown that immunohistochemical TERTpositive cells are mainly distributed in the base of the small intestine crypt, 4-7 cells away from the bottom of the crypt, and some cells are distributed in the interstitium surrounding the crypt^[20]. ID14, a new gene found in Xenopus laevis, encodes a protein containing 315 amino acids[21]. Adult ID14 is mostly found in the intestine but is only weakly expressed in the stomach, lung and testis. Its expression in the intestine does not begin until the metamorphosis stage, which is closely related to the differentiation of adult intestinal epithelial cells^[22].

Asymmetric division of ISCs

ISCs continuously increase the number of stem cells through asymmetric division to promote the selfrenewal and repair of damaged intestinal tissues to maintain the dynamic balance of the intestinal mucosa^[23]. Stem cells divide asymmetrically to form a daughter cell identical to the mother cell and a daughter cell capable of differentiation[24]. During this process of division, the stem cell DNA double strand tends to enter daughter cells that are identical to the mother cell so that the daughter cells that maintain the characteristics of the stem cell retain the mother strand DNA, thus maintaining the stability of the gene^[25].

Neuroregulation of ISCs

Intestinal activity is innervated by the sympathetic, parasympathetic, and enteric nervous systems. The sympathetic and parasympathetic plexuses can promote the proliferation and regeneration of intestinal mucosal epithelial cells and accelerate the division of crypt cells through growth factors and inflammatory mediators^[26]. The enteric nervous system consists of the intermuscular plexus and submucosal plexus, and most of its neurons are located in the intestinal wall^[27]. It has been observed that chemical resection of the intestinal intermuscular nerve plexus can accelerate the proliferation of ISCs, indicating that the intermuscular nerve plexus has an inhibitory effect on intestinal mucosal cell renewal[28].

SELF-RENEWAL OF SMALL ISCS AND SMALL INTESTINAL EPITHELIUM

The intestinal epithelium is a single layer of cell epithelium covering the intestinal lining. As an important organ in mammals, the intestinal epithelium is responsible for digestion, absorption and resistance to intestinal pathogenic microorganisms[29]. Structurally, the epithelium of the small intestine is composed of a large number of repeating units called crypt villi[30]. The intestinal villi are composed of multiple differentiated cells that penetrate into the intestinal cavity to perform digestive and absorption functions, and the base of each villus encloses multiple intestinal recesses, each containing proliferative ISCs[31]. To avoid cytopathies caused by constant contact with external stimuli in the intestinal cavity, the small intestine epithelium is constantly renewing itself, and most cells renew themselves every 4-5 d on average. In line with this physiological function, small ISCs located in crypts have the ability of lifelong self-renewal, making the small intestinal epithelium an important model for adult stem cell research[32].

In the small intestine recess, small ISCs divide every 24 h on average, generating transient amplifying cells (TA cells) while renewing themselves [33]. Fast proliferating cells have a cell division cycle of approximately 12 h, migrating up the recess while performing several fast divisions[34]. In the process of upward migration, the descendant cells gradually differentiated into two types of cells, namely, the secretory lineage and the absorptive lineage. Secretory cells mainly include Paneth cells, goblet cells, and enteroendocrine cells, while absorptive cells mainly refer to intestinal epithelial cells. In contrast to the goblets, intestinal secretory cells and intestinal epithelial cells, which continue to migrate upward into the villi to perform their functions and reach the apex of the villi and undergo apoptosis within 3 to 5 d, Paneth cells migrate downward to the base of the crypt and survive for 3 to 6 wk[35].

Small ISCs and intestinal epithelial lesions

LGR5-labeled small ISCs not only mediate the normal self-renewal of the small intestine epithelium but



also act as the initiation cells of inflammatory cells in the case of mutation, seriously affecting life and health[36]. Since the self-renewal and repair rate of the small intestine epithelium is very fast, the imbalance of its renewal regulation easily leads to epithelial damage. LGR5-labeled small ISCs mediate the daily renewal of the small intestine epithelium, so the relationship between LGR5+ small ISCs and inflammation has received extensive attention[37].

Studies have shown that overactivation of the Wnt signaling pathway induces the release of inflammatory cytokines. Consistent with this, the vast majority of patients with UC carry the inactivated adenomatosis polyposis coli (APC) gene mutation. Using a mouse model, specific knockout of the APC gene in LGR5-labeled small ISCs resulted in a massive release of inflammatory cytokines in the short term[38]. Further studies showed that LGR5-positive cells in UC patients consistently produced all other cell types throughout the tumor tissue while self-renewing, demonstrating the tumor stem cell properties of LGR5-labeled cells[39].

Trophic molecular regulation of colon epithelial cell renewal and damage repair

The microenvironment refers to the surrounding environment where stem cells are located under physiological conditions and is usually composed of stem cells themselves, surrounding cells and the extracellular matrix[40]. Cell-to-cell contact in the microenvironment and the existence of various growth factors in the microenvironment coregulate the self-renewal and differentiation of stem cells [41]. LGR5+ small ISCs live in a specific environment, namely, at the bottom of the small intestine recess, mosaic among Pan's cells^[42]. Paneth cells, TA cells, and peripheral mesenchymal cells together constitute a unique microenvironment for small ISCs, in which a variety of cell pathways, including the Wnt, Notch, epidermal growth factor (EGF), and bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) signaling pathways, cooperate to regulate the proliferation and differentiation of intestinal epithelial cells and repair after injury[43].

Wnt signaling pathway

The Wnt signaling pathway is a highly conserved signaling pathway that regulates cell proliferation, cell fate determination and cell differentiation and plays a crucial role in embryonic development and adult stem cell maintenance^[44]. Mutations in the Wnt signaling pathway are closely related to the occurrence of many diseases, especially colorectal cancer.

The Wnt signaling pathway plays a key role in the dry maintenance of small ISCs[45]. The first event that prompted the link of Wnt signaling to small ISCs was the discovery of a large number of APC gene mutations in colorectal cancer. As an important inhibitory factor of Wnt signaling, APC plays an important role in regulating Wnt signal strength. Mutation of the APC gene leads to overactivation of Wnt signaling [46]. Therefore, the overactivation of Wnt signaling may be closely related to the occurrence of colorectal cancer. In mouse models, APC gene mutation or deletion leads to the development of colorectal cancer. Both T cell factor 4 (TCF4) gene knockout and beta-catenin gene knockout will result in rapid loss of proliferative stem cell regions in the crypt[47]. All of this evidence suggests that activation of Wnt signaling promotes the dryness of small ISCs[48]. In line with this, Wnt signaling activity in the small intestinal epithelium decreased in a gradient along the crypt-villus axis, with the highest Wnt signaling activity at the base of the crypt^[49]. The Wnt ligand is mainly secreted by Panzzled cells and peripheral mesenchymal cells at the base of the crypt. LGR5-labeled small ISCs actively express Frizzled receptors to transmit Wnt signals^[50]. A series of target genes downstream of Wnt signaling mediate its physiological function. A large part of the abovementioned small ISC stem cells are direct target genes of Wnt signaling, including LGR5, achaete-scute family bHLH transcription factor 2, and Musashi-1. Other target genes of Wnt signaling, including Myc, play an important role in the occurrence of colorectal cancer^[51] (Figure 1).

Notch signaling pathway

Notch signaling is a functionally conserved signaling family that exists widely in multicellular animals (metazoans). Notch signaling is mainly transmitted through cell-cell contact and plays an important role in physiological processes such as cell proliferation, stem cell maintenance, cell fate determination, differentiation and apoptosis[52].

Unlike most cellular pathway transduction processes, Notch signaling does not rely on a second messenger (secondary messengers). Posttranslational Notch protein is localized to the cell membrane as an active receptor after O-Fut-mediated glycosylation and PC5-mediated protease cleavage[53]. When ligands located near the cell membrane, such as Dll1, Dll4 and jagged1, bind to the Notch receptor, the Notch receptor is sequentially cleaved by ADAM and gamma-secretase-mediated protease[54]. The Notch receptor NICD (Noch intracellular domain) is released. Gamma-secretase-mediated protease cleavage may occur at the cell membrane or at the surface of endosome membranes containing NICDs, but NICDs produced by the latter usually enter the proteasome degradation pathway[55]. The released NICD is transferred into the nucleus, where it interacts with the DNA binding protein CSL (an acronym for C BF-1/RBPJ-k in Homo sapiens / Mus musculus respectively, S uppressor of Hairless in Drosophila melanogaster, L ag-1 in Caenorhabditis elegans) and recruits a transcriptional coactivator to activate the expression of downstream target genes[56].





DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2380 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 1 Wnt signaling pathway. LRP5/6: LDL-receptor-related protein 5/6; Dvl: Dishevelled; APC: Adenomatosis polyposis coli; GSK-3β: Glycogen synthase kinase-3_β; CK1: Casein kinase 1.

> The Notch receptor is a single transmembrane protein that mainly includes Notch1, Notch2, Notch3 and Notch4 members in mammals. The Notch receptor extracellular end contains 29 to 36 EGF-like repeats, which may mediate Notch receptor and ligand interactions[57]. In mammals, Notch signaling ligands also contain multiple members, including Jagged1, Jagged2, Dll1, Dll3 and Dll4. The interaction of multiple ligands with multiple receptors increases the complexity of the Notch signaling pathway [58] (Figure 2).

BMP signaling pathway

BMP is a transforming growth factor (TGF- β). TGF- β is an important member of the TGF- β superfamily [59]. By regulating the activity of downstream genes, they play an important role in mesoderm formation, nervous system differentiation, bone development and cancer occurrence. BMP signal transmission occurs mainly through the specific binding of BMP protein to the BMP receptor (BMPR) on the cell membrane. Meanwhile, regulated Smads (R-SMAD) are regulated by activated type I receptors (BMPR1), which detach Smad molecules from cell membrane receptors[60]. After binding Smad4 [Common-mediator Smad (Co-SMAD)] in the cytoplasm, it enters the nucleus and coregulates the transcription of target genes with the participation of other DNA-binding proteins[61].

In contrast to Wnt signaling activity, BMP signaling activity increased gradually along the cryptvillus axis. In the small intestine, BMP ligands, including BMP2 and BMP4, are mainly secreted by mesenchymal cells around the crypt and inside the villi, while the BMP receptor Bmpr1a is expressed throughout the small intestine epithelium. Because peripheral mesenchymal cells also secrete BMP ligand inhibitors, including Noggin and Gremlin1, the BMP signal intensity in the crypt is low [62].

Hedgehog signaling pathway

The Hedgehog (Hh) signaling pathway is essential for embryonic development and cell growth and differentiation after embryogenesis[63]. Among mammals are three Hh family members: Sonic Hh, Indian Hh (Ihh), and Desert Hh. Ihh is the main Hh protein expressed in the intestine. It acts on mesenchymal cells through paracrine signaling by differentiated epithelial cells and negatively regulates the proliferation of crypt columnar cells by increasing BMP signals[64]. In addition, Ihh inhibits the lamina propria immune response. Without causing any damage to the upper cortex, Ihh knockout activates an immune response similar to the wage-healing response, epithelial remodeling, and recruitment of fibroblasts and macrophages[65]. Therefore, the decreased expression of Ihh caused by the injury or dysfunction of the upper cortex, thus triggering the damage repair of the interstitial cells, may be one of the main mechanisms of the wound healing response[66].

Hippo-YAP signaling pathway

The Hippo signaling pathway is a newly discovered cell signal transduction pathway whose main part is a kinase chain. Among them, kinase MST1/2 (mammalian Sterile 20-like kinases 1/2) can phosphorylate and activate LATS1/2 (large tumor suppressor 1/2)[67]. LATS1/2 phosphorylates and inhibits the key kinase Yes-associated protein (YAP)/Tafazzin (TAZ). YAP/TAZ are two homologous





Figure 2 Notch signaling pathway.

transcription cofactors that mediate most of the physiological and pathological functions of Hippo signaling pathways[68]. YAP is expressed in both the small intestine and large intestine, with low expression in the small intestine but high expression in the colon, especially in the terminal colon. At the cellular level, YAP was localized in the cytoplasm in intestinal villi and upper crypt cells and in the nucleus in LGR5+ ISCs at the bottom of crypts and was expressed at low levels in Pan's cells, indicating that YAP activity was negatively correlated with the degree of differentiation of intestinal epithelial cells [69].

The Hippo signaling pathway plays an important role in regulating the differentiation of ISCs. The proliferative ability of mouse intestinal epithelial-specific YAP transgenic stem cells increased, while the differentiation ability decreased [70]. Consistently, MST1/2 knockout in the mouse gut promoted stem cell proliferation, accompanied by abnormal crypt cell differentiation and reduced goblet cells[71]. Some studies have found that LATS1/2 double knockout in the intestine promotes the proliferation of crypt cells, an increase in ISCs, and the differentiation of goblet cells^[72]. Further study showed that YAP/ TAZ could cooperate with Klf4 to promote the differentiation of crypt cells into goblet cells. Regarding the effect of Hippo signaling pathway inhibition on goblet cell differentiation, the results of the above two experiments were different. Some scholars believe that this is because the intestine-specific gene transfer method they used can mildly express YAP exogenically or inhibit MST1/2 and LATS1/2, so that YAP can not only promote ISC proliferation but also cause differences in the activity of goblet cell differentiation. These results indicate that the regulatory effect of YAP on ISCs is closely related to its activity level[73] (Figure 3).

UC INTESTINAL INFLAMMATORY RESPONSE PROCESS

Intestinal mucosal mucus secretion decreased

The intestinal mucosa is covered with a thick layer of mucous substances containing a variety of antimicrobial molecules, which can play a protective role in the intestinal mucosa. It can lubricate the intestine and resist the invasion of microorganisms, pathogens and other harmful substances, acting as a chemical barrier and mechanical barrier protection [74]. One possible reason for the aggravation of UC is that the number of goblet cells in the intestinal mucosa is reduced, and the function of intestinal mucus secretion is impaired. Colon mucosal epithelial cells are mainly composed of goblet cells (GCs), secretory cells that secrete a large number of mucoproteins (MUCs) and intestinal trefoil factors (ITFs) and human intestinal resistin-like molecule β (resistin-like molecule β , RELM- β)[75].

The main component of the mucin layer is mucin, which is a high molecular weight glycoylated protein secreted by GCs. It is an important bioactive peptide that can coat bacteria and prevent direct contact between bacteria and epithelial cells[76]. Therefore, mice with insufficient mucus secretion easily develop UC, and studies have shown that MUC2-deficient mice or MUC2 gene mistranslation mice can spontaneously develop UC[77].

Studies have shown that the synthesis of MUC2 in the colon during MUC activity is 40% less than that in the normal colon, indicating that the decrease in mucin in the colon mucosa is one of the reasons for the weakening of intestinal mucosal barrier function and the pathogenesis of UC[78]. The Notch signaling pathway is one of the important ways to maintain the proliferation and differentiation of colon epithelial cells. Overactivation of Notch leads to increased expression of the transcription factor HE-1 in human colon cell lines, inhibits Hath-1 expression, and subsequently inhibits the differentiation



Zheng L et al. Intestinal stem cells and ulcerative colitis



Figure 3 Hippo signaling pathway. MST: Mammalian sterile; LATS: Large tumor suppressor; YAP: Yes-associated protein; TAZ: Tafazzin.

of intestinal epithelial cells into goathous cells, resulting in a decrease in secretory cells and formation of the intestinal mucosal layer[79].

Intestinal mucosal oxidative stress response

Chronic intestinal inflammation can cause a large number of white blood cells to infiltrate the intestinal mucosa, including neutrophils and macrophages, which can produce inflammatory factors and excessive reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS), causing an intestinal mucosal oxidative stress response and intestinal mucosal damage together with an inflammatory response^[80]. ROS content was positively correlated with the occurrence and development of UC. ROS consist of a variety of components, including peroxide, hydroxyl and a large amount of hydrogen peroxide. RNS include nitric oxide, nitrogen dioxide and peroxynitrite[81].

When UC occurs, colon mucosa produces a large number of inflammatory molecules and activates a large number of inflammatory response pathways, which jointly promote the production of a large number of peroxides and accumulate in the intestine, self-sustaining and amplifying intestinal oxidative stress, forming a vicious cycle[82]. A large number of ROS can destroy the structure of intestinal endothelial cytoskeleton proteins and cause intestinal mucosal barrier dysfunction. Finally, the structure and function of the intestinal mucosal barrier are damaged, which affects the protective effect of the intestinal tract^[83]. ROS can also increase the permeability of the cell membrane. On the one hand, ROS can cause the inflow of extracellular Ca^{2+} into the cell to promote the apoptosis of intestinal cells; on the other hand, ROS can cause a peroxidation reaction with the cell membrane to damage the normal structure and function of intestinal mucosal cells and further lead to the impairment of intestinal mucosal function[84].

Intestinal mucosal barrier damage

The intestinal mucosal barrier has selective permeability. When the intestinal mucosal barrier is destroyed, mucosal inflammation can cause necrosis and shedding of epithelial cells, which increases intestinal mucosal permeability^[85]. Structural damage to epithelial cells leads to changes in the tight connective structure and loss of protective effects so that various pathogenic substances in the intestinal cavity are absorbed into the body[86]. The intestinal immune system is repeatedly stimulated and misidentified with these harmful substances, which continuously activates intestinal macrophages and tissue lymphocytes and further stimulates or aggravates the release of inflammatory factors in the intestine, thus continuously initiating an excessive intestinal immune inflammatory response and ultimately damaging the intestinal mucosal barrier, resulting in the loss of protective function of the intestinal mucosal barrier and damage to intestinal tissues[87]. A large number of studies have shown that a large number of epithelial cells in the inflammatory site of the intestinal mucosa in UC patients suffer from apoptosis, and the resulting tight connection injury is considered to be an important cause of UC[88].

It was found that the goblet cells and mucus secreted by intestinal mucosa in patients with UC were reduced. Tight junctions are occlusive links formed by the binding of the outer layer of the adjacent intestinal epithelial cell membrane by specific transmembrane proteins^[89]. Tight junctions are mainly

composed of tight junction proteins, including Occludin, the claudin family, Zonula occludens (ZO), the ZO family and junctional adhesion molecule (JAM), which are important structures of epithelial barrier function and play a decisive role in intestinal mucosal permeability by JAM[90]. As a transmembrane tight junction protein, Occludin can form the paracellular tight junction structure and is an important structural and functional protein involved in signal regulation of tight junction formation. Studies have shown that the silencing of occludin genes can increase the cell bypass permeability of intestinal epithelial cells, resulting in an increase in macromolecules and harmful substances in the intestine[91]. Several studies have shown that occludin gene expression in the colon mucosa of UC patients decreases, resulting in a decrease in occludin protein synthesis[92]. Claudins are one of the transmembrane proteins of intestinal epithelial cells. The extracellular part of Claudins acts as a ligand and interacts with transmembrane lectin receptors of adjacent epithelial cells to bind, thus filling the cellular gap and maintaining the tight connection function of the intestinal mucosa^[93]. ZOs act as an "assembly platform" for tight junctions that link transmembrane proteins and the cytoskeleton to recognize and transmit signals[94]. The decreased expression of ZOs in intestinal mucosal epithelial cells indicated increased intestinal permeability and damage to the intestinal mucosal barrier[95]. Tight junctions are regulated mainly by protein phosphorylation. When the intestinal mucosa is stimulated by inflammation or oxidative stress, Occludin and ZO-1 phosphorylation are deactivated, and reallocation of the Occludin-Zo-1 complex affects the normal structure of tight junctions of intestinal epithelial cells, resulting in increased intestinal permeability and damage[96].

LGR5-labeled small ISCs

LGR5-labeled small ISCs are the most recognized small ISCs. The LGR5-labeled cells are located at the bottom of the crypt base columnar cell (CBC), which is also called the crypt base CBC because of its small size and elongated shape [97]. As early as 1974, the CBC stem cell model was proposed. According to the theory, CBC cells are small ISCs that live in a microenvironment formed by Paneth cells[98]. Once their offspring leave this microenvironment, they begin to differentiate into a variety of differentiated cells[99]. It was not until 2007, when the CBC cell-specific marker LGR5 was identified, that the theory was experimentally confirmed [100]. In the LGR5-enhanced green fluorescent protein (EGFP)-IRES-Cre ERT2 gene knockout mouse model, CBC cells were labeled with EGFP fluorescent protein. Lineage tracing experiments subsequently demonstrated that the progeny of CBC cells could differentiate into any kind of cell in the small intestinal epithelium, and such lineage markers could persist in the small intestinal epithelium, demonstrating the small ISCs property of CBC cells. EGFP fluorescent proteinlabeled CBC cells were isolated using flow cytometry and were encapsulated in Matrigel for in vitro stem cell culture in the presence of three growth factors (EGF, Noggin, and R-spondin). Individual LGR5+ cells can grow into organoids, which closely resemble the structure and cellular composition of the intestinal epithelium in vivo. LGR5+ small ISCs can both self-renew and generate all progeny differentiated cells. This evidence suggests that LGR5-labeled cells represent small ISCs[101].

LGR5-labeled small ISCs are actively dividing stem cells that divide every 24 h on average. LGR5+ cells produce transient multiplication cells while generating new small ISCs[102]. TA cells migrate upward and differentiate gradually during subsequent rapid division. The present study suggests that self-renewal of LGR5+ small ISCs follows a "neutral competition" model. LGR5+ small ISCs can maintain their dry properties only when they are located in a microenvironment composed of Pan cells [103]. Because LGR5+ small ISCs divide symmetrically, the progeny cells forced out of the microenvironment due to space crowding will differentiate into TA cells, while the progeny cells left in the microenvironment will retain their stem cell properties [104].

The "+ 4 stem cell" model is another theory about the localization of small ISCs. The + 4 cells refer to the cells placed fourth from Paneth cells at the bottom of the crypt and are considered small ISCs because of their label retention ability [105]. Marker retention means that after marking the DNA of +4 cells, these markers remain in + 4 cells for a long time afterward and do not disappear with cell division [106]. This marker retention property is often thought to be unique to stem cells. At present, markers of + 4 stem cells have been identified, including Bmi and Lrig1, Hopx and Tert, etc. However, the specificity of these markers has been under great controversy. Studies have shown that cells at the bottom of the small intestine recess all express these genes; that is, the expression of these genes is not substantively specific[107].

The role of LGR5 and BMP pathways in UC mucosal injury

Significant expansion of LGR5+ small ISCs was detected under normal physiological conditions after BMP signaling was blocked by directly inducing the small intestinal epithelial receptor Bmpr1a, which specifically knocked out BMP signaling[108]. Specific knockout of the Bmpr1a receptor in LGR5+ small ISCs also led to rapid expansion of stem cell groups. In vitro culture and *in vivo* lineage tracing experiments showed that the self-renewal and proliferation abilities of LGR5+ small ISCs were significantly enhanced after BMP signaling inactivation[109]. In the case of long-term BMP signal inactivation, continuous and unrestricted expansion of LGR5+ small ISCs will lead to malignant proliferation of the small intestinal epithelium and the appearance of small intestinal polyps[110]. These phenotypes are very similar to the symptoms of human juvenile intestinal polyps. Finally, the radiation damage model also verified the upregulation of stem cell function after BMP signal inactivation[111].



That is, after BMP signal inactivation, a certain dose of radiation damage can only lead to the apoptosis of some LGR5+ small ISCs, while the remaining LGR5+ small ISCs actively participate in the process of damage repair, thus greatly accelerating the process of radiation damage repair[112].

The relationship between BMP signaling inactivation and self-renewal disturbances in the small intestine epithelium has long been noted. This is because inactivated mutations in the BMP signaling pathway, including the BMPR1A and SMAD4 genes, are found in most human genetic juvenile polyps [113]. In the small intestine, the BMP ligands BMP2 and BMP4 are mainly secreted by mesenchymal cells in the intestinal villi and mesenchymal cells around the small intestine recess. The BMP inhibitors Noggin and Gremlin1 are mainly secreted by mesenchymal cells around the crypts of the small intestine [114]. This secretion pattern results in higher BMP signaling activity in the villi and lower BMP signaling in the crypts of the small intestine. Similarly, however, cells in the mesenchyme responding to BMP stimulation should also be in a state of BMP signaling activation due to the abundance of BMP ligands in the mesenchyme[115]. In juvenile intestinal polyps, BMP signaling inactivation means that all cells no longer respond to BMP signaling, and malignant proliferative intestinal polyps appear[116]. Therefore, it is not clear whether BMP signaling in epithelial cells or in mesenchymal cells plays an important role in inhibiting the appearance and growth of small intestinal polyps. Earlier studies using a Noggin transgenic overexpression mouse model and a systemic Bmpr1a knockout mouse model failed to solve this problem[117].

The Wnt/β-catenin signaling pathway promotes ISC proliferation and maintains intestinal epithelial homeostasis

In the small intestine, the Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway is thought to be critical for maintaining ISCs self-renewal and proliferation. Wnt was highly expressed in the stem cell area and around proliferating cells in the small intestine, and it decreased gradientally upward with the intensity of differentiation. Genes expressed in intestinal epithelial stem/progenitor cells, such as those that label ISCs LGR5 and Olfm4, are regulated by Wnt signals[118]. There are 19 different Wnt genes expressed in the small intestine. The main cell source of classical Wnt, such as Wnt3, Wnt6 and Wnt9b, is epithelial cells, not classical Wnt[119]. For example, Wnts2b, Wnt4, Wnt5a, Wnt5b, and Wnt antagonists [secreted frizzled related protein (SFRP)-1, SFRP-2, Dickkopf (DKK)2, and DKK-3] are derived from mesenchymal cells. Wnt secreted by epithelial or stromal cells first binds to the coreceptors LRP5/6 and Frizzled on the cell membrane in crypt cells, causing increased expression of β -catenin. Activated beta-catenin further binds to the nuclear transcription factor TCF4 to drive gene expression that supports stem cell maintenance, proliferation, and differentiation[120]. Blocking the Wnt/β-catenin signaling pathway leads to the stagnation of intestinal epithelial cell proliferation. Previous studies have demonstrated that knockout of TCF, DKK1 (Wnt antagonist), Ctnnb1 (β-catenin gene), or c-Myc (Wnt target gene) can significantly affect the proliferation of intestinal epithelial cells in mice. TCF4 knockout in embryonic intestinal epithelial cells resulted in no proliferation in the intervillus region of the small intestine in neonatal mice, while induced knockout of TCF4 and Ctnnb1 blocked crypt proliferation in adult mice[121]. In contrast, the addition of the Wnt agonist R-spondin (roof plate-specific spondin) or the elimination of APC resulted in small intestine or colorectal hyperplasia. Meanwhile, the deletion of Wnt key mediators ring finger protein 43 and zinc and ring finger 3 will also cause intestinal proliferation. Therefore, Wnt signaling plays an important role in the dry maintenance, proliferation and differentiation of small ISCs 122

Although a large number of studies have confirmed that Wnt secreted by interstitial cells is essential in small intestine development, formation, and damage repair, the evidence that secreted Wnt regulates small intestine homeostasis in mice remains unclear [123]. Wnt3 derived from Pan's cells is necessary for the in vitro culture of LGR5-labeled ISCs organoids. Other studies have shown that Wnt generated from epithelial or mesenchymal cells supports intestinal epithelial growth in organoids in vitro[124]. Some scholars have demonstrated that purified stromal cells can support the formation of epithelial organoids that knock out Wnt3. However, mouse models with Paneth cells removed or Wnt3 knocked out in intestinal epithelial cells showed no obvious phenotype, and the types of interstitial cells secreting Wnt in the *in vivo* small ISCs microenvironment, as well as the mechanism of inducing secretion, remain unclear, so more *in vivo* evidence is needed to provide support[125] (Figure 4).

The Notch signaling pathway guides the differentiation of ISCs

Notch receptors and ligands are expressed only at the crypt site, and their signaling activity plays an important role in the self-renewal and differentiation of the small intestine epithelium[126]. First, Notch signaling regulates the differentiation process of small ISCs. In the process of upward migration, TA cells gradually differentiate into two types of cells, namely, secretory cells and absorptive cells. This differentiation process is mainly regulated by the Notch signaling pathway. Notch activation inhibited cell differentiation toward the secretory type and promoted cell differentiation toward the attractor type. Specific inhibition of Notch signaling in the small intestinal epithelium can rapidly transform all small intestinal crypt cells into secretase cell types by Notch receptor, ligand knockout, or gammasecretase inhibitor treatment[127]. Conversely, activation of Notch signaling in the small intestinal epithelium significantly inhibited secretory cell differentiation. Second, Notch signaling regulates the





DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2380 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 4 The Wnt/β-catenin signaling pathway promotes intestinal stem cells proliferation and maintains intestinal epithelial homeostasis. ISCs: Intestinal stem cells.

self-renewal of small ISCs. In the small ISCs microenvironment, the ligands for Notch signaling are mainly provided by Paneth cells, and Notch receptors are actively expressed in small ISCs[128]. Using the mouse model, cells with high Notch signaling activity were specifically labeled. Using lineage tracing experiments, it was found that small ISCs belong to a type of cell with high Notch signaling, and these cells can form all cell types in the small intestine epithelium[129].

Interaction between the Wnt pathway and Notch pathway

The Wnt and Notch signaling pathways are two highly conserved signal transduction pathways that exist widely in multicellular animals. They regulate many life processes through different mechanisms and play an important role in cell proliferation, differentiation, and intestinal homeostasis[130]. However, the specific mechanism by which these two signaling pathways interact to regulate ISC activity and differentiation direction remains unclear. A large number of studies have reported crosstalk between Wnt and Notch signaling pathways[131]. The mechanisms are discussed as follows: (1) Wnt protein regulates downstream through binding to some Notch receptors, including Dfrizzled2, patched, shaggy, *etc.*, hairy and patched genes are expressed, and Dfrizzled2 and patched genes can mediate the Wnt pathway itself[132]; (2) Dvl can antagonize the Notch pathway through its direct interaction with Notch intracellular domain (NIC)[133]; (3) NIC can increase the activation potential of lymphoid enhancer factor under the action of some promoters[134]; (4) GSK-3 β phosphorylates NIC, prevents its degradation by the proteasome, and prolongs its half-life[135]; and (5) C promoter binding factor-1 can promote the expression of some genes encoding Fz[136]. In addition to the direct crossover between pathways, there are also many indirect (for example, some pathways in both pathways are involved in the regulation of cyclin D1 and p21 expression) and mechanistic associations[137] (Figure 5).

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, intestinal mucosal injury is an important pathological change in UC. ISCs proliferation and differentiation are the main cytological basis for intestinal mucosal renewal. ISCs participate in normal physiological processes and some pathological processes of the intestine. They are located at the base of the crypts of the intestinal mucosa, which is the cell bank of ISCs. All cells of the intestinal epithelium were derived from crypt stem cells. Meanwhile, LGR5-positive ISCs are significantly regulated by the Notch signaling pathway and Wnt/ β -catenin signaling pathway, which jointly maintain the function of LGR5-positive ISCs. More importantly, the surviving stem cells after intestinal mucosal injury accelerate division, restore the number of stem cells, multiply and differentiate into mature intestinal epithelial cells, and repair the damaged intestinal mucosa. Therefore, in-depth study of multiple pathways and transplantation of LGR5-positive ISCs may become a new target for the treatment of UC.

Zheng L et al. Intestinal stem cells and ulcerative colitis



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2380 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 5 Interaction between the Wnt pathway and Notch pathway. EGF: Epidermal growth factor; BMP: Bone morphogenetic protein.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank our colleagues in the Institute of Digestive Disease for their help and support in this research.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Zheng L contributed to the conception and design of the study and performed to the writing of the manuscript; Zheng L and Duan SL contributed to literature search, drafting of the manuscript, and providing approval of the final version to be published.

Supported by Shaanxi Province Natural Science Basic Research Program-General Project, No: 2019JM-580; Project of Shaanxi Administration of Traditional Chinese Medicine, No. 2019-ZZ-JC010; Key R&D Projects in Shaanxi Province, No. 2021SF-314

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Lie Zheng 0000-0002-8243-3736; Sheng-Lei Duan 0000-0002-4151-1718.

S-Editor: Liu GL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Liu GL

REFERENCES

- Lasa JS, Olivera PA, Danese S, Peyrin-Biroulet L. Efficacy and safety of biologics and small molecule drugs for patients 1 with moderate-to-severe ulcerative colitis: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 7: 161-170 [PMID: 34856198 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(21)00377-0]
- Li H, Ye XF, Su YS, He W, Zhang JB, Zhang Q, Zhan LB, Jing XH. Mechanism of Acupuncture and Moxibustion on 2 Promoting Mucosal Healing in Ulcerative Colitis. Chin J Integr Med 2022 [PMID: 35412218 DOI: 10.1007/s11655-022-3531-x
- Antonelli E, Villanacci V, Bassotti G. Novel oral-targeted therapies for mucosal healing in ulcerative colitis. World J 3 Gastroenterol 2018; 24: 5322-5330 [PMID: 30598577 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v24.i47.5322]
- 4 Xie J, Li L, Deng S, Chen J, Gu Q, Su H, Wen L, Wang S, Lin C, Qi C, Zhang Q, Li J, He X, Li W, Wang L, Zheng L. Slit2/Robo1 Mitigates DSS-induced Ulcerative Colitis by Activating Autophagy in Intestinal Stem Cell. Int J Biol Sci 2020; 16: 1876-1887 [PMID: 32398956 DOI: 10.7150/ijbs.42331]
- Zhang N, Chen Y, Huang C, Wei M, Li T, Lv Y, Song Q, Mo S. Adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells may reduce 5 intestinal epithelial damage in ulcerative colitis by communicating with macrophages and blocking inflammatory


pathways: an analysis in silico. Aging (Albany NY) 2022; 14: 2665-2677 [PMID: 35315792 DOI: 10.18632/aging.203964]

- Kazama S, Kishikawa J, Tanaka T, Hata K, Kawai K, Nozawa H, Ishihara S. Immunohistochemical Expression of CD133 6 and LGR5 in Ulcerative Colitis-associated Colorectal Cancer and Dysplasia. In Vivo 2019; 33: 1279-1284 [PMID: 31280219 DOI: 10.21873/invivo.11600]
- Zheng L, Duan SL, Wen XL, Dai YC. Molecular regulation after mucosal injury and regeneration in ulcerative colitis. Front Mol Biosci 2022; 9: 996057 [PMID: 36310594 DOI: 10.3389/fmolb.2022.996057]
- Iwaya M, Ota H, Nakajima T, Uehara T, Riddell R, Conner J. Most colitis associated carcinomas lack expression of 8 LGR5: a preliminary study with implications for unique pathways of carcinogenesis compared to sporadic colorectal carcinoma. BMC Cancer 2021; 21: 119 [PMID: 33541282 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-021-07835-3]
- 9 Kim Y, Lee YS, Kang SW, Kim S, Kim TY, Lee SH, Hwang SW, Kim J, Kim EN, Ju JS, Park YY, Kweon MN. Loss of PKM2 in Lgr5(+) intestinal stem cells promotes colitis-associated colorectal cancer. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 6212 [PMID: 30996297 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-42707-8]
- Zhu P, Zhu X, Wu J, He L, Lu T, Wang Y, Liu B, Ye B, Sun L, Fan D, Wang J, Yang L, Qin X, Du Y, Li C, Ren W, Wu 10 X, Tian Y, Fan Z. IL-13 secreted by ILC2s promotes the self-renewal of intestinal stem cells through circular RNA circPan3. Nat Immunol 2019; 20: 183-194 [PMID: 30643264 DOI: 10.1038/s41590-018-0297-6]
- Østvik AE, Svendsen TD, Granlund AVB, Doseth B, Skovdahl HK, Bakke I, Thorsvik S, Afroz W, Walaas GA, Mollnes 11 TE, Gustafsson BI, Sandvik AK, Bruland T, Intestinal Epithelial Cells Express Immunomodulatory ISG15 During Active Ulcerative Colitis and Crohn's Disease. J Crohns Colitis 2020; 14: 920-934 [PMID: 32020185 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjaa022]
- Kaminsky LW, Al-Sadi R, Ma TY. IL-1β and the Intestinal Epithelial Tight Junction Barrier. Front Immunol 2021; 12: 12 767456 [PMID: 34759934 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.767456]
- Parikh K, Antanaviciute A, Fawkner-Corbett D, Jagielowicz M, Aulicino A, Lagerholm C, Davis S, Kinchen J, Chen HH, 13 Alham NK, Ashley N, Johnson E, Hublitz P, Bao L, Lukomska J, Andev RS, Björklund E, Kessler BM, Fischer R, Goldin R, Koohy H, Simmons A. Colonic epithelial cell diversity in health and inflammatory bowel disease. Nature 2019; 567: 49-55 [PMID: 30814735 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-019-0992-y]
- Saez A, Gomez-Bris R, Herrero-Fernandez B, Mingorance C, Rius C, Gonzalez-Granado JM. Innate Lymphoid Cells in 14 Intestinal Homeostasis and Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Int J Mol Sci 2021; 22 [PMID: 34299236 DOI: 10.3390/ijms22147618
- Tatiya-Aphiradee N, Chatuphonprasert W, Jarukamjorn K. Immune response and inflammatory pathway of ulcerative 15 colitis. J Basic Clin Physiol Pharmacol 2018; 30: 1-10 [PMID: 30063466 DOI: 10.1515/jbcpp-2018-0036]
- Nyström EEL, Martinez-Abad B, Arike L, Birchenough GMH, Nonnecke EB, Castillo PA, Svensson F, Bevins CL, 16 Hansson GC, Johansson MEV. An intercrypt subpopulation of goblet cells is essential for colonic mucus barrier function. Science 2021; 372 [PMID: 33859001 DOI: 10.1126/science.abb1590]
- Wan Y, Yang L, Jiang S, Qian D, Duan J. Excessive Apoptosis in Ulcerative Colitis: Crosstalk Between Apoptosis, ROS, 17 ER Stress, and Intestinal Homeostasis. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2022; 28: 639-648 [PMID: 34871402 DOI: 10.1093/ibd/izab2771
- Neurath MF, Leppkes M. Resolution of ulcerative colitis. Semin Immunopathol 2019; 41: 747-756 [PMID: 31278430 18 DOI: 10.1007/s00281-019-00751-6]
- Zhao X, Cui DJ, Yang LC, Yuan WQ, Yan F. Long Noncoding RNA FBXL19-AS1-Mediated Ulcerative Colitis-19 Associated Intestinal Epithelial Barrier Defect. Tissue Eng Regen Med 2022; 19: 1077-1088 [PMID: 36048401 DOI: 10.1007/s13770-022-00479-9
- Wang K, Ding Y, Xu C, Hao M, Li H, Ding L. Cldn-7 deficiency promotes experimental colitis and associated 20 carcinogenesis by regulating intestinal epithelial integrity. Oncoimmunology 2021; 10: 1923910 [PMID: 34026335 DOI: 10.1080/2162402X.2021.19239101
- Yao D, Zhou Z, Wang P, Zheng L, Huang Y, Duan Y, Liu B, Li Y. MiR-125-5p/IL-6R axis regulates macrophage 21 inflammatory response and intestinal epithelial cell apoptosis in ulcerative colitis through JAK1/STAT3 and NF-KB pathway. Cell Cycle 2021; 20: 2547-2564 [PMID: 34747340 DOI: 10.1080/15384101.2021.1995128]
- Zhou M, Xu W, Wang J, Yan J, Shi Y, Zhang C, Ge W, Wu J, Du P, Chen Y. Boosting mTOR-dependent autophagy via 22 upstream TLR4-MyD88-MAPK signalling and downstream NF-kB pathway quenches intestinal inflammation and oxidative stress injury. EBioMedicine 2018; 35: 345-360 [PMID: 30170968 DOI: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2018.08.035]
- Joly A, Rousset R. Tissue Adaptation to Environmental Cues by Symmetric and Asymmetric Division Modes of Intestinal 23 Stem Cells. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32887329 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21176362]
- 24 Sei Y, Feng J, Chow CC, Wank SA. Asymmetric cell division-dominant neutral drift model for normal intestinal stem cell homeostasis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2019; 316: G64-G74 [PMID: 30359083 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00242.2018]
- Clevers H. The intestinal crypt, a prototype stem cell compartment. Cell 2013; 154: 274-284 [PMID: 23870119 DOI: 25 10.1016/j.cell.2013.07.004]
- 26 Zeve D, Stas E, de Sousa Casal J, Mannam P, Qi W, Yin X, Dubois S, Shah MS, Syverson EP, Hafner S, Karp JM, Carlone DL, Ordovas-Montanes J, Breault DT. Robust differentiation of human enteroendocrine cells from intestinal stem cells. Nat Commun 2022; 13: 261 [PMID: 35017529 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-021-27901-5]
- Zhang C, Zhou Y, Zheng J, Ning N, Liu H, Jiang W, Yu X, Mu K, Li Y, Guo W, Hu H, Li J, Chen D. Inhibition of 27 GABAA receptors in intestinal stem cells prevents chemoradiotherapy-induced intestinal toxicity. J Exp Med 2022; 219 [PMID: 36125780 DOI: 10.1084/jem.20220541]
- Yin X, Farin HF, van Es JH, Clevers H, Langer R, Karp JM. Niche-independent high-purity cultures of Lgr5+ intestinal 28 stem cells and their progeny. Nat Methods 2014; 11: 106-112 [PMID: 24292484 DOI: 10.1038/nmeth.2737]
- Sugimoto S, Sato T. Establishment of 3D Intestinal Organoid Cultures from Intestinal Stem Cells. Methods Mol Biol 29 2017; 1612: 97-105 [PMID: 28634937 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4939-7021-6 7]
- Li C, Zhou Y, Wei R, Napier DL, Sengoku T, Alstott MC, Liu J, Wang C, Zaytseva YY, Weiss HL, Wang Q, Evers BM. 30 Glycolytic Regulation of Intestinal Stem Cell Self-Renewal and Differentiation. Cell Mol Gastroenterol Hepatol 2023; 15:



931-947 [PMID: 36584817 DOI: 10.1016/j.jcmgh.2022.12.012]

- Rodríguez-Colman MJ, Schewe M, Meerlo M, Stigter E, Gerrits J, Pras-Raves M, Sacchetti A, Hornsveld M, Oost KC, 31 Snippert HJ, Verhoeven-Duif N, Fodde R, Burgering BM. Interplay between metabolic identities in the intestinal crypt supports stem cell function. Nature 2017; 543: 424-427 [PMID: 28273069 DOI: 10.1038/nature21673]
- 32 Chandrakesan P, May R, Qu D, Weygant N, Taylor VE, Li JD, Ali N, Sureban SM, Qante M, Wang TC, Bronze MS, Houchen CW. Dclk1+ small intestinal epithelial tuft cells display the hallmarks of quiescence and self-renewal. Oncotarget 2015; 6: 30876-30886 [PMID: 26362399 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.5129]
- 33 Janeckova L, Fafilek B, Krausova M, Horazna M, Vojtechova M, Alberich-Jorda M, Sloncova E, Galuskova K, Sedlacek R, Anderova M, Korinek V. Wnt Signaling Inhibition Deprives Small Intestinal Stem Cells of Clonogenic Capacity. Genesis 2016; 54: 101-114 [PMID: 26864984 DOI: 10.1002/dvg.22922]
- Imajo M, Ebisuya M, Nishida E. Dual role of YAP and TAZ in renewal of the intestinal epithelium. Nat Cell Biol 2015; 34 17: 7-19 [PMID: 25531778 DOI: 10.1038/ncb3084]
- 35 Nakaya T, Ogawa S, Manabe I, Tanaka M, Sanada M, Sato T, Taketo MM, Nakao K, Clevers H, Fukayama M, Kuroda M, Nagai R. KLF5 regulates the integrity and oncogenicity of intestinal stem cells. Cancer Res 2014; 74: 2882-2891 [PMID: 24626089 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-2574]
- Aden K, Bartsch K, Dahl J, Reijns MAM, Esser D, Sheibani-Tezerji R, Sinha A, Wottawa F, Ito G, Mishra N, Knittler K, 36 Burkholder A, Welz L, van Es J, Tran F, Lipinski S, Kakavand N, Boeger C, Lucius R, von Schoenfels W, Schafmayer C, Lenk L, Chalaris A, Clevers H, Röcken C, Kaleta C, Rose-John S, Schreiber S, Kunkel T, Rabe B, Rosenstiel P. Epithelial RNase H2 Maintains Genome Integrity and Prevents Intestinal Tumorigenesis in Mice. Gastroenterology 2019; 156: 145-159.e19 [PMID: 30273559 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.09.047]
- Wang X, Bootsma H, Kroese F, Dijkstra G, Pringle S. Senescent Stem and Transient Amplifying Cells in Crohn's Disease 37 Intestine. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2020; 26: e8-e9 [PMID: 31769481 DOI: 10.1093/ibd/izz295]
- 38 Suzuki K, Murano T, Shimizu H, Ito G, Nakata T, Fujii S, Ishibashi F, Kawamoto A, Anzai S, Kuno R, Kuwabara K, Takahashi J, Hama M, Nagata S, Hiraguri Y, Takenaka K, Yui S, Tsuchiya K, Nakamura T, Ohtsuka K, Watanabe M, Okamoto R. Single cell analysis of Crohn's disease patient-derived small intestinal organoids reveals disease activitydependent modification of stem cell properties. J Gastroenterol 2018; 53: 1035-1047 [PMID: 29374777 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-018-1437-31
- 39 Mokrowiecka A, Veits L, Falkeis C, Musial J, Kordek R, Lochowski M, Kozak J, Wierzchniewska-Lawska A, Vieth M, Malecka-Panas E. Expression profiles of cancer stem cell markers: CD133, CD44, Musashi-1 and EpCAM in the cardiac mucosa-Barrett's esophagus-early esophageal adenocarcinoma-advanced esophageal adenocarcinoma sequence. Pathol Res Pract 2017; 213: 205-209 [PMID: 28216140 DOI: 10.1016/j.prp.2016.12.018]
- Cox CB, Storm EE, Kapoor VN, Chavarria-Smith J, Lin DL, Wang L, Li Y, Kljavin N, Ota N, Bainbridge TW, Anderson 40 K, Roose-Girma M, Warming S, Arron JR, Turley SJ, de Sauvage FJ, van Lookeren Campagne M. IL-1R1-dependent signaling coordinates epithelial regeneration in response to intestinal damage. Sci Immunol 2021; 6 [PMID: 33963061 DOI: 10.1126/sciimmunol.abe8856]
- Seltana A, Cloutier G, Reyes Nicolas V, Khalfaoui T, Teller IC, Perreault N, Beaulieu JF. Fibrin(ogen) Is Constitutively 41 Expressed by Differentiated Intestinal Epithelial Cells and Mediates Wound Healing. Front Immunol 2022; 13: 916187 [PMID: 35812445 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.916187]
- Shen Y, Ma J, Yan R, Ling H, Li X, Yang W, Gao J, Huang C, Bu Y, Cao Y, He Y, Wan L, Zu X, Liu J, Huang MC, 42 Stenson WF, Liao DF, Cao D. Impaired self-renewal and increased colitis and dysplastic lesions in colonic mucosa of AKR1B8-deficient mice. Clin Cancer Res 2015; 21: 1466-1476 [PMID: 25538260 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-14-2072
- Zhang Y, Yin L, Zeng X, Li J, Yin Y, Wang Q, Yang H. Dietary High Dose of Iron Aggravates the Intestinal Injury but 43 Promotes Intestinal Regeneration by Regulating Intestinal Stem Cells Activity in Adult Mice With Dextran Sodium Sulfate-Induced Colitis. Front Vet Sci 2022; 9: 870303 [PMID: 35782573 DOI: 10.3389/fvets.2022.870303]
- Beaumont M, Andriamihaja M, Armand L, Grauso M, Jaffrézic F, Laloë D, Moroldo M, Davila AM, Tomé D, Blachier F, 44 Lan A. Epithelial response to a high-protein diet in rat colon. BMC Genomics 2017; 18: 116 [PMID: 28137254 DOI: 10.1186/s12864-017-3514-z]
- 45 Samanta S, Chaudhuri AG. Guanylin and uroguanylin: a promising nexus in intestinal electrolyte and fluid homeostasis. J Physiol Pharmacol 2021; 72 [PMID: 35158329 DOI: 10.26402/jpp.2021.5.02]
- Duchartre Y, Kim YM, Kahn M. The Wnt signaling pathway in cancer. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2016; 99: 141-149 46 [PMID: 26775730 DOI: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2015.12.005]
- $Cheng \, X, Xu \, X, Chen \, D, Zhao \, F, Wang \, W. \ The rapeutic potential of targeting the Wnt/\beta-catenin signaling pathway in$ 47 colorectal cancer. Biomed Pharmacother 2019; 110: 473-481 [PMID: 30530050 DOI: 10.1016/j.biopha.2018.11.082]
- Zhou Y, Xu J, Luo H, Meng X, Chen M, Zhu D. Wnt signaling pathway in cancer immunotherapy. Cancer Lett 2022; 48 525: 84-96 [PMID: 34740608 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2021.10.034]
- Rim EY, Clevers H, Nusse R. The Wnt Pathway: From Signaling Mechanisms to Synthetic Modulators. Annu Rev 49 Biochem 2022; 91: 571-598 [PMID: 35303793 DOI: 10.1146/annurev-biochem-040320-103615]
- Chatterjee A, Paul S, Bisht B, Bhattacharya S, Sivasubramaniam S, Paul MK. Advances in targeting the WNT/β-catenin 50 signaling pathway in cancer. Drug Discov Today 2022; 27: 82-101 [PMID: 34252612 DOI: 10.1016/j.drudis.2021.07.007]
- Russell JO, Monga SP. Wnt/β-Catenin Signaling in Liver Development, Homeostasis, and Pathobiology. Annu Rev Pathol 51 2018; 13: 351-378 [PMID: 29125798 DOI: 10.1146/annurev-pathol-020117-044010]
- Zhou B, Lin W, Long Y, Yang Y, Zhang H, Wu K, Chu Q. Notch signaling pathway: architecture, disease, and 52 therapeutics. Signal Transduct Target Ther 2022; 7: 95 [PMID: 35332121 DOI: 10.1038/s41392-022-00934-y]
- 53 Li L, Tang P, Li S, Qin X, Yang H, Wu C, Liu Y. Notch signaling pathway networks in cancer metastasis: a new target for cancer therapy. Med Oncol 2017; 34: 180 [PMID: 28918490 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-017-1039-6]
- 54 Chen W, Liu Y, Chen J, Ma Y, Song Y, Cen Y, You M, Yang G. The Notch signaling pathway regulates macrophage polarization in liver diseases. Int Immunopharmacol 2021; 99: 107938 [PMID: 34371331 DOI: 10.1016/j.intimp.2021.107938]



- Vargas-Franco D, Kalra R, Draper I, Pacak CA, Asakura A, Kang PB. The Notch signaling pathway in skeletal muscle 55 health and disease. Muscle Nerve 2022; 66: 530-544 [PMID: 35968817 DOI: 10.1002/mus.27684]
- Sprinzak D, Blacklow SC. Biophysics of Notch Signaling. Annu Rev Biophys 2021; 50: 157-189 [PMID: 33534608 DOI: 56 10.1146/annurev-biophys-101920-082204]
- Shim YS, Lee HS, Hwang JS. Aberrant Notch Signaling Pathway as a Potential Mechanism of Central Precocious 57 Puberty. Int J Mol Sci 2022; 23 [PMID: 35328752 DOI: 10.3390/ijms23063332]
- Castro RC, Gonçales RA, Zambuzi FA, Frantz FG. Notch signaling pathway in infectious diseases: role in the regulation 58 of immune response. Inflamm Res 2021; 70: 261-274 [PMID: 33558976 DOI: 10.1007/s00011-021-01442-5]
- Liu M, Goldman G, MacDougall M, Chen S. BMP Signaling Pathway in Dentin Development and Diseases. Cells 2022; 59 11 [PMID: 35883659 DOI: 10.3390/cells11142216]
- Thielen NGM, van der Kraan PM, van Caam APM. TGFβ/BMP Signaling Pathway in Cartilage Homeostasis. Cells 2019; 60 8 [PMID: 31450621 DOI: 10.3390/cells8090969]
- 61 Wang Y, Liu S, Yan Y, Li S, Tong H. SPARCL1 promotes C2C12 cell differentiation via BMP7-mediated BMP/TGF-β cell signaling pathway. Cell Death Dis 2019; 10: 852 [PMID: 31699966 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-019-2049-4]
- 62 Xin Z, Wang J, Li S, Sun C, Jiang W, Xin Q, Qi T, Li K, Zhang Z, Luan Y. A review of BMP and Wnt signaling pathway in the pathogenesis of pulmonary arterial hypertension. Clin Exp Hypertens 2022; 44: 175-180 [PMID: 34821188 DOI: 10.1080/10641963.2021.1996590]
- 63 Skoda AM, Simovic D, Karin V, Kardum V, Vranic S, Serman L. The role of the Hedgehog signaling pathway in cancer: A comprehensive review. Bosn J Basic Med Sci 2018; 18: 8-20 [PMID: 29274272 DOI: 10.17305/bjbms.2018.2756]
- Zeng X, Ju D. Hedgehog Signaling Pathway and Autophagy in Cancer. Int J Mol Sci 2018; 19 [PMID: 30081498 DOI: 64 10.3390/ijms19082279]
- Ingham PW. Hedgehog signaling. Curr Top Dev Biol 2022; 149: 1-58 [PMID: 35606054 DOI: 10.1016/bs.ctdb.2022.04.003
- Quaglio D, Infante P, Di Marcotullio L, Botta B, Mori M. Hedgehog signaling pathway inhibitors: an updated patent 66 review (2015-present). Expert Opin Ther Pat 2020; 30: 235-250 [PMID: 32070165 DOI: 10.1080/13543776.2020.1730327
- Wang M, Dong Y, Gao S, Zhong Z, Cheng C, Qiang R, Zhang Y, Shi X, Qian X, Gao X, Guan B, Yu C, Yu Y, Chai R. 67 Hippo/YAP signaling pathway protects against neomycin-induced hair cell damage in the mouse cochlea. Cell Mol Life Sci 2022; 79: 79 [PMID: 35044530 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-021-04029-9]
- Wang S, Zhou L, Ling L, Meng X, Chu F, Zhang S, Zhou F. The Crosstalk Between Hippo-YAP Pathway and Innate 68 Immunity. Front Immunol 2020; 11: 323 [PMID: 32174922 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00323]
- 69 Deng F, Wu Z, Zou F, Wang S, Wang X. The Hippo-YAP/TAZ Signaling Pathway in Intestinal Self-Renewal and Regeneration After Injury. Front Cell Dev Biol 2022; 10: 894737 [PMID: 35927987 DOI: 10.3389/fcell.2022.894737]
- Ouyang T, Meng W, Li M, Hong T, Zhang N. Recent Advances of the Hippo/YAP Signaling Pathway in Brain 70 Development and Glioma. Cell Mol Neurobiol 2020; 40: 495-510 [PMID: 31768921 DOI: 10.1007/s10571-019-00762-9]
- Moya IM, Halder G. Hippo-YAP/TAZ signalling in organ regeneration and regenerative medicine. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 71 2019; 20: 211-226 [PMID: 30546055 DOI: 10.1038/s41580-018-0086-y]
- Yuan L, Mao Y, Luo W, Wu W, Xu H, Wang XL, Shen YH. Palmitic acid dysregulates the Hippo-YAP pathway and 72 inhibits angiogenesis by inducing mitochondrial damage and activating the cytosolic DNA sensor cGAS-STING-IRF3 signaling mechanism. J Biol Chem 2017; 292: 15002-15015 [PMID: 28698384 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M117.804005]
- 73 Morice S, Danieau G, Rédini F, Brounais-Le-Royer B, Verrecchia F. Hippo/YAP Signaling Pathway: A Promising Therapeutic Target in Bone Paediatric Cancers? Cancers (Basel) 2020; 12 [PMID: 32164350 DOI: 10.3390/cancers12030645
- Yao Y, Kim G, Shafer S, Chen Z, Kubo S, Ji Y, Luo J, Yang W, Perner SP, Kanellopoulou C, Park AY, Jiang P, Li J, Baris S, Aydiner EK, Ertem D, Mulder DJ, Warner N, Griffiths AM, Topf-Olivestone C, Kori M, Werner L, Ouahed J, Field M, Liu C, Schwarz B, Bosio CM, Ganesan S, Song J, Urlaub H, Oellerich T, Malaker SA, Zheng L, Bertozzi CR, Zhang Y, Matthews H, Montgomery W, Shih HY, Jiang J, Jones M, Baras A, Shuldiner A, Gonzaga-Jauregui C, Snapper SB, Muise AM, Shouval DS, Ozen A, Pan KT, Wu C, Lenardo MJ. Mucus sialylation determines intestinal hostcommensal homeostasis. Cell 2022; 185: 1172-1188.e28 [PMID: 35303419 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2022.02.013]
- Rohr MW, Narasimhulu CA, Rudeski-Rohr TA, Parthasarathy S. Negative Effects of a High-Fat Diet on Intestinal 75 Permeability: A Review. Adv Nutr 2020; 11: 77-91 [PMID: 31268137 DOI: 10.1093/advances/nmz061]
- Everard A, Belzer C, Geurts L, Ouwerkerk JP, Druart C, Bindels LB, Guiot Y, Derrien M, Muccioli GG, Delzenne NM, 76 de Vos WM, Cani PD. Cross-talk between Akkermansia muciniphila and intestinal epithelium controls diet-induced obesity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013; 110: 9066-9071 [PMID: 23671105 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1219451110]
- Engevik MA, Danhof HA, Ruan W, Engevik AC, Chang-Graham AL, Engevik KA, Shi Z, Zhao Y, Brand CK, Krystofiak 77 ES, Venable S, Liu X, Hirschi KD, Hyser JM, Spinler JK, Britton RA, Versalovic J. Fusobacterium nucleatum Secretes Outer Membrane Vesicles and Promotes Intestinal Inflammation. mBio 2021; 12 [PMID: 33653893 DOI: 10.1128/mBio.02706-20]
- Li J, Zhang L, Wu T, Li Y, Zhou X, Ruan Z. Indole-3-propionic Acid Improved the Intestinal Barrier by Enhancing Epithelial Barrier and Mucus Barrier. J Agric Food Chem 2021; 69: 1487-1495 [PMID: 33356219 DOI: 10.1021/acs.jafc.0c05205]
- Liang L, Liu L, Zhou W, Yang C, Mai G, Li H, Chen Y. Gut microbiota-derived butyrate regulates gut mucus barrier 79 repair by activating the macrophage/WNT/ERK signaling pathway. Clin Sci (Lond) 2022; 136: 291-307 [PMID: 35194640 DOI: 10.1042/CS20210778]
- Bhattacharyya A, Chattopadhyay R, Mitra S, Crowe SE. Oxidative stress: an essential factor in the pathogenesis of 80 gastrointestinal mucosal diseases. Physiol Rev 2014; 94: 329-354 [PMID: 24692350 DOI: 10.1152/physrev.00040.2012]
- Wei L, Li Y, Chang Q, Guo G, Lan R. Effects of chitosan oligosaccharides on intestinal oxidative stress and inflammation 81 response in heat stressed rats. Exp Anim 2021; 70: 45-53 [PMID: 32921697 DOI: 10.1538/expanim.20-0085]
- Zhang Z, Tang Y, Fang W, Cui K, Xu D, Liu G, Chi S, Tan B, Mai K, Ai Q. Octanoate Alleviates Dietary Soybean Oil-82



Induced Intestinal Physical Barrier Damage, Oxidative Stress, Inflammatory Response and Microbial Dysbiosis in Large Yellow Croaker (Larimichthys Crocea). Front Immunol 2022; 13: 892901 [PMID: 35844501 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.892901]

- Xu S, Li L, Wu J, An S, Fang H, Han Y, Huang Q, Chen Z, Zeng Z. Melatonin Attenuates Sepsis-Induced Small-Intestine 83 Injury by Upregulating SIRT3-Mediated Oxidative-Stress Inhibition, Mitochondrial Protection, and Autophagy Induction. Front Immunol 2021; 12: 625627 [PMID: 33790896 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.625627]
- Li J, Zhang H, Wang G. Correlations between inflammatory response, oxidative stress, intestinal pathological damage and 84 intestinal flora variation in rats with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 2020; 24: 10162-10168 [PMID: 33090424 DOI: 10.26355/eurrev_202010_23236]
- 85 Zhang X, Peng B, Zhang Y, Lu X, Cao Y. Biliary Drainage Reduces Intestinal Barrier Damage in Obstructive Jaundice by Regulating Autophagy. Contrast Media Mol Imaging 2022; 2022: 3301330 [PMID: 35909583 DOI: 10.1155/2022/3301330]
- Parigi SM, Larsson L, Das S, Ramirez Flores RO, Frede A, Tripathi KP, Diaz OE, Selin K, Morales RA, Luo X, 86 Monasterio G, Engblom C, Gagliani N, Saez-Rodriguez J, Lundeberg J, Villablanca EJ. The spatial transcriptomic landscape of the healing mouse intestine following damage. Nat Commun 2022; 13: 828 [PMID: 35149721 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-022-28497-0
- Liu X, Sun R, Li Z, Xiao R, Lv P, Sun X, Olson MA, Gong Y. Luteolin alleviates non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in rats 87 via restoration of intestinal mucosal barrier damage and microbiota imbalance involving in gut-liver axis. Arch Biochem Biophys 2021; 711: 109019 [PMID: 34478730 DOI: 10.1016/j.abb.2021.109019]
- Zhang YN, Chang ZN, Liu ZM, Wen SH, Zhan YQ, Lai HJ, Zhang HF, Guo Y, Zhang XY. Dexmedetomidine Alleviates 88 Gut-Vascular Barrier Damage and Distant Hepatic Injury Following Intestinal Ischemia/Reperfusion Injury in Mice. Anesth Analg 2022; 134: 419-431 [PMID: 34889823 DOI: 10.1213/ANE.00000000005810]
- 89 Wu H, Xie S, Miao J, Li Y, Wang Z, Wang M, Yu Q. Lactobacillus reuteri maintains intestinal epithelial regeneration and repairs damaged intestinal mucosa. Gut Microbes 2020; 11: 997-1014 [PMID: 32138622 DOI: 10.1080/19490976.2020.1734423
- Maria-Ferreira D, Nascimento AM, Cipriani TR, Santana-Filho AP, Watanabe PDS, Sant Ana DMG, Luciano FB, 90 Bocate KCP, van den Wijngaard RM, Werner MFP, Baggio CH. Rhamnogalacturonan, a chemically-defined polysaccharide, improves intestinal barrier function in DSS-induced colitis in mice and human Caco-2 cells. Sci Rep 2018; 8: 12261 [PMID: 30115942 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-30526-2]
- Hou Q, Huang J, Ayansola H, Masatoshi H, Zhang B. Intestinal Stem Cells and Immune Cell Relationships: Potential 91 Therapeutic Targets for Inflammatory Bowel Diseases. Front Immunol 2020; 11: 623691 [PMID: 33584726 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.623691]
- Lindemans CA, Calafiore M, Mertelsmann AM, O'Connor MH, Dudakov JA, Jenq RR, Velardi E, Young LF, Smith OM, 92 Lawrence G, Ivanov JA, Fu YY, Takashima S, Hua G, Martin ML, O'Rourke KP, Lo YH, Mokry M, Romera-Hernandez M, Cupedo T, Dow L, Nieuwenhuis EE, Shroyer NF, Liu C, Kolesnick R, van den Brink MRM, Hanash AM. Interleukin-22 promotes intestinal-stem-cell-mediated epithelial regeneration. Nature 2015; 528: 560-564 [PMID: 26649819 DOI: 10.1038/nature16460
- Villablanca EJ, Selin K, Hedin CRH. Mechanisms of mucosal healing: treating inflammatory bowel disease without 93 immunosuppression? Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 19: 493-507 [PMID: 35440774 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-022-00604-y]
- Ma Y, Yin Z, Li L, Chen B, Dai H, Wu D, Cong J, Ye L, Liao C, Ye Z, Huang Z. Food antigens exacerbate intestinal 94 damage and inflammation following the disruption of the mucosal barrier. Int Immunopharmacol 2021; 96: 107670 [PMID: 33984722 DOI: 10.1016/j.intimp.2021.107670]
- Xue M, Ji X, Liang H, Liu Y, Wang B, Sun L, Li W. The effect of fucoidan on intestinal flora and intestinal barrier 95 function in rats with breast cancer. Food Funct 2018; 9: 1214-1223 [PMID: 29384543 DOI: 10.1039/c7fo01677h]
- 96 Haussner F, Chakraborty S, Halbgebauer R, Huber-Lang M. Challenge to the Intestinal Mucosa During Sepsis. Front Immunol 2019; 10: 891 [PMID: 31114571 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00891]
- 97 Shimokawa M, Ohta Y, Nishikori S, Matano M, Takano A, Fujii M, Date S, Sugimoto S, Kanai T, Sato T. Visualization and targeting of LGR5(+) human colon cancer stem cells. Nature 2017; 545: 187-192 [PMID: 28355176 DOI: 10.1038/nature220811
- Cao W, Li M, Liu J, Zhang S, Noordam L, Verstegen MMA, Wang L, Ma B, Li S, Wang W, Bolkestein M, Doukas M, Chen K, Ma Z, Bruno M, Sprengers D, Kwekkeboom J, van der Laan LJW, Smits R, Peppelenbosch MP, Pan Q. LGR5 marks targetable tumor-initiating cells in mouse liver cancer. Nat Commun 2020; 11: 1961 [PMID: 32327656 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-020-15846-0]
- de Lau W, Peng WC, Gros P, Clevers H. The R-spondin/Lgr5/Rnf43 module: regulator of Wnt signal strength. Genes Dev 99 2014; 28: 305-316 [PMID: 24532711 DOI: 10.1101/gad.235473.113]
- Ma Z, Guo D, Wang Q, Liu P, Xiao Y, Wu P, Wang Y, Chen B, Liu Z, Liu Q. Lgr5-mediated p53 Repression through 100 PDCD5 leads to doxorubicin resistance in Hepatocellular Carcinoma. *Theranostics* 2019; 9: 2967-2983 [PMID: 31244936 DOI: 10.7150/thno.30562]
- de Sousa e Melo F, Kurtova AV, Harnoss JM, Kljavin N, Hoeck JD, Hung J, Anderson JE, Storm EE, Modrusan Z, 101 Koeppen H, Dijkgraaf GJ, Piskol R, de Sauvage FJ. A distinct role for Lgr5(+) stem cells in primary and metastatic colon cancer. Nature 2017; 543: 676-680 [PMID: 28358093 DOI: 10.1038/nature21713]
- 102 Huch M, Dorrell C, Boj SF, van Es JH, Li VS, van de Wetering M, Sato T, Hamer K, Sasaki N, Finegold MJ, Haft A, Vries RG, Grompe M, Clevers H. In vitro expansion of single Lgr5+ liver stem cells induced by Wnt-driven regeneration. Nature 2013; 494: 247-250 [PMID: 23354049 DOI: 10.1038/nature11826]
- 103 Fumagalli A, Oost KC, Kester L, Morgner J, Bornes L, Bruens L, Spaargaren L, Azkanaz M, Schelfhorst T, Beerling E, Heinz MC, Postrach D, Seinstra D, Sieuwerts AM, Martens JWM, van der Elst S, van Baalen M, Bhowmick D, Vrisekoop N, Ellenbroek SIJ, Suijkerbuijk SJE, Snippert HJ, van Rheenen J. Plasticity of Lgr5-Negative Cancer Cells Drives Metastasis in Colorectal Cancer. Cell Stem Cell 2020; 26: 569-578.e7 [PMID: 32169167 DOI:



10.1016/j.stem.2020.02.008

- 104 Ishikawa K, Sugimoto S, Oda M, Fujii M, Takahashi S, Ohta Y, Takano A, Ishimaru K, Matano M, Yoshida K, Hanyu H, Toshimitsu K, Sawada K, Shimokawa M, Saito M, Kawasaki K, Ishii R, Taniguchi K, Imamura T, Kanai T, Sato T. Identification of Quiescent LGR5(+) Stem Cells in the Human Colon. Gastroenterology 2022; 163: 1391-1406.e24 [PMID: 35963362 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2022.07.081]
- Fatehullah A, Terakado Y, Sagiraju S, Tan TL, Sheng T, Tan SH, Murakami K, Swathi Y, Ang N, Rajarethinam R, Ming 105 T, Tan P, Lee B, Barker N. A tumour-resident Lgr5(+) stem-cell-like pool drives the establishment and progression of advanced gastric cancers. Nat Cell Biol 2021; 23: 1299-1313 [PMID: 34857912 DOI: 10.1038/s41556-021-00793-9]
- Zhu X, Yang M, Lin Z, Mael SK, Li Y, Zhang L, Kong Y, Zhang Y, Ren Y, Li J, Wang Z, Yang B, Huang T, Guan F, Li 106 Z, Moses RE, Li L, Wang B, Li X, Zhang B. REGy drives Lgr5(+) stem cells to potentiate radiation induced intestinal regeneration. Sci China Life Sci 2022; 65: 1608-1623 [PMID: 34826093 DOI: 10.1007/s11427-021-2018-7]
- 107 Yan KS, Janda CY, Chang J, Zheng GXY, Larkin KA, Luca VC, Chia LA, Mah AT, Han A, Terry JM, Ootani A, Roelf K, Lee M, Yuan J, Li X, Bolen CR, Wilhelmy J, Davies PS, Ueno H, von Furstenberg RJ, Belgrader P, Ziraldo SB, Ordonez H, Henning SJ, Wong MH, Snyder MP, Weissman IL, Hsueh AJ, Mikkelsen TS, Garcia KC, Kuo CJ. Nonequivalence of Wnt and R-spondin ligands during Lgr5(+) intestinal stem-cell self-renewal. Nature 2017; 545: 238-242 [PMID: 28467820 DOI: 10.1038/nature22313]
- 108 Kobayashi H, Gieniec KA, Wright JA, Wang T, Asai N, Mizutani Y, Lida T, Ando R, Suzuki N, Lannagan TRM, Ng JQ, Hara A, Shiraki Y, Mii S, Ichinose M, Vrbanac L, Lawrence MJ, Sammour T, Uehara K, Davies G, Lisowski L, Alexander IE, Hayakawa Y, Butler LM, Zannettino ACW, Din MO, Hasty J, Burt AD, Leedham SJ, Rustgi AK, Mukherjee S, Wang TC, Enomoto A, Takahashi M, Worthley DL, Woods SL. The Balance of Stromal BMP Signaling Mediated by GREM1 and ISLR Drives Colorectal Carcinogenesis. Gastroenterology 2021; 160: 1224-1239.e30 [PMID: 33197448 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.11.011]
- 109 Katoh M. Canonical and non-canonical WNT signaling in cancer stem cells and their niches: Cellular heterogeneity, omics reprogramming, targeted therapy and tumor plasticity (Review). Int J Oncol 2017; 51: 1357-1369 [PMID: 29048660 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2017.4129]
- Wang S, Chen YG. BMP signaling in homeostasis, transformation and inflammatory response of intestinal epithelium. Sci 110 China Life Sci 2018; 61: 800-807 [PMID: 29855793 DOI: 10.1007/s11427-018-9310-7]
- Ye W, Takabayashi H, Yang Y, Mao M, Hibdon ES, Samuelson LC, Eaton KA, Todisco A. Regulation of Gastric 111 Lgr5+ve Cell Homeostasis by Bone Morphogenetic Protein (BMP) Signaling and Inflammatory Stimuli. Cell Mol Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 5: 523-538 [PMID: 29930977 DOI: 10.1016/j.jcmgh.2018.01.007]
- Li Y, Liu Y, Liu B, Wang J, Wei S, Qi Z, Wang S, Fu W, Chen YG. A growth factor-free culture system underscores the 112 coordination between Wnt and BMP signaling in Lgr5(+) intestinal stem cell maintenance. Cell Discov 2018; 4: 49 [PMID: 30181900 DOI: 10.1038/s41421-018-0051-0]
- Li K, Wu H, Wang A, Charron J, Mishina Y, Habib SL, Liu H, Li B. mTOR signaling regulates gastric epithelial 113 progenitor homeostasis and gastric tumorigenesis via MEK1-ERKs and BMP-Smad1 pathways. Cell Rep 2021; 35: 109069 [PMID: 33951440 DOI: 10.1016/j.celrep.2021.109069]
- 114 Qi Z, Li Y, Zhao B, Xu C, Liu Y, Li H, Zhang B, Wang X, Yang X, Xie W, Li B, Han JJ, Chen YG. BMP restricts stemness of intestinal Lgr5(+) stem cells by directly suppressing their signature genes. Nat Commun 2017; 8: 13824 [PMID: 28059064 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms13824]
- 115 Palikuqi B, Rispal J, Klein O. Good Neighbors: The Niche that Fine Tunes Mammalian Intestinal Regeneration. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 2022; 14 [PMID: 34580119 DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a040865]
- 116 Bayne RA, Donnachie DJ, Kinnell HL, Childs AJ, Anderson RA. BMP signalling in human fetal ovary somatic cells is modulated in a gene-specific fashion by GREM1 and GREM2. Mol Hum Reprod 2016; 22: 622-633 [PMID: 27385727 DOI: 10.1093/molehr/gaw044]
- Sunkara RR, Mehta D, Sarate RM, Waghmare SK. BMP-AKT-GSK3ß Signaling Restores Hair Follicle Stem Cells 117 Decrease Associated with Loss of Sfrp1. Stem Cells 2022; 40: 802-817 [PMID: 35689817 DOI: 10.1093/stmcls/sxac041]
- Kim S, Shin YC, Kim TY, Kim Y, Lee YS, Lee SH, Kim MN, O E, Kim KS, Kweon MN. Mucin degrader Akkermansia 118 muciniphila accelerates intestinal stem cell-mediated epithelial development. Gut Microbes 2021; 13: 1-20 [PMID: 33678130 DOI: 10.1080/19490976.2021.1892441]
- 119 Takahashi T, Shiraishi A. Stem Cell Signaling Pathways in the Small Intestine. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32188141 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21062032]
- 120 Zhang H, Lin M, Dong C, Tang Y, An L, Ju J, Wen F, Chen F, Wang M, Wang W, Chen M, Zhao Y, Li J, Hou SX, Lin X, Hu L, Bu W, Wu D, Li L, Jiao S, Zhou Z. An MST4-pβ-Catenin(Thr40) Signaling Axis Controls Intestinal Stem Cell and Tumorigenesis. Adv Sci (Weinh) 2021; 8: e2004850 [PMID: 34240584 DOI: 10.1002/advs.202004850]
- Chen S, Zheng Y, Ran X, Du H, Feng H, Yang L, Wen Y, Lin C, Wang S, Huang M, Yan Z, Wu D, Wang H, Ge G, Zeng 121 A, Zeng YA, Chen J. Integrin $\alpha E\beta 7(+)$ T cells direct intestinal stem cell fate decisions via adhesion signaling. Cell Res 2021; 31: 1291-1307 [PMID: 34518654 DOI: 10.1038/s41422-021-00561-2]
- 122 Young MA, Daly CS, Taylor E, James R, Clarke AR, Reed KR. Subtle Deregulation of the Wnt-Signaling Pathway Through Loss of Apc2 Reduces the Fitness of Intestinal Stem Cells. Stem Cells 2018; 36: 114-122 [PMID: 29027285 DOI: 10.1002/stem.2712]
- 123 Zhou JY, Lin HL, Wang Z, Zhang SW, Huang DG, Gao CQ, Yan HC, Wang XQ. Zinc L-Aspartate enhances intestinal stem cell activity to protect the integrity of the intestinal mucosa against deoxynivalenol through activation of the Wnt/βcatenin signaling pathway. Environ Pollut 2020; 262: 114290 [PMID: 32155551 DOI: 10.1016/j.envpol.2020.114290]
- 124 Li B, Lee C, Cadete M, Zhu H, Koike Y, Hock A, Wu RY, Botts SR, Minich A, Alganabi M, Chi L, Zani-Ruttenstock E, Miyake H, Chen Y, Mutanen A, Ngan B, Johnson-Henry KC, De Coppi P, Eaton S, Määttänen P, Delgado-Olguin P, Sherman PM, Zani A, Pierro A. Impaired Wnt/β-catenin pathway leads to dysfunction of intestinal regeneration during necrotizing enterocolitis. Cell Death Dis 2019; 10: 743 [PMID: 31582728 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-019-1987-1]
- Zhou JY, Wang Z, Zhang SW, Lin HL, Gao CQ, Zhao JC, Yang C, Wang XQ. Methionine and Its Hydroxyl Analogues 125 Improve Stem Cell Activity To Eliminate Deoxynivalenol-Induced Intestinal Injury by Reactivating Wnt/β-Catenin



Signaling. J Agric Food Chem 2019; 67: 11464-11473 [PMID: 31532211 DOI: 10.1021/acs.jafc.9b04442]

- 126 Ogaki S, Shiraki N, Kume K, Kume S. Wnt and Notch signals guide embryonic stem cell differentiation into the intestinal lineages. Stem Cells 2013; 31: 1086-1096 [PMID: 23378042 DOI: 10.1002/stem.1344]
- 127 Teratani-Ota Y, Yamamizu K, Piao Y, Sharova L, Amano M, Yu H, Schlessinger D, Ko MS, Sharov AA. Induction of specific neuron types by overexpression of single transcription factors. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol Anim 2016; 52: 961-973 [PMID: 27251161 DOI: 10.1007/s11626-016-0056-7]
- 128 Cheng CW, Biton M, Haber AL, Gunduz N, Eng G, Gaynor LT, Tripathi S, Calibasi-Kocal G, Rickelt S, Butty VL, Moreno-Serrano M, Iqbal AM, Bauer-Rowe KE, Imada S, Ulutas MS, Mylonas C, Whary MT, Levine SS, Basbinar Y, Hynes RO, Mino-Kenudson M, Deshpande V, Boyer LA, Fox JG, Terranova C, Rai K, Piwnica-Worms H, Mihaylova MM, Regev A, Yilmaz ÖH. Ketone Body Signaling Mediates Intestinal Stem Cell Homeostasis and Adaptation to Diet. Cell 2019; 178: 1115-1131.e15 [PMID: 31442404 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2019.07.048]
- 129 Kurokawa K, Hayakawa Y, Koike K. Plasticity of Intestinal Epithelium: Stem Cell Niches and Regulatory Signals. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 22 [PMID: 33396437 DOI: 10.3390/ijms22010357]
- 130 Krishnamurthy N, Kurzrock R. Targeting the Wnt/beta-catenin pathway in cancer: Update on effectors and inhibitors. Cancer Treat Rev 2018; 62: 50-60 [PMID: 29169144 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2017.11.002]
- Chakrabarti R, Celià-Terrassa T, Kumar S, Hang X, Wei Y, Choudhury A, Hwang J, Peng J, Nixon B, Grady JJ, 131 DeCoste C, Gao J, van Es JH, Li MO, Aifantis I, Clevers H, Kang Y. Notch ligand Dll1 mediates cross-talk between mammary stem cells and the macrophageal niche. Science 2018; 360 [PMID: 29773667 DOI: 10.1126/science.aan4153]
- 132 Aspal M, Zemans RL. Mechanisms of ATII-to-ATI Cell Differentiation during Lung Regeneration. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32366033 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21093188]
- 133 Rishikaysh P, Dev K, Diaz D, Qureshi WM, Filip S, Mokry J. Signaling involved in hair follicle morphogenesis and development. Int J Mol Sci 2014; 15: 1647-1670 [PMID: 24451143 DOI: 10.3390/ijms15011647]
- 134 Li L, Shi X, Shi Y, Wang Z. The Signaling Pathways Involved in Ovarian Follicle Development. Front Physiol 2021; 12: 730196 [PMID: 34646156 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2021.730196]
- Zhou X, Guo Y, Yang K, Liu P, Wang J. The signaling pathways of traditional Chinese medicine in promoting diabetic 135 wound healing. J Ethnopharmacol 2022; 282: 114662 [PMID: 34555452 DOI: 10.1016/j.jep.2021.114662]
- Noorbakhsh N, Hayatmoghadam B, Jamali M, Golmohammadi M, Kavianpour M. The Hippo signaling pathway in 136 leukemia: function, interaction, and carcinogenesis. Cancer Cell Int 2021; 21: 705 [PMID: 34953494 DOI: 10.1186/s12935-021-02408-7
- 137 Kim W, Khan SK, Gvozdenovic-Jeremic J, Kim Y, Dahlman J, Kim H, Park O, Ishitani T, Jho EH, Gao B, Yang Y. Hippo signaling interactions with Wnt/β-catenin and Notch signaling repress liver tumorigenesis. J Clin Invest 2017; 127: 137-152 [PMID: 27869648 DOI: 10.1172/JCI88486]



WŨ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2397-2432

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2397

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

SARS-CoV-2 induced liver injury: Incidence, risk factors, impact on COVID-19 severity and prognosis in different population groups

George D Liatsos

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Ait Addi R, Morocco; Kuznietsova H, Ukraine; Macedo G, Portugal

Received: October 31, 2022 Peer-review started: October 31, 2022 First decision: February 2, 2023 Revised: February 17, 2023 Accepted: April 7, 2023 Article in press: April 7, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



George D Liatsos, Department of Internal Medicine, Hippokration General Hospital, Athens 11527, Attiki, Greece

Corresponding author: George D Liatsos, MD, PhD, Chief Doctor, Department of Internal Medicine, Hippokration General Hospital, Vassilisis Sofias 114, TK 11527, Athens 11527, Attiki, Greece. geoliatsos@yahoo.gr

Abstract

Liver is unlikely the key organ driving mortality in coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) however, liver function tests (LFTs) abnormalities are widely observed mostly in moderate and severe cases. According to this review, the overall prevalence of abnormal LFTs in COVID-19 patients ranges from 2.5% to 96.8% worldwide. The geographical variability in the prevalence of underlying diseases is the determinant for the observed discrepancies between East and West. Multifactorial mechanisms are implicated in COVID-19-induced liver injury. Among them, hypercytokinemia with "bystander hepatitis", cytokine storm syndrome with subsequent oxidative stress and endotheliopathy, hypercoagulable state and immuno-thromboinflammation are the most determinant mechanisms leading to tissue injury. Liver hypoxia may also contribute under specific conditions, while direct hepatocyte injury is an emerging mechanism. Except for initially observed severe acute respiratory distress syndrome corona virus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) tropism for cholangiocytes, more recent cumulative data show SARS-CoV-2 virions within hepatocytes and sinusoidal endothelial cells using electron microscopy (EM). The best evidence for hepatocellular invasion by the virus is the identification of replicating SARS-CoV-2 RNA, S protein RNA and viral nucleocapsid protein within hepatocytes using in-situ hybridization and immunostaining with observed intrahepatic presence of SARS-CoV-2 by EM and by in-situ hybridization. New data mostly derived from imaging findings indicate possible long-term sequelae for the liver months after recovery, suggesting a post-COVID-19 persistent live injury.

Key Words: COVID-19; SARS-CoV-2; Liver injury; Cytokine storm; Endotheliopathy; Immuno-thromboinflammation; Direct hepatocyte injury

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Following respiratory system, liver is the second most involved organ in coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). Besides the well-observed cholangiocyte tropism, typical severe acute respiratory distress syndrome corona virus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) Lesions indicated by ultrastructural and histological evidence, identification of replicating SARS-CoV-2, S and nucleocapsid proteins RNAs within hepatocytes, as well as intrahepatic virus observation by electron microscopy and in-situ hybridization, converge to the conclusion that SARS-CoV-2 may also be hepatotropic. Most prevalent mechanisms of COVID-19-related liver injury are hypercytokinemia with "bystander hepatitis", cytokine storm syndrome with subsequent oxidative stress, endotheliopathy and immuno-thromboinflammation. Depending on the grade of their abnormalities, increased serum aspartate aminotransferase, (mostly peak) alanine aminotransferase, alkaline phosphatase, total bilirubin, inflammatory markers (C-reactive protein, ferritin, interleukin-6, -10) and decreased albumin levels are independent discriminators of COVID-19 severity and mortality. Age, male gender, chronic liver disease, liver cirrhosis, obesity, diabetes, and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease are independent prognostic factors of unfavorable COVID-19 outcomes.

Citation: Liatsos GD. SARS-CoV-2 induced liver injury: Incidence, risk factors, impact on COVID-19 severity and prognosis in different population groups. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(16): 2397-2432 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2397.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2397

INTRODUCTION

Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) RNA determined by quantitative rtpolymerase chain reaction is widely spread outside the respiratory tract, including the liver[1]. Regardless of pre-existing chronic liver disease (CLD), coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19)-induced liver injury (LI) is mainly reflected by hypertransaminasemia, elevations of gamma-glutamyl transferase (GGT), alkaline phosphatase (ALP) (less frequently), and hypoalbuminemia[2-8], with the later being a negative acute phase reactant rather than manifestation of liver failure and is one of the most prevalent abnormalities. COVID-19-induced LI is secondary than primary [9,10], mostly mild, transitory and selflimiting[11], it does not impact the majority of patients[12], and is common in absence of CLD[13]. In asymptomatic/subclinical cases randomly diagnosed by computed tomography (CT) scans a mild increase in transaminases (8.8%) is observed [14]. LI definition varies among values just above the upper limit of normal (ULN)[15,16] up to 2–5 × ULN[17,18]. Substantial transaminases increases are linked to unfavorable outcomes, such as death, invasive mechanical ventilation (IMV), and intensive care unit (ICU) admission[7,18-22]. The prognostic relevance of higher liver function tests (LFTs) may result from a more vigorous host immunological and inflammatory response to infection[12], particularly in younger individuals[12,23]. The pattern of LI is typically hepatocellular rather than cholestatic[24]. Severe LI (SLI) defined as alanine aminotransferase (ALT) elevations > 10-15 × ULN with or without jaundice, occurs in 2% of COVID-19[25], while acute liver failure (ALF) without underlying CLD is extremely rare and is typically associated with severe pneumonia and multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS)[26]. SARS-CoV-2-induced ALF has been described in case reports[21].

PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF SARS-COV-2 INFECTION

The SARS-CoV-2 spike (S) protein is recognized by the angiotensin converting enzyme-2 (ACE2), whilst the androgen-induced transmembrane serine protease-2 (TMPRSS2) and paired basic amino acid cleaving enzyme (FURIN) are necessary for cell tropism and entry [27,28]. ACE2 cleaves the vasoconstrictor peptide angiotensin II to vasodilator angiotensin I[29]. S protein interacts with ACE2[30] and with an identified co-receptor neuropilin-1[31]. FURIN evades immune surveillance thus promoting transmission[28]. SARS-CoV-2 binding to ACE2 causes inflammation, oxidative stress, and proapoptotic reactions, ultimately leading to LI[30]. According to single-cell RNA sequencing studies of healthy livers, cholangiocytes exhibit the highest expression of ACE-2, with modest expression found in hepatocytes, sinusoidal endothelial cells, and resident Kupffer cells[32]. Luminal immunohistochemical staining for ACE2 is observed in the bile ducts[33]. A few hepatocytes co-express both TMPRSS2 and FURIN[34,35]. Liver ductal organoids that express ACE2 and TMPRSS2 have been shown to recapitulate SARS-CoV-2 infection[36], whereas liver organoids generated from pluripotent stem cells also express ACE2 and allow SARS-CoV-2 pseudoparticle entry[36,37]. A small population of TROP2+ liver epithelial progenitors express both ACE2 and TMPRSS2. In healthy livers vs cirrhotics, 1.8/10000 cells vs 10.6/10000 expressed ACE2 and 97.2/10000 vs 216/10000 expressed TMPRSS2 representing a significant (P < 0.001) increase in the number of TMPRSS2+ cells in cirrhotics[38]. In untreated hepatitis B virus



(HBV) infected livers, only 1.4/10000 and 48.3/10000 cells expressed ACE2 and TMPRSS2 respectively, significantly fewer than both healthy and cirrhotics[38]. ACE2 expression is 30 times higher in hepatitis C virus (HCV)-related cirrhosis than in healthy liver[39]. As ACE2 has been identified as an interferoninducible gene[40,41], LI and inflammation may therefore enhance SARS-CoV-2 hepatotropism by modifying viral receptor expression, which is consistent with the damage to the respiratory epithelia [41]. In non-infected individuals with obesity and Non-alcoholic Steatohepatitis (NASH), ACE2 and TMPRSS2 Liver mRNA co-expression is likewise upregulated^[42]. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and cirrhotic livers have much higher TMPRSS2+ progenitor cells indicating a susceptibility to SARS-CoV-2, findings consistent with the sc-RNA-seq results[38]. Given the recognized link between obesity and NAFLD[43], the finding of a larger abundance of TMPRSS2+ progenitor cells in NAFLD livers may offer a potential explanation for why obese people experience more severe COVID-19[38].

RATIONALE AND MECHANISMS OF LIVER INJURY

The variability in prevalence and severity of LI among COVID-19 patients suggests that the mechanisms of LI are multifactorial (Figure 1).

Direct liver injury

Many studies propose that SARS-CoV-2 hepatotropism and its direct liver function impairment is implicated in COVID-19-induced LI, while only a few speculate that definite evidence is lacking [44,45]. Liver progenitor cells, particularly those destined to become cholangiocytes, contain ACE2[46], in addition to virus isolation in bile[47] imply a direct invasion by SARS-CoV-2. Its infection triggers cell apoptosis factors resulting in cholangiocyte death[36] by lysis and/or by inducing necrosis and apoptosis[48-50]. SARS-CoV-2 virions have been seen within hepatocytes and sinusoidal endothelial cells using electron microscopy (EM)[51]. The best evidence is the identification of replicating SARS-CoV-2 RNA, S, and nucleocapsid proteins RNA within hepatocytes using in-situ hybridization and immunostaining[51,52]. In hepatocytes and sinusoidal endothelial cells, SARS-CoV-2 virions have been seen using EM[51]. The strongest supporting data were found employing in-situ hybridization and immunostaining to identify replicating SARS-CoV-2 RNA, S, and nucleocapsid proteins RNA within hepatocytes[51,52].Viral genomic RNA was also identified in postmortem COVID-19 Liver examinations[53,54], with observed intrahepatic presence of SARS-CoV-2 by EM and by in-situ hybridization [55-57], and viral replication within hepatocytes[58,59], thus reinforcing the role of direct SARS-CoV-2 hepatocyte injury. SARS-CoV-2 particles without membrane-bound vesicles were found in the hepatocyte cytoplasm of COVID-19 patients with aberrant LFTs[51], which is additional proof.

Liver hypoxia

Hypoxia can cause hepatocytes inflammatory cells infiltration, lipid accumulation, an increase in reactive oxygen species (ROS), and death[60,61]. ROS peroxidation products act as a second messenger amplifying the release of multiple cytokines[62]. In COVID-19, hypoxia and cytokine storm syndrome (CSS) are considered as risk factors for LFT abnormalities^[63]. Hypoxic hepatitis features (e.g. centrilobular necrosis) are widely shown in postmortem liver biopsies[64]. In severe COVID-19, IMV, positive end-expiratory pressure, and/or vasopressor support negatively impact hepatic perfusion by lowering cardiac output, raising hepatic vascular resistance, and increasing portal vein pressure, which obstructs venous drainage, leading to acute LI (ALI) and/or cholestasis[58,65,66]. Gut ischemic injury on the other hand, results in intestinal endotoxinaemia and activation of the sympathetic nervous and adrenocortical systems furthermore contributing to LI[58,66]. Additionally, Kupffer cells can stimulate cytokines due to ischemia[67], while mitochondrial damage by SARS-CoV-2 results in aspartate aminotransferase (AST) release [68-70]. Direct interaction of mitochondrial proteins with the virus nonstructural protein 5 provides a probable reason for the AST-dominant liver profile[71]. In addition, unlike the hepatic preponderance of ALT, zone 3 of the hepatic acini containing higher AST concentrations is more susceptible to hypoxic injury [72]. In COVID-19 aminotransferases elevations, typically mild, are incompatible with very high AST/ALT elevations of primary hypoxic hepatitis^[73]. Secondary hypoxic LI owing to the presence of acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) as well as to an overactive inflammatory response to SARS-CoV-2 and MODS[73] might be implicated. In addition, cell iron overload might play a role, and hepcidinmimetic action of S protein may induce ferroportin blockage^[25].

Cytokine storm syndrome

In order to maintain homeostasis, the body activates the immunological defense system and the oxidative stress response with the release of many cytokines when activated by endogenous or external stimuli like viruses[74]. Severe COVID-19 exhibits a distinct immunological dysregulation with two essential characteristics: Lymphocyte dysregulation with lymphopenia and overproduction of proinflammatory cytokines by monocytes [75,76]. The relationship between lymphopenia and CSS in COVID-19 pathogenesis was described in previous coronaviruses outbreaks[77,78]. Severe hypercy-



Liatsos GD. COVID-19 related liver injury



Figure 1 Mechanisms implicated in COVID-19-induced liver injury. The different width of the red arrows represents the different contribution/significance of each separate mechanism in coronavirus disease 2019-associated liver injury. ACE2: Angiotensin converting enzyme-2; ADAMTS 13: A disintegrin and metalloproteinase with a thrombospondin type 1 motif; Ang II: Angiotensin II; ARDS: Acute respiratory distress syndrome; CAM-1: Cell-adhension molecule-1; DIC: Disseminated intravascular coagulation; GM-CSF: Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor; GSK: Conserved serine/threonine kinase; IL: Interleukin; JAK1: Janus kinase 1; LSECs: Liver sinusoidal endothelial cells; MAS: Macrophage activation syndrome; MPO: Myeloperoxidase; MCP-1: Monocyte chemotactic protein-1; NADPH: Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate; NETS: Neutrophil extracellular traps; NRF2: Nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2; NSAIDS: Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs; PAI-1: Plasminogen activator inhibitor-1; PLT: Platelet; ROS: Reactive oxygen species; STAT3: Signal transducer and activator of

Raisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

2400

transcription 3; TF: Tissue factor; TLR4: Toll-like receptor 4; TMPRSS2: Transmembrane serine protease-2; TNF-a: Tumor necrosis factor alpha; TPA: Tissue plasminogen activator; vWF: Von Willebrand factor; COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019; SARS-CoV-2: Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2.

> tokinemia results in a cascade of actions leading to tissue (especially liver) damage and MODS[79]. Lymphopenia, decreased CD4+, early and persistent elevation of cytokines [tumor necrosis factor-α (TNF-α), interleukin (IL)-2, -6, -7, -10, -18, granulocyte-colony stimulating factor, interferon gamma (IFN-y), interferon gamma-induced protein 10 (IP-10), monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1), and macrophage inflammatory-protein-1a, chemokines], lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), C-reactive protein (CRP), ferritin, D-dimer and of coagulopathy markers (thrombopoietin), are independent risk factors for SLI (Table 1), and are linked to unfavorable outcomes [23,37,50,59,80-87]. CSS in severe COVID-19 is also associated with reduced CD8+, CD3+ and CD4+ T-cells[88,89]. Depletion of circulating CD8+ T-cells, the main determinant of LI in viral infections (influenza, measles, and SARS), reflects their trapping in the liver [90,91]. The syndrome known as "bystander hepatitis," which is frequently seen in systemic viral infections[92] and in COVID-19[93], is caused by circulating cytokines activating hepatic immune cells without compromising liver function. By activating Kupffer cells in the absence of viral antigens in the liver, viral-specific CD8+ T-cells that are confined to locations outside the liver may cause T-cellmediated hepatitis^[94]. Also, T-cells depletion cannot control the viral infection, leading to macrophage activation and more secondary inflammatory reactions [95,96]. In severe situations, the SARS-CoV-2 virus may cause a hyperinflammatory disease known as macrophage activation syndrome (MAS) or secondary hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis[75,76]. This syndrome is characterized by CSS, cytopenias, disseminated intravascular coagulation (DIC) and MODS. The pathogenesis of cytokinedriven hyperinflammatory disorders is heavily dependent on IL-6 signaling[76], that strongly correlates with elevated transaminases[88]. Inflammasome, a complex intracellular protein that SARS-CoV-2 may produce, helps promote caspase-1's autocatalytic activation (apoptosis/pyrolysis) and the exudation of pro-inflammatory cytokines[97], triggering the expression of other genes involved in the immune process [98], therefore resulting in MODS [87]. However, patients with mild COVID-19 may experience LFT abnormalities regardless of their inflammatory condition, probably because the unique inflammation brought on by SARS-CoV-2 is more likely to do so than inflammation brought on by other pathogens[99].

Endotheliopathy– hypercoagulable state– immuno-thromboinflammation

COVID-19 is considered to affect the endothelium, one of the largest organs in the human body[82]. SARS-CoV-2 may worsen microcirculation and encourage thrombus formation, tissue oedema, and organ ischemia by encouraging endothelial cell damage in the arteries, veins, arterioles, capillaries, and venules of all major organs[87,100-101]. Hepatic artery branches in the portal tract with endothelial enlargement and luminal constriction, as well as portal vein endophlebitis, and endotheliitis (leukocyte attachment to the vascular wall) with thrombotic material [102-105], are pathology findings indicative of endotheliopathy in COVID-19-related LI. The observed network of sinusoids decorated by CD34 suggests abnormal hepatic blood circulation[102]. In deceased patients with elevated ALT, significantly higher fibrinogen, factors VIII and II activity, and platelet marker CD61 liver staining was morphologically shown, in accordance with their serum levels (fibrinogen, D-dimer, von Willebrand factor (vWF) activity and antigen, and CRP[45,46,106,107]), thus resembling a microangiopathy thrombotic state[86, 106,107]. Additionally, vWF-positive areas correlate with CD61-positive areas[60,101] and with intralobular neutrophil infiltration suggesting a link between the procoagulant state and liver inflammation[45,107]. Endotheliopathy, vWf expression on cell surfaces, and platelet adhesion are all mediated by IL-6 trans-signaling in liver sinusoidal endothelial cells (LSECs), which also plays a role in LSECs inflammation and activation of coagulation therefore being involved in COVID-19-related LI[45, 107,108]. As LSECs are endothelial cells and do not express IL-6Ra, trans-signaling is thought to be the main method of IL-6 signaling to LSECs[109,110]. The Janus kinase-signal transducer and activator of transcription (JAK/STAT) pathway may also be used to promote IL-6 trans-signaling[45,107], which is essential for inducing a procoagulant and proinflammatory LSECs phenotype[111,112]. Activated neutrophils may generate neutrophil extracellular traps[113]. Decreased ADAMTS13 Levels, another typical finding in severe COVID-19 can induce increased platelet-endothelial interaction[111,114-118], while DIC may also result from CSS in critical/fatal COVID-19[119,120]. A significant imbalance between inhibitors and activators of fibrinolysis is also demonstrated. Reduced action of endogenous anticoagulants [antithrombin, tissue factor (TF) pathway inhibitor, and proteins C and S[121]] is a hallmark of hemostasis dysregulation. As the pulmonary inflammation worsens, hypofibrinolysis is caused by the consumption of plasminogen, high levels of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1) and a decrease in tissue plasminogen activator, which prolongs the prothrombotic state[122,123]. The pathological state involving platelet hyper-reactivity, hypercoagulability and hypofibrinolysis during COVID-19 is named "immuno-thromboinflammation" [123]. As platelets express both ACE2 and TMPRSS2 on their surface[124], it is intriguing that SARS-CoV-2 can attach to them directly and activate them, causing the release of clotting factors and inflammatory chemicals. Endothelial injury triggers the release of TF in circulation which may be also derived from macrophage/monocyte cells as a



Table 1 Liver function tests and factors associated significantly with clinical outcomes in COVID-19

Author/yr	Type of study (<i>n</i> of patients)	Factor	Outcome - statistical significance (severity/mechanical ventilation/ICU/mortality)
Krishnan <i>et al</i> [321], 2022, United States	Retrospective ($n = 3830$)	TBIL ¹	
		$2-5 \times ULN$	Mortality risk significantly increased 6-fold ($P < 0.001$)
		>5 × ULN	Mortality risk increased 7.86-fold ($P = 0.005$)
		AST ¹	
		2-5 × ULN	All-cause mortality HR, 1.49; $P < 0.001$
		> 5 × ULN	All-cause mortality HR, 2.19; $P = 0.005$
		ALP ¹	
		1-2 × ULN	All-cause mortality risk increased 1.42-fold ($P = 0.009$)
		> 2-5 × ULN	All-cause mortality risk increased 1.81-fold ($P = 0.032$)
		Inflammatory markers	
		CRP	aHR, 1.04 associated with mortality ($P = 0.001$)
		Ferritin	aHR, 1.0 associated with mortality ($P = 0.001$)
		IL-6	aHR, 1.0 associated with mortality ($P = 0.001$)
		neutrophil count	aHR, 1.0 associated with mortality ($P = 0.008$)
		D-Dimer	aHR, 1.03 associated with mortality ($P = 0.004$)
		LDH	aHR, 1.0 associated with mortality ($P < 0.001$)
		AST, ALT, TBIL	Significantly increased for those who received MV ($P < 0.0001$)
Kodavoor <i>et al</i> [180], 2022, India	Retrospective $(n = 708)$	AST ¹	aOR 1.007, per 1 IU/L increase for SD
		AST ¹	aHR 1.002 per 1 IU/L increase for mortality
		Sensitivity/specificity	90.6%/67% to predict mortality
		PPV/NPV	17.5%/95.73% to predict mortality
		Albumin ¹	aOR 0.217 per 1 g/dL increase for SD
			aHR 0.396 per 1 g/dL increase for mortality
Lombardi et al[230], 2022, Italy	Retrospective ($n = 382$)	Transaminases ¹	
		> 2 × ULN	OR 2.6, 95%CI: 1.3-6.7 for SD
		FIB-4 score $< 1.45^1$	(OR 0.4; $P = 0.04$) protective factor for mortality
Hartl et al[326], 2022, Austria	Retrospective ($n = 900$)	AST ¹	aHR: 1.47; <i>P</i> = 0.043 for mortality
		TBIL ¹	aHR: 2.20; <i>P</i> = 0.009 for mortality
Siddiqui <i>et al</i> [229], 2022, United States	Retrospective ($n = 1935$)	Abnormal LFTs	
		Liver injury defined as: (AST/ALT > 3 × ULN or ALP/TBIL > 2 × ULN)	RR, 4.26; $P \le 0.0001$ risk for mortality
		Mild elevated enzymes	RR, 5.52; <i>P</i> < 0.0001 for ICU admission
		(Levels lower than LI)	RR, 11.01; $P < 0.0001$ for MV
			RR, 2.16; <i>P</i> < 0.0001 for mortality
			RR, 2.48; <i>P</i> < 0.0001 ICU admission
		Cirrhotics	RR, 3.76; <i>P</i> < 0.0001 for MV

Jaisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

			RR, 2.19; <i>P</i> = 0.0022 for mortality
Cai et al[20], 2020, China	Retrospective $(n = 417)$	Hepatocellular LI	OR, 2.73; $P = 0.02$ for severe disease
		Mixed LI	OR, 4.44; $P \le 0.001$ for severe disease
		LI ¹	aOR, 9.04; $P < 0.001$ for severe disease
Huang et al[191], 2020, China	Retrospective $(n = 675)$	AST ¹ 3-fold ULN	aOR, 19.27; <i>P</i> < 0.0001 for mortality
			aOR, 116.72; <i>P</i> < 0.0001 for MV
Lei <i>et al</i> [<mark>192</mark>], 2020, China	Retrospective $(n = 5771)$	AST ¹ 40-120 U/L	aOR, 4.81; $P < 0.001$ for all-cause mortality
		$AST^1 > 120 U/L$	aOR, 14.87; $P < 0.001$ for all-cause mortality
Ding <i>et al</i> [22], 2020, China	Retrospective $(n = 2073)$	Abnormal AST ¹	aHR, 1.39; <i>P</i> = 0.027 for mortality
		Abnormal DBIL ¹	aHR, 1.66; <i>P</i> = 0.001 for mortality
		LI during hospitalization ¹	aHR, 4.63; $P < 0.001$ for in-hospital mortality
		LI at admission ¹	aHR 1.87; $P = 0.003$ for in-hospital mortality
		Mixed LI ¹	aHR, 4.77; $P < 0.001$ for in-hospital mortality
		Cholestatic LI ¹	aHR, 3.99; $P = 0.008$ for in-hospital mortality
Phipps <i>et al</i> [<mark>23</mark>], 2020, United States	Retrospective ($n = 3381$)	Ferritin ¹	OR, 2.40; <i>P</i> < 0.001 for SLI
		IL-6 ¹	OR, 1.45; <i>P</i> = 0.009 for SLI
		Peak ALT ¹	OR, 1.14; <i>P</i> = 0.044 for mortality
		Older age ¹	OR, 1.07; <i>P</i> < 0.001 for mortality
		DM ¹	OR, 1.30; <i>P</i> = 0.045 for mortality
Medetalibeyoglu <i>et al</i> [221], 2020, Turkey	Retrospective ($n = 554$)	AST/ALT > 1	AUC = 0.713, <i>P</i> = 0.001 marker of mortality risk
			AUC = 0.636, P = 0.001 for ICU admission
Chen et al[199], 2020, China	Retrospective $(n = 502)$	Grade of Liver damage ¹	aHR, 1.377; <i>P</i> = 0.049 risk factor for mortality
Mishra <i>et al</i> [200], 2021, United States	Retrospective ($n = 348$)	AST^1 (1 unit increase) IU/L Peak AST^1 (1 unit increase)	OR, 1.011; <i>P</i> = 0.006 for mortality
		Peak ALT ¹ (1 unit increase)	OR, 1.007; <i>P</i> < 0.001 for mortality
		TBIL ¹ (1 unit increase) mg/dL	OR, 1.005; <i>P</i> = 0.003 for mortality
		Alb ¹ (1 unit increase) g/dL	OR, 1.997; <i>P</i> = 0.04
		Male ¹	OR, 0.5; <i>P</i> = 0.01
		BMI > 40 kg/m ²	OR, 1.94; <i>P</i> = 0.001
		LI ¹	OR, 2.17; <i>P</i> = 0.003
			OR, 1.79; <i>P</i> = 0.008
Chew <i>et al</i> [190], 2021, United States	Retrospective ($n = 834$)	Ischemic disease state ¹	OR, 2.4; <i>P</i> = 0.001 for mortality
		Hypecoagulable ¹	OR, 1.7; <i>P</i> = 0.02 for mortality
		Hyperinflammatory ¹	OR, 1.9; <i>P</i> = 0.02 for mortality
Ponziani et al[327], 2021, Italy	Retrospective $(n = 515)$	ALP ¹ peak value	aOR, 1.007; <i>P</i> = 0.005 for mortality
		CRP ¹	aOR, 1.007; <i>P</i> = 0.008 for mortality
Piano <i>et al</i> [246], 2020, Italy	Retrospective $(n = 565)$	Abnormal LFTs ¹	OR, 3.53; $P < 0.001$ for ICU admission/death
Yip et al[287], 2021, China	Retrospective ($n = 1040$)	$ALT/AST^1 \ge 2 \times ULN$	aOR, 7.92; $P < 0.001$ for ICU/MV/death
Marjot <i>et al</i> [237], 2021, multina- tional	Retrospective ($n = 785$)	Age ¹	OR, 1.02; <i>P</i> = 0.011 for mortality
		Cirrhotics CTP-A ¹	OR, 1.90; <i>P</i> = 0.040 for mortality

Jaisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

		Cirrhotics CTP-C ¹	OR, 9.32; <i>P</i> < 0.001 for mortality
		ArLD ¹	OR, 1.79; <i>P</i> = 0.040 for mortality
Lee et al[328], 2020, South Korea	Retrospective ($n = 1005$)	Age ¹	aHR = 4.96; $P < 0.001$ for mortality
		Liver cirrhosis ¹	aHR = 2.86; <i>P</i> = 0.042 fro mortality
		DM ¹	aHR = 2.29; $P < 0.001$ for mortality
		COPD ¹	aHR = 4.52; <i>P</i> = 0.001 for mortality
Singh <i>et al</i> [236], 2020, United States	Retrospective ($n = 2780$)	CLD ¹	RR, 2.8; $P < 0.001$ risk of mortality
		propensity matching	RR, 3.0; $P = 0.001$ risk of mortality
		Cirrhotics ¹	RR, 4.6; $P < 0.001$ risk of mortality
Hashemi <i>et al</i> [232], 2020, United States	Retrospective ($n = 363$)	CLD ¹	aOR 1.77; <i>P</i> = 0.04 for ICU admission
			aOR, 2.08; <i>P</i> = 0.0092 for IMV
		Cirrhotics ¹	aOR, 12.5; $P = 0.009$ mortality risk
Sarin <i>et al</i> [235], 2020, Asian	Retrospective ($n = 228$ CLD)	Cirrhotics ¹	
		AST/ALT > 1.4	HR = 1.4; <i>P</i> = 0.02 for mortality
		Obesity	OR = 8.1; <i>P</i> = 0.002 for LI
		Decompensated	OR = 2.5; <i>P</i> = 0.05 for mortality
		CTP score > 8	HR = 19.2; <i>P</i> < 0.001 for mortality
		DM in CLD non-cirrhotics	OR = 2.1; <i>P</i> = 0.01 for LI
Wang et al[51], 2020, China	Retrospective ($n = 657$)	Male gender ¹	OR, 2.038; <i>P</i> < 0.001 for LI
		$hsCRP \ge 10 mg/L$	OR, 1.733; $p = 0.014$ for LI
		NLR≥5	OR, 2.154; <i>P</i> < 0.001 for LI
Zhang et al[183], 2020, China	Retrospective ($n = 218$)	Male ¹	OR, 6.203; <i>P</i> < 0.001 risk for LI
		Neutrophil percentage ¹	OR, 1.004; <i>P</i> = 0.003 risk for LI
		CRP ¹	P < 0.001 in LI patients
		D-dimer ¹	OR, 1.486; <i>P</i> < 0.001 risk for LI
Shauly-Aharonov <i>et al</i> [<mark>329</mark>], 2021, Israel	Retrospective ($n = 37121$)	Age	OR = 1.1 for every year increase; $P < 0.001$) risk for severity
		Male gender	OR = 1.34; <i>P</i> = 0.012 risk for severity
		BMI	OR = 1.02 for 1 kg/m ² increase; $P = 0.025$ risk for severity
Kovalic <i>et al</i> [208], 2020, United States	Meta-analysis ($n = 24299$)	CLD ¹	Pooled OR, 1.48; <i>P</i> = 0.001 for severity
			Pooled OR, 1.78; $P = 0.02$ for mortality
Kulkarni et al[6], 2020, India	Meta-analysis Multinational ($n = 20874$)	Increased LFTs	OR, 3.46; <i>P</i> < 0.001 for mortality
			OR, 2.87; $P < 0.001$ for severe disease
Sharma <i>et al</i> [207], 2021, United States	Meta-analysis ($n = 12882$)	AST ¹	Pooled OR, 2.98; $P < 0.00001$ for poor outcomes
		ALT ¹	Pooled OR, 1.73; $P < 0.0001$ for poor outcomes
Del Zompo et al[323], 2020, Italy	Meta-analysis ($n = 20724$)	ALT ¹	OR 1.54, 95%CI: 1.17-2.03 for severity
		ALT ¹	OR 1.48, 95%CI: 1.12-1.96 for mortality
		AST ¹	OR 3.17, 95%CI: 2.10-4.77 for severity
		AST ¹	OR 4.39, 95%CI: 2.68-7.18 for mortality
		TBIL ¹	OR 2.32, 95%CI: 1.18-4.58 for severity

Jaisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

TBIL ¹	OR 7.75, 95%CI: 2.28-26.40 for mortality

¹Age, gender, ethnicity, race, BMI, and all the pre-existing comorbidities were adjusted as confounders.

Results come from multivariate analysis and logistic regression (studies with more than 200 individuals are included). aHR: Adjusted hazard ratio; ALB: Albumin; ALI: Acute liver injury; ALT: Alanine transaminase; ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; aOR: Adjusted odds ratio; ArLD: Alcohol related liver disease; AST: Aspartate transaminase; BMI: Body mass index; COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; CRP: C-reactive protein; CTP: Child-Turcotte-Pugh; CLD: Chronic liver disease; DM: Diabetes mellitus; FIB-4: Risk of fibrosis score; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transferase; HR: Hazard ratio; ICU: Intensive care unit; IMV: Invasive mechanical ventilation; LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase; LI: Liver injury; LFTs: Liver function tests; NLR: Neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio; NPV: Negative predictive value OR: Odds ratio; RR: Relative risk; PPV: Positive predictive value; SLI: Severe liver injury; MOF: Multiple organ failure; TBIL: Total bilirubin; ULN: Upper limit of normal.

> consequence of MAS[125]. When PAI-1 is overproduced, it binds to TLR4 on macrophages and triggers the release of cytokines and chemokines[126], which in turn promotes inflammation, steatosis, and microvascular thrombosis[127]. SARS-CoV-2 binds to the ACE2 receptor on tissues inceasing Ang II levels, favoring PAI-1 and TF expression thus promoting hypercoagulability and impairing fibrinolysis [115]. Extensive pericyte activation during LI contributes to the recruitment of inflammatory cells, and their conversion into cells that resemble myofibroblasts results in the creation of extracellular matrix proteins and the ensuing fibrosis of the vessel wall[128].

Oxidative stress

The expression of antioxidant proteins is regulated by nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (NRF2), a transcription factor that is triggered by oxidative stress[129,130,131]. One of the most significant mechanisms of antioxidant and anti-inflammatory element signaling is the complex Kelch-like ECHassociated protein 1-NRF2-antioxidant response element[132]. The NRF2 antioxidant pathway is suppressed in COVID-19, while infected cells show a GSK-3 (conserved serine/threonine kinase) activity that degrades NRF2[133]. NRF2 interacts with NF-kB, a proinflammatory signal transduction pathway[134] driving the initial proinflammatory response[135], to reciprocally regulate redox metabolism[136-139]. When NRF2 activity reaches its maximum level, Nuclear factor kappa-light-chainenhancer of activated B cells (NF-KB) activation is inhibited. In response to viral infection or other stimuli, inhibitor kappa B (IB) is phosphorylated, which releases and translocates NF-B to the nucleus, causing inflammatory cascades and the generation of inflammatory mediators[140]. Via the TNFR1-NF-B signaling axis, TNF- may activate NF-B[141], and NF-kB in turn enhances the release of inflammatory cytokines[135]. This creates a vicious loop that feeds CSS and exacerbates LI[142-144]. Oxidative stress is mostly caused by ROS. The NF-B pathway is activated by COVID-19, ARDS, and sepsis as they cause tissue ischemia and ROS production[145]. In the early stages of COVID-19, ACE2 is the most critical component, whereas the IL-6-STAT3 axis is crucial in the late stages and in CSS[146]. Indeed, both NF- κB and STAT3 pathways are activated in COVID-19 promoting inflammation by activating the IL-6 amplifier[147]. NRF2 promotes Glutathione synthesis[148], and participates in the tricarboxylic acid cycle by regulating the production of NADPH, a key co-factor of antioxidant reactions[149,150]. NRF2 inhibits liver fibrosis and promotes liver regeneration [151-153] therefore protecting liver cells in viral hepatitis[154], drug-induced LI (DILI)[155-157], cholestasis[144,158,159], and NAFLD[160,161], by reducing gluconeogenesis and fat deposition, restoring insulin resistance, and boosting the anti-inflammatory and antioxidant effects[162].

Drug-induced liver injury

The large use of antiviral drugs may contribute to COVID-19-related LI especially in individuals with increased baseline ALT[163]. The pooled incidence of DILI in COVID-19 is reported 25.4%[6]. In DILI, AST usually peaks before ALT, a biochemical pattern also observed in severe COVID-19. In some cases, observed microvascular steatosis and mild hepatic inflammation are consistent with DILI[20,49]. In remdesivir-treated patients, 23%-35% show increased LFTs[164,165] indicating hepatotoxicity, while 2%-3% required treatment discontinuation[164]. Lopinavir/ritonavir incidence of DILI is 37.2% [9] with a significant increased risk (OR = 4.44) for severity [20]. Medicines with possible antiviral effects should only be administered on patients who have risk factors for severe illness[82] and early in the course of the disease[166]. In tocilizumab-treated patients, 15%-51% presented a transitory but not significant hypertransaminasemia between 9-13 d, some of which showed surprisingly higher mortality [167,168]. The liver's IL-6-mediated endotheliopathy should be improved by treatment with the JAK inhibitor baricitinib. A significant disadvantage of all those treatments those treatment clinical trials is the frequent exclusion of patients with AST/ALT > 5 × ULN[169]. Moreover, immunosuppressive drugs, such as tocilizumab, tofacitinib, and dexamethasone, can potentially induce LI via HBV reactivation in patients with occult infections[170,171], therefore antiviral prophylaxis should be administered. Dexamethasone may ameliorate endothelial injury[172] by dampening of endothelial IL-6 production [173]. The most typical contributors to DILI in the general population, antibiotics and nonsteroidal antiinflammatory medications, may also cause LI, while acetaminophen can cause alterations in aminotransferases even at therapeutic doses[174].



Gut microbiome

In COVID-19, dysbiosis of the gut microbiota may have a significant impact on the clinical outcome of patients with comorbid conditions such diabetes, hypertension, and obesity and may lead to liver damage[175,176]. For example, older people often have less variety in their gut microbiota, and COVID-19 is more severe in this age group, supporting the possibility that microbes play a role in outcomes [177]. Hepatic dysfunction brought on by sepsis may result from disruption of the gut microbiota and a breach of the gut-mucosal barrier [178]. Moreover, the diversity of the gut microbiota influences how the host immune system responds [178]. It is hypothesized that changes in the gut-liver axis may contribute to the severity of COVID-19 seen in cirrhotics. Cirrhosis is characterized by changes to intestinal permeability, gut microbiota composition, and function[179].

INCIDENCE

The earliest available epidemiological data of COVID-19 patients came from China. Abnormal LFTs were first reported in a cohort from Wuhan, China[9], making liver the most frequently damaged outside of the respiratory system. It's interesting to note that Wuhan, the COVID-19 epicenter, had a substantially greater incidence of elevated aminotransferases than the surrounding areas (21% vs 10%) [18,63] possibly because of higher SARS-CoV-2 doses exposure in Wuhan [80]. Western populations show abnormal LFTs more clearly than Eastern populations (Figure 2). The timing of LFT determination during disease course, different definitions, but mostly, the geographical variability in the prevalence of underlying diseases are the determinants for the observed discrepancies[18]. With respect to worldwide published data the overall prevalence of abnormal LFTs ranges from 2.5% to 96.8% (Table 2), while SLI accounts for 4.94%-21.8% of COVID-19 patients [7,20,22,23,38,80,180]. Patients with SLI are younger and more likely to be male^[23]. Younger patients may exhibit a more robust immune response to infection, causing LI and determining its degree [23,38]. Aminotransferases are higher in severe COVID-19 cases, in accordance with the 2002-2004 SARS outbreak [181]. Concerning cholestatic enzymes, elevated GGT and ALP range between 15%-47.3% and 4%-58.5% respectively (Table 2). GGT, a surrogate marker for increased oxidative stress and chronic inflammation[182], usually increases in severe cases[58,59] implying cholangiocyte injury [183,184]. The GGT elevation without accompanied by ALP elevation [59] may also develop in DILI more frequently than obstruction. ALP elevation is rare, usually $< 2 \times ULN$ [185], and is mostly observed in MODS or death from COVID-19[186]. The joint trajectory of GGT, ALP, and bilirubin points towards a cholestatic LI seen in impaired survival [187]. The prevalence of total bilirubin (TBIL) elevations ranges between 3.1% and 52.1%. Concerning longitudinal changes, LFTs become more frequently, and more severely deranged during hospitalization[20,188,189]. The median time to peak AST levels is 3 d after admission, normalizing within 4.4 d[190]. ALT elevations peak between 4-17 hospital day [188]. In deceased patients, ALT levels are normal in the first week but subsequently rise rapidly along with AST at the third week. In survivors, slightly elevated ALT levels occur at 2-3 wk after symptoms onset when AST levels might remain normal [191]. A biphasic pattern with early aminotransferase onset, culminating around days 10-15 of hospitalization, and then gradual normalization accompanied by rising ALP is also suggested [187]. ALI (ALT > 3 × ULN) occurs between 17-18.5 d after symptoms onset[28,192]. AST is diffusely represented in many tissues while ALT is considered liver-specific[193]. Greater AST levels may be related to mitochondrial damage or damage to other organs[194]. In the liver, ALT is only found in the cellular cytoplasm[72,195] whereas AST is both cytosolic (20%) and mitochondrial (80%) localized, and is in higher concentrations in zone 3 of the hepatic acinus therefore ischemic or toxic damage to this zone may result in greater AST elevations.

UNDERLYING DISEASES, SEVERITY, PROGNOSIS

Underlying diseases

The median age of COVID-19-induced LI patients ranges between 51.5-56 years with male predominance[65,191]. The incidence of hypertension, diabetes, and coronary heart disease ranges between 23.08%-31,8%, 11.54%-15.3%, and 7.8%-11.54%, respectively[192]. Age, male sex, hypertension, and diabetes are negatively correlated with SLI in COVID-19[23]. The association of LI with hypertension and poorer prognosis is more significant in the absence of pre-existing CLD[38]. CLD prevalence varies widely with Chinese studies being reported between 1.4%-15.3% [9,184,196], lower than in Western countries (5%-37.6%)[197,198]).

Severity

Risks of severity for specific LFTs indices are shown in Figure 3. Aminotransferases levels $> 5 \times ULN$ correlate to mortality [23,192], while incidence of LI is higher in ICU than non-ICU patients (61.5% vs 25.0%)[199]. Elevated LFTs on admission show a 3-fold greater risk of severe disease and 3.5-fold risk for mortality[6,200]. After adjustment, patients with LI are at a 9-fold greater risk of severe COVID-19



Table 2 Incidence of abnormal liver function tests (liver injury)			
Author/citation LFTs performed	Type of study (<i>n</i> = participants)	Incidence (%)	Country/year of publication
Cai et al[20]	Study (<i>n</i> = 417)		China/2020
Abnormal LFTs			
SLI (AST/ALT > $3 \times ULN$		76.3	
or ALP/ γ GT > 2 × ULN)		21.8	
ALT (> 3 × ULN)		37	
GGT (> 3 × ULN)		41	
AST (> $3 \times ULN$)		20	
TBIL (> 3 × ULN)		10	
MOF		23.3	
Phipps et al[23]	Study (<i>n</i> = 2273)		United States/2020
Mild (peak ALT < 2 × ULN)		45	
Moderate (peak ALT 2-5 × ULN)		21	
SLI (peak ALT > 5 × ULN)		6.4	
Huang et al[191]	Study (<i>n</i> = 675)		China/2020
Abnormal LFTs		37.5	
SLI		7.7	
Guan et al[284]	Study (<i>n</i> = 1099)		China/2020
AST/ALT			
mild disease		18.2-19.8	
severe disease		28.1-39.4	
Hundt et al[185]	Study (<i>n</i> = 1827)		United States/2020
LFTs (on admission)			
AST		66.9	
ALT		41.6	
TBIL		4.3	
ALP		13.5	
Wang et al[65]	Study ($n = 657$)		China/2020
Liver injury		46.1	
ALT		42.2	
GGT		24.4	
TBIL		4.9	
Chu et al[320]	Study (<i>n</i> = 838)		China/2020
Liver Injury		51.2	
Yip <i>et al</i> [287]	Study (<i>n</i> = 1040)		China/2021
Aminotransferases		22.5	
ALP		58.5	
TBIL		52.1	
Ding et al ^[22]	Study (<i>n</i> = 2073)		China/2021
Survivors		90.3	
Any abnormal LFT		61.8	
Mild abnormal LFT		47.5	



Liatsos GD. COVID-19 related liver injury

SLI		14.3	
LI type			
Hepatocellular		25.8	
Cholestatic		6.7	
Mixed		25.7	
Specific liver indices			
ALT		43.3	
AST		38.9	
GGT		31.8	
Shao et al[38]	Study (<i>n</i> = 1520)		China/2021
SLI		17.9	
Mishra et al[200]	Study (<i>n</i> = 348)		United States/2021
New-onset LI		52.8	
Sikkema et al[204]	Study (<i>n</i> = 382)		Netherlands/2021
LI		41.6	
Moderate LI (ALT > 100 or ALP > 200)		6.5	
Cholestatic LI		9.2	
Chew et al[190]	Study (<i>n</i> = 834)		United States/2021
AST		62.5	
ALT		33.7	
ALP		11.9	
TBIL		3.1	
Richardson <i>et al</i> [25]	Study (<i>n</i> = 5700)		United States/2020
AST		58.4	
ALT		39	
Bernal-Monterde et al[187]	Study (<i>n</i> = 540)		Spain/2020
Abnormal LFTs		64.3	
ALT		28.6	
AST		40.9	
GGT		47.3	
Krishnan et al[321]	Study (<i>n</i> = 3830)		United States/2022
ALT		70.4	
AST		44.4	
ALP		16.1	
TBIL		5.9	
Kodavoor et al[180]	Study (<i>n</i> = 708)		India/2022
AST		69.91	
< 1-2 times ULN		42.51	
2-3 times ULN		14.26	
3-5 times ULN		8.19	
> 5		4.94	
ALT		80.22	
< 1-2 times ULN		42.93	



2-3 times ULN		17.93	
3-5 times ULN		12.14	
> 5		7.2	
Russo et al[234]	Study (<i>n</i> = 1641)		Italy/2022
AST		27.7	
ALT		23	
TBIL		12.6	
Marjot et al[44]	Review		United Kingdom/2021
AST		29-39	
ALT		38-63	
Cai <i>et al</i> [82]	Review		China/2021
ALT		11-56.3	
AST		15-86.8	
TBIL		2.7-30.6	
CLD		2-11	
Ekpanyapong et al[322]	Review		Multinational/2022
Aminotransferases		10–58	
ALP		1–10	
TBIL		3–23	
GGT		13–54	
Esteban et al[209]	Review		United States/2022
Aminoransferases (admission)		20-67	
Aminoransferases (hospitalization)		61-83	
ALP		23-30	
TBIL		4-16	
Garrido et al[59]	Review		Portugal/2020
ALT		2.5–50	
AST		2.5-61.1	
TBIL		0-35.3	
Kullar <i>et al</i> [2]	Meta-analysis ($n = 3046$)		United States/2020
ALT		21	
AST		24	
TBIL		9	
Wijarnpreecha et al[198]	Meta-analysis (n = 64 studies) (n = 11245 pts)		United States/2021
AST		23.2	
ALT		21.2	
TBil		9.7	
GGT		15	
ALP		4	
AST			
Severe cases		45.5	
Non-severe		15	

Baisbideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Wu et al[253]	Meta-analysis ($n = 45$ studies)		Multinational/2018
Admission			
Any abnormal LFT		27.2	
ALT		20.4	
AST		21.8	
ALP		4.7	
GGT		35.8	
TBIL		8.8	
Hospitalization			
Any abnormal LFT		36	
ALT		38.4	
AST		28.1	
TBIL		23.2	
Del Zompo et al[323]	Meta-analysis (n = 36 studies) (n = 20724 patients)		Italy/2020
At admission (pooled prevalence)			
Abnormal LFT		46.9	
ALT		22.8	
AST		26.5	
GGT		22.5	
ALP		5.7	
TBIL		8	
Zhu et al[262]	Meta-analysis ($n = 38$ studies) ($n = 3063$ pts)		China/2020
Abnormal LFTs		29	
Mao et al[18]	Meta-analysis ($n = 1267$)		China/2020
Abnormal LFTs		19	
Alqahtani et al[324]	Meta-analysis ($n = 30$ studies)		Multinational/2020
Abnormal LFTs		61.1	
Sultan et al[325]	Meta-Analysis ($n = 47$ studies) ($n = 10,890$ pts)		United States/2020
Pooled prevalence			
ALT		15	
AST		15	
TBIL		16.7	
Kumar <i>et al</i> [210]	Meta-analysis ($n = 128$ studies)		India/2020
Pooled prevalence			
TBIL		13.71	
ALT		31.1	
AST		33.95	
ALP		6.99	
GGT		30.62	
ALB			
ALD		61.57	



TBIL	18.80 vs 9.24
ALT	39.58 vs 24.15
AST	49.68 vs 19.40
ALP	11.33 vs 4.0
GGT	46.90 vs 18.66
ALB	75.91 vs 31.04

The table encompasses several studies and meta-analyses which included more than 200 individuals.

ALB: Albumin; ALI: Acute liver injury; ALT: Alanine transaminase; ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; AST: Aspartate transaminase; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transferase; LI: Liver injury; LFTs: Liver function tests; SLI: Severe liver injury; MOF: Multiple organ failure; TBIL: Total bilirubin; ULN: Upper limit of normal; yGT: Gamma-glutamyltransferase; LFT: Liver function tests; pts: Patients.



Figure 2 Transaminases correlation with underline disease in Asian and non-Asian COVID-19 populations. BP: Blood pressure; DM: Diabetes mellitus; NAFLD: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019.



LFT indices correlated to severity/mortality

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2397 Copyright © The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 3 Adjusted liver function test indices and type of liver injury correlated to COVID-19 severity and mortality. ICU: Intensive care unit; IMV: Invasive mechanical ventilation; LFTs: Liver function tests; OR: Odds ratio; RR: Relative risk; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transferase LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase; TBIL: Total bilirubin; COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019.

[20], and at a 7.5-fold risk for mortality[201]. A few studies however, failed to show such an association with severity/mortality[202-205], disease progression[17], and ICU admission[202,206]. These differences could be attributed to the nature of the studies that were included and the various outcomes definitions[207,208]. It seems that LI portends the need for ICU care and IMV[209]. CLD is also associated with severity [odds ratio (OR)/relative risk (RR) = 1.48, 1.70][208,210-213], and mortality (OR/RR = 1.08, 2.65)[208,212,214] while in a few studies such an association was not observed[6,207,215-219] (Table 1). Age, male gender, higher body mass index (BMI), corticosteroids, antifungals, lymphocyte decrease, neutrophil increase, and CLD are factors positively associated with ALT/AST increase[6,18,20,192,194,220]. ALP levels are tightly associated with male gender, antifungals, neutrophil count increase, and CLD. Antifungals, antivirals, systemic corticosteroids, and platelet count reduction are positively correlated with increased TBIL levels.

Within five weeks, patients with SLI are significantly more likely to have been intubated, to require renal replacement therapy, or to decease compared to moderate/mild LI[23]. LFTs elevations during hospitalization correlate well with the severity of inflammatory indexes (CRP, procalcitonin, ferritin, LDH, GGT, lactate, and D-dimer)[16,200,221]. In essence, LFTs can be used as a surrogate for the monitoring of inflammation. ALT levels correlate well with the CSS inflammatory markers[317,222-225] (Table 3). This immunological response is consistent with that reported for other viral respiratory tract infections [226]. IL-6, -8, TNF- α are positively correlated with the increased AST, TBIL, and ALP, therefore, cytokines contribute to COVID-19-induced LI[65]. Significantly higher white blood cell (WBC) and neutrophils, and lowered lymphocytes are observed in LI[65,227,228].

Prognostic factors

In mixed-effect Cox model adjusted for age, gender, and comorbidities patients with $AST > 3 \times ULN$ compared to normal AST exhibited increased risks of death and IMV (19.27-fold and 116.72-fold, respectively)[191]. Risk of severity and all-cause mortality of LFTs abnormalities are shown in Figure 3. Patients with LI have a 4-fold higher rate of mortality, 7-fold higher rate of ICU admission, and 11-fold higher rate of intubation[20,229], while hepatocellular and cholestatic type LI increases the risk by 3-fold [20]. LI is suggested as an independent prognostic factor of COVID-19[200,211]. AST/ALT ratio > 1 predicts mortality, severe pneumonia and ICU admission[221]. While hepatic steatosis is considered to have no impact on disease course, fibrosis (FIB-4) score < 1.45 is a significant protective factor [230]. Vasopressor use (ischemia), and hyperinflammatory/hypercoagulable state are also independent predictors of death[190]. ALP peak value is a risk factor for in-hospital mortality[231]. All-cause adjusted mortality risk is 6-fold significantly increased in patients with an elevated TBIL > 2-5 × ULN and 1.42-fold in patients with ALP > 1-2 × ULN[232]. Serum albumin is negatively associated with severity. Hyperglycaemia at admission is associated with severity/mortality[233]. In fully models adjusted for confounders, increasing age, non-white and non-black race, hypertension, overweight/ obesity, kidney disease, cardiovascular disease, diabetes, cancer, and dementia, are independently associated with an increased risk of in-hospital mortality [232-234]. Higher state of inflammation is also significantly associated with mortality^[232], while peak ferritin and IL-6 Levels are associated with SLI (Table 1)[23].

COVID-19 IN DIFFERENT CLD POPULATIONS

Cirrhosis

In COVID-19 the presence of cirrhosis, mostly of decompensated, is an independent predictor of liverrelated (OR = 3.24) and overall complications, as well as mortality (aOR; 11.3-12.5)[232,235]. In patients with CLD, the 30-d cumulative overall mortality is higher in cirrhotics (RR = 4.6)[236], with respiratory complications being the main cause of death[208,237-239].In terms of CLD etiology, more frequent is viral (60.5%), followed by NAFLD (32.6%), alcohol-related liver disease (ArLD) (4.7%), and autoimmune hepatitis (2.3%). ArLD, NAFLD and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) but neither viral nor autoimmune hepatitis are associated with increased mortality[237,240-242]. Cirrhosis-associated immune dysfunction (CAID), is a condition that affects patients with CLD, particularly cirrhosis, who display a variety of immune dysfunctional mechanisms that enhance their vulnerability to infection and abnormal inflammatory responses[44]. The CAID phenotypes represent a continuum of dynamic events that shift from being primarily pro-inflammatory to being primarily immunodeficient. Reduced bacterial opsonization, phagocytosis, protein C activity, antigen T-lymphocyte dependent responses, vaccination responses, hypoalbuminemia, hypocomplementaemia, and intestinal dysbiosis are some of the characteristics of this condition [44,243,244]. CAID is also associated with increased serum levels of IL-1 β , -6, -17, -18, TNF- α , and IFN- γ [245], and predisposes to a variety of viral or fungal-related diseases[246]. Despite the increased risk of infection[247], cirrhotics exhibit a lower risk of acquiring SARS-CoV-2[209,248,249], whereas in large population studies patients with CLD are not over-represented [250]. In patients with CLD, a condition known as acute-on-chronic liver failure (ACLF) is characterized by abrupt hepatic decompensation and extrahepatic organ failures and is linked with a significant short-term mortality [251]. While being typically linked to bacterial infections, COVID-19, among other viruses may cause



Table 3 Serum parameters alone or in combination associated with specific outcomes				
Parameters	Associated conditions			
ALT	CSS inflammatory markers			
Elevated serum IL-2R, IL-6, TNF-α	LI			
IL-6, ferritin, CRP, ESR, Procalcitonin, hypoalbuminemia, low PLTs, low CD4+ T-cells and B-lymphocytes	Non-favorable course of LI			
Simultaneous increase in IL-6 + ferritin + ALT + hypoalbuminaemia	Significant LI			
On admission increased inflammatory markers + AST + GGT + LDH + lymphopenia+eosinopenia	More Severe clinical course			
Lymphopenia, Thrombocytopenia	Disease severity			
Thrombocytopenia	Consumptive coagulopathy			
Low Hb	Controversial data			

ALI: Acute liver injury; ALT: Alanine transaminase; AST: Aspartate transaminase; CRP: C-reactive protein; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transferase; LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase; LI: Liver injury; CSS: Cytokine storm syndrome; IL: Interleukin; ESR: Equivalent series resistance; TNF-a: Tumor necrosis factor-a; PLT: Platelet: Hb: Hemoglobin.

> ACLF[251-253]. The incidence of ACLF in COVID-19 patients with CLD ranges from 10% to 50% [235, 237], with a reported 65% mortality rate[237]. ACLF may also occur in compensated cirrhotics with severe COVID-19[254]. Also, as the severity of cirrhosis is assessed by the Child-Turcotte-Pugh (CTP) score, there is a stepwise rise in morbidity and mortality [237]. After adjusting for baseline characteristics, COVID-19-related mortality is significant across the CTP stages (aORs): A = 1.90, B = 4.14 and C = 9.32[237], similar to non-COVID-19 hospitalized cirrhotics[235,238]. CTP score > 9 at presentation independently predicts mortality, in accordance with MELD and chronic liver failure consortium scores [235,238,239]. In cirrhotics LI is evident at presentation (OR = 6.2)[200]. The non-survivors cirrhotics have higher AST levels, AST/ALT ratio > 1.4 (aHR = 1.4), and a low R value that predicts mortality [235]. Development of liver decompensation during COVID-19 exhibits increased mortality compared to maintenance of hepatic compensation (63.2% vs 26.2%)[239].

> Despite suffering higher mortality, those cirrhotics who survive the initial insult show re-admission/ death rates at 90-d comparable to cirrhotics without COVID-19[254]. SARS-CoV-2 does not appear to accelerate the progression of liver disease beyond cirrhosis' normal course after acute infection. The interaction of severe COVID-19, pulmonary illness, and ACLF is probably mediated by CAID. Cirrhosis is linked to an increase in cytokine production and baseline endotoxinaemia, which may cause an increased inflammatory response to infection^[44]. Hypercytokinemia, another characteristic of COVID-19, causes hepatocyte apoptosis and necrosis, which, in the presence of depleted liver reserves, may result in hepatic decompensation[244,255]. Therefore, cirrhosis and COVID-19 may have detrimental effects on each other. Cirrhosis decompensation in COVID-19 is characterized by deteriorating ascites, worsening of jaundice and hepatic encephalopathy more frequent than variceal bleeding or spontaneous bacterial peritonitis[235,240,241]. Despite compensated cirrhotics having greater problems, mortality among them and non-cirrhotics is comparable, supporting the idea that there is adequate hepatic reserve for recovery. The more significant predictor of death in COVID-19[237] is hepatic decompensation as opposed to cirrhosis per se. The data indicate that non-traditionally hepatotropic infections, such as SARS-CoV-2, may directly precipitate ACLF in cirrhotic patients[256] as also observed in influenza[252]. The median platelet (PLT) count and IFN-γ are significantly decreased in CLD than non-CLD patients [226,257], and cirrhotics are at higher risk for thrombotic events [105].

Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease

NAFLD has been advocated as a risk factor for severe COVID-19, it is present in the majority of COVID-19 patients with CLD worldwide, and shows longer viral shedding time[258]. Patients with NAFLD assessed by CT scan and with intermediate/high risk of FIB-4 have higher risk for severe COVID-19 (OR = 2.95) vs patients without NAFLD fibrosis score (NFS), suggesting a pathogenetic role for advanced liver fibrosis in severe COVID-19 with worse outcomes [232,250-260]. Increasing FIB-4 or NFS values when included as continuous measures in multivariable regression, they are significantly associated with COVID-19 severity (aORs = 1.90, and 2.57, respectively). NAFLD is epidemiologically associated with an increased risk of severe COVID-19[261,262], independently of BMI[263]. Hepatic steatosis is an interesting pathological characteristic that frequently occurs in COVID-19. It is possible that activation of coagulation, which is capable of causing hepatic steatosis in NAFLD, represents a unique mechanism connecting thrombosis and steatosis, two diseases that are both common in COVID-19[264]. Given that high PAI-1 has been linked to NAFLD and NASH[265,266], the involvement of PAI-1 in COVID-19 may be noteworthy. Lastly, obesity, a major risk factor for thrombosis owing to adipocy-



tokine-mediated processes, increases inflammatory molecules, Ang II/Ang 1,7 imbalance, ROSmediated endothelial dysfunction, and alterations in lipid/glucose metabolism[267-269]. Greater risk of severe COVID-19 is found in non-diabetics patients < 60 years with NAFLD (aOR = 4.07)[259,270]. Additionally, underlying diabetes with NAFLD shows a 2-fold higher risk of severe COVID-19, much higher when LI is present (OR = 6.4), or in obese NAFLD patients (aOR = 6.32)[271]. NAFLD is associated with an increased risk of severity when it coexists with obesity [272], in non-diabetics [270], in younger patients [259], and in individuals with high hepatic fibrosis scores [260]. Although it is unknown how obesity and NAFLD might worsen COVID-19, comparable mechanisms are frequently present in both disorders comprising alterations in the immune response, macrophage activation, and (low-grade) inflammation [260,273,274]. Obesity-related chronic inflammation impairs macrophage activation via antigen presentation and pro-inflammatory cytokine synthesis^[275]. Moreover, obesity reduces B- and T-cell responses, which leads to greater susceptibility and delayed clearance of viral infections[275,276]. The advancement of COVID-19 is favored in NAFLD patients when hepatic macrophage polarization changes from M1 (which promotes inflammation) to M2 (which suppresses inflammation)[58,274,277]. The polarization states of macrophages may be unbalanced, influencing the host's inflammatory or tolerance response to SARS-CoV-2 signals provided via the gut-liver axis. ACE2 expression is elevated in CLD/NASH patients, and cytokine secretion is enhanced in association with COVID-19[42]. Conversely, in a few studies NASH was not associated with severe disease^[278]. It is also demonstrated that COVID-19 patients exhibit increased serum levels of MCP-1, which exacerbates steatohepatitis [279]. Age, gender, obesity, and other comorbidities are thought to be less important risk factors for COVID-19 than NAFLD. NAFLD progression may also be hastened by COVID-19.

Alcohol-related liver disease

The secure-cirrhosis and COVID-Hep registries identified ArLD as a risk factor for COVID-19 mortality (aOR = 1.79) related to advanced disease and CAID[237]. Increased mortality is also seen in alcoholrelated cirrhosis[238,239]. Immune dysregulation, particularly changes in the gut-liver axis, is accentuated in ArLD, with increased endotoxinaemia and Kupffer cell activation leading to proinflammatory cytokine transcription and superoxide production[44,178]. Moreover, alcohol impairs adaptive immunity, including both cell-mediated and humoral responses[179]. The inflammatory state caused by danger-associated molecular patterns is linked to ArLD leading to the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines[238,256]. It is postulated that CSS could aggravate the increased inflammatory process in ArLD, resulting in worse outcomes[119]. In the COVID-19 period, hospitalized patients with ArLD appear at more advanced disease stages, with acute decompensation, higher MELD scores, and greater rates of ICU and mortality[185].

Autoimmune hepatitits

Immunosuppressed patients exhibit higher SARS-CoV-2 viral titres, prolonged viral shedding but do not exhibit increased risk of complications [241-242,280,281]. Analysis of AIH vs non-CLD patients demonstrates increased risk of hospitalization, but equivalent risk of all other outcomes including death [281]. As a result, in stable patients, immunosuppression should not be lowered as a COVID-19 risk reduction strategy [11,282]. Immunosuppression may also reduce the risk of new-onset LI[242,281,282].

Viral hepatitis

Persons with chronic HBV or HCV infection who do not have cirrhosis are not more likely to get COVID-19 or have a worse outcome [9,59]. Conversely, patients with SARS-CoV-2 and HBV co-infection are prone to a worse prognosis [283] and tend to have 2.2-fold more severe COVID-19 [284]. The inhospital mortality in COVID-19 patients with HBV is 6.0% [22] with ACLF precipitation < 1%, while LI prevalence in non-decompensated is comparable with non-CLD patients^[22]. Significantly lower monocyte and WBC counts, higher levels of CD8+ T-cells and thrombocytopenia in HBV with COVID-19 are observed compared to COVID-19 alone [285]. The likelihood of HBV reactivation during SARS-CoV-2 infection is mentioned, however the risk appears to be low [286]. Those with HCV who have COVID-19 are more susceptible to hospitalization, but not at a higher risk of death[287]. Because recently treated HCV patients were less prone to contracting with SARS-CoV-2, HCV antibodies may be indicative of "protection" against COVID-19[288].

Liver transplantation

Liver transplant (LT) recipients are more frequently diagnosed with COVID-19 than general population. This might be attributable in part to more careful surveillance and a lower viral testing criterion in LT recipients [289]. The hospitalization rate for COVID-19-positive LT recipients is 50%-70% [290]. Immunocompromised individuals above the age of 60 are more prone to develop SARS-CoV-2 infection with protracted viral clearance^[291,292]. LT recipients however, are not at increased risk of severity/death as compared to non-LT recipients[44,290]. LT can involve the donor-to-recipient transmission of SARS-CoV-2[293]. COVID-19 is linked to worse postoperative transplant outcomes, particularly in elderly and obese patients^[294]. Most LT patients with COVID-19^[295,209] should continue to receive systemic immunosuppression with stable dosages, except for immunomodulators[209], as mycophenolate

treatment is considered an independent risk factor for severe COVID-19[289]. The case-fatality rates (17%-18%) are consistent with the expected mortality rates [296]. Those with underlying cancer may require particular consideration[297]. The mortality risk does not change between early (1year) and remote transplantation[296,297]. The rate of graft dysfunction during COVID-19 infection is estimated 2.3%-5%[294,298]. The inflammatory reaction in COVID-19 solid organ transplant (SOT) patients is not more severe while IL-6 Levels and incidence of ARDS are lower in SOT suggesting that immunosuppressive medication might limit the COVID-19 hyperinflammation[92].

Hepatocellular carcinoma

Data on HCC patients with COVID-19 infection are limited. COVID-19 in cancer patients is associated with poor outcomes especially if antitumor treatment was received within 14 d[299]. The all-cause mortality in the HCC subgroup is reported 52.4%, almost 7-fold higher than in patients without HCC [238]. COVID-19 patients with HCC may exhibit exacerbated progression with aggravation of existing liver disease[300].

SARS-COV-2 VACCINATION IN CLD

Because neither the adenoviral vector nor the mRNA vaccines contain live or attenuated virus, it is unlikely that vaccination poses a special safety risk for CLD patients. Vaccine trials of both Pfizer-BioNTech[301] and Moderna[302] demonstrated consistent efficacy among subgroups with coexisting conditions, but small numbers of CLD patients were included. It is unknown if SARS-CoV-2 vaccinations are as effective in cirrhotic/transplanted/immunocompromised CLD patients as they are in the general population, especially against quickly evolving viral variations. Preliminary findings suggest that transplant patients are safe[303]. Whilst historically there have been anxieties that vaccination in SOT recipients might develop alloimmunity and graft rejection, no clinical evidence support this concern[44]. LT recipients should be prioritized for immunization since the advantages exceed the risks [44].

LONG COVID-19 LIVER INJURY

Patients who recovered from COVID-19 and followed for months post-infection show increased risk of LFTs abnormalities, suggesting some possible long-term sequelae for the liver[304]. The likelihood of persisting liver inflammation and fat deposition (magnetic resonance imaging) following COVID-19 [305] is discussed, as is the prospect of growing liver stiffness over time[306]. In a cohort, ninety randomly selected participants were enrolled three to nine months post-COVID-19 infection and were compared to healthy individuals (negative anti-SARS-CoV-2 immunoglobulin M/immunoglobulin G). The patterns of LI were defined using multiparametric ultrasound (mpUS)[307]. MpUS examination of post-COVID-19 hepatic parenchyma demonstrated higher liver stiffness and steatosis (attenuation imaging-ATI) scores suggestive of LI compared to healthy controls. The most notable change is increased liver stiffness, as measured by greater shear-wave elastography values [307]. Metabolomic analysis of individuals three months after COVID-19 infection reveals higher taurine concentrations, which may be suggestive of LI[308]. Additionally, persistent viral protein and RNA infection of enterocytes[309] in intestinal biopsies for several months after infection renders the small intestine a reservoir of long-term viral replication[34]. Despite mechanisms of long-term LI remain speculative, the sustained endotheliopathy following COVID-19[310] suggests endothelial-mediated inflammation as a possible mechanism. A new entity, post-COVID-19-cholangiopathy, resembling secondary sclerosing cholangitis has also been described in critical COVID-19 cases and typically presents several weeks (mean 118 d) after COVID-19 diagnosis, implying direct LI from COVID-19[311-313].

IMAGING FINDINGS

Increased liver stiffness correlates well with increased ALT/GGT values indicating underlying hepatocellular/cholangiocellular damage on a biochemical level[308]. Patients with increased liver echogenicity and increased ATI values have increased risk for severity (8-fold, 5-fold, respectively). Increased BMI and CRP levels are also associated with hepatic steatosis (ORs = 1.459, 1.387, respectively), while patients with higher steatosis scores present more severe disease[308]. Sonographic findings of ALI, including signs of acute hepatitis and vascular complications, appear in 37.3% of COVID-19 and in 48.7% of ICU COVID-19 patients[314]. CT scan findings are liver hypodensity (26%) and pericholecystic fat stranding (21%).

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 4 Most frequent liver-related histopathological findings in COVID-19 patients			
Findings	Frequency (%)		
Portal and sinusoidal microthrombosis	29.4-100		
Hepatic/macrovesicular steatosis	50–75		
Mild portal inflammation	13.2-66		
Centrilobular necrosis	50		
Mild acute hepatitis	50		
Congestion/dilation of hepatic sinuses	34.7		
Portal fibrosis	20.5		
Kupffer cell hyperplasia	13.5		
Lobular inflammation	11.6		
Inflamed cells within the sinusoids (neutrophils, plasmatocytes and Kupffer)	N/A		
Panacinar hepatitis, zone 3 necrosis	N/A		

N/A: Not applicable; COVID-19: Coronavirus disease 2019.

HISTOPATHOLOGICAL FINDINGS

Most frequently observed liver-related histopathological findings (Table 4) are associated with underlying comorbidities (e.g., NAFLD), rather than of SARS-CoV-2 itself. In initial pathology reports some authors cautioned about the observed "spiked virions", "corona-like" inclusions that could be artifacts of tissue autolysis or of an alternative origin (e.g., intrahepatic cholesterol crystals, lamellations, "crown-like" structures seen in NAFLD, multi-vesicular bodies, exosomes)[12,315,316]. Further investigations found evidence of apoptosis, an abundance of mitosis, mixed inflammatory infiltration in the portal region, and extensive bile duct damage. The hypothesis of direct cell damage was strengthened by identifiable viral particles, viral RNA in the liver, and hepatocytes, together with the intrahepatic detection of SARS-CoV-2 by EM and in-situ hybridization[55-57]. Hepatocytes' cytoplasm contained characteristic coronavirus particles with their spikes, according to ultrastructural analysis[317]. While EM reveals mitochondrial enlargement and apoptosis, in situ hybridization may identify SARS-CoV-2 in 68% of samples[36]. Mitochondrial swelling, endoplasmic reticulum dilatation, and cell membrane dysfunction, document SARS-CoV-2 ability to replicate within hepatocytes [102,317]. Proteomic analysis of autopsy tissue showed mitochondrial dysfunction with dysregulated fatty acid oxidation and oxidative phosphorylation[68]. Biopsies from LT recipients who tested positive for COVID-19 revealed endotheliitis, bile duct damage, and mixed inflammatory portal infiltrates, which are findings of T-cellmediated rejection[318]. Steatosis is predominant in obesity and overweight patients[102], and its high prevalence is attributed to population's baseline characteristics (severe COVID-19 and steatosis share common risk factors). DILI and CSS may also contribute to the development of hepatic steatosis. Direct vascular damage, portal endotheliitis, portal vein herniation, terminal vessel dilations, and thrombosis with luminal ectasia are examples of acute vascular alterations. Chronic alterations in the portal and sinusoidal vessels, characterized by fibrous thickening of the vascular wall (thrombotic bodies), are sinusoidal inclusions positive for the platelet marker CD61[56,102,108,319]. Lobular ductal pathology is common showing the presence of moderate nuclear pleomorphism in cholangiocytes and canalicular cholestasis^[108].

CONCLUSION

This review sheds light on issues raised by early COVID-19 studies concerning discrepancies in prevalence of LI and CLD, and the role of direct SARS-CoV-2 hepatocyte/cholangiocyte injury. The weighty implication of COVID-19-induced LI mechanisms comprising CSS, endotheliopathy/immuno-thromboinflammation, liver hypoxia, and oxidative stress with respect to histopathological and immunohistochemical findings is meticulously discussed. Finally, an emerging entity, long-COVID-19 persistent LI is also studied.

Zaishidena® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: George D Liatsos wrote, edited, and revised the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: Https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Greece

ORCID number: George D Liatsos 0000-0002-8203-2748.

S-Editor: LIL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YX

REFERENCES

- Puelles VG, Lütgehetmann M, Lindenmeyer MT, Sperhake JP, Wong MN, Allweiss L, Chilla S, Heinemann A, Wanner N, Liu S, Braun F, Lu S, Pfefferle S, Schröder AS, Edler C, Gross O, Glatzel M, Wichmann D, Wiech T, Kluge S, Pueschel K, Aepfelbacher M, Huber TB. Multiorgan and Renal Tropism of SARS-CoV-2. N Engl J Med 2020; 383: 590-592 [PMID: 32402155 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMc2011400]
- Kullar R, Patel AP, Saab S. Hepatic Injury in Patients With COVID-19. J Clin Gastroenterol 2020; 54: 841-849 [PMID: 2 32976196 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000001432]
- Deidda S, Tora L, Firinu D, Del Giacco S, Campagna M, Meloni F, Orrù G, Chessa L, Carta MG, Melis A, Spolverato G, 3 Littera R, Perra A, Onali S, Zorcolo L, Restivo A. Gastrointestinal coronavirus disease 2019: Epidemiology, clinical features, pathogenesis, prevention, and management. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 15: 41-50 [PMID: 32955375 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2020.18216531
- 4 Fu Y, Zhu R, Bai T, Han P, He Q, Jing M, Xiong X, Zhao X, Quan R, Chen C, Zhang Y, Tao M, Yi J, Tian D, Yan W. Clinical Features of Patients Infected With Coronavirus Disease 2019 With Elevated Liver Biochemistries: A Multicenter, Retrospective Study. Hepatology 2021; 73: 1509-1520 [PMID: 32602604 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31446]
- 5 Hao SR, Zhang SY, Lian JS, Jin X, Ye CY, Cai H, Zhang XL, Hu JH, Zheng L, Zhang YM, Jia HY, Yu GD, Wang XY, Gu JQ, Lu YF, Yu XP, Yu L, Xiang DR, Jin CL, Qiu YQ, Li LJ, Sheng JF, Liang TB, Yang YD. Liver Enzyme Elevation in Coronavirus Disease 2019: A Multicenter, Retrospective, Cross-Sectional Study. Am J Gastroenterol 2020; 115: 1075-1083 [PMID: 32618658 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000000717]
- Kulkarni AV, Kumar P, Tevethia HV, Premkumar M, Arab JP, Candia R, Talukdar R, Sharma M, Qi X, Rao PN, Reddy 6 DN. Systematic review with meta-analysis: Liver manifestations and outcomes in COVID-19. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2020; 52: 584-599 [PMID: 32638436 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15916]
- Yip TC, Lui GC, Wong VW, Chow VC, Ho TH, Li TC, Tse YK, Hui DS, Chan HL, Wong GL. Liver injury is independently associated with adverse clinical outcomes in patients with COVID-19. Gut 2021; 70: 733-742 [PMID: 32641471 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2020-321726]
- Gupta A, Madhavan MV, Sehgal K, Nair N, Mahajan S, Sehrawat TS, Bikdeli B, Ahluwalia N, Ausiello JC, Wan EY, 8 Freedberg DE, Kirtane AJ, Parikh SA, Maurer MS, Nordvig AS, Accili D, Bathon JM, Mohan S, Bauer KA, Leon MB, Krumholz HM, Uriel N, Mehra MR, Elkind MSV, Stone GW, Schwartz A, Ho DD, Bilezikian JP, Landry DW. Extrapulmonary manifestations of COVID-19. Nat Med 2020; 26: 1017-1032 [PMID: 32651579 DOI: 10.1038/s41591-020-0968-3
- Chen N, Zhou M, Dong X, Qu J, Gong F, Han Y, Qiu Y, Wang J, Liu Y, Wei Y, Xia J, Yu T, Zhang X, Zhang L. Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 99 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia in Wuhan, China: A descriptive study. Lancet 2020; 395: 507-513 [PMID: 32007143 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30211-7]
- Chen T, Wu D, Chen H, Yan W, Yang D, Chen G, Ma K, Xu D, Yu H, Wang H, Wang T, Guo W, Chen J, Ding C, Zhang 10 X, Huang J, Han M, Li S, Luo X, Zhao J, Ning Q. Clinical characteristics of 113 deceased patients with coronavirus disease 2019: Retrospective study. BMJ 2020; 368: M1091 [PMID: 32217556 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.m1091]
- 11 Spearman CW, Aghemo A, Valenti L, Sonderup MW. COVID-19 and the liver: A 2021 update. Liver Int 2021; 41: 1988-1998 [PMID: 34152690 DOI: 10.1111/liv.14984]
- Bangash MN, Patel J, Parekh D. COVID-19 and the liver: Little cause for concern. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 12 529-530 [PMID: 32203680 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30084-4]
- Choudhary NS, Dhampalwar S, Saraf N, Soin AS. Outcomes of COVID-19 in Patients with Cirrhosis or Liver 13 Transplantation. J Clin Exp Hepatol 2021; 11: 713-719 [PMID: 33994708 DOI: 10.1016/j.jceh.2021.05.003]
- 14 Shi H, Han X, Jiang N, Cao Y, Alwalid O, Gu J, Fan Y, Zheng C. Radiological findings from 81 patients with COVID-19 pneumonia in Wuhan, China: A descriptive study. Lancet Infect Dis 2020; 20: 425-434 [PMID: 32105637 DOI: 10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30086-4
- Zhong ZF, Huang J, Yang X, Peng JL, Zhang XY, Hu Y, Fu N, Lin HL, Jiang B, Tian YY, Yao HY, Deng LP, Tang XQ, 15



Zhou JC, Tang J, Xie X, Liu Q, Liu J, Dou CY, Dai RJ, Yan B, Yang XF. Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of COVID-19 patients in Hengyang, Hunan Province, China. World J Clin Cases 2020; 8: 2554-2565 [PMID: 32607332 DOI: 10.12998/wjcc.v8.i12.2554]

- 16 Fan Z, Chen L, Li J, Cheng X, Yang J, Tian C, Zhang Y, Huang S, Liu Z, Cheng J. Clinical Features of COVID-19-Related Liver Functional Abnormality. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 1561-1566 [PMID: 32283325 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.04.002
- Zhang Y, Zheng L, Liu L, Zhao M, Xiao J, Zhao Q. Liver impairment in COVID-19 patients: A retrospective analysis of 17 115 cases from a single centre in Wuhan city, China. Liver Int 2020; 40: 2095-2103 [PMID: 32239796 DOI: 10.1111/liv.14455]
- 18 Mao R, Qiu Y, He JS, Tan JY, Li XH, Liang J, Shen J, Zhu LR, Chen Y, Iacucci M, Ng SC, Ghosh S, Chen MH. Manifestations and prognosis of gastrointestinal and liver involvement in patients with COVID-19: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 667-678 [PMID: 32405603 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30126-6]
- Xu Z, Shi L, Wang Y, Zhang J, Huang L, Zhang C, Liu S, Zhao P, Liu H, Zhu L, Tai Y, Bai C, Gao T, Song J, Xia P, 19 Dong J, Zhao J, Wang FS. Pathological findings of COVID-19 associated with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Lancet Respir Med 2020; 8: 420-422 [PMID: 32085846 DOI: 10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30076-X]
- Cai Q, Huang D, Yu H, Zhu Z, Xia Z, Su Y, Li Z, Zhou G, Gou J, Qu J, Sun Y, Liu Y, He Q, Chen J, Liu L, Xu L. 20 COVID-19: Abnormal liver function tests. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 566-574 [PMID: 32298767 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.04.006
- 21 Weber S, Mayerle J, Irlbeck M, Gerbes AL. Severe liver failure during SARS-CoV-2 infection. Gut 2020; 69: 1365-1367 [PMID: 32327526 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321350]
- Ding ZY, Li GX, Chen L, Shu C, Song J, Wang W, Wang YW, Chen Q, Jin GN, Liu TT, Liang JN, Zhu P, Zhu W, Li Y, 22 Zhang BH, Feng H, Zhang WG, Yin ZY, Yu WK, Yang Y, Zhang HQ, Tang ZP, Wang H, Hu JB, Liu JH, Yin P, Chen XP, Zhang B; Tongji Multidisciplinary Team for Treating COVID-19 (TTTC). Association of liver abnormalities with inhospital mortality in patients with COVID-19. J Hepatol 2021; 74: 1295-1302 [PMID: 33347952 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.12.012
- 23 Phipps MM, Barraza LH, LaSota ED, Sobieszczyk ME, Pereira MR, Zheng EX, Fox AN, Zucker J, Verna EC. Acute Liver Injury in COVID-19: Prevalence and Association with Clinical Outcomes in a Large U.S. Cohort. Hepatology 2020; 72: 807-817 [PMID: 32473607 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31404]
- Wu Y, Li H, Guo X, Yoshida EM, Mendez-Sanchez N, Levi Sandri GB, Teschke R, Romeiro FG, Shukla A, Qi X. 24 Incidence, risk factors, and prognosis of abnormal liver biochemical tests in COVID-19 patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Hepatol Int 2020; 14: 621-637 [PMID: 32710250 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10074-6]
- Richardson S, Hirsch JS, Narasimhan M, Crawford JM, McGinn T, Davidson KW; the Northwell COVID-19 Research 25 Consortium, Barnaby DP, Becker LB, Chelico JD, Cohen SL, Cookingham J, Coppa K, Diefenbach MA, Dominello AJ, Duer-Hefele J, Falzon L, Gitlin J, Hajizadeh N, Harvin TG, Hirschwerk DA, Kim EJ, Kozel ZM, Marrast LM, Mogavero JN, Osorio GA, Qiu M, Zanos TP. Presenting Characteristics, Comorbidities, and Outcomes Among 5700 Patients Hospitalized With COVID-19 in the New York City Area. JAMA 2020; 323: 2052-2059 [PMID: 32320003 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2020.6775]
- 26 Lenti MV, Borrelli de Andreis F, Pellegrino I, Klersy C, Merli S, Miceli E, Aronico N, Mengoli C, Di Stefano M, Cococcia S, Santacroce G, Soriano S, Melazzini F, Delliponti M, Baldanti F, Triarico A, Corazza GR, Pinzani M, Di Sabatino A; Internal Medicine Covid-19 Team. Impact of COVID-19 on liver function: Results from an internal medicine unit in Northern Italy. Intern Emerg Med 2020; 15: 1399-1407 [PMID: 32651938 DOI: 10.1007/s11739-020-02425-w]
- 27 Letko M, Marzi A, Munster V. Functional assessment of cell entry and receptor usage for SARS-CoV-2 and other lineage B betacoronaviruses. Nat Microbiol 2020; 5: 562-569 [PMID: 32094589 DOI: 10.1038/s41564-020-0688-y]
- Shang J, Wan Y, Luo C, Ye G, Geng Q, Auerbach A, Li F. Cell entry mechanisms of SARS-CoV-2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U 28 S A 2020; 117: 11727-11734 [PMID: 32376634 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.2003138117]
- 29 Guy JL, Lambert DW, Warner FJ, Hooper NM, Turner AJ. Membrane-associated zinc peptidase families: Comparing ACE and ACE2. Biochim Biophys Acta 2005; 1751: 2-8 [PMID: 16054014 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbapap.2004.10.010]
- 30 Hoffmann M, Kleine-Weber H, Schroeder S, Krüger N, Herrler T, Erichsen S, Schiergens TS, Herrler G, Wu NH, Nitsche A, Müller MA, Drosten C, Pöhlmann S. SARS-CoV-2 Cell Entry Depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and Is Blocked by a Clinically Proven Protease Inhibitor. Cell 2020; 181: 271-280.e8 [PMID: 32142651 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.02.052]
- Cantuti-Castelvetri L, Ojha R, Pedro LD, Djannatian M, Franz J, Kuivanen S, van der Meer F, Kallio K, Kaya T, 31 Anastasina M, Smura T, Levanov L, Szirovicza L, Tobi A, Kallio-Kokko H, Österlund P, Joensuu M, Meunier FA, Butcher SJ, Winkler MS, Mollenhauer B, Helenius A, Gokce O, Teesalu T, Hepojoki J, Vapalahti O, Stadelmann C, Balistreri G, Simons M. Neuropilin-1 facilitates SARS-CoV-2 cell entry and infectivity. Science 2020; 370: 856-860 [PMID: 33082293 DOI: 10.1126/science.abd2985]
- Song X, Hu W, Yu H, Zhao L, Zhao Y, Zhao X, Xue HH. Little to no expression of angiotensin-converting enzyme-2 on 32 most human peripheral blood immune cells but highly expressed on tissue macrophages. Cytometry A 2023; 103: 136-145 [PMID: 33280254 DOI: 10.1002/cyto.a.24285]
- Hamming I, Timens W, Bulthuis ML, Lely AT, Navis G, van Goor H. Tissue distribution of ACE2 protein, the functional 33 receptor for SARS coronavirus. A first step in understanding SARS pathogenesis. J Pathol 2004; 203: 631-637 [PMID: 15141377 DOI: 10.1002/path.1570]
- 34 Gaebler C, Wang Z, Lorenzi JCC, Muecksch F, Finkin S, Tokuyama M, Cho A, Jankovic M, Schaefer-Babajew D, Oliveira TY, Cipolla M, Viant C, Barnes CO, Bram Y, Breton G, Hägglöf T, Mendoza P, Hurley A, Turroja M, Gordon K, Millard KG, Ramos V, Schmidt F, Weisblum Y, Jha D, Tankelevich M, Martinez-Delgado G, Yee J, Patel R, Dizon J, Unson-O'Brien C, Shimeliovich I, Robbiani DF, Zhao Z, Gazumyan A, Schwartz RE, Hatziioannou T, Bjorkman PJ, Mehandru S, Bieniasz PD, Caskey M, Nussenzweig MC. Evolution of antibody immunity to SARS-CoV-2. Nature 2021; **591**: 639-644 [PMID: 33461210 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-021-03207-w]
- Qi F, Qian S, Zhang S, Zhang Z. Single cell RNA sequencing of 13 human tissues identify cell types and receptors of 35



human coronaviruses. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2020; 526: 135-140 [PMID: 32199615 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2020.03.044]

- Zhao B, Ni C, Gao R, Wang Y, Yang L, Wei J, Lv T, Liang J, Zhang Q, Xu W, Xie Y, Wang X, Yuan Z, Zhang R, Lin X. 36 Recapitulation of SARS-CoV-2 infection and cholangiocyte damage with human liver ductal organoids. Protein Cell 2020; 11: 771-775 [PMID: 32303993 DOI: 10.1007/s13238-020-00718-6]
- Yang L, Han Y, Nilsson-Payant BE, Gupta V, Wang P, Duan X, Tang X, Zhu J, Zhao Z, Jaffré F, Zhang T, Kim TW, 37 Harschnitz O, Redmond D, Houghton S, Liu C, Naji A, Ciceri G, Guttikonda S, Bram Y, Nguyen DT, Cioffi M, Chandar V, Hoagland DA, Huang Y, Xiang J, Wang H, Lyden D, Borczuk A, Chen HJ, Studer L, Pan FC, Ho DD, tenOever BR, Evans T, Schwartz RE, Chen S. A Human Pluripotent Stem Cell-based Platform to Study SARS-CoV-2 Tropism and Model Virus Infection in Human Cells and Organoids. Cell Stem Cell 2020; 27: 125-136.e7 [PMID: 32579880 DOI: 10.1016/j.stem.2020.06.015]
- Shao J, Liang Y, Li Y, Ding R, Zhu M, You W, Wang Z, Huang B, Wu M, Zhang T, Li K, Wu W, Wu L, Wang Q, Xia X, 38 Wang S, Lu L. Implications of liver injury in risk-stratification and management of patients with COVID-19. Hepatol Int 2021; **15**: 202-212 [PMID: 33548030 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10123-0]
- Paizis G, Tikellis C, Cooper ME, Schembri JM, Lew RA, Smith AI, Shaw T, Warner FJ, Zuilli A, Burrell LM, Angus PW. 39 Chronic liver injury in rats and humans upregulates the novel enzyme angiotensin converting enzyme 2. Gut 2005; 54: 1790-1796 [PMID: 16166274 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2004.062398]
- Chua RL, Lukassen S, Trump S, Hennig BP, Wendisch D, Pott F, Debnath O, Thürmann L, Kurth F, Völker MT, 40 Kazmierski J, Timmermann B, Twardziok S, Schneider S, Machleidt F, Müller-Redetzky H, Maier M, Krannich A, Schmidt S, Balzer F, Liebig J, Loske J, Suttorp N, Eils J, Ishaque N, Liebert UG, von Kalle C, Hocke A, Witzenrath M, Goffinet C, Drosten C, Laudi S, Lehmann I, Conrad C, Sander LE, Eils R. COVID-19 severity correlates with airway epithelium-immune cell interactions identified by single-cell analysis. Nat Biotechnol 2020; 38: 970-979 [PMID: 32591762 DOI: 10.1038/s41587-020-0602-4]
- 41 Ziegler CGK, Allon SJ, Nyquist SK, Mbano IM, Miao VN, Tzouanas CN, Cao Y, Yousif AS, Bals J, Hauser BM, Feldman J, Muus C, Wadsworth MH 2nd, Kazer SW, Hughes TK, Doran B, Gatter GJ, Vukovic M, Taliaferro F, Mead BE, Guo Z, Wang JP, Gras D, Plaisant M, Ansari M, Angelidis I, Adler H, Sucre JMS, Taylor CJ, Lin B, Waghray A, Mitsialis V, Dwyer DF, Buchheit KM, Boyce JA, Barrett NA, Laidlaw TM, Carroll SL, Colonna L, Tkachev V, Peterson CW, Yu A, Zheng HB, Gideon HP, Winchell CG, Lin PL, Bingle CD, Snapper SB, Kropski JA, Theis FJ, Schiller HB, Zaragosi LE, Barbry P, Leslie A, Kiem HP, Flynn JL, Fortune SM, Berger B, Finberg RW, Kean LS, Garber M, Schmidt AG, Lingwood D, Shalek AK, Ordovas-Montanes J; HCA Lung Biological Network. SARS-CoV-2 Receptor ACE2 Is an Interferon-Stimulated Gene in Human Airway Epithelial Cells and Is Detected in Specific Cell Subsets across Tissues. Cell 2020; 181: 1016-1035.e19 [PMID: 32413319 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2020.04.035]
- Fondevila MF, Mercado-Gómez M, Rodríguez A, Gonzalez-Rellan MJ, Iruzubieta P, Valentí V, Escalada J, Schwaninger 42 M, Prevot V, Dieguez C, Crespo J, Frühbeck G, Martinez-Chantar ML, Nogueiras R. Obese patients with NASH have increased hepatic expression of SARS-CoV-2 critical entry points. J Hepatol 2021; 74: 469-471 [PMID: 33096086 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.09.027]
- Polyzos SA, Kountouras J, Mantzoros CS. Obesity and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: From pathophysiology to 43 therapeutics. Metabolism 2019; 92: 82-97 [PMID: 30502373 DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2018.11.014]
- Marjot T, Webb GJ, Barritt AS 4th, Moon AM, Stamataki Z, Wong VW, Barnes E. COVID-19 and liver disease: 44 Mechanistic and clinical perspectives. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 18: 348-364 [PMID: 33692570 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-021-00426-4
- McConnell MJ, Kondo R, Kawaguchi N, Iwakiri Y. Covid-19 and Liver Injury: Role of Inflammatory Endotheliopathy, 45 Platelet Dysfunction, and Thrombosis. Hepatol Commun 2022; 6: 255-269 [PMID: 34658172 DOI: 10.1002/hep4.1843]
- Seow JJW, Pai R, Mishra A, Shepherdson E, Lim TKH, Goh BKP, Chan JKY, Chow PKH, Ginhoux F, DasGupta R, 46 Sharma A. Single-Cell RNA-seq Reveals Angiotensin-Converting Enzyme 2 and Transmembrane Serine Protease 2 Expression in TROP2(+) Liver Progenitor Cells: Implications in Coronavirus Disease 2019-Associated Liver Dysfunction. Front Med (Lausanne) 2021; 8: 603374 [PMID: 33968947 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2021.603374]
- Han D, Fang Q, Wang X. SARS-CoV-2 was found in the bile juice from a patient with severe COVID-19. J Med Virol 47 2021; 93: 102-104 [PMID: 32530522 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.26169]
- Bourgonje AR, Abdulle AE, Timens W, Hillebrands JL, Navis GJ, Gordijn SJ, Bolling MC, Dijkstra G, Voors AA, 48 Osterhaus AD, van der Voort PH, Mulder DJ, van Goor H. Angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2), SARS-CoV-2 and the pathophysiology of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). J Pathol 2020; 251: 228-248 [PMID: 32418199 DOI: 10.1002/path.5471]
- Li J, Fan JG. Characteristics and Mechanism of Liver Injury in 2019 Coronavirus Disease. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2020; 8: 49 13-17 [PMID: 32274341 DOI: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00019]
- Machhi J, Herskovitz J, Senan AM, Dutta D, Nath B, Oleynikov MD, Blomberg WR, Meigs DD, Hasan M, Patel M, 50 Kline P, Chang RC, Chang L, Gendelman HE, Kevadiya BD. The Natural History, Pathobiology, and Clinical Manifestations of SARS-CoV-2 Infections. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol 2020; 15: 359-386 [PMID: 32696264 DOI: 10.1007/s11481-020-09944-5]
- Wang Y, Liu S, Liu H, Li W, Lin F, Jiang L, Li X, Xu P, Zhang L, Zhao L, Cao Y, Kang J, Yang J, Li L, Liu X, Li Y, Nie 51 R, Mu J, Lu F, Zhao S, Lu J, Zhao J. SARS-CoV-2 infection of the liver directly contributes to hepatic impairment in patients with COVID-19. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 807-816 [PMID: 32437830 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.05.002]
- Fiel MI, El Jamal SM, Paniz-Mondolfi A, Gordon RE, Reidy J, Bandovic J, Advani R, Kilaru S, Pourmand K, Ward S, 52 Thung SN, Schiano T. Findings of Hepatic Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus-2 Infection. Cell Mol Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 11: 763-770 [PMID: 32992052 DOI: 10.1016/j.jcmgh.2020.09.015]
- 53 Hanley B, Naresh KN, Roufosse C, Nicholson AG, Weir J, Cooke GS, Thursz M, Manousou P, Corbett R, Goldin R, Al-Sarraj S, Abdolrasouli A, Swann OC, Baillon L, Penn R, Barclay WS, Viola P, Osborn M. Histopathological findings and viral tropism in UK patients with severe fatal COVID-19: A post-mortem study. Lancet Microbe 2020; 1: E245-e253 [PMID: 32844161 DOI: 10.1016/S2666-5247(20)30115-4]



- Remmelink M, De Mendonça R, D'Haene N, De Clercq S, Verocq C, Lebrun L, Lavis P, Racu ML, Trépant AL, Maris C, 54 Rorive S, Goffard JC, De Witte O, Peluso L, Vincent JL, Decaestecker C, Taccone FS, Salmon I. Unspecific post-mortem findings despite multiorgan viral spread in COVID-19 patients. Crit Care 2020; 24: 495 [PMID: 32787909 DOI: 10.1186/s13054-020-03218-5]
- Bradley BT, Maioli H, Johnston R, Chaudhry I, Fink SL, Xu H, Najafian B, Deutsch G, Lacy JM, Williams T, Yarid N, 55 Marshall DA. Histopathology and ultrastructural findings of fatal COVID-19 infections in Washington State: A case series. Lancet 2020; 396: 320-332 [PMID: 32682491 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31305-2]
- 56 Lagana SM, Kudose S, Iuga AC, Lee MJ, Fazlollahi L, Remotti HE, Del Portillo A, De Michele S, de Gonzalez AK, Saqi A, Khairallah P, Chong AM, Park H, Uhlemann AC, Lefkowitch JH, Verna EC. Hepatic pathology in patients dying of COVID-19: A series of 40 cases including clinical, histologic, and virologic data. Mod Pathol 2020; 33: 2147-2155 [PMID: 32792598 DOI: 10.1038/s41379-020-00649-x]
- Tian S, Xiong Y, Liu H, Niu L, Guo J, Liao M, Xiao SY. Pathological study of the 2019 novel coronavirus disease 57 (COVID-19) through postmortem core biopsies. Mod Pathol 2020; 33: 1007-1014 [PMID: 32291399 DOI: 10.1038/s41379-020-0536-x]
- Metawea MI, Yousif WI, Moheb I. COVID 19 and liver: An A-Z literature review. Dig Liver Dis 2021; 53: 146-152 58 [PMID: 32988758 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2020.09.010]
- Garrido I, Liberal R, Macedo G. Review article: COVID-19 and liver disease-what we know on 1st May 2020. Aliment 59 Pharmacol Ther 2020; 52: 267-275 [PMID: 32402090 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15813]
- Waseem N, Chen PH. Hypoxic Hepatitis: A Review and Clinical Update. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2016; 4: 263-268 [PMID: 60 27777895 DOI: 10.14218/JCTH.2016.00022]
- Lightsey JM, Rockey DC. Current concepts in ischemic hepatitis. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2017; 33: 158-163 [PMID: 61 28346236 DOI: 10.1097/MOG.000000000000355]
- Zhang XJ, Cheng X, Yan ZZ, Fang J, Wang X, Wang W, Liu ZY, Shen LJ, Zhang P, Wang PX, Liao R, Ji YX, Wang JY, 62 Tian S, Zhu XY, Zhang Y, Tian RF, Wang L, Ma XL, Huang Z, She ZG, Li H. An ALOX12-12-HETE-GPR31 signaling axis is a key mediator of hepatic ischemia-reperfusion injury. Nat Med 2018; 24: 73-83 [PMID: 29227475 DOI: 10.1038/nm.4451]
- Feng G, Zheng KI, Yan QQ, Rios RS, Targher G, Byrne CD, Poucke SV, Liu WY, Zheng MH. COVID-19 and Liver 63 Dysfunction: Current Insights and Emergent Therapeutic Strategies. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2020; 8: 18-24 [PMID: 32274342 DOI: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00018]
- Edler C, Schröder AS, Aepfelbacher M, Fitzek A, Heinemann A, Heinrich F, Klein A, Langenwalder F, Lütgehetmann M, 64 Meißner K, Püschel K, Schädler J, Steurer S, Mushumba H, Sperhake JP. Correction to: Dying with SARS-CoV-2 infection-an autopsy study of the first consecutive 80 cases in Hamburg, Germany. Int J Legal Med 2020; 134: 1977 [PMID: 32562038 DOI: 10.1007/s00414-020-02336-7]
- Wang M, Yan W, Qi W, Wu D, Zhu L, Li W, Wang X, Ma K, Ni M, Xu D, Wang H, Chen G, Yu H, Ding H, Xing M, 65 Han M, Luo X, Chen T, Guo W, Xi D, Ning Q. Clinical characteristics and risk factors of liver injury in COVID-19: A retrospective cohort study from Wuhan, China. Hepatol Int 2020; 14: 723-732 [PMID: 33026573 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10075-5
- Chen P, Zhou B. Clinical characteristics of COVID-19 patients with abnormal liver tests. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 712-713 66 [PMID: 32348791 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.04.028]
- Rosser BG, Gores GJ. Liver cell necrosis: Cellular mechanisms and clinical implications. Gastroenterology 1995; 108: 67 252-275 [PMID: 7806049 DOI: 10.1016/0016-5085(95)90032-2]
- Miller B, Silverstein A, Flores M, Cao K, Kumagai H, Mehta HH, Yen K, Kim SJ, Cohen P. Host mitochondrial transcriptome response to SARS-CoV-2 in multiple cell models and clinical samples. Sci Rep 2021; 11: 3 [PMID: 33420163 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-020-79552-z]
- Caraceni P, Domenicali M, Vendemiale G, Grattagliano I, Pertosa A, Nardo B, Morselli-Labate AM, Trevisani F, 69 Palasciano G, Altomare E, Bernardi M. The reduced tolerance of rat fatty liver to ischemia reperfusion is associated with mitochondrial oxidative injury. J Surg Res 2005; 124: 160-168 [PMID: 15820243 DOI: 10.1016/j.jss.2004.10.007]
- Nardo B, Grattagliano I, Domenicali M, Caraceni P, Catena F, Santoni B, Turi P, Cavallari G, Dall'Agata M, Trevisani F, 70 Bernardi M, Cavallari A. Mitochondrial oxidative injury in rat fatty livers exposed to warm ischemia-reperfusion. Transplant Proc 2000; 32: 51 [PMID: 10700965 DOI: 10.1016/S0041-1345(99)00873-8]
- Gordon DE, Jang GM, Bouhaddou M, Xu J, Obernier K, White KM, O'Meara MJ, Rezelj VV, Guo JZ, Swaney DL, 71 Tummino TA, Hüttenhain R, Kaake RM, Richards AL, Tutuncuoglu B, Foussard H, Batra J, Haas K, Modak M, Kim M, Haas P, Polacco BJ, Braberg H, Fabius JM, Eckhardt M, Soucheray M, Bennett MJ, Cakir M, McGregor MJ, Li Q, Meyer B, Roesch F, Vallet T, Mac Kain A, Miorin L, Moreno E, Naing ZZC, Zhou Y, Peng S, Shi Y, Zhang Z, Shen W, Kirby IT, Melnyk JE, Chorba JS, Lou K, Dai SA, Barrio-Hernandez I, Memon D, Hernandez-Armenta C, Lyu J, Mathy CJP, Perica T, Pilla KB, Ganesan SJ, Saltzberg DJ, Rakesh R, Liu X, Rosenthal SB, Calviello L, Venkataramanan S, Liboy-Lugo J, Lin Y, Huang XP, Liu Y, Wankowicz SA, Bohn M, Safari M, Ugur FS, Koh C, Savar NS, Tran OD, Shengjuler D, Fletcher SJ, O'Neal MC, Cai Y, Chang JCJ, Broadhurst DJ, Klippsten S, Sharp PP, Wenzell NA, Kuzuoglu-Ozturk D, Wang HY, Trenker R, Young JM, Cavero DA, Hiatt J, Roth TL, Rathore U, Subramanian A, Noack J, Hubert M, Stroud RM, Frankel AD, Rosenberg OS, Verba KA, Agard DA, Ott M, Emerman M, Jura N, von Zastrow M, Verdin E, Ashworth A, Schwartz O, d'Enfert C, Mukherjee S, Jacobson M, Malik HS, Fujimori DG, Ideker T, Craik CS, Floor SN, Fraser JS, Gross JD, Sali A, Roth BL, Ruggero D, Taunton J, Kortemme T, Beltrao P, Vignuzzi M, García-Sastre A, Shokat KM, Shoichet BK, Krogan NJ. A SARS-CoV-2 protein interaction map reveals targets for drug repurposing. Nature 2020; 583: 459-468 [PMID: 32353859 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-020-2286-9]
- Giannini EG, Testa R, Savarino V. Liver enzyme alteration: A guide for clinicians. CMAJ 2005; 172: 367-379 [PMID: 15684121 DOI: 10.1503/cmaj.1040752]
- Portincasa P, Krawczyk M, Machill A, Lammert F, Di Ciaula A. Hepatic consequences of COVID-19 infection. Lapping 73 or biting? Eur J Intern Med 2020; 77: 18-24 [PMID: 32507608 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejim.2020.05.035]
- Dinarello CA. Historical insights into cytokines. Eur J Immunol 2007; 37 Suppl 1: S34-S45 [PMID: 17972343 DOI: 74



10.1002/eii.200737772]

- 75 Giamarellos-Bourboulis EJ, Netea MG, Rovina N, Akinosoglou K, Antoniadou A, Antonakos N, Damoraki G, Gkavogianni T, Adami ME, Katsaounou P, Ntaganou M, Kyriakopoulou M, Dimopoulos G, Koutsodimitropoulos I, Velissaris D, Koufargyris P, Karageorgos A, Katrini K, Lekakis V, Lupse M, Kotsaki A, Renieris G, Theodoulou D, Panou V, Koukaki E, Koulouris N, Gogos C, Koutsoukou A. Complex Immune Dysregulation in COVID-19 Patients with Severe Respiratory Failure. Cell Host Microbe 2020; 27: 992-1000.e3 [PMID: 32320677 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2020.04.009]
- Moore JB, June CH. Cytokine release syndrome in severe COVID-19. Science 2020; 368: 473-474 [PMID: 32303591 76 DOI: 10.1126/science.abb8925]
- Mahallawi WH, Khabour OF, Zhang Q, Makhdoum HM, Suliman BA. MERS-CoV infection in humans is associated 77 with a pro-inflammatory Th1 and Th17 cytokine profile. Cytokine 2018; 104: 8-13 [PMID: 29414327 DOI: 10.1016/j.cyto.2018.01.025
- Nicholls JM, Poon LL, Lee KC, Ng WF, Lai ST, Leung CY, Chu CM, Hui PK, Mak KL, Lim W, Yan KW, Chan KH, 78 Tsang NC, Guan Y, Yuen KY, Peiris JS. Lung pathology of fatal severe acute respiratory syndrome. Lancet 2003; 361: 1773-1778 [PMID: 12781536 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(03)13413-7]
- Mehta P, McAuley DF, Brown M, Sanchez E, Tattersall RS, Manson JJ; HLH Across Speciality Collaboration, UK. 79 COVID-19: Consider cytokine storm syndromes and immunosuppression. Lancet 2020; 395: 1033-1034 [PMID: 32192578 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30628-0]
- Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Zhao J, Hu Y, Zhang L, Fan G, Xu J, Gu X, Cheng Z, Yu T, Xia J, Wei Y, Wu W, Xie 80 X, Yin W, Li H, Liu M, Xiao Y, Gao H, Guo L, Xie J, Wang G, Jiang R, Gao Z, Jin Q, Wang J, Cao B. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. Lancet 2020; 395: 497-506 [PMID: 31986264 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5
- Lucas C, Wong P, Klein J, Castro TBR, Silva J, Sundaram M, Ellingson MK, Mao T, Oh JE, Israelow B, Takahashi T, 81 Tokuyama M, Lu P, Venkataraman A, Park A, Mohanty S, Wang H, Wyllie AL, Vogels CBF, Earnest R, Lapidus S, Ott IM, Moore AJ, Muenker MC, Fournier JB, Campbell M, Odio CD, Casanovas-Massana A; Yale IMPACT Team, Herbst R, Shaw AC, Medzhitov R, Schulz WL, Grubaugh ND, Dela Cruz C, Farhadian S, Ko AI, Omer SB, Iwasaki A. Longitudinal analyses reveal immunological misfiring in severe COVID-19. Nature 2020; 584: 463-469 [PMID: 32717743 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-020-2588-y]
- Cai Y, Ye LP, Song YQ, Mao XL, Wang L, Jiang YZ, Que WT, Li SW. Liver injury in COVID-19: Detection, 82 pathogenesis, and treatment. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 3022-3036 [PMID: 34168405 DOI: 10.3748/wig.v27.i22.30221
- Zhan K, Liao S, Li J, Bai Y, Lv L, Yu K, Qiu L, Li C, Yuan G, Zhang A, Mei Z. Risk factors in patients with COVID-19 83 developing severe liver injury during hospitalisation. Gut 2021; 70: 628-629 [PMID: 32571973 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321913]
- Zhang H, Liao YS, Gong J, Liu J, Zhang H. Clinical characteristics and risk factors for liver injury in COVID-19 patients 84 in Wuhan. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 4694-4702 [PMID: 32884226 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i31.4694]
- Cichoż-Lach H, Michalak A. Liver injury in the era of COVID-19. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 377-390 [PMID: 85 33584070 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i5.377]
- Cai Q, Huang D, Ou P, Yu H, Zhu Z, Xia Z, Su Y, Ma Z, Zhang Y, Li Z, He Q, Liu L, Fu Y, Chen J. COVID-19 in a 86 designated infectious diseases hospital outside Hubei Province, China. Allergy 2020; 75: 1742-1752 [PMID: 32239761 DOI: 10.1111/all.14309]
- 87 Varga Z, Flammer AJ, Steiger P, Haberecker M, Andermatt R, Zinkernagel AS, Mehra MR, Schuepbach RA, Ruschitzka F, Moch H. Endothelial cell infection and endotheliitis in COVID-19. Lancet 2020; 395: 1417-1418 [PMID: 32325026 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30937-5]
- Effenberger M, Grander C, Grabherr F, Griesmacher A, Ploner T, Hartig F, Bellmann-Weiler R, Joannidis M, Zoller H, 88 Weiss G, Adolph TE, Tilg H. Systemic inflammation as fuel for acute liver injury in COVID-19. Dig Liver Dis 2021; 53: 158-165 [PMID: 32873520 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2020.08.004]
- Wiśniewska H, Skonieczna-Żydecka K, Parczewski M, Niścigorska-Olsen J, Karpińska E, Hornung M, Jurczyk K, Witak-89 Jędra M, Laurans Ł, Maciejewska K, Socha Ł, Leonciuk A, Bander D, Karasińska-Cieślak M, Aksak-Wąs B, Wawrzynowicz-Syczewska M. Hepatotropic Properties of SARS-CoV-2-Preliminary Results of Cross-Sectional Observational Study from the First Wave COVID-19 Pandemic. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 33572429 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10040672
- 90 Miarons M, Larrosa-García M, García-García S, Los-Arcos I, Moreso F, Berastegui C, Castells L, Pérez-Hoyos S, Varela J, Pau-Parra A, Varón-Galcera C, Parramon-Teixidó CJ, Martínez-Casanova J, Domènech L, García-Ortega P, Sánchez-Sancho P, Alonso-Martínez C, Gómez-Ganda L, Roch-Santed M, Gracia-Moya A, Del-Rio-Gutiérrez JM, Guillén-Del-Castillo A, Sans-Pola C, Antón A, Montoro B, Gorgas-Torner MQ; Vall d'Hebron COVID-19 Working Group. COVID-19 in Solid Organ Transplantation: A Matched Retrospective Cohort Study and Evaluation of Immunosuppression Management. Transplantation 2021; 105: 138-150 [PMID: 32941394 DOI: 10.1097/TP.000000000003460]
- Polakos NK, Cornejo JC, Murray DA, Wright KO, Treanor JJ, Crispe IN, Topham DJ, Pierce RH. Kupffer cell-dependent 91 hepatitis occurs during influenza infection. Am J Pathol 2006; 168: 1169-78; quiz 1404 [PMID: 16565492 DOI: 10.2353/ajpath.2006.050875]
- Mahmoudi S, Rezaei M, Mansouri N, Marjani M, Mansouri D. Immunologic Features in Coronavirus Disease 2019: 92 Functional Exhaustion of T Cells and Cytokine Storm. J Clin Immunol 2020; 40: 974-976 [PMID: 32648027 DOI: 10.1007/s10875-020-00824-4]
- Bowen DG, Warren A, Davis T, Hoffmann MW, McCaughan GW, Fazekas de St Groth B, Bertolino P. Cytokine-93 dependent bystander hepatitis due to intrahepatic murine CD8 T-cell activation by bone marrow-derived cells. Gastroenterology 2002; 123: 1252-1264 [PMID: 12360486 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2002.36058]
- 94 Adams DH, Hubscher SG. Systemic viral infections and collateral damage in the liver. Am J Pathol 2006; 168: 1057-1059 [PMID: 16565481 DOI: 10.2353/ajpath.2006.051296]
- Tartey S, Takeuchi O. Pathogen recognition and Toll-like receptor targeted therapeutics in innate immune cells. Int Rev 95



Immunol 2017; 36: 57-73 [PMID: 28060562 DOI: 10.1080/08830185.2016.1261318]

- Klimstra WB, Ryman KD, Bernard KA, Nguyen KB, Biron CA, Johnston RE. Infection of neonatal mice with sindbis 96 virus results in a systemic inflammatory response syndrome. J Virol 1999; 73: 10387-10398 [PMID: 10559357 DOI: 10.1128/JVI.73.12.10387-10398.1999
- Shah A. Novel Coronavirus-Induced NLRP3 Inflammasome Activation: A Potential Drug Target in the Treatment of 97 COVID-19. Front Immunol 2020; 11: 1021 [PMID: 32574259 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01021]
- Costela-Ruiz VJ, Illescas-Montes R, Puerta-Puerta JM, Ruiz C, Melguizo-Rodríguez L. SARS-CoV-2 infection: The role 98 of cytokines in COVID-19 disease. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 2020; 54: 62-75 [PMID: 32513566 DOI: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2020.06.001
- 99 Picchianti Diamanti A, Rosado MM, Pioli C, Sesti G, Laganà B. Cytokine Release Syndrome in COVID-19 Patients, A New Scenario for an Old Concern: The Fragile Balance between Infections and Autoimmunity. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32397174 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21093330]
- Antoniak S, Mackman N. Multiple roles of the coagulation protease cascade during virus infection. Blood 2014; 123: 100 2605-2613 [PMID: 24632711 DOI: 10.1182/blood-2013-09-526277]
- Becker RC. COVID-19 update: Covid-19-associated coagulopathy. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2020; 50: 54-67 [PMID: 101 32415579 DOI: 10.1007/s11239-020-02134-3]
- 102 Sonzogni A, Previtali G, Seghezzi M, Grazia Alessio M, Gianatti A, Licini L, Morotti D, Zerbi P, Carsana L, Rossi R, Lauri E, Pellegrinelli A, Nebuloni M. Liver histopathology in severe COVID 19 respiratory failure is suggestive of vascular alterations. Liver Int 2020; 40: 2110-2116 [PMID: 32654359 DOI: 10.1111/liv.14601]
- Al-Samkari H, Karp Leaf RS, Dzik WH, Carlson JCT, Fogerty AE, Waheed A, Goodarzi K, Bendapudi PK, Bornikova L, 103 Gupta S, Leaf DE, Kuter DJ, Rosovsky RP. COVID-19 and coagulation: Bleeding and thrombotic manifestations of SARS-CoV-2 infection. Blood 2020; 136: 489-500 [PMID: 32492712 DOI: 10.1182/blood.2020006520]
- Middeldorp S, Coppens M, van Haaps TF, Foppen M, Vlaar AP, Müller MCA, Bouman CCS, Beenen LFM, Kootte RS, Heijmans J, Smits LP, Bonta PI, van Es N. Incidence of venous thromboembolism in hospitalized patients with COVID-19. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 1995-2002 [PMID: 32369666 DOI: 10.1111/jth.14888]
- 105 Díaz LA, Idalsoaga F, Cannistra M, Candia R, Cabrera D, Barrera F, Soza A, Graham R, Riquelme A, Arrese M, Leise MD, Arab JP. High prevalence of hepatic steatosis and vascular thrombosis in COVID-19: A systematic review and metaanalysis of autopsy data. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 7693-7706 [PMID: 33505145 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i48.7693]
- Ladikou EE, Sivaloganathan H, Milne KM, Arter WE, Ramasamy R, Saad R, Stoneham SM, Philips B, Eziefula AC, 106 Chevassut T. Von Willebrand factor (vWF): Marker of endothelial damage and thrombotic risk in COVID-19? Clin Med (Lond) 2020; 20: E178-e182 [PMID: 32694169 DOI: 10.7861/clinmed.2020-0346]
- Kondo R, Kawaguchi N, McConnell MJ, Sonzogni A, Licini L, Valle C, Bonaffini PA, Sironi S, Alessio MG, Previtali G, 107 Seghezzi M, Zhang X, Sun Z, Utsumi T, Strazzabosco M, Iwakiri Y. Pathological characteristics of liver sinusoidal thrombosis in COVID-19 patients: A series of 43 cases. Hepatol Res 2021; 51: 1000-1006 [PMID: 34260803 DOI: 10.1111/hepr.13696
- 108 Lax SF, Skok K, Zechner P, Kessler HH, Kaufmann N, Koelblinger C, Vander K, Bargfrieder U, Trauner M. Pulmonary Arterial Thrombosis in COVID-19 With Fatal Outcome : Results From a Prospective, Single-Center, Clinicopathologic Case Series. Ann Intern Med 2020; 173: 350-361 [PMID: 32422076 DOI: 10.7326/M20-2566]
- Schmidt-Arras D, Rose-John S. IL-6 pathway in the liver: From physiopathology to therapy. J Hepatol 2016; 64: 1403-109 1415 [PMID: 26867490 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2016.02.004]
- 110 Patra T, Meyer K, Geerling L, Isbell TS, Hoft DF, Brien J, Pinto AK, Ray RB, Ray R. SARS-CoV-2 spike protein promotes IL-6 trans-signaling by activation of angiotensin II receptor signaling in epithelial cells. PLoS Pathog 2020; 16: E1009128 [PMID: 33284859 DOI: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1009128]
- Levi M, Thachil J, Iba T, Levy JH. Coagulation abnormalities and thrombosis in patients with COVID-19. Lancet 111 Haematol 2020; 7: E438-e440 [PMID: 32407672 DOI: 10.1016/S2352-3026(20)30145-9]
- Lippi G, Favaloro EJ. D-dimer is Associated with Severity of Coronavirus Disease 2019: A Pooled Analysis. Thromb 112 Haemost 2020; 120: 876-878 [PMID: 32246450 DOI: 10.1055/s-0040-1709650]
- Gould TJ, Vu TT, Swystun LL, Dwivedi DJ, Mai SH, Weitz JI, Liaw PC. Neutrophil extracellular traps promote thrombin 113 generation through platelet-dependent and platelet-independent mechanisms. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2014; 34: 1977-1984 [PMID: 25012129 DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.304114]
- 114 Huisman A, Beun R, Sikma M, Westerink J, Kusadasi N. Involvement of ADAMTS13 and von Willebrand factor in thromboembolic events in patients infected with SARS-CoV-2. Int J Lab Hematol 2020; 42: E211-e212 [PMID: 32441844 DOI: 10.1111/ijlh.13244]
- Henry BM, Vikse J, Benoit S, Favaloro EJ, Lippi G. Hyperinflammation and derangement of renin-angiotensin-115 aldosterone system in COVID-19: A novel hypothesis for clinically suspected hypercoagulopathy and microvascular immunothrombosis. Clin Chim Acta 2020; 507: 167-173 [PMID: 32348783 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2020.04.027]
- Bazzan M, Montaruli B, Sciascia S, Cosseddu D, Norbiato C, Roccatello D. Low ADAMTS 13 plasma levels are 116 predictors of mortality in COVID-19 patients. Intern Emerg Med 2020; 15: 861-863 [PMID: 32557383 DOI: 10.1007/s11739-020-02394-0
- Martinelli N, Montagnana M, Pizzolo F, Friso S, Salvagno GL, Forni GL, Gianesin B, Morandi M, Lunardi C, Lippi G, 117 Polati E, Olivieri O, De Franceschi L. A relative ADAMTS13 deficiency supports the presence of a secondary microangiopathy in COVID 19. Thromb Res 2020; 193: 170-172 [PMID: 32707276 DOI: 10.1016/j.thromres.2020.07.034]
- Tiscia GL, Favuzzi G, De Laurenzo A, Cappucci F, Fischetti L, di Mauro L, Miscio G, Mirijello A, Chinni E, Grandone 118 E; CSS COVID-19 Group. Reduction of ADAMTS13 Levels Predicts Mortality in SARS-CoV-2 Patients. TH Open 2020; 4: E203-e206 [PMID: 32879905 DOI: 10.1055/s-0040-1716379]
- 119 Mahmud N, Hubbard RA, Kaplan DE, Serper M. Declining Cirrhosis Hospitalizations in the Wake of the COVID-19 Pandemic: A National Cohort Study. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 1134-1136.e3 [PMID: 32387493 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.05.005
- Xiong M, Liang X, Wei YD. Changes in blood coagulation in patients with severe coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19):



A meta-analysis. Br J Haematol 2020; 189: 1050-1052 [PMID: 32304581 DOI: 10.1111/bjh.16725]

- Merad M, Martin JC. Pathological inflammation in patients with COVID-19: A key role for monocytes and macrophages. 121 Nat Rev Immunol 2020; 20: 355-362 [PMID: 32376901 DOI: 10.1038/s41577-020-0331-4]
- Lippi G, Henry BM, Sanchis-Gomar F. Plasma Antithrombin Values Are Significantly Decreased in Coronavirus Disease 122 2019 (COVID-19) Patients with Severe Illness. Semin Thromb Hemost 2021; 47: 460-462 [PMID: 33378783 DOI: 10.1055/s-0040-1716873]
- Lippi G, Sanchis-Gomar F, Henry BM. Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): The portrait of a perfect storm. Ann 123 Transl Med 2020; 8: 497 [PMID: 32395541 DOI: 10.21037/atm.2020.03.157]
- Zhang S, Liu Y, Wang X, Yang L, Li H, Wang Y, Liu M, Zhao X, Xie Y, Yang Y, Zhang S, Fan Z, Dong J, Yuan Z, Ding 124 Z, Zhang Y, Hu L. SARS-CoV-2 binds platelet ACE2 to enhance thrombosis in COVID-19. J Hematol Oncol 2020; 13: 120 [PMID: 32887634 DOI: 10.1186/s13045-020-00954-7]
- 125 Grover SP, Mackman N. Tissue Factor: An Essential Mediator of Hemostasis and Trigger of Thrombosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2018; 38: 709-725 [PMID: 29437578 DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.117.309846]
- 126 Matsuyama T, Kubli SP, Yoshinaga SK, Pfeffer K, Mak TW. An aberrant STAT pathway is central to COVID-19. Cell Death Differ 2020; 27: 3209-3225 [PMID: 33037393 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-020-00633-7]
- 127 Garbers C, Heink S, Korn T, Rose-John S. Interleukin-6: Designing specific therapeutics for a complex cytokine. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2018; 17: 395-412 [PMID: 29725131 DOI: 10.1038/nrd.2018.45]
- Guo H, Zhang Z, Zhang Y, Liu Y, Wang J, Qian Z, Zou Y, Lu H. Analysis of liver injury factors in 332 patients with 128 COVID-19 in Shanghai, China. Aging (Albany NY) 2020; 12: 18844-18852 [PMID: 33001040 DOI: 10.18632/aging.103860
- 129 Tonelli C, Chio IIC, Tuveson DA. Transcriptional Regulation by Nrf2. Antioxid Redox Signal 2018; 29: 1727-1745 [PMID: 28899199 DOI: 10.1089/ars.2017.7342]
- Hayes JD, Dinkova-Kostova AT. The Nrf2 regulatory network provides an interface between redox and intermediary 130 metabolism. Trends Biochem Sci 2014; 39: 199-218 [PMID: 24647116 DOI: 10.1016/j.tibs.2014.02.002]
- Zhu DD, Tan XM, Lu LQ, Yu SJ, Jian RL, Liang XF, Liao YX, Fan W, Barbier-Torres L, Yang A, Yang HP, Liu T. 131 Interplay between nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 and inflammatory mediators in COVID-19-related liver injury. World J Gastroenterol 2021; 27: 2944-2962 [PMID: 34168400 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v27.i22.2944]
- **Kopacz A.** Kloska D. Forman HJ, Jozkowicz A. Grochot-Przeczek A. Bevond repression of Nrf2: An update on Keap1. 132 Free Radic Biol Med 2020; 157: 63-74 [PMID: 32234331 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2020.03.023]
- 133 Rana AK, Rahmatkar SN, Kumar A, Singh D. Glycogen synthase kinase-3: A putative target to combat severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) pandemic. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 2021; 58: 92-101 [PMID: 32948440 DOI: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2020.08.002]
- 134 Tóbon-Velasco JC, Cuevas E, Torres-Ramos MA. Receptor for AGEs (RAGE) as mediator of NF-kB pathway activation in neuroinflammation and oxidative stress. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets 2014; 13: 1615-1626 [PMID: 25106630 DOI: 10.2174/1871527313666140806144831]
- Siebenlist U, Franzoso G, Brown K. Structure, regulation and function of NF-kappa B. Annu Rev Cell Biol 1994; 10: 405-135 455 [PMID: 7888182 DOI: 10.1146/annurev.cb.10.110194.002201]
- Sivandzade F, Prasad S, Bhalerao A, Cucullo L. NRF2 and NF-KB interplay in cerebrovascular and neurodegenerative 136 disorders: Molecular mechanisms and possible therapeutic approaches. Redox Biol 2019; 21: 101059 [PMID: 30576920 DOI: 10.1016/j.redox.2018.11.017]
- Bellezza I, Giambanco I, Minelli A, Donato R. Nrf2-Keap1 signaling in oxidative and reductive stress. Biochim Biophys 137 Acta Mol Cell Res 2018; 1865: 721-733 [PMID: 29499228 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2018.02.010]
- Sies H, Berndt C, Jones DP. Oxidative Stress. Annu Rev Biochem 2017; 86: 715-748 [PMID: 28441057 DOI: 138 10.1146/annurev-biochem-061516-045037]
- 139 Wardyn JD, Ponsford AH, Sanderson CM. Dissecting molecular cross-talk between Nrf2 and NF-kB response pathways. Biochem Soc Trans 2015; 43: 621-626 [PMID: 26551702 DOI: 10.1042/BST20150014]
- Hariharan A, Hakeem AR, Radhakrishnan S, Reddy MS, Rela M. The Role and Therapeutic Potential of NF-kappa-B 140 Pathway in Severe COVID-19 Patients. Inflammopharmacology 2021; 29: 91-100 [PMID: 33159646 DOI: 10.1007/s10787-020-00773-9
- 141 Zelová H, Hošek J. TNF-α signalling and inflammation: Interactions between old acquaintances. Inflamm Res 2013; 62: 641-651 [PMID: 23685857 DOI: 10.1007/s00011-013-0633-0]
- Leist M, Gantner F, Bohlinger I, Tiegs G, Germann PG, Wendel A. Tumor necrosis factor-induced hepatocyte apoptosis 142 precedes liver failure in experimental murine shock models. Am J Pathol 1995; 146: 1220-1234 [PMID: 7538266]
- Ogasawara J, Watanabe-Fukunaga R, Adachi M, Matsuzawa A, Kasugai T, Kitamura Y, Itoh N, Suda T, Nagata S. Lethal 143 effect of the anti-Fas antibody in mice. Nature 1993; 364: 806-809 [PMID: 7689176 DOI: 10.1038/364806a0]
- Aleksunes LM, Slitt AL, Maher JM, Dieter MZ, Knight TR, Goedken M, Cherrington NJ, Chan JY, Klaassen CD, 144 Manautou JE. Nuclear factor-E2-related factor 2 expression in liver is critical for induction of NAD(P)H:quinone oxidoreductase 1 during cholestasis. Cell Stress Chaperones 2006; 11: 356-363 [PMID: 17278884 DOI: 10.1379/CSC-217.1
- Cecchini R, Cecchini AL. SARS-CoV-2 infection pathogenesis is related to oxidative stress as a response to aggression. 145 Med Hypotheses 2020; 143: 110102 [PMID: 32721799 DOI: 10.1016/j.mehy.2020.110102]
- Hirano T, Murakami M. COVID-19: A New Virus, but a Familiar Receptor and Cytokine Release Syndrome. Immunity 146 2020; **52**: 731-733 [PMID: 32325025 DOI: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.04.003]
- 147 Murakami M, Kamimura D, Hirano T. Pleiotropy and Specificity: Insights from the Interleukin 6 Family of Cytokines. Immunity 2019; 50: 812-831 [PMID: 30995501 DOI: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.03.027]
- 148 Lu SC. Regulation of glutathione synthesis. Mol Aspects Med 2009; 30: 42-59 [PMID: 18601945 DOI: 10.1016/j.mam.2008.05.005]
- Mitsuishi Y, Taguchi K, Kawatani Y, Shibata T, Nukiwa T, Aburatani H, Yamamoto M, Motohashi H. Nrf2 redirects 149 glucose and glutamine into anabolic pathways in metabolic reprogramming. Cancer Cell 2012; 22: 66-79 [PMID:



22789539 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccr.2012.05.016]

- 150 Wu KC, Cui JY, Klaassen CD. Beneficial role of Nrf2 in regulating NADPH generation and consumption. Toxicol Sci 2011; 123: 590-600 [PMID: 21775727 DOI: 10.1093/toxsci/kfr183]
- 151 Probst BL, McCauley L, Trevino I, Wigley WC, Ferguson DA. Cancer Cell Growth Is Differentially Affected by Constitutive Activation of NRF2 by KEAP1 Deletion and Pharmacological Activation of NRF2 by the Synthetic Triterpenoid, RTA 405. PLoS One 2015; 10: E0135257 [PMID: 26301506 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0135257]
- Duarte TL, Caldas C, Santos AG, Silva-Gomes S, Santos-Gonçalves A, Martins MJ, Porto G, Lopes JM. Genetic 152 disruption of NRF2 promotes the development of necroinflammation and liver fibrosis in a mouse model of HFEhereditary hemochromatosis. Redox Biol 2017; 11: 157-169 [PMID: 27936457 DOI: 10.1016/j.redox.2016.11.013]
- Luedde T, Schwabe RF. NF-KB in the liver--linking injury, fibrosis and hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Rev Gastroenterol 153 Hepatol 2011; 8: 108-118 [PMID: 21293511 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2010.213]
- Ruan Y, Jiang Y, Wang W, Ma J, He B, Chen M. HBV down-regulates PTEN expression via Nrf2/GSK3β signaling 154 pathway. Zhong Nan Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban 2020; 45: 1009-1014 [PMID: 33051413 DOI: 10.11817/j.issn.1672-7347.2020.200189
- 155 Goldring CE, Kitteringham NR, Elsby R, Randle LE, Clement YN, Williams DP, McMahon M, Hayes JD, Itoh K, Yamamoto M, Park BK. Activation of hepatic Nrf2 in vivo by acetaminophen in CD-1 mice. Hepatology 2004; 39: 1267-1276 [PMID: 15122755 DOI: 10.1002/hep.20183]
- 156 Jadeja RN, Urrunaga NH, Dash S, Khurana S, Saxena NK. Withaferin-A Reduces Acetaminophen-Induced Liver Injury in Mice. Biochem Pharmacol 2015; 97: 122-132 [PMID: 26212553 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2015.07.024]
- 157 Liu J, Wu KC, Lu YF, Ekuase E, Klaassen CD. Nrf2 protection against liver injury produced by various hepatotoxicants. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2013; 2013: 305861 [PMID: 23766851 DOI: 10.1155/2013/305861]
- 158 Tan KP, Wood GA, Yang M, Ito S. Participation of nuclear factor (erythroid 2-related), factor 2 in ameliorating lithocholic acid-induced cholestatic liver injury in mice. Br J Pharmacol 2010; 161: 1111-1121 [PMID: 20977460 DOI: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2010.00953.x]
- 159 Okada K, Shoda J, Taguchi K, Maher JM, Ishizaki K, Inoue Y, Ohtsuki M, Goto N, Sugimoto H, Utsunomiya H, Oda K, Warabi E, Ishii T, Yamamoto M. Nrf2 counteracts cholestatic liver injury via stimulation of hepatic defense systems. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2009; 389: 431-436 [PMID: 19732748 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.08.156]
- 160 Sugimoto H, Okada K, Shoda J, Warabi E, Ishige K, Ueda T, Taguchi K, Yanagawa T, Nakahara A, Hyodo I, Ishii T, Yamamoto M. Deletion of nuclear factor-E2-related factor-2 leads to rapid onset and progression of nutritional steatohepatitis in mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2010; 298: G283-G294 [PMID: 19926817 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00296.2009]
- Lamlé J, Marhenke S, Borlak J, von Wasielewski R, Eriksson CJ, Geffers R, Manns MP, Yamamoto M, Vogel A. Nuclear 161 factor-eythroid 2-related factor 2 prevents alcohol-induced fulminant liver injury. Gastroenterology 2008; 134: 1159-1168 [PMID: 18395094 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.01.011]
- Cuadrado A, Rojo AI, Wells G, Hayes JD, Cousin SP, Rumsey WL, Attucks OC, Franklin S, Levonen AL, Kensler TW, 162 Dinkova-Kostova AT. Therapeutic targeting of the NRF2 and KEAP1 partnership in chronic diseases. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2019; 18: 295-317 [PMID: 30610225 DOI: 10.1038/s41573-018-0008-x]
- European Association for the Study of the Liver; Clinical Practice Guideline Panel: Chair; Panel members; EASL 163 Governing Board representative. EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: Drug-induced liver injury. J Hepatol 2019; 70: 1222-1261 [PMID: 30926241 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2019.02.014]
- 164 Goldman JD, Lye DCB, Hui DS, Marks KM, Bruno R, Montejano R, Spinner CD, Galli M, Ahn MY, Nahass RG, Chen YS, SenGupta D, Hyland RH, Osinusi AO, Cao H, Blair C, Wei X, Gaggar A, Brainard DM, Towner WJ, Muñoz J, Mullane KM, Marty FM, Tashima KT, Diaz G, Subramanian A; GS-US-540-5773 Investigators. Remdesivir for 5 or 10 Days in Patients with Severe Covid-19. N Engl J Med 2020; 383: 1827-1837 [PMID: 32459919 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2015301]
- 165 Mahase E. Covid-19: Pfizer's paxlovid is 89% effective in patients at risk of serious illness, company reports. BMJ 2021; 375: N2713 [PMID: 34750163 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.n2713]
- 166 Liatsos GD. Controversies' clarification regarding ribavirin efficacy in measles and coronaviruses: Comprehensive therapeutic approach strictly tailored to COVID-19 disease stages. World J Clin Cases 2021; 9: 5135-5178 [PMID: 34307564 DOI: 10.12998/wjcc.v9.i19.5135]
- 167 Campochiaro C, Della-Torre E, Cavalli G, De Luca G, Ripa M, Boffini N, Tomelleri A, Baldissera E, Rovere-Querini P, Ruggeri A, Monti G, De Cobelli F, Zangrillo A, Tresoldi M, Castagna A, Dagna L; TOCI-RAF Study Group. Efficacy and safety of tocilizumab in severe COVID-19 patients: A single-centre retrospective cohort study. Eur J Intern Med 2020; 76: 43-49 [PMID: 32482597 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejim.2020.05.021]
- Pettit NN, Nguyen CT, Mutlu GM, Wu D, Kimmig L, Pitrak D, Pursell K. Late onset infectious complications and safety 168 of tocilizumab in the management of COVID-19. J Med Virol 2021; 93: 1459-1464 [PMID: 32790075 DOI: 10.1002/imv.264291
- Kim MS, Jung SY, Lee SW, Li H, Koyanagi A, Kronbichler A, Dragioti E, Tizaoui K, Wasuwanich P, Hong SH, Ghayda 169 RA, Yoo HW, Kim H, Jacob L, Salem JE, Kostev K, Shin YH, Kim SY, Gamerith G, Yon DK, Shin JI, Smith L. Hepatobiliary Adverse Drug Reactions Associated With Remdesivir: The WHO International Pharmacovigilance Study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 1970-1972.e3 [PMID: 33940227 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.04.039]
- 170 Cao B, Wang Y, Wen D, Liu W, Wang J, Fan G, Ruan L, Song B, Cai Y, Wei M, Li X, Xia J, Chen N, Xiang J, Yu T, Bai T, Xie X, Zhang L, Li C, Yuan Y, Chen H, Li H, Huang H, Tu S, Gong F, Liu Y, Wei Y, Dong C, Zhou F, Gu X, Xu J, Liu Z, Zhang Y, Shang L, Wang K, Li K, Zhou X, Dong X, Qu Z, Lu S, Hu X, Ruan S, Luo S, Wu J, Peng L, Cheng F, Pan L, Zou J, Jia C, Liu X, Wang S, Wu X, Ge Q, He J, Zhan H, Qiu F, Guo L, Huang C, Jaki T, Hayden FG, Horby PW, Zhang D, Wang C. A Trial of Lopinavir-Ritonavir in Adults Hospitalized with Severe Covid-19. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: 1787-1799 [PMID: 32187464 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2001282]
- 171 Olry A, Meunier L, Délire B, Larrey D, Horsmans Y, Le Louët H. Drug-Induced Liver Injury and COVID-19 Infection: The Rules Remain the Same. Drug Saf 2020; 43: 615-617 [PMID: 32514859 DOI: 10.1007/s40264-020-00954-z]



- Kim WY, Kweon OJ, Cha MJ, Baek MS, Choi SH. Dexamethasone may improve severe COVID-19 via ameliorating 172 endothelial injury and inflammation: A preliminary pilot study. PLoS One 2021; 16: E0254167 [PMID: 34214123 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0254167]
- 173 Awasthi S, Wagner T, Venkatakrishnan AJ, Puranik A, Hurchik M, Agarwal V, Conrad I, Kirkup C, Arunachalam R, O'Horo J, Kremers W, Kashyap R, Morice W 2nd, Halamka J, Williams AW, Faubion WA Jr, Badley AD, Gores GJ, Soundararajan V. Plasma IL-6 levels following corticosteroid therapy as an indicator of ICU length of stay in critically ill COVID-19 patients. Cell Death Discov 2021; 7: 55 [PMID: 33723251 DOI: 10.1038/s41420-021-00429-9]
- 174 Bertolini A, van de Peppel IP, Bodewes FAJA, Moshage H, Fantin A, Farinati F, Fiorotto R, Jonker JW, Strazzabosco M, Verkade HJ, Peserico G. Abnormal Liver Function Tests in Patients With COVID-19: Relevance and Potential Pathogenesis. Hepatology 2020; 72: 1864-1872 [PMID: 32702162 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31480]
- 175 Zuo T, Zhang F, Lui GCY, Yeoh YK, Li AYL, Zhan H, Wan Y, Chung ACK, Cheung CP, Chen N, Lai CKC, Chen Z, Tso EYK, Fung KSC, Chan V, Ling L, Joynt G, Hui DSC, Chan FKL, Chan PKS, Ng SC. Alterations in Gut Microbiota of Patients With COVID-19 During Time of Hospitalization. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 944-955.e8 [PMID: 32442562 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.05.048]
- 176 Chattopadhyay I, Shankar EM. SARS-CoV-2-Indigenous Microbiota Nexus: Does Gut Microbiota Contribute to Inflammation and Disease Severity in COVID-19? Front Cell Infect Microbiol 2021; 11: 590874 [PMID: 33791231 DOI: 10.3389/fcimb.2021.590874]
- Dhar D, Mohanty A. Gut microbiota and Covid-19- possible link and implications. Virus Res 2020; 285: 198018 [PMID: 177 32430279 DOI: 10.1016/j.virusres.2020.198018]
- Yeoh YK, Zuo T, Lui GC, Zhang F, Liu Q, Li AY, Chung AC, Cheung CP, Tso EY, Fung KS, Chan V, Ling L, Joynt G, 178 Hui DS, Chow KM, Ng SSS, Li TC, Ng RW, Yip TC, Wong GL, Chan FK, Wong CK, Chan PK, Ng SC. Gut microbiota composition reflects disease severity and dysfunctional immune responses in patients with COVID-19. Gut 2021; 70: 698-706 [PMID: 33431578 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2020-323020]
- Szabo G, Saha B. Alcohol's Effect on Host Defense. Alcohol Res 2015; 37: 159-170 [PMID: 26695755] 179
- Kodavoor Vadiraj P, Thareja S, Raman N, Karantha SC, Jayaraman M, Vardhan V. Does Raised Transaminases Predict 180 Severity and Mortality in Patients with COVID 19? J Clin Exp Hepatol 2022; 12: 1114-1123 [PMID: 35125781 DOI: 10.1016/j.jceh.2022.01.004
- Cui HJ, Tong XL, Li P, Hao YX, Chen XG, Li AG, Zhang ZY, Duan J, Zhen M, Zhang B, Hua CJ, Gong YW. Serum 181 hepatic enzyme manifestations in patients with severe acute respiratory syndrome: Retrospective analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2004; 10: 1652-1655 [PMID: 15162543 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v10.i11.1652]
- Yamada J, Tomiyama H, Yambe M, Koji Y, Motobe K, Shiina K, Yamamoto Y, Yamashina A. Elevated serum levels of 182 alanine aminotransferase and gamma glutamyltransferase are markers of inflammation and oxidative stress independent of the metabolic syndrome. Atherosclerosis 2006; 189: 198-205 [PMID: 16405892 DOI: 10.1016/i.atherosclerosis.2005.11.036
- 183 Zhang C, Shi L, Wang FS. Liver injury in COVID-19: Management and challenges. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 428-430 [PMID: 32145190 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30057-1]
- 184 Shao T, Tong Y, Lu S, Jeyarajan AJ, Su F, Dai J, Shi J, Huang J, Hu C, Wu L, Dai X, Cheng Z, Yan J, Huang P, Tian Y, Li S, Chung RT, Chen D. Gamma-Glutamyltransferase Elevation Is Frequent in Patients With COVID-19: A Clinical Epidemiologic Study. Hepatol Commun 2020; 4: 1744-1750 [PMID: 32838106 DOI: 10.1002/hep4.1576]
- Hundt MA, Deng Y, Ciarleglio MM, Nathanson MH, Lim JK. Abnormal Liver Tests in COVID-19: A Retrospective 185 Observational Cohort Study of 1,827 Patients in a Major U.S. Hospital Network. Hepatology 2020; 72: 1169-1176 [PMID: 32725890 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31487]
- Holshue ML, DeBolt C, Lindquist S, Lofy KH, Wiesman J, Bruce H, Spitters C, Ericson K, Wilkerson S, Tural A, Diaz 186 G, Cohn A, Fox L, Patel A, Gerber SI, Kim L, Tong S, Lu X, Lindstrom S, Pallansch MA, Weldon WC, Biggs HM, Uyeki TM, Pillai SK; Washington State 2019-nCoV Case Investigation Team. First Case of 2019 Novel Coronavirus in the United States. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: 929-936 [PMID: 32004427 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2001191]
- 187 Bernal-Monterde V, Casas-Deza D, Letona-Giménez L, de la Llama-Celis N, Calmarza P, Sierra-Gabarda O, Betoré-Glaria E, Martínez-de Lagos M, Martínez-Barredo L, Espinosa-Pérez M, M Arbones-Mainar J. SARS-CoV-2 Infection Induces a Dual Response in Liver Function Tests: Association with Mortality during Hospitalization. Biomedicines 2020; 8 [PMID: 32899640 DOI: 10.3390/biomedicines8090328]
- Wang Q, Zhao H, Liu LG, Wang YB, Zhang T, Li MH, Xu YL, Gao GJ, Xiong HF, Fan Y, Cao Y, Ding R, Wang JJ, 188 Cheng C, Xie W. Pattern of liver injury in adult patients with COVID-19: A retrospective analysis of 105 patients. Mil Med Res 2020; 7: 28 [PMID: 32507110 DOI: 10.1186/s40779-020-00256-6]
- 189 Bloom PP, Meyerowitz EA, Reinus Z, Daidone M, Gustafson J, Kim AY, Schaefer E, Chung RT. Liver Biochemistries in Hospitalized Patients With COVID-19. Hepatology 2021; 73: 890-900 [PMID: 32415860 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31326]
- Chew M, Tang Z, Radcliffe C, Caruana D, Doilicho N, Ciarleglio MM, Deng Y, Garcia-Tsao G. Significant Liver Injury 190 During Hospitalization for COVID-19 Is Not Associated With Liver Insufficiency or Death. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 2182-2191.e7 [PMID: 34004326 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.05.022]
- Huang H, Chen S, Li H, Zhou XL, Dai Y, Wu J, Zhang J, Shao L, Yan R, Wang M, Wang J, Tu Y, Ge M. The association 191 between markers of liver injury and clinical outcomes in patients with COVID-19 in Wuhan. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2020; 52: 1051-1059 [PMID: 32697870 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15962]
- 192 Lei F, Liu YM, Zhou F, Qin JJ, Zhang P, Zhu L, Zhang XJ, Cai J, Lin L, Ouyang S, Wang X, Yang C, Cheng X, Liu W, Li H, Xie J, Wu B, Luo H, Xiao F, Chen J, Tao L, Cheng G, She ZG, Zhou J, Wang H, Lin J, Luo P, Fu S, Ye P, Xiao B, Mao W, Liu L, Yan Y, Chen G, Huang X, Zhang BH, Yuan Y. Longitudinal Association Between Markers of Liver Injury and Mortality in COVID-19 in China. Hepatology 2020; 72: 389-398 [PMID: 32359177 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31301]
- WROBLEWSKI F. The clinical significance of alterations in transaminase activities of serum and other body fluids. Adv 193 Clin Chem 1958; 1: 313-351 [PMID: 13571034 DOI: 10.1016/S0065-2423(08)60362-5]
- Khateri S, Mohammadi H, Khateri R, Moradi Y. The Prevalence of Underlying Diseases and Comorbidities in COVID-19 194 Patients; an Updated Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Arch Acad Emerg Med 2020; 8: E72 [PMID: 33134968]



- 195 Rej R. Aminotransferases in disease. Clin Lab Med 1989; 9: 667-687 [PMID: 2686908 DOI: 10.1016/S0272-2712(18)30598-5]
- 196 Xu XW, Wu XX, Jiang XG, Xu KJ, Ying LJ, Ma CL, Li SB, Wang HY, Zhang S, Gao HN, Sheng JF, Cai HL, Qiu YQ, Li LJ. Clinical findings in a group of patients infected with the 2019 novel coronavirus (SARS-Cov-2) outside of Wuhan, China: Retrospective case series. BMJ 2020; 368: M606 [PMID: 32075786 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.m606]
- 197 Leo M, Galante A, Pagnamenta A, Ruinelli L, Ponziani FR, Gasbarrini A, De Gottardi A. Hepatocellular liver injury in hospitalized patients affected by COVID-19: Presence of different risk factors at different time points. Dig Liver Dis 2022; 54: 565-571 [PMID: 35093272 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2021.12.014]
- Wijarnpreecha K, Ungprasert P, Panjawatanan P, Harnois DM, Zaver HB, Ahmed A, Kim D. COVID-19 and liver 198 injury: A meta-analysis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 33: 990-995 [PMID: 32639420 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.000000000001817
- Chen LY, Chu HK, Bai T, Tu SJ, Wei Y, Li ZL, Hu LL, Zhu R, Zhang L, Han CQ, Xiao L, He Q, Song J, Liu WH, Zhu 199 QJ, Chen H, Yang L, Hou XH. Liver damage at admission is an independent prognostic factor for COVID-19. J Dig Dis 2020; 21: 512-518 [PMID: 32713118 DOI: 10.1111/1751-2980.12925]
- 200 Mishra K, Naffouj S, Gorgis S, Ibrahim H, Gill S, Fadel R, Chatfield A, Tang A, Salgia R. Liver Injury as a Surrogate for Inflammation and Predictor of Outcomes in COVID-19. Hepatol Commun 2021; 5: 24-32 [PMID: 33437898 DOI: 10.1002/hep4.1586
- Váncsa S, Hegyi PJ, Zádori N, Szakó L, Vörhendi N, Ocskay K, Földi M, Dembrovszky F, Dömötör ZR, Jánosi K, 201 Rakonczay Z Jr, Hartmann P, Horváth T, Erőss B, Kiss S, Szakács Z, Németh D, Hegyi P, Pár G. Pre-existing Liver Diseases and On-Admission Liver-Related Laboratory Tests in COVID-19: A Prognostic Accuracy Meta-Analysis With Systematic Review. Front Med (Lausanne) 2020; 7: 572115 [PMID: 33282888 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2020.572115]
- Vespa E, Pugliese N, Piovani D, Capogreco A, Danese S, Aghemo A; Humanitas Covid-19 Task Force. Liver tests 202 abnormalities in COVID-19: Trick or treat? J Hepatol 2020; 73: 1275-1276 [PMID: 32473194 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.05.033]
- Kunutsor SK, Laukkanen JA. Markers of liver injury and clinical outcomes in COVID-19 patients: A systematic review 203 and meta-analysis. J Infect 2021; 82: 159-198 [PMID: 32474033 DOI: 10.1016/j.jinf.2020.05.045]
- Sikkema BJB, Sint Nicolaas JJ, van Wijngaarden PP. No association between COVID-19 related liver injury and the 204 course of disease: A retrospective study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2021; 56: 68-71 [PMID: 33119428 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2020.1842489
- Kaushik A, Wani SN, Baba MA, Agarwal AK. Prevalence of Abnormal Liver Function Tests in COVID-19 Patients at a 205 Tertiary Care Centre. J Assoc Physicians India 2020; 68: 73-75 [PMID: 32738845]
- 206 Chen J, Qi T, Liu L, Ling Y, Qian Z, Li T, Li F, Xu Q, Zhang Y, Xu S, Song Z, Zeng Y, Shen Y, Shi Y, Zhu T, Lu H. Clinical progression of patients with COVID-19 in Shanghai, China. J Infect 2020; 80: E1-e6 [PMID: 32171869 DOI: 10.1016/j.jinf.2020.03.004]
- Sharma A, Jaiswal P, Kerakhan Y, Saravanan L, Murtaza Z, Zergham A, Honganur NS, Akbar A, Deol A, Francis B, 207 Patel S, Mehta D, Jaiswal R, Singh J, Patel U, Malik P. Liver disease and outcomes among COVID-19 hospitalized patients - A systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Hepatol 2021; 21: 100273 [PMID: 33075578 DOI: 10.1016/j.aohep.2020.10.001
- 208 Kovalic AJ, Satapathy SK, Thuluvath PJ. Prevalence of chronic liver disease in patients with COVID-19 and their clinical outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Hepatol Int 2020; 14: 612-620 [PMID: 32725453 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10078-2]
- Esteban JP, Sobotka L, Rockey DC. Coronavirus disease 2019 and the liver. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2022; 38: 191-199 209 [PMID: 35275902 DOI: 10.1097/MOG.00000000000826]
- Kumar-M P, Mishra S, Jha DK, Shukla J, Choudhury A, Mohindra R, Mandavdhare HS, Dutta U, Sharma V. Coronavirus 210 disease (COVID-19) and the liver: A comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis. Hepatol Int 2020; 14: 711-722 [PMID: 32623633 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10071-9]
- 211 Wu T, Zuo Z, Kang S, Jiang L, Luo X, Xia Z, Liu J, Xiao X, Ye M, Deng M. Multi-organ Dysfunction in Patients with COVID-19: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Aging Dis 2020; 11: 874-894 [PMID: 32765952 DOI: 10.14336/AD.2020.0520]
- 212 Dorjee K, Kim H, Bonomo E, Dolma R. Prevalence and predictors of death and severe disease in patients hospitalized due to COVID-19: A comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis of 77 studies and 38,000 patients. PLoS One 2020; 15: E0243191 [PMID: 33284825 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0243191]
- 213 Barek MA, Aziz MA, Islam MS. Impact of age, sex, comorbidities and clinical symptoms on the severity of COVID-19 cases: A meta-analysis with 55 studies and 10014 cases. Helivon 2020; 6: E05684 [PMID: 33344791 DOI: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e05684]
- Patel U, Malik P, Usman MS, Mehta D, Sharma A, Malik FA, Khan N, Siddiqi TJ, Ahmed J, Patel A, Sacks H. Age-214 Adjusted Risk Factors Associated with Mortality and Mechanical Ventilation Utilization Amongst COVID-19 Hospitalizations-a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. SN Compr Clin Med 2020; 2: 1740-1749 [PMID: 32904541 DOI: 10.1007/s42399-020-00476-w]
- Dong ZY, Xiang BJ, Jiang M, Sun MJ, Dai C. The Prevalence of Gastrointestinal Symptoms, Abnormal Liver Function, 215 Digestive System Disease and Liver Disease in COVID-19 Infection: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2021; 55: 67-76 [PMID: 33116063 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000001424]
- 216 Zhou Y, Yang Q, Chi J, Dong B, Lv W, Shen L, Wang Y. Comorbidities and the risk of severe or fatal outcomes associated with coronavirus disease 2019: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Infect Dis 2020; 99: 47-56 [PMID: 32721533 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijid.2020.07.029]
- 217 Liu C, Yang J, Wang W, Zheng P, Tang Y. Liver injury could be associated with severe disease in COVID-19 patients: A meta-analysis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 34: 237-238 [PMID: 33031191 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.000000000001953]
- Ssentongo P, Ssentongo AE, Heilbrunn ES, Ba DM, Chinchilli VM. Association of cardiovascular disease and 10 other 218


pre-existing comorbidities with COVID-19 mortality: A systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One 2020; 15: E0238215 [PMID: 32845926 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0238215]

- 219 Biswas M, Rahaman S, Biswas TK, Haque Z, Ibrahim B. Association of Sex, Age, and Comorbidities with Mortality in COVID-19 Patients: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Intervirology 2020; 1-12 [PMID: 33296901 DOI: 10.1159/000512592]
- 220 Shokri Afra H, Amiri-Dashatan N, Ghorbani F, Maleki I, Rezaei-Tavirani M. Positive association between severity of COVID-19 infection and liver damage: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastroenterol Hepatol Bed Bench 2020; 13: 292-304 [PMID: 33244371]
- Medetalibeyoglu A, Catma Y, Senkal N, Ormeci A, Cavus B, Kose M, Bayramlar OF, Yildiz G, Akyuz F, Kaymakoglu S, 221 Tukek T. The effect of liver test abnormalities on the prognosis of COVID-19. Ann Hepatol 2020; 19: 614-621 [PMID: 32920162 DOI: 10.1016/j.aohep.2020.08.068]
- 222 Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, Fan G, Liu Y, Liu Z, Xiang J, Wang Y, Song B, Gu X, Guan L, Wei Y, Li H, Wu X, Xu J, Tu S, Zhang Y, Chen H, Cao B. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: A retrospective cohort study. Lancet 2020; 395: 1054-1062 [PMID: 32171076 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30566-3]
- 223 Liu J, Li S, Liu J, Liang B, Wang X, Wang H, Li W, Tong Q, Yi J, Zhao L, Xiong L, Guo C, Tian J, Luo J, Yao J, Pang R, Shen H, Peng C, Liu T, Zhang Q, Wu J, Xu L, Lu S, Wang B, Weng Z, Han C, Zhu H, Zhou R, Zhou H, Chen X, Ye P, Zhu B, Wang L, Zhou W, He S, He Y, Jie S, Wei P, Zhang J, Lu Y, Wang W, Zhang L, Li L, Zhou F, Wang J, Dittmer U, Lu M, Hu Y, Yang D, Zheng X. Longitudinal characteristics of lymphocyte responses and cytokine profiles in the peripheral blood of SARS-CoV-2 infected patients. EBioMedicine 2020; 55: 102763 [PMID: 32361250 DOI: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2020.102763
- 224 Wu C, Chen X, Cai Y, Xia J, Zhou X, Xu S, Huang H, Zhang L, Du C, Zhang Y, Song J, Wang S, Chao Y, Yang Z, Xu J, Chen D, Xiong W, Xu L, Zhou F, Jiang J, Bai C, Zheng J, Song Y. Risk Factors Associated With Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome and Death in Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019 Pneumonia in Wuhan, China. JAMA Intern Med 2020; 180: 934-943 [PMID: 32167524 DOI: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.0994]
- Goyal P, Choi JJ, Pinheiro LC, Schenck EJ, Chen R, Jabri A, Satlin MJ, Campion TR Jr, Nahid M, Ringel JB, Hoffman 225 KL, Alshak MN, Li HA, Wehmeyer GT, Rajan M, Reshetnyak E, Hupert N, Horn EM, Martinez FJ, Gulick RM, Safford MM. Clinical Characteristics of Covid-19 in New York City. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: 2372-2374 [PMID: 32302078 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMc2010419
- 226 Li LQ, Huang T, Wang YQ, Wang ZP, Liang Y, Huang TB, Zhang HY, Sun W, Wang Y. COVID-19 patients' clinical characteristics, discharge rate, and fatality rate of meta-analysis. J Med Virol 2020; 92: 577-583 [PMID: 32162702 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.25757]
- 227 Anurag A, Jha PK, Kumar A. Differential white blood cell count in the COVID-19: A cross-sectional study of 148 patients. Diabetes Metab Syndr 2020; 14: 2099-2102 [PMID: 33160224 DOI: 10.1016/j.dsx.2020.10.029]
- Yuan J, Zou R, Zeng L, Kou S, Lan J, Li X, Liang Y, Ding X, Tan G, Tang S, Liu L, Liu Y, Pan Y, Wang Z. The 228 correlation between viral clearance and biochemical outcomes of 94 COVID-19 infected discharged patients. Inflamm Res 2020; 69: 599-606 [PMID: 32227274 DOI: 10.1007/s00011-020-01342-0]
- Siddiqui MA, Suresh S, Simmer S, Abu-Ghanimeh M, Karrick M, Nimri F, Musleh M, Mediratta V, Al-Shammari M, Russell S, Jou J, Dang D, Salgia R, Zuchelli T. Increased Morbidity and Mortality in COVID-19 Patients with Liver Injury. Dig Dis Sci 2022; 67: 2577-2583 [PMID: 33945064 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-021-07007-0]
- Lombardi R, Mura V, Cespiati A, Iuculano F, Sigon G, Pallini G, Proietti M, Motta I, Montinaro B, Fiorelli E, Cesari M, 230 Bandera A, Valenti L, Peyvandi F, Montano N, Baldini M, Fracanzani AL. Usefulness of fibrosis-4 (FIB-4) score and metabolic alterations in the prediction of SARS-CoV-2 severity. Intern Emerg Med 2022; 17: 1739-1749 [PMID: 35754075 DOI: 10.1007/s11739-022-03000-1]
- Aghemo A, Piovani D, Parigi TL, Brunetta E, Pugliese N, Vespa E, Omodei PD, Preatoni P, Lleo A, Repici A, Voza A, 231 Cecconi M, Malesci A, Bonovas S, Danese S; Humanitas COVID-19 Task Force. COVID-19 Digestive System Involvement and Clinical Outcomes in a Large Academic Hospital in Milan, Italy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 2366-2368.e3 [PMID: 32437870 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.05.011]
- Hashemi N, Viveiros K, Redd WD, Zhou JC, McCarty TR, Bazarbashi AN, Hathorn KE, Wong D, Njie C, Shen L, Chan 232 WW. Impact of chronic liver disease on outcomes of hospitalized patients with COVID-19: A multicentre United States experience. Liver Int 2020; 40: 2515-2521 [PMID: 32585065 DOI: 10.1111/liv.14583]
- Li X, Xu S, Yu M, Wang K, Tao Y, Zhou Y, Shi J, Zhou M, Wu B, Yang Z, Zhang C, Yue J, Zhang Z, Renz H, Liu X, 233 Xie J, Xie M, Zhao J. Risk factors for severity and mortality in adult COVID-19 inpatients in Wuhan. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2020; 146: 110-118 [PMID: 32294485 DOI: 10.1016/j.jaci.2020.04.006]
- 234 Russo A, Pisaturo M, Palladino R, Maggi P, Numis FG, Gentile I, Sangiovanni V, Esposito V, Punzi R, Calabria G, Rescigno C, Salomone Megna A, Masullo A, Manzillo E, Russo G, Parrella R, Dell'Aquila G, Gambardella M, Ponticiello A, Coppola N; On Behalf Of CoviCam Group. Prognostic Value of Transaminases and Bilirubin Levels at Admission to Hospital on Disease Progression and Mortality in Patients with COVID-19-An Observational Retrospective Study. Pathogens 2022; 11 [PMID: 35745506 DOI: 10.3390/pathogens11060652]
- Sarin SK, Choudhury A, Lau GK, Zheng MH, Ji D, Abd-Elsalam S, Hwang J, Qi X, Cua IH, Suh JI, Park JG, Putcharoen 235 O, Kaewdech A, Piratvisuth T, Treeprasertsuk S, Park S, Wejnaruemarn S, Payawal DA, Baatarkhuu O, Ahn SH, Yeo CD, Alonzo UR, Chinbayar T, Loho IM, Yokosuka O, Jafri W, Tan S, Soo LI, Tanwandee T, Gani R, Anand L, Esmail ES, Khalaf M, Alam S, Lin CY, Chuang WL, Soin AS, Garg HK, Kalista K, Batsukh B, Purnomo HD, Dara VP, Rathi P, Al Mahtab M, Shukla A, Sharma MK, Omata M; APASL COVID Task Force, APASL COVID Liver Injury Spectrum Study (APCOLIS Study-NCT 04345640). Pre-existing liver disease is associated with poor outcome in patients with SARS CoV2 infection; The APCOLIS Study (APASL COVID-19 Liver Injury Spectrum Study). Hepatol Int 2020; 14: 690-700 [PMID: 32623632 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10072-8]
- Singh S, Khan A. Clinical Characteristics and Outcomes of Coronavirus Disease 2019 Among Patients With Preexisting 236 Liver Disease in the United States: A Multicenter Research Network Study. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 768-771.e3



[PMID: 32376408 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.04.064]

- 237 Marjot T, Moon AM, Cook JA, Abd-Elsalam S, Aloman C, Armstrong MJ, Pose E, Brenner EJ, Cargill T, Catana MA, Dhanasekaran R, Eshraghian A, García-Juárez I, Gill US, Jones PD, Kennedy J, Marshall A, Matthews C, Mells G, Mercer C, Perumalswami PV, Avitabile E, Qi X, Su F, Ufere NN, Wong YJ, Zheng MH, Barnes E, Barritt AS 4th, Webb GJ. Outcomes following SARS-CoV-2 infection in patients with chronic liver disease: An international registry study. J Hepatol 2021; 74: 567-577 [PMID: 33035628 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.09.024]
- 238 Iavarone M, D'Ambrosio R, Soria A, Triolo M, Pugliese N, Del Poggio P, Perricone G, Massironi S, Spinetti A, Buscarini E, Viganò M, Carriero C, Fagiuoli S, Aghemo A, Belli LS, Lucà M, Pedaci M, Rimondi A, Rumi MG, Invernizzi P, Bonfanti P, Lampertico P. High rates of 30-day mortality in patients with cirrhosis and COVID-19. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 1063-1071 [PMID: 32526252 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.06.001]
- Moon AM, Webb GJ, Aloman C, Armstrong MJ, Cargill T, Dhanasekaran R, Genescà J, Gill US, James TW, Jones PD, 239 Marshall A, Mells G, Perumalswami PV, Qi X, Su F, Ufere NN, Barnes E, Barritt AS, Marjot T. High mortality rates for SARS-CoV-2 infection in patients with pre-existing chronic liver disease and cirrhosis: Preliminary results from an international registry. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 705-708 [PMID: 32446714 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.05.013]
- Kim D, Adeniji N, Latt N, Kumar S, Bloom PP, Aby ES, Perumalswami P, Roytman M, Li M, Vogel AS, Catana AM, 240 Wegermann K, Carr RM, Aloman C, Chen VL, Rabiee A, Sadowski B, Nguyen V, Dunn W, Chavin KD, Zhou K, Lizaola-Mayo B, Moghe A, Debes J, Lee TH, Branch AD, Viveiros K, Chan W, Chascsa DM, Kwo P, Dhanasekaran R. Predictors of Outcomes of COVID-19 in Patients With Chronic Liver Disease: US Multi-center Study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 1469-1479.e19 [PMID: 32950749 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.09.027]
- Kushner T, Cafardi J. Chronic Liver Disease and COVID-19: Alcohol Use Disorder/Alcohol-Associated Liver Disease, 241 Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease/Nonalcoholic Steatohepatitis, Autoimmune Liver Disease, and Compensated Cirrhosis. Clin Liver Dis (Hoboken) 2020; 15: 195-199 [PMID: 32537135 DOI: 10.1002/cld.974]
- Efe C, Dhanasekaran R, Lammert C, Ebik B, Higuera-de la Tijera F, Aloman C, Rıza Calışkan A, Peralta M, Gerussi A, 242 Massoumi H, Catana AM, Torgutalp M, Purnak T, Rigamonti C, Gomez Aldana AJ, Khakoo N, Kacmaz H, Nazal L, Frager S, Demir N, Irak K, Ellik ZM, Balaban Y, Atay K, Eren F, Cristoferi L, Batıbay E, Urzua A, Snijders R, Kıyıcı M, Akyıldız M, Ekin N, Carr RM, Harputluoğlu M, Hatemi I, Mendizabal M, Silva M, Idilman R, Silveira M, Drenth JPH, Assis DN, Björnsson E, Boyer JL, Invernizzi P, Levy C, Schiano TD, Ridruejo E, Wahlin S. Outcome of COVID-19 in Patients With Autoimmune Hepatitis: An International Multicenter Study. Hepatology 2021; 73: 2099-2109 [PMID: 33713486 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31797]
- 243 Noor MT, Manoria P. Immune Dysfunction in Cirrhosis. J Clin Transl Hepatol 2017; 5: 50-58 [PMID: 28507927 DOI: 10.14218/JCTH.2016.00056
- Bonnel AR, Bunchorntavakul C, Reddy KR. Immune dysfunction and infections in patients with cirrhosis. Clin 244 Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 9: 727-738 [PMID: 21397731 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2011.02.031]
- 245 Sun HQ, Zhang JY, Zhang H, Zou ZS, Wang FS, Jia JH. Increased Th17 cells contribute to disease progression in patients with HBV-associated liver cirrhosis. J Viral Hepat 2012; 19: 396-403 [PMID: 22571901 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2893.2011.01561.x
- 246 Piano S, Dalbeni A, Vettore E, Benfaremo D, Mattioli M, Gambino CG, Framba V, Cerruti L, Mantovani A, Martini A, Luchetti MM, Serra R, Cattelan A, Vettor R, Angeli P; COVID-LIVER study group. Abnormal liver function tests predict transfer to intensive care unit and death in COVID-19. Liver Int 2020; 40: 2394-2406 [PMID: 32526083 DOI: 10.1111/liv.14565
- Albillos A, Lario M, Álvarez-Mon M. Cirrhosis-associated immune dysfunction: Distinctive features and clinical 247 relevance. J Hepatol 2014; 61: 1385-1396 [PMID: 25135860 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.08.010]
- Fan VS, Dominitz JA, Eastment MC, Locke ER, Green P, Berry K, O'Hare AM, Shah JA, Crothers K, Ioannou GN. Risk 248 Factors for Testing Positive for Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 in a National United States Healthcare System. Clin Infect Dis 2021; 73: E3085-e3094 [PMID: 33105485 DOI: 10.1093/cid/ciaa1624]
- 249 Ioannou GN, Liang PS, Locke E, Green P, Berry K, O'Hare AM, Shah JA, Crothers K, Eastment MC, Fan VS, Dominitz JA. Cirrhosis and Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 Infection in US Veterans: Risk of Infection, Hospitalization, Ventilation, and Mortality. *Hepatology* 2021; 74: 322-335 [PMID: 33219546 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31649]
- Williamson EJ, Walker AJ, Bhaskaran K, Bacon S, Bates C, Morton CE, Curtis HJ, Mehrkar A, Evans D, Inglesby P, 250 Cockburn J, McDonald HI, MacKenna B, Tomlinson L, Douglas IJ, Rentsch CT, Mathur R, Wong AYS, Grieve R, Harrison D, Forbes H, Schultze A, Croker R, Parry J, Hester F, Harper S, Perera R, Evans SJW, Smeeth L, Goldacre B. Factors associated with COVID-19-related death using OpenSAFELY. Nature 2020; 584: 430-436 [PMID: 32640463 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-020-2521-4]
- Moreau R, Jalan R, Gines P, Pavesi M, Angeli P, Cordoba J, Durand F, Gustot T, Saliba F, Domenicali M, Gerbes A, 251 Wendon J, Alessandria C, Laleman W, Zeuzem S, Trebicka J, Bernardi M, Arroyo V; CANONIC Study Investigators of the EASL-CLIF Consortium. Acute-on-chronic liver failure is a distinct syndrome that develops in patients with acute decompensation of cirrhosis. Gastroenterology 2013; 144: 1426-1437, 1437.e1 [PMID: 23474284 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.02.042]
- 252 Schütte A, Ciesek S, Wedemeyer H, Lange CM. Influenza virus infection as precipitating event of acute-on-chronic liver failure. J Hepatol 2019; 70: 797-799 [PMID: 30635243 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.11.015]
- 253 Wu T, Li J, Shao L, Xin J, Jiang L, Zhou Q, Shi D, Jiang J, Sun S, Jin L, Ye P, Yang L, Lu Y, Li T, Huang J, Xu X, Chen J, Hao S, Chen Y, Xin S, Gao Z, Duan Z, Han T, Wang Y, Gan J, Feng T, Pan C, Li H, Huang Y, Xie Q, Lin S, Li L; Chinese Group on the Study of Severe Hepatitis B (COSSH). Development of diagnostic criteria and a prognostic score for hepatitis B virus-related acute-on-chronic liver failure. Gut 2018; 67: 2181-2191 [PMID: 28928275 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2017-314641]
- 254 Bajaj JS, Garcia-Tsao G, Wong F, Biggins SW, Kamath PS, McGeorge S, Chew M, Pearson M, Shaw J, Kalluri A, Fagan A, Olofson A, Moini M, de la Rosa Rodriguez R, Reddy KR. Cirrhosis Is Associated With High Mortality and Readmissions Over 90 Days Regardless of COVID-19: A Multicenter Cohort. Liver Transpl 2021; 27: 1343-1347 [PMID: 33427401 DOI: 10.1002/lt.25981]



- Strnad P, Tacke F, Koch A, Trautwein C. Liver guardian, modifier and target of sepsis. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 255 2017; 14: 55-66 [PMID: 27924081 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2016.168]
- 256 Sarin SK, Choudhury A, Sharma MK, Maiwall R, Al Mahtab M, Rahman S, Saigal S, Saraf N, Soin AS, Devarbhavi H, Kim DJ, Dhiman RK, Duseja A, Taneja S, Eapen CE, Goel A, Ning Q, Chen T, Ma K, Duan Z, Yu C, Treeprasertsuk S, Hamid SS, Butt AS, Jafri W, Shukla A, Saraswat V, Tan SS, Sood A, Midha V, Goyal O, Ghazinyan H, Arora A, Hu J, Sahu M, Rao PN, Lee GH, Lim SG, Lesmana LA, Lesmana CR, Shah S, Prasad VGM, Payawal DA, Abbas Z, Dokmeci AK, Sollano JD, Carpio G, Shresta A, Lau GK, Fazal Karim M, Shiha G, Gani R, Kalista KF, Yuen MF, Alam S, Khanna R, Sood V, Lal BB, Pamecha V, Jindal A, Rajan V, Arora V, Yokosuka O, Niriella MA, Li H, Qi X, Tanaka A, Mochida S, Chaudhuri DR, Gane E, Win KM, Chen WT, Rela M, Kapoor D, Rastogi A, Kale P, Sharma CB, Bajpai M, Singh V, Premkumar M, Maharashi S, Olithselvan A, Philips CA, Srivastava A, Yachha SK, Wani ZA, Thapa BR, Saraya A, Shalimar, Kumar A, Wadhawan M, Gupta S, Madan K, Sakhuja P, Vij V, Sharma BC, Garg H, Garg V, Kalal C, Anand L, Vyas T, Mathur RP, Kumar G, Jain P, Pasupuleti SSR, Chawla YK, Chowdhury A, Song DS, Yang JM, Yoon EL; APASL ACLF Research Consortium (AARC) for APASL ACLF working Party. Correction to: Acute-on-chronic liver failure: Consensus recommendations of the Asian Pacific association for the study of the liver (APASL): An update. Hepatol Int 2019; **13**: 826-828 [PMID: 31595462 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-019-09980-1]
- 257 Chen G, Wu D, Guo W, Cao Y, Huang D, Wang H, Wang T, Zhang X, Chen H, Yu H, Zhang M, Wu S, Song J, Chen T, Han M, Li S, Luo X, Zhao J, Ning Q. Clinical and immunological features of severe and moderate coronavirus disease 2019. J Clin Invest 2020; 130: 2620-2629 [PMID: 32217835 DOI: 10.1172/JCI137244]
- Ji D, Qin E, Xu J, Zhang D, Cheng G, Wang Y, Lau G. Non-alcoholic fatty liver diseases in patients with COVID-19: 2.58 A retrospective study. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 451-453 [PMID: 32278005 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.03.044]
- Zhou YJ, Zheng KI, Wang XB, Yan HD, Sun QF, Pan KH, Wang TY, Ma HL, Chen YP, George J, Zheng MH. Younger 259 patients with MAFLD are at increased risk of severe COVID-19 illness: A multicenter preliminary analysis. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 719-721 [PMID: 32348790 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.04.027]
- Targher G, Mantovani A, Byrne CD, Wang XB, Yan HD, Sun QF, Pan KH, Zheng KI, Chen YP, Eslam M, George J, 260 Zheng MH. Risk of severe illness from COVID-19 in patients with metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease and increased fibrosis scores. Gut 2020; 69: 1545-1547 [PMID: 32414813 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321611]
- Shelton JF, Shastri AJ, Ye C, Weldon CH, Filshtein-Sonmez T, Coker D, Symons A, Esparza-Gordillo J; 23andMe 261 COVID-19 Team, Aslibekyan S, Auton A. Trans-ancestry analysis reveals genetic and nongenetic associations with COVID-19 susceptibility and severity. Nat Genet 2021; 53: 801-808 [PMID: 33888907 DOI: 10.1038/s41588-021-00854-7
- Zhu Z, Hasegawa K, Ma B, Fujiogi M, Camargo CA Jr, Liang L. Association of obesity and its genetic predisposition 262 with the risk of severe COVID-19: Analysis of population-based cohort data. Metabolism 2020; 112: 154345 [PMID: 32835759 DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2020.154345]
- Sachdeva S, Khandait H, Kopel J, Aloysius MM, Desai R, Goyal H. NAFLD and COVID-19: A Pooled Analysis. SN 263 Compr Clin Med 2020; 2: 2726-2729 [PMID: 33173850 DOI: 10.1007/s42399-020-00631-3]
- Kopec AK, Abrahams SR, Thornton S, Palumbo JS, Mullins ES, Divanovic S, Weiler H, Owens AP 3rd, Mackman N, 264 Goss A, van Ryn J, Luyendyk JP, Flick MJ. Thrombin promotes diet-induced obesity through fibrin-driven inflammation. J Clin Invest 2017; 127: 3152-3166 [PMID: 28737512 DOI: 10.1172/JCI92744]
- Targher G, Bertolini L, Scala L, Zenari L, Lippi G, Franchini M, Arcaro G. Plasma PAI-1 levels are increased in patients 265 with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. Diabetes Care 2007; 30: E31-e32 [PMID: 17468361 DOI: 10.2337/dc07-0109]
- Chang ML, Hsu CM, Tseng JH, Tsou YK, Chen SC, Shiau SS, Yeh CT, Chiu CT. Plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 is 266 independently associated with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease whereas leptin and adiponectin vary between genders. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 30: 329-336 [PMID: 25091195 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12705]
- Reaven GM, Scott EM, Grant PJ, Lowe GD, Rumley A, Wannamethee SG, Stratmann B, Tschoepe D, Blann A, Juhan-267 Vague I, Alessi MC, Bailey C. Hemostatic abnormalities associated with obesity and the metabolic syndrome. J Thromb Haemost 2005; 3: 1074-1085 [PMID: 15869606 DOI: 10.1111/j.1538-7836.2005.01277.x]
- Mertens I, Van Gaal LF. Obesity, haemostasis and the fibrinolytic system. Obes Rev 2002; 3: 85-101 [PMID: 12120424 268 DOI: 10.1046/j.1467-789X.2002.00056.x]
- Samad F, Ruf W. Inflammation, obesity, and thrombosis. Blood 2013; 122: 3415-3422 [PMID: 24092932 DOI: 269 10.1182/blood-2013-05-427708]
- 270 Gao F, Zheng KI, Wang XB, Yan HD, Sun QF, Pan KH, Wang TY, Chen YP, George J, Zheng MH. Metabolic associated fatty liver disease increases coronavirus disease 2019 disease severity in nondiabetic patients. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 36: 204-207 [PMID: 32436622 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.15112]
- Eslam M, Newsome PN, Sarin SK, Anstee QM, Targher G, Romero-Gomez M, Zelber-Sagi S, Wai-Sun Wong V, Dufour 271 JF, Schattenberg JM, Kawaguchi T, Arrese M, Valenti L, Shiha G, Tiribelli C, Yki-Järvinen H, Fan JG, Grønbæk H, Yilmaz Y, Cortez-Pinto H, Oliveira CP, Bedossa P, Adams LA, Zheng MH, Fouad Y, Chan WK, Mendez-Sanchez N, Ahn SH, Castera L, Bugianesi E, Ratziu V, George J. A new definition for metabolic dysfunction-associated fatty liver disease: An international expert consensus statement. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 202-209 [PMID: 32278004 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.03.039]
- 272 Zheng KI, Gao F, Wang XB, Sun QF, Pan KH, Wang TY, Ma HL, Chen YP, Liu WY, George J, Zheng MH. Letter to the Editor: Obesity as a risk factor for greater severity of COVID-19 in patients with metabolic associated fatty liver disease. Metabolism 2020; 108: 154244 [PMID: 32320741 DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2020.154244]
- Michalakis K, Ilias I. SARS-CoV-2 infection and obesity: Common inflammatory and metabolic aspects. Diabetes Metab 273 Syndr 2020; 14: 469-471 [PMID: 32387864 DOI: 10.1016/j.dsx.2020.04.033]
- Lefere S, Tacke F. Macrophages in obesity and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: Crosstalk with metabolism. JHEP Rep 274 2019; 1: 30-43 [PMID: 32149275 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhepr.2019.02.004]
- Luzi L, Radaelli MG. Influenza and obesity: Its odd relationship and the lessons for COVID-19 pandemic. Acta Diabetol 275 2020; 57: 759-764 [PMID: 32249357 DOI: 10.1007/s00592-020-01522-8]
- Ahn SY, Sohn SH, Lee SY, Park HL, Park YW, Kim H, Nam JH. The effect of lipopolysaccharide-induced obesity and its



chronic inflammation on influenza virus-related pathology. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol 2015; 40: 924-930 [PMID: 26509733 DOI: 10.1016/j.etap.2015.09.020]

- 277 Sharma P, Kumar A. Metabolic dysfunction associated fatty liver disease increases risk of severe Covid-19. Diabetes Metab Syndr 2020; 14: 825-827 [PMID: 32540736 DOI: 10.1016/j.dsx.2020.06.013]
- 278 Severe Covid-19 GWAS Group, Ellinghaus D, Degenhardt F, Bujanda L, Buti M, Albillos A, Invernizzi P, Fernández J, Prati D, Baselli G, Asselta R, Grimsrud MM, Milani C, Aziz F, Kässens J, May S, Wendorff M, Wienbrandt L, Uellendahl-Werth F, Zheng T, Yi X, de Pablo R, Chercoles AG, Palom A, Garcia-Fernandez AE, Rodriguez-Frias F, Zanella A, Bandera A, Protti A, Aghemo A, Lleo A, Biondi A, Caballero-Garralda A, Gori A, Tanck A, Carreras Nolla A, Latiano A, Fracanzani AL, Peschuck A, Julià A, Pesenti A, Voza A, Jiménez D, Mateos B, Nafria Jimenez B, Quereda C, Paccapelo C, Gassner C, Angelini C, Cea C, Solier A, Pestaña D, Muñiz-Diaz E, Sandoval E, Paraboschi EM, Navas E, García Sánchez F, Ceriotti F, Martinelli-Boneschi F, Peyvandi F, Blasi F, Téllez L, Blanco-Grau A, Hemmrich-Stanisak G, Grasselli G, Costantino G, Cardamone G, Foti G, Aneli S, Kurihara H, ElAbd H, My I, Galván-Femenia I, Martín J, Erdmann J, Ferrusquía-Acosta J, Garcia-Etxebarria K, Izquierdo-Sanchez L, Bettini LR, Sumoy L, Terranova L, Moreira L, Santoro L, Scudeller L, Mesonero F, Roade L, Rühlemann MC, Schaefer M, Carrabba M, Riveiro-Barciela M, Figuera Basso ME, Valsecchi MG, Hernandez-Tejero M, Acosta-Herrera M, D'Angiò M, Baldini M, Cazzaniga M, Schulzky M, Cecconi M, Wittig M, Ciccarelli M, Rodríguez-Gandía M, Bocciolone M, Miozzo M, Montano N, Braun N, Sacchi N, Martínez N, Ozer O, Palmieri O, Faverio P, Preatoni P, Bonfanti P, Omodei P, Tentorio P, Castro P, Rodrigues PM, Blandino Ortiz A, de Cid R, Ferrer R, Gualtierotti R, Nieto R, Goerg S, Badalamenti S, Marsal S, Matullo G, Pelusi S, Juzenas S, Aliberti S, Monzani V, Moreno V, Wesse T, Lenz TL, Pumarola T, Rimoldi V, Bosari S, Albrecht W, Peter W, Romero-Gómez M, D'Amato M, Duga S, Banales JM, Hov JR, Folseraas T, Valenti L, Franke A, Karlsen TH. Genomewide Association Study of Severe Covid-19 with Respiratory Failure. N Engl J Med 2020; 383: 1522-1534 [PMID: 32558485 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2020283]
- 279 Lopez-Mendez I, Aquino-Matus J, Gall SM, Prieto-Nava JD, Juarez-Hernandez E, Uribe M, Castro-Narro G. Association of liver steatosis and fibrosis with clinical outcomes in patients with SARS-CoV-2 infection (COVID-19). Ann Hepatol 2021; 20: 100271 [PMID: 33099028 DOI: 10.1016/j.aohep.2020.09.015]
- 280 Jose RJ, Manuel A. COVID-19 cytokine storm: The interplay between inflammation and coagulation. Lancet Respir Med 2020; 8: E46-e47 [PMID: 32353251 DOI: 10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30216-2]
- Marjot T, Buescher G, Sebode M, Barnes E, Barritt AS 4th, Armstrong MJ, Baldelli L, Kennedy J, Mercer C, Ozga AK, 281 Casar C, Schramm C; contributing Members and Collaborators of ERN RARE-LIVER/COVID-Hep/SECURE-Cirrhosis, Moon AM, Webb GJ, Lohse AW. SARS-CoV-2 infection in patients with autoimmune hepatitis. J Hepatol 2021; 74: 1335-1343 [PMID: 33508378 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2021.01.021]
- APASL Covid-19 Task Force, Lau G, Sharma M. Clinical practice guidance for hepatology and liver transplant providers 282 during the COVID-19 pandemic: APASL expert panel consensus recommendations. Hepatol Int 2020; 14: 415-428 [PMID: 32447721 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10054-w]
- Zou X, Fang M, Huang J. Liver Function Should Be Monitored When Treating COVID-19 in Chronic HBV-Infected 283 Patients. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 3056-3057 [PMID: 32763481 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.07.062]
- Guan WJ, Ni ZY, Hu Y, Liang WH, Ou CQ, He JX, Liu L, Shan H, Lei CL, Hui DSC, Du B, Li LJ, Zeng G, Yuen KY, 284 Chen RC, Tang CL, Wang T, Chen PY, Xiang J, Li SY, Wang JL, Liang ZJ, Peng YX, Wei L, Liu Y, Hu YH, Peng P, Wang JM, Liu JY, Chen Z, Li G, Zheng ZJ, Qiu SQ, Luo J, Ye CJ, Zhu SY, Zhong NS; China Medical Treatment Expert Group for Covid-19. Clinical Characteristics of Coronavirus Disease 2019 in China. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: 1708-1720 [PMID: 32109013 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2002032]
- Sarkar S, Khanna P, Singh AK. Impact of COVID-19 in patients with concurrent co-infections: A systematic review and 285 meta-analyses. J Med Virol 2021; 93: 2385-2395 [PMID: 33331656 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.26740]
- Rodríguez-Tajes S, Miralpeix A, Costa J, López-Suñé E, Laguno M, Pocurull A, Lens S, Mariño Z, Forns X. Low risk of 286 hepatitis B reactivation in patients with severe COVID-19 who receive immunosuppressive therapy. J Viral Hepat 2021; 28: 89-94 [PMID: 32969557 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.13410]
- Yip TC, Wong VW, Lui GC, Chow VC, Tse YK, Hui VW, Liang LY, Chan HL, Hui DS, Wong GL. Current and Past Infections of HBV Do Not Increase Mortality in Patients With COVID-19. Hepatology 2021; 74: 1750-1765 [PMID: 33961298 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31890]
- 288 Mangia A, Cenderello G, Verucchi G, Ciancio A, Fontana A, Piazzolla V, Minerva N, Squillante MM, Copetti M. Is positivity for hepatitis C virus antibody predictive of lower risk of death in COVID-19 patients with cirrhosis? World J Clin Cases 2020; 8: 5831-5834 [PMID: 33344581 DOI: 10.12998/wjcc.v8.i22.5831]
- Colmenero J, Rodríguez-Perálvarez M, Salcedo M, Arias-Milla A, Muñoz-Serrano A, Graus J, Nuño J, Gastaca M, 289 Bustamante-Schneider J, Cachero A, Lladó L, Caballero A, Fernández-Yunquera A, Loinaz C, Fernández I, Fondevila C, Navasa M, Iñarrairaegui M, Castells L, Pascual S, Ramírez P, Vinaixa C, González-Dieguez ML, González-Grande R, Hierro L, Nogueras F, Otero A, Álamo JM, Blanco-Fernández G, Fábrega E, García-Pajares F, Montero JL, Tomé S, De la Rosa G, Pons JA. Epidemiological pattern, incidence, and outcomes of COVID-19 in liver transplant patients. J Hepatol 2021; 74: 148-155 [PMID: 32750442 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.07.040]
- Webb GJ, Moon AM, Barnes E, Barritt AS, Marjot T. Determining risk factors for mortality in liver transplant patients 290 with COVID-19. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 5: 643-644 [PMID: 32339474 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(20)30125-4]
- 291 Liu H, He X, Wang Y, Zhou S, Zhang D, Zhu J, He Q, Zhu Z, Li G, Sun L, Wang J, Cheng G, Liu Z, Lau G. Management of COVID-19 in patients after liver transplantation: Beijing working party for liver transplantation. Hepatol Int 2020; 14: 432-436 [PMID: 32277387 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-020-10043-z]
- Qin J, Wang H, Qin X, Zhang P, Zhu L, Cai J, Yuan Y, Li H. Perioperative Presentation of COVID-19 Disease in a Liver 292 Transplant Recipient. Hepatology 2020; 72: 1491-1493 [PMID: 32220017 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31257]
- Michaels MG, La Hoz RM, Danziger-Isakov L, Blumberg EA, Kumar D, Green M, Pruett TL, Wolfe CR. Coronavirus 293 disease 2019: Implications of emerging infections for transplantation. Am J Transplant 2020; 20: 1768-1772 [PMID: 32090448 DOI: 10.1111/ajt.15832]



- 294 Waisberg DR, Abdala E, Nacif LS, Haddad LB, Ducatti L, Santos VR, Gouveia LN, Lazari CS, Martino RB, Pinheiro RS, Arantes RM, Terrabuio DR, Malbouisson LM, Galvao FH, Andraus W, Carneiro-D'Albuquerque LA. Liver transplant recipients infected with SARS-CoV-2 in the early postoperative period: Lessons from a single center in the epicenter of the pandemic. Transpl Infect Dis 2021; 23: E13418 [PMID: 32667716 DOI: 10.1111/tid.13418]
- 295 Fix OK, Hameed B, Fontana RJ, Kwok RM, McGuire BM, Mulligan DC, Pratt DS, Russo MW, Schilsky ML, Verna EC, Loomba R, Cohen DE, Bezerra JA, Reddy KR, Chung RT. Clinical Best Practice Advice for Hepatology and Liver Transplant Providers During the COVID-19 Pandemic: AASLD Expert Panel Consensus Statement. Hepatology 2020; 72: 287-304 [PMID: 32298473 DOI: 10.1002/hep.31281]
- Becchetti C, Zambelli MF, Pasulo L, Donato MF, Invernizzi F, Detry O, Dahlqvist G, Ciccarelli O, Morelli MC, Fraga M, 296 Svegliati-Baroni G, van Vlierberghe H, Coenraad MJ, Romero MC, de Gottardi A, Toniutto P, Del Prete L, Abbati C, Samuel D, Pirenne J, Nevens F, Dufour JF; COVID-LT group. COVID-19 in an international European liver transplant recipient cohort. Gut 2020; 69: 1832-1840 [PMID: 32571972 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321923]
- 297 Arentz M, Yim E, Klaff L, Lokhandwala S, Riedo FX, Chong M, Lee M. Characteristics and Outcomes of 21 Critically III Patients With COVID-19 in Washington State. JAMA 2020; 323: 1612-1614 [PMID: 32191259 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2020.4326]
- 298 Belli LS, Fondevila C, Cortesi PA, Conti S, Karam V, Adam R, Coilly A, Ericzon BG, Loinaz C, Cuervas-Mons V, Zambelli M, Llado L, Diaz-Fontenla F, Invernizzi F, Patrono D, Faitot F, Bhooori S, Pirenne J, Perricone G, Magini G, Castells L, Detry O, Cruchaga PM, Colmenero J, Berrevoet F, Rodriguez G, Ysebaert D, Radenne S, Metselaar H, Morelli C, De Carlis LG, Polak WG, Duvoux C; ELITA-ELTR COVID-19 Registry. Protective Role of Tacrolimus, Deleterious Role of Age and Comorbidities in Liver Transplant Recipients With Covid-19: Results From the ELITA/ELTR Multicenter European Study. Gastroenterology 2021; 160: 1151-1163.e3 [PMID: 33307029 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.11.045]
- 299 Zhang L, Zhu F, Xie L, Wang C, Wang J, Chen R, Jia P, Guan HQ, Peng L, Chen Y, Peng P, Zhang P, Chu Q, Shen Q, Wang Y, Xu SY, Zhao JP, Zhou M. Clinical characteristics of COVID-19-infected cancer patients: A retrospective case study in three hospitals within Wuhan, China. Ann Oncol 2020; 31: 894-901 [PMID: 32224151 DOI: 10.1016/j.annonc.2020.03.296]
- Chan SL, Kudo M. Impacts of COVID-19 on Liver Cancers: During and after the Pandemic. Liver Cancer 2020; 9: 491-300 502 [PMID: 33078127 DOI: 10.1159/000510765]
- Polack FP, Thomas SJ, Kitchin N, Absalon J, Gurtman A, Lockhart S, Perez JL, Pérez Marc G, Moreira ED, Zerbini C, 301 Bailey R, Swanson KA, Roychoudhury S, Koury K, Li P, Kalina WV, Cooper D, Frenck RW Jr, Hammitt LL, Türeci Ö, Nell H, Schaefer A, Ünal S, Tresnan DB, Mather S, Dormitzer PR, Şahin U, Jansen KU, Gruber WC; C4591001 Clinical Trial Group. Safety and Efficacy of the BNT162b2 mRNA Covid-19 Vaccine. N Engl J Med 2020; 383: 2603-2615 [PMID: 33301246 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2034577]
- 302 Baden LR, El Sahly HM, Essink B, Kotloff K, Frey S, Novak R, Diemert D, Spector SA, Rouphael N, Creech CB, McGettigan J, Khetan S, Segall N, Solis J, Brosz A, Fierro C, Schwartz H, Neuzil K, Corey L, Gilbert P, Janes H, Follmann D, Marovich M, Mascola J, Polakowski L, Ledgerwood J, Graham BS, Bennett H, Pajon R, Knightly C, Leav B, Deng W, Zhou H, Han S, Ivarsson M, Miller J, Zaks T; COVE Study Group. Efficacy and Safety of the mRNA-1273 SARS-CoV-2 Vaccine. N Engl J Med 2021; 384: 403-416 [PMID: 33378609 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa2035389]
- 303 Ou MT, Boyarsky BJ, Motter JD, Greenberg RS, Teles AT, Ruddy JA, Krach MR, Jain VS, Werbel WA, Avery RK, Massie AB, Segev DL, Garonzik-Wang JM. Safety and Reactogenicity of 2 Doses of SARS-CoV-2 Vaccination in Solid Organ Transplant Recipients. Transplantation 2021; 105: 2170-2174 [PMID: 33859151 DOI: 10.1097/TP.00000000003780]
- 304 Daugherty SE, Guo Y, Heath K, Dasmariñas MC, Jubilo KG, Samranvedhya J, Lipsitch M, Cohen K. Risk of clinical sequelae after the acute phase of SARS-CoV-2 infection: Retrospective cohort study. BMJ 2021; 373: N1098 [PMID: 34011492 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.n1098]
- 305 Dennis A, Wamil M, Alberts J, Oben J, Cuthbertson DJ, Wootton D, Crooks M, Gabbay M, Brady M, Hishmeh L, Attree E, Heightman M, Banerjee R, Banerjee A; COVERSCAN study investigators. Multiorgan impairment in low-risk individuals with post-COVID-19 syndrome: A prospective, community-based study. BMJ Open 2021; 11: E048391 [PMID: 33785495 DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2020-048391]
- Bende F, Tudoran C, Sporea I, Fofiu R, Bâldea V, Cotrău R, Popescu A, Sirli R, Ungureanu BS, Tudoran M. A 306 Multidisciplinary Approach to Evaluate the Presence of Hepatic and Cardiac Abnormalities in Patients with Post-Acute COVID-19 Syndrome-A Pilot Study. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 34204032 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10112507]
- Radzina M, Putrins DS, Micena A, Vanaga I, Kolesova O, Platkajis A, Viksna L. Post-COVID-19 Liver Injury: 307 Comprehensive Imaging With Multiparametric Ultrasound. J Ultrasound Med 2022; 41: 935-949 [PMID: 34241914 DOI: 10.1002/jum.15778]
- 308 Holmes E, Wist J, Masuda R, Lodge S, Nitschke P, Kimhofer T, Loo RL, Begum S, Boughton B, Yang R, Morillon AC, Chin ST, Hall D, Ryan M, Bong SH, Gay M, Edgar DW, Lindon JC, Richards T, Yeap BB, Pettersson S, Spraul M, Schaefer H, Lawler NG, Gray N, Whiley L, Nicholson JK. Incomplete Systemic Recovery and Metabolic Phenoreversion in Post-Acute-Phase Nonhospitalized COVID-19 Patients: Implications for Assessment of Post-Acute COVID-19 Syndrome. J Proteome Res 2021; 20: 3315-3329 [PMID: 34009992 DOI: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.1c00224]
- Lamers MM, Beumer J, van der Vaart J, Knoops K, Puschhof J, Breugem TI, Ravelli RBG, Paul van Schayck J, Mykytyn 309 AZ, Duimel HQ, van Donselaar E, Riesebosch S, Kuijpers HJH, Schipper D, van de Wetering WJ, de Graaf M, Koopmans M, Cuppen E, Peters PJ, Haagmans BL, Clevers H. SARS-CoV-2 productively infects human gut enterocytes. Science 2020; **369**: 50-54 [PMID: 32358202 DOI: 10.1126/science.abc1669]
- Fogarty H, Townsend L, Morrin H, Ahmad A, Comerford C, Karampini E, Englert H, Byrne M, Bergin C, O'Sullivan JM, 310 Martin-Loeches I, Nadarajan P, Bannan C, Mallon PW, Curley GF, Preston RJS, Rehill AM, McGonagle D, Ni Cheallaigh C, Baker RI, Renné T, Ward SE, O'Donnell JS; Irish COVID-19 Vasculopathy Study (iCVS) investigators. Persistent endotheliopathy in the pathogenesis of long COVID syndrome. J Thromb Haemost 2021; 19: 2546-2553 [PMID: 34375505 DOI: 10.1111/jth.15490]
- 311 Faruqui S, Okoli FC, Olsen SK, Feldman DM, Kalia HS, Park JS, Stanca CM, Figueroa Diaz V, Yuan S, Dagher NN,



Sarkar SA, Theise ND, Kim S, Shanbhogue K, Jacobson IM. Cholangiopathy After Severe COVID-19: Clinical Features and Prognostic Implications. Am J Gastroenterol 2021; 116: 1414-1425 [PMID: 33993134 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000001264

- Roth NC, Kim A, Vitkovski T, Xia J, Ramirez G, Bernstein D, Crawford JM. Post-COVID-19 Cholangiopathy: A Novel 312 Entity. Am J Gastroenterol 2021; 116: 1077-1082 [PMID: 33464757 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.00000000001154]
- Durazo FA, Nicholas AA, Mahaffey JJ, Sova S, Evans JJ, Trivella JP, Loy V, Kim J, Zimmerman MA, Hong JC. Post-313 Covid-19 Cholangiopathy-A New Indication for Liver Transplantation: A Case Report. Transplant Proc 2021; 53: 1132-1137 [PMID: 33846012 DOI: 10.1016/j.transproceed.2021.03.007]
- Brito CA, Barros FM, Lopes EP. Mechanisms and consequences of COVID-19 associated liver injury: What can we 314 affirm? World J Hepatol 2020; 12: 413-422 [PMID: 32952870 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v12.i8.413]
- 315 Philips CA, Ahamed R, Augustine P. SARS-CoV-2 related liver impairment - perception may not be the reality. J Hepatol 2020; 73: 991-992 [PMID: 32454042 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.05.025]
- 316 Zhao Y, Zhao Z, Wang Y, Zhou Y, Ma Y, Zuo W. Single-Cell RNA Expression Profiling of ACE2, the Receptor of SARS-CoV-2. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2020; 202: 756-759 [PMID: 32663409 DOI: 10.1164/rccm.202001-0179LE]
- 317 Bangash MN, Patel JM, Parekh D, Murphy N, Brown RM, Elsharkawy AM, Mehta G, Armstrong MJ, Neil D. SARS-CoV-2: Is the liver merely a bystander to severe disease? J Hepatol 2020; 73: 995-996 [PMID: 32502510 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2020.05.035]
- Lagana SM, De Michele S, Lee MJ, Emond JC, Griesemer AD, Tulin-Silver SA, Verna EC, Martinez M, Lefkowitch JH. 318 COVID-19 Associated Hepatitis Complicating Recent Living Donor Liver Transplantation. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2020 [PMID: 32302212 DOI: 10.5858/arpa.2020-0186-SA]
- Idalsoaga F, Ayares G, Arab JP, Díaz LA. COVID-19 and Indirect Liver Injury: A Narrative Synthesis of the Evidence. J 319 Clin Transl Hepatol 2021; 9: 760-768 [PMID: 34722191 DOI: 10.14218/JCTH.2020.00140]
- Chu H, Bai T, Chen L, Hu L, Xiao L, Yao L, Zhu R, Niu X, Li Z, Zhang L, Han C, Song S, He Q, Zhao Y, Zhu Q, Chen 320 H, Schnabl B, Yang L, Hou X. Multicenter Analysis of Liver Injury Patterns and Mortality in COVID-19. Front Med (Lausanne) 2020; 7: 584342 [PMID: 33195339 DOI: 10.3389/fmed.2020.584342]
- Krishnan A, Prichett L, Tao X, Alqahtani SA, Hamilton JP, Mezey E, Strauss AT, Kim A, Potter JJ, Chen PH, Woreta 321 TA. Abnormal liver chemistries as a predictor of COVID-19 severity and clinical outcomes in hospitalized patients. World J Gastroenterol 2022; 28: 570-587 [PMID: 35316959 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i5.570]
- 322 Ekpanyapong S, Bunchorntavakul C, Reddy KR. COVID-19 and the Liver: Lessons Learnt from the EAST and the WEST, A Year Later. J Viral Hepat 2022; 29: 4-20 [PMID: 34352133 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.13590]
- Del Zompo F, De Siena M, Ianiro G, Gasbarrini A, Pompili M, Ponziani FR. Prevalence of liver injury and correlation 323 with clinical outcomes in patients with COVID-19: Systematic review with meta-analysis. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 2020; 24: 13072-13088 [PMID: 33378061 DOI: 10.26355/eurrev 202012 24215]
- Alqahtani SA, Schattenberg JM. Liver injury in COVID-19: The current evidence. United European Gastroenterol J 324 2020; 8: 509-519 [PMID: 32450787 DOI: 10.1177/2050640620924157]
- 325 Sultan S, Altayar O, Siddique SM, Davitkov P, Feuerstein JD, Lim JK, Falck-Ytter Y, El-Serag HB; AGA Institute. AGA Institute Rapid Review of the Gastrointestinal and Liver Manifestations of COVID-19, Meta-Analysis of International Data, and Recommendations for the Consultative Management of Patients with COVID-19. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 320-334.e27 [PMID: 32407808 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.05.001]
- 326 Hartl L, Haslinger K, Angerer M, Jachs M, Simbrunner B, Bauer DJM, Semmler G, Scheiner B, Eigenbauer E, Strassl R, Breuer M, Kimberger O, Laxar D, Trauner M, Mandorfer M, Reiberger T. Age-adjusted mortality and predictive value of liver chemistries in a Viennese cohort of COVID-19 patients. Liver Int 2022; 42: 1297-1307 [PMID: 35412018 DOI: 10.1111/liv.15274
- 327 Ponziani FR, Nesci A, Del Zompo F, Santopaolo F, Pompili M, Gasbarrini A. Correlation Between Liver Function Tests Abnormalities and Interleukin-6 Serum Levels in Patients With SARS-CoV-2 Infection. Gastroenterology 2021; 160: 1891-1893 [PMID: 33387522 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.05.103]
- Lee YR, Kang MK, Song JE, Kim HJ, Kweon YO, Tak WY, Jang SY, Park JG, Lee C, Hwang JS, Jang BK, Suh JI, Chung WJ, Kim BS, Park SY. Clinical outcomes of coronavirus disease 2019 in patients with pre-existing liver diseases: A multicenter study in South Korea. Clin Mol Hepatol 2020; 26: 562-576 [PMID: 33053932 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2020.0126]
- Shauly-Aharonov M, Shafrir A, Paltiel O, Calderon-Margalit R, Safadi R, Bicher R, Barenholz-Goultschin O, Stokar J. 329 Both high and low pre-infection glucose levels associated with increased risk for severe COVID-19: New insights from a population-based study. PLoS One 2021; 16: E0254847 [PMID: 34293038 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0254847]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2433-2451

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2433

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

Ferroptosis regulates key signaling pathways in gastrointestinal tumors: Underlying mechanisms and therapeutic strategies

Ravichandiran Rabitha, Sethuraman Shivani, Yahya Showket, Ganapasam Sudhandiran

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Feng S, China; Peng J, China; Zhang X, China

Received: December 11, 2022 Peer-review started: December 11, 2022 First decision: January 11, 2023 Revised: January 26, 2023 Accepted: April 7, 2023 Article in press: April 7, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



Ravichandiran Rabitha, Sethuraman Shivani, Yahya Showket, Ganapasam Sudhandiran, Department of Biochemistry, University of Madras, Cell Biology Research Laboratory, Chennai 600 025, Tamil Nadu, India

Corresponding author: Ganapasam Sudhandiran, MPhil, PhD, Full Professor, Department of Biochemistry, University of Madras, Cell Biology Research Laboratory, Gandhi Mandapam Road, Chennai 600 025, Tamil Nadu, India. sudhandiran@unom.ac.in

Abstract

Ferroptosis is an emerging novel form of non-apoptotic, regulated cell death that is heavily dependent on iron and characterized by rupture in plasma membrane. Ferroptosis is distinct from other regulated cell death modalities at the biochemical, morphological, and molecular levels. The ferroptotic signature includes high membrane density, cytoplasmic swelling, condensed mitochondrial membrane, and outer mitochondrial rupture with associated features of accumulation of reactive oxygen species and lipid peroxidation. The selenoenzyme glutathione peroxidase 4, a key regulator of ferroptosis, greatly reduces the lipid overload and protects the cell membrane against oxidative damage. Ferroptosis exerts a momentous role in regulating cancer signaling pathways and serves as a therapeutic target in cancers. Dysregulated ferroptosis orchestrates gastrointestinal (GI) cancer signaling pathways leading to GI tumors such as colonic cancer, pancreatic cancer, and hepatocellular carcinoma. Crosstalk exists between ferroptosis and other cell death modalities. While apoptosis and autophagy play a detrimental role in tumor progression, depending upon the factors associated with tumor microenvironment, ferroptosis plays a decisive role in either promoting tumor growth or suppressing it. Several transcription factors, such as TP53, activating transcription factors 3 and 4, are involved in influencing ferroptosis. Importantly, several molecular mediators of ferroptosis, such as p53, nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2/heme oxygenase-1, hypoxia inducible factor 1, and sirtuins, coordinate with ferroptosis in GI cancers. In this review, we elaborated on key molecular mechanisms of ferroptosis and the signaling pathways that connect ferroptosis to GI tumors.

Key Words: Ferroptosis; Gastrointestinal cancers; Nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2; Apoptosis; Autophagy

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core Tip: Gastrointestinal tumors contribute to the majority of cancer-related deaths. Ferroptosis is a novel form of non-apoptotic cell death that plays a vital role in reducing the invasiveness and metastasis of gastrointestinal tumors. Herein, we discussed the regulatory mechanisms involved in ferroptosis through the hallmark pathways of glutathione peroxidase 4, iron metabolism, lipid peroxidation, and redox signaling that provide a novel therapeutic approach for gastrointestinal cancers.

Citation: Rabitha R, Shivani S, Showket Y, Sudhandiran G. Ferroptosis regulates key signaling pathways in gastrointestinal tumors: Underlying mechanisms and therapeutic strategies. *World J Gastroenterol* 2023; 29(16): 2433-2451

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2433.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2433

INTRODUCTION

Cancer is a notorious disease that causes numerous disorders and deaths worldwide, particularly gastrointestinal (GI) cancers comprising esophageal cancer, gastric cancer (GC), liver cancer, pancreatic cancer, and colorectal cancer[1]. A recent report stated that there are approximately 4 million new cases each year, which is far greater than breast and lung cancers combined; thus, there is a need to improve the therapeutics of GI cancers[2]. Although there has been an improvement in the prognosis of GI cancers in the last decade due to development of intensive therapies, such as incorporating cytotoxic drugs and targeted therapies, GI cancers are one of the leading causes of cancer deaths in developed and developing countries[3-5]. With varying risk factors, incidence, prevalence and prognosis, early diagnosis with increased screening may facilitate therapies to fight against GI cancers.

Biomarkers, including epigenetic markers, also play an effective role in decreasing the progression of GI cancers by early diagnosis and decreasing risk assessment by predicting the tumor response from specific therapies in patients[6]. Apart from internal stimulation, external exposures, such as dietary intake, tobacco use, alcohol consumption, obesity, and pathogens, are considered to increase the risk of GI tumors[7]. Various improvements in the therapeutic aspects to decrease the burden of GI cancer, including the chemoprevention of these cancers by using antioxidants, have drawn much attention[8]. Murphy *et al*[9] estimated that by 2025, the pervasiveness of obesity will be increased in men and women by 18% and 21%, respectively, which could escalate the encumbrance of GI cancers worldwide [9].

The induction of cell death by ferroptosis has increased in the recent past. Cell death is an endogenous mechanism that regulates homeostasis, and it is perceived as a requisite bodily process. As an imperative system, it exterminates useless or unwanted cells and bolsters the defense system of the body. Many forms of cell death have been observed in the recent past, particularly accidental cell death and regulated cell death (RCD)[10,11]. Accidental cell death occurs suddenly in response to stress, heat shock, or mechanical nature, while RCD is orchestrated by exhibiting a precise signaling cascade provided by a defined group of effector molecules. Many forms of RCD have been observed, such as apoptotic, autophagic, pyroptotic, necrotic, entotic, and ferroptotic cell death[12].

Investigating RCD introduces a new path for developing cancer therapeutics. Among the various forms of RCD, ferroptosis, an iron dependent, non-apoptotic RCD, is fascinating because of its ability to manage cancer cells that develop resistance to apoptosis and drugs. Although a link between iron and lipid peroxidation has been found in cancer research, this form of RCD has a peculiar combination of morphological, biochemical, and genetic characteristics distinct from necrosis, apoptosis, and autophagy [13]. Dixon *et al*[14] proposed the term ferroptosis in 2012, and its emerging role in several other disease settings was observed[14]. Ferroptotic cell death is characterized by the occurrence of oxidative stress and membrane lipid peroxidation, thereby causing mitochondrial atrophy, increased density of the mitochondrial membrane, and membrane damage[15]. Therefore, this review summarizes the role of ferroptosis in regulating key cancer signaling and cell death pathways in GI tumors for better prognosis.

GASTROINTESTINAL CANCERS: INCIDENCE AND MORTALITY

GI cancers contribute to significant morbidity and mortality rates worldwide[16] (Table 1), accounting for 26% of all cancer-related incidence and 35% of all cancer-related fatalities. It was noted that there is a two-fold increase in men compared to women. It has been reported that by 2040, there will be an increase in new cases and deaths from GI cancers by 58% and 73% to 7.5 million and 5.6 million, respectively[17]. Incidence and mortality rates of GI cancers worldwide is presented in Table 1[18-22].

Table 1 Incidence and mortality rates of gastrointestinal cancers worldwide							
No	Gastrointestinal cancers	Incidence	Mortality	Ref.			
1	Esophageal cancer	604100	544100	[18]			
2	Gastric cancer	1100000	770000	[19]			
3	Liver cancer	905700	830200	[20]			
4	Pancreatic cancer	495773	466003	[21]			
5	Colorectal cancer	1930000	900000	[22]			

While cell death modalities play a decisive role in eradication of tumor cells and maintenance of homeostasis, the role of RCD pathways, particularly ferroptosis, in tumor progression and metastasis of cancers has been the subject of interest for the last decade.

DISTINCTIVE FEATURES OF FERROPTOSIS

The various features of ferroptosis include the morphological, biochemical, and epigenetic alterations that describe this novel form of cell death.

Morphological distortion of ferroptosis

Ferroptosis is a non-apoptotic form of cell death because it lacks the classical features of apoptosis, such as mitochondrial cytochrome-C release, caspase activation, and chromatin fragmentation^[23]. In contrast, ferroptosis induces mitochondrial membrane disintegration, which results in cell enlargement, plasma membrane rupture, volume reduction, increased density, and disappearance of cristae observed under the electron microscope. These changes are potentially caused by permeability loss due to increased lipid peroxidation[24].

Biochemical changes involved in ferroptosis

The main biochemical features of ferroptosis are iron accumulation, reactive oxygen species (ROS) production, and induction of lipid peroxidation. Iron is the most abundant metal and is essential to all life on earth. As an iron-dependent form of cell death, increased circulating iron leads to the Fenton reaction through activated iron-containing enzymes that act as biochemical markers of ferroptosis[25]. Intracellular iron and iron-containing enzymes are indispensable for the execution of ferroptosis. Molecular regulators associated with iron homeostasis, such as transferrin, lactotransferrin, transferrin receptor, nuclear receptor coactivator 4-dependent degradation of ferritin, iron regulatory protein, and iron responsive element regulatory network, facilitate ferroptotic cell death[26,27].

ROS are the major culprits in many disease settings. ROS can damage essential biomolecules such as DNA, protein, carbohydrates, and lipids, thereby causing denaturation, peptide s-s bond breaking, crosslinking, enzyme inhibition, and permeability changes in tissues and cells. Therefore, increased ROS promote several perturbances leading to altered cell death pathways as well as induction of ferroptosis [28].

Lipid peroxidation is a seminal process in which the generated free radicals (H2O2, super peroxides, peroxy radicals) target long-chain fatty acids[29]. Extensive lipid peroxidation affects the permeability, fluidity, and curvature of the membrane, thereby stimulating cell death by forming micelles and pores in the biological membrane. A close connection between lipid peroxidation and ferroptosis exists in cancers. Importantly, to overcome drug resistance in chemotherapy, ferroptosis plays a crucial role in tumor microenvironment, thereby controlling cell proliferation through redox signaling pathways[30].

Epigenetic alterations

Epigenetics is a genetic mechanism that can influence gene expression by DNA methylation, histone modifications, and the effects of noncoding RNA without altering the DNA sequence[31,32]. DNA methylation is an epigenetic modification process that uses DNA methyltransferases to covalently transfer the methyl group to the C-5 position in the cytosine ring of DNA[33]. It has been reported that hypermethylation of the CDH1 gene promoter could increase ferroptosis susceptibility in head and neck cancer cells[34]. Recently, epigenetic regulation through H2B monoubiquitination and p53 has been determined[35].

Histone acetylation is controlled by histone acetyltransferases, bromodomains (BRDs), and histone deacetylases (HDACs) to regulate ferroptosis. In the histone acetylation process, histone acetyltransferases play the writer role, BRDs the reader role, and HDACs the eraser role[36,37]. The tumor suppressive role of *Tp53* is well known. For p53-induced ferroptosis, acetylation plays a crucial role by regulating solute carrier family 7 member 11 (SLC7A11) expression[38]. Acetylated and mutant p53^{3KR}



suppresses SLC7A11 expression and inhibits cysteine uptake, which alleviates ferroptosis and lipid peroxidation by decreasing glutathione (GSH) synthesis[38,39]. BRD4 induces the expression of antiferroptotic genes, and it has been observed that the BRD4 inhibitor JQ1 induces ferroptosis by downregulating the expression of ferroptosis-related genes such as glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4), SLC7A11, and solute carrier family 3 member 2 in breast and lung cancer cells[40]. HDACs were initially identified as an eraser for removing acetyl groups from histones, but it was later discovered to be involved in many important biological functions. Recently, HDAC inhibitors have been endorsed as potential therapeutics for various cancers^[41].

As a multifarious group of noncoding transcripts, noncoding RNAs, microRNAs (miRNAs), long noncoding RNAs (lncRNAs), and circular RNAs were first considered nonfunctional junk, but they participate in a broad domain of gene-regulatory pathways^[42]. Beyond this, it has been suggested that circular RNAs play a role in ferroptosis by regulating multiple signaling pathways either directly or indirectly by acting on the key regulating factors and upstream targets of ferroptosis^[43]. miRNAs tend to act as stimulants in ferroptosis by targeting ferroptosis-associated factors by downregulating the expression of activating transcription factor 4 (ATF4), which is a stress signal that tends to inhibit ferroptosis by miR-214-3p in hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) by inducing SLC7A11 and several other miRNAs, including miR-101-3p, at high expression levels. They profoundly enhance the activity of nuclear factor kappa B, which regulates ferroptosis via GPX4 and prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase 2 in lung cancer, and miR-324-3p at high expression levels induces ferroptosis in lung adenocarcinoma by targeting GPX4[44]. Furthermore, miRNAs have also been found to have inhibitory effects on ferroptosis; therefore, they play diverse roles in ferroptosis. The alterations they cause to ferroptosisassociated factors make them a potential target in cancer therapeutics.

FERROPTOSIS INDUCERS

Over the past few years, several small molecules and plant-based compounds that target transporters or enzymes involved in ferroptosis have been described.

In principle, GSH synthesis and GPX4, a selenoenzyme, are the major regulators of ferroptosis. GSH is an important substrate for GPX4. Therefore, any depletion in GSH leads to substantial lipid peroxidation, leading to ferroptosis. By inhibiting GPX4, accumulation of lipid peroxidation takes place [45]. To produce GSH, system Xc⁻ regulated cysteine activity is needed. Certain compounds, such as sorafenib, glutamate, and erastin, induce ferroptosis through inhibition of system Xc⁻. Ras-selective lethal 3 (RSL3), a known GPX4 inhibitor and other compounds containing electrophilic chloroacetamides, covalently binds and restricts selenocysteine activity inside the active site of GPX4 to initiate ferroptosis[46]. Other nitrile oxide electrophiles include ML210, JKE-1674, and JKE-1716, which attach to selenocysteine and cause ferroptosis[46,47]. By directly oxidizing lipids and indirectly impairing GPX4 action, FINO2 causes ferroptosis, and FIN56 drives the destruction of GPX4 to induce ferroptosis[48]. To induce ferroptosis, FINO2 harnesses either a direct or indirect iron oxide to induce suppression of GPX4 activity. Organic peroxides are compounds with multiple O_2 bonds that are cleaved, resulting in the production of RO anions. These organic peroxides are often used as models to induce ROS. A commonly held view is that the lipid peroxide analogue tert-butyl hydroperoxide stimulates lipid peroxidation-dependent ferroptosis[49].

Excessive iron accumulation is a precursor of ferroptosis in a plethora of cell types. In vitro, hemoglobin causes ferroptosis, and *in vivo*, it causes intracerebral hemorrhage in other disease states [50-52]. Furthermore, the rise in cellular iron levels and consequent ferroptosis caused by pharmacological stimulation of selective autophagy through degradation of ferritin is known as ferritinophagy[53,54]. Apart from these, there are many other ferroptotic inducers; for example, in human pancreatic cancer cells, zalcitabine causes autophagy-dependent ferroptosis, pointing to a link between DNA sensor pathways, autophagy activation, and mitochondrial malfunction[55].

FERROPTOSIS INHIBITORS

The inhibition of ferroptosis by small molecular compounds takes place through the following mediators.

Iron chelators: The important role of iron is to promote lipid peroxidation by either activating ironcontaining lipid oxygenases (LOX) or nonenzymatic iron-mediated Fenton action [56-58]. Iron chelators like deferoxamine inhibit ferroptotic cell death. Iron chelators reduce H₂O₂-induced necrosis but not ferrostatin-1, suggesting that iron may be potentially involved in multiple cell death modalities[59,60].

Enzyme inhibitors: The enzyme inhibitor acyl-CoA synthetase long chain family member 4 (ACSL4) mediates addition of CoA to long-chain fatty acids, particularly arachidonic acid, and appears to be a crucial precursor to further arachidonate lipoxygenase-dependent lipid peroxidation[57]. ACSL4 and



arachidonate lipoxygenase inhibitors are known to inhibit the ferroptotic cell death process by preventing LOX accumulation[57,61]. In addition, NAD phosphate oxidase inhibitors comprising of diphenylene iodonium and GKT137831 prevent erastin-induced ferroptosis[62].

Protein degradation inhibitors: GPX4 may be degraded by a variety of ferroptosis activators, which results in lipid peroxidation. However, FIN56 and erastin-induced GPX4 breakdown is inhibited by the molecular chaperone heat shock protein 90, 5-(tetradecyloxy)-2-furoic acid, and dopamine[63-65].

Other inhibitors: The mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase inhibitor, U0162 is commonly used to reduce ferroptosis owing to its broad antioxidant activity[66]. The strong inhibitory effects of exogenous monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFAs) or deuterated polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) on ferroptosis may be attributed to their displacement of PUFAs from phospholipids, which lowers the accumulation of lipid peroxidation[67].

REGULATION OF FERROPTOSIS

A deeper knowledge of how ferroptosis is regulated by metabolic pathways, including iron, GSH, and lipid metabolism, has been the focus of research in proposing therapeutic drugs. In this context, several metabolic and cancer signaling pathways that connect ferroptosis have been described.

GPX4

Ferroptosis is primarily caused by the inactivation of the cellular antioxidant system, particularly the system that is dependent on the antioxidant defense Xc⁻ GSH-GPX4 that leads to toxic lipid ROS accumulation[68]. GSH peroxidases are pivotal enzymes that enable the reduction of peroxides *via* GSH. The system Xc⁻ family mediates transport of cysteine and glutamate, where glutamate is exported outside the cell and cysteine is imported inside the cell, which initiates the production of GSH, hence inhibiting ferroptosis in cancer cells[69] (Figure 1). The GPX protein comprises different types, among which GPX4, a selenoprotein, is an elemental antioxidant mediator known for its capability of reducing large peroxides such as PUFAs[68]. It is primarily involved in the maintenance of lipid metabolism and defense against the accumulation of toxic lipid ROS. Since GPX4 activity is directly impacted by conditions that reduce intracellular cysteine and subsequently GSH levels and because GSH is the dominant antioxidant in mammalian cells, these conditions trigger ferroptosis[70]. Small molecules such as erastin can block GSH or GPX4 expression to activate ferroptosis. In many cells, the rate at which GSH is synthesized is limited by the internal reduction of cystine to cysteine[71].

Lipid metabolism

The process in which free radicals and non-free radicals cleave the C-C double bonds in lipids such as PUFAs, phospholipids, glycolipids, and cholesterol is known as lipid peroxidation.

According to lipidomic research, arachidonic acid and adrenic acid are key driving factors in inducing ferroptosis. Elongation of very long-chain fatty acid protein 5 and fatty acid desaturase 1 are associated with the synthesis of fatty acids, where both enzymes are upregulated in mesenchymal GC cells, resulting in ferroptosis sensitivity, according to studies on the disease[72]. The process by which these PUFAs become coenzyme-A derivatives that are integrated into phospholipids triggers ferroptosis. Both autophagy and deubiquitylation can result in the reduction of intracellular GPX4[73]. Specialized sequences in GPX4 are distinctly recognized by heat shock protein 90 and facilitate the breakdown of GPX4 by chaperone-mediated autophagy[63]. On the other hand, the inhibition of chaperone-mediated autophagy by the mTOR pathway is relieved by its suppression, which may have caused GPX4 to degrade and cause ferroptosis[74].

Numerous investigations have revealed ACSL4 as a crucial sensitizer in ferroptosis machinery. ACSL4 mediates the esterification of PUFAs into phospholipids by adding CoA to the polyunsaturated bond of arachidonic acid[75] (Figure 1). Lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase 3, which is activated by ACSL4, contributes to ferroptotic lipid signaling by adding acyl groups to lysophospholipids, particularly to the phospholipids phosphatidylcholine and phosphatidylethanolamine[75]. Apart from PUFAs, MUFAs can promote ferroptosis resistance by initiating mutations in the PI3K-AKT-mTOR pathways, sterol regulatory element-binding protein 1 can mediate the production of MUFAs, which aids cancer cells in resisting ferroptosis[76]. MUFAs can modulate the hydroxycarboxylic acid receptor 1-sterol regulatory element-binding protein 1-stearyl-coenzyme A desaturase 1 pathway and lactate in the tumor microenvironment, which might increase the production of MUFAs and lower the expression of ACSL4 to avoid ferroptosis[77]. As functional lipids in ferroptosis, polyunsaturated ether phospholipids have a significant regulatory effect in changing cancer cells from a ferroptosis-sensitive state to a ferroptosis-resistant state[78]. Thus, lipid metabolism has a notable effect on the capability of cancer cells to induce ferroptosis.

Rabitha R et al. Role of ferroptosis in GI cancer



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2433 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 1 Mechanistic insights of ferroptosis regulated pathways are represented. Glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4) is central in ferroptosis and works through the initiation of system Xc⁻, which mediates the export of glutamate and import of cystine. Cystine is required for the synthesis of glutathione (GSH). p53 induces the expression of p21 following oxidative stress and further induces GSH leading to GPX4 expression. Alternatively, p53 increases the expression of spermidine/spermine N1-acetyltransferase 1 (SAT1), which serves as the transcriptional target of p53. SAT1 joins ferroptotic pathway through induction of arachidonate lipoxygenase (ALOX) 15 leading to lipid peroxidation. In addition, p62 phosphorylation targets Kelch-like ECH-associated protein 1 (Keap1) leading to accumulation of nuclear factor erythroid 2–related factor 2 (Nrf2) in the nucleus to subscribe antioxidant enzymes during oxidative stress. Acyl-CoA synthetase long chain family member 4 (ACSL4) is an isozyme catalyzes polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) contributes to ferroptosis through induction of lipoxygenases. Ferritinophagy induction *via* ferritin contributes to the Fenton reaction leading to accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and lipid peroxidation. DMT1: Divalent metal transporter 1; GSSG: Glutathione disulfide; HO-1: Heme oxygenase-1; LOX: Lipid oxygenase; LPCAT3: Lysophosphatidylcholine acyltransferase 3; PUFA-PE: Polyunsaturated fatty acid-phosphatidylethanolamine; SLC3A2: Solute carrier family 3 member 2; SLC7A11: Solute carrier family 7 member 11; STEAP3: Six-transmembrane epithelial antigen of the prostate 3; TFR1: Transferrin receptor 1.

Iron metabolism

To carry out ferroptosis and allow lipid peroxides to build up, iron is particularly necessary. The capacity of iron to catalyze numerous metabolic events and flip between the various ionic states depends largely on how it can absorb and give electrons[79]. In the Fenton reaction, Fe^{2+} is converted to Fe^{3+} in the presence of H_2O_2 , and HO[•] is produced as a result of electron transfer to $H_2O_2[80]$. In contrast, the Haber-Weiss process could convert Fe^{3+} back to Fe^{2+} by reacting with O_2 , causing O_2 to lose one electron and become O^2 -[81].

The transfer of iron takes place in the following ways. Transferrin synthesized by the liver as a chelator of Fe³⁺ ions. In contrast to apo-transferrin, which is sans iron transferrin that is not recognized by transferrin receptor 1 (TfR1) and not internalized, transferrin recognizes and binds to TfR1 when it reaches the cell membrane, which is then internalized by clathrin-mediated endocytosis[82]. Accumulating evidence suggests the role of iron metabolism in ferroptosis[83,84]. Fe³⁺ is liberated from the transferrin TfR1 complex due to the acidic pH of endocytic vesicles and is converted to Fe²⁺ by the six-transmembrane epithelial antigen of the prostate (STEAP) family. STEAP1 and STEAP2 are implicated in multiple human malignancies, including Ewing sarcoma bladder, ovary, colon, breast, prostate, pancreatic, and cervical cancer[85-87]. Malignant gliomas have high levels of STEAP3, which triggers the cancer epithelial-mesenchymal transition[88]. Under hypoxic circumstances, STEAP4 is activated, resulting in an imbalance of mitochondrial iron and increased ROS generation[89].

The intracellular labile iron pool is subsequently created by divalent metal transporter 1, which mediates the release of Fe^{2+} into the cytoplasm[90]. Apo-transferrin is released back to the plasma membrane post recycling, while TfR1 and apo-transferrin remain linked[91]. Fe^{2+} is then directly transported into cells by divalent metal transporter 1 during the conversion of Fe^{3+} to Fe^{2+} (Figure 1). Another mechanism includes the absorption of porphyrin-bound Fe^{2+} that contains hemoglobin, particularly in macrophages, and involvement of cell membrane receptors of iron-storing protein ferritin, such as scavenger receptor class A member 5, as observed in kidney and embryonic development, which absorbs iron to regulate the ferroptosis mechanism[92,93].

Role of ferritin in Fe transport

Ferritin, an iron-sequestering protein with 4500 iron atoms, plays a crucial role in iron transport, cellular multiplication, angiogenesis, and immune suppression[94]. By using NCOA4, ferritin can also be split



up to liberate free iron, through "ferritinophagy" [95]. Ferroportin (FPN), recognized as the sole iron release pump that works with ceruloplasmin to export iron, is primarily in charge of moving Fe²⁺ out of cells[96]. Ceruloplasmin controls HepG2 and Hep3B cell iron regulation to prevent ferroptosis, and its loss causes a buildup of intracellular Fe²⁺ and lipid ROS and enhances ferroptotic death caused by erastin and RSL3[97]. Prominin-2 promotes the growth of multivesicular structures that comprise ferritin and exosomes that transfer iron from cells, enabling ferroptosis resistance in breast cancer[98]. FPN is severely reduced in many cancer types, suggesting that cancer cells may contain large amounts of iron^[99]. Decreased FPN levels promote proliferation and epithelial-mesenchymal transition in triplenegative breast cancer cells^[100]. Hepcidin, produced by tumors of the liver, promotes the breakdown of FPN and aids in the spread and development of cancer[101].

TRANSCRIPTION FACTORS

Activating transcription factor 3 and activating transcription factor 4

The unfolded protein response is activated in mammalian cells due to endoplasmic stress and has a twodimensional functional role in cell survival and death[102]. Activating transcription factor 3 (ATF3) is a member of the ATF/cAMP-responsive element-binding protein family of transcription factors. It binds to the ATF/cAMP-responsive element-binding protein cis-regulatory element and coordinates gene expression. ATF3 has tumor suppressive roles and inhibits cancer malignancy in GI cancers [103]. The context-dependent role that ATF3 plays in cancer is likely due to complex protein-protein interaction networks in which ATF3 is involved.

Indeed, in addition to transcriptional regulation, ATF3 has been found to interact with many critical cellular proteins and regulate their functions. One of the well-characterized ATF3-binding proteins is wild-type p53, and ROS signals are necessary for this aberrant production of endoplasmic reticulum stress markers; however, the antioxidant N-acetyl L-cysteine prevents overexpression and consequent ferroptotic cellular death. Although the ATF3-TP53 complex helps to initiate DNA damage, TP53 is not necessary for ATF3-regulated suppression of SLC7A11 transcription[104]. Nuclear factor erythroid 2related factor 2 (Nrf2) can, in contrast, regulate the expression of ATF3 by creating complex feedback loops for the activation of a number of transcription factors in coordinating the ferroptotic response [105].

ATF4 is a double-sided sword that plays a dual role in ferroptosis. In numerous cancer cells, including human glioblastoma as well as pancreatic cancer cell lines, the depletion of ATF4 increases erastin-induced or RSL3-induced ferroptosis, and the inhibition of ATF4 increases artesunate-induced ferroptosis in the DAUDI cell line[106,107]. The classes of genes targeted by ATF4, such as SLC7A11, heat shock protein 5 (HSPA5), and tribbles pseudokinase 3, may have an impact on this ATF4dependent mediation of ferroptosis in various cancer types. ATF4 is inhibited by the erastin-induced overexpression of HSPA5, which results in the sequential breakdown of GPX4 and lipid peroxidation [108-112]. Thus, ATF3-dependent and/or ATF4-dependent pathway dysregulation might influence ferroptosis in a tumor-specific phenotype.

Nrf2

Binding to antioxidant response elements, Nrf2, a transcription factor from the Cap-N-Collar family, is essential in regulating antioxidant genes and maintaining redox homeostasis[113]. Nrf2 transcriptional activity is normally attached to Kelch-like ECH-associated protein 1 (Keap1), retaining it in the cytoplasm. Nrf2 separates from Keap1 during environmental conditions (such as oxidative stress) and subsequently translocates into the nucleus, where it stimulates the expression of ARE-dependent target genes[113]. Nrf2, however, depends on the expression of the target genes that are involved in the control of cell proliferation, migration, and death to have a double impact on carcinogenesis and tumor treatment[114].

Initially, researchers showed that ferroptosis resistance may be promoted by activating the Nrf2 pathway using a model of HCC. In human HCC cell lines, ferroptosis activators like erastin and sorafenib boost Nrf2 stability by inhibiting the development of the Nrf2-Keap1 complex. The autophagy receptor SQSTM1/p62 elevates Nrf2 expression by inactivating Keap1, which is another regulator of this process[115]. By boosting GSH production and function, Nrf2-dependent genes such as glutathione synthetase, GPX4, and SLC7A11 contribute to ferroptosis inhibition[115]. Control of NADPH synthesis, a vital electron donor required for reduction of oxidized substrates[116], which is also a ferroptosis sensitivity biomarker[117], is another way that Nrf2 intermediate metabolism is connected to the regulation of ferroptosis. Overall, Nrf2 is an important transcription factor that regulates ferroptosis.

TP53

p53, a tumor suppressor encoded by the TP53 gene, is involved in the mediation of DNA damage, oncogene activation, and hypoxia. p53 promotes ferroptosis by transcriptional or posttranscriptional pathways in addition to its impacts on apoptosis, autophagy, and cell cycle. p53 can both induce and inhibit ferroptosis in a context dependent manner. To cause ferroptotic cell death, p53 increases the



production of spermidine/spermine N1-acetyltransferase 1, which sequentially causes increased 15-LOX expression responsible for oxidation of PUFAs (Figure 1)[118]. Simultaneously, p53 decreases the expression of ELAV-like RNA-binding protein and its action with LINC00336, by limiting the capability of cells to fight ferroptosis by increasing the activity of cystathionine β synthase (CBS)[119]. Additionally, p53 interaction with ubiquitin-specific protease 7, a deubiquitinating enzyme, facilitates its nuclear translocation by altering histones, favorably controlling ferroptosis[120]. Human colon cancer cells, such as HCT116 and SW48, are inhibited against ferroptosis by p53 in a transcription-independent manner^[121] The p53-p21 axis prevents ferroptosis, allowing cancer cells to withstand stressful metabolic situations. Thus, this dual role of p53 in ferroptosis can be explored for therapeutic treatment of cancers.

Heme oxygenase-1

Heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1) is a significant redox-mediating enzyme that is activated in reaction to oxidative stress, cellular stress, neurodegeneration, and other diseases. HO-1 has a dual personality. The use of HO-1 antagonist zinc protoporphyrin IX and HO-1 knockdown animals demonstrated that HO-1 increases erastin-induced ferroptosis[121]. Conversely, because HO-1 expression is knocked down, erastin and sorafenib more effectively limit cell proliferation in HCC caused by these drugs[121]. In addition, HO-1 mediates iron and ROS levels where Nrf2-derived HO-1 provides a cytoprotective effect by scavenging ROS when HO-1 is moderately active[121]. In contrast, given that cancer cells produce more HO-1 than normal cells, a high level of HO-1 activation may increase fragile Fe²⁺, resulting in an excess of ROS and eventual oxidative cell death[121]. Hence, the employment of ferroptosis by HO-1 activation can define the fate of cancer cells.

Sirtuins

Sirtuins are NAD⁺-dependent deacetylases that are involved in DNA repair, cellular metabolism, and cancer development. As a key oxidizing agent, sirtuins tend to play a crucial role in regulating redox signaling pathways[122]. Seven sirtuins have been identified in mammals so far, and each family has been found to regulate cellular homeostasis. SIRT1 activation increases the antioxidant activity mediated by oxidative stress-related transcription factors[122]. Studies have found that increased expression of SIRT1 induces Nrf2-mediated antioxidant activity, thereby increasing GPX4 and GSH levels in HCC. Conversely, their downregulation by protocadherin 20 mediates ferroptotic cell death by lowering the expression of GPX4 and GSH and increasing intracellular iron levels and ROS[123]. SIRT6 promotes ferroptosis in pancreatic cells through upregulation of the ROS levels[124], and its downregulation causes GC cells to resist sorafenib-induced ferroptosis[125].

Hypoxia inducible factor

Hypoxia is a prominent factor involved in the progression and metastasis of numerous cancers. Prolyl hydroxylase hydroxylates the hypoxia inducible factor (HIF)-a subunits HIF-1α and HIF-2α under normoxic circumstances; subsequently, they are subjected to ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis and destruction. HIF target genes are activated in hypoxia as a result of HIF-1 α and HIF-2 α failing to hydroxylate and translocate into the nucleus[126]. Our laboratory's previous studies found that under hypoxic conditions, hypoxia-inducible factors such as HIF-1a and HIF-2a are activated and stimulate the activation of matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 9, thereby increasing tumorigenesis[127]. Singhal et al[128] demonstrated the mechanism by which activation of HIF-2a raises cellular iron to accelerate ferroptosis or irreversible cysteine oxidation that causes cell death.

FERROPTOSIS AS A NOVEL TARGET FOR GI CANCER RESEARCH

The leading cause of cancer deaths and incidence from GI tumors has become the most essential health concern, so improving the therapeutic aspects provides an important way to decrease the burden of GI cancers. Several studies have used ferroptotic cell death as a key modulator to inhibit the growth of GI cancers such as colorectal cancer, liver cancer, pancreatic cancer, GC, and esophageal cancer.

Ferroptosis in colorectal cancer

Recent studies by Wang et al[129] suggested that ferroptosis can have a potential modulatory role in the targeted killing of chemoresistant colon cancer cells, and ferroptosis-related genes could also be harnessed as biomarkers in colorectal cancer therapeutics. Genes involved in the colorectal cancer tumor microenvironment are intricately linked to ferroptosis, and some of them are involved in the lipid peroxidase and GPX/GSH enzyme system. Iron metabolism genes are also powerful prognostic markers in colorectal cancer; for example, elevated expression of thio-redoxin tumor suppressing protein is closely concomitant with iron accumulation in mitochondria[130]. The above findings clearly state that targeting ferroptosis-inducing genes could provide a novel avenue for treating colorectal cancer. p53 tumor-suppressing protein and heme oxygenase have been implicated as key factors in regulating ferroptosis in colorectal cancer.



Ferroptosis in liver cancer

HCC is the most prevalent type of liver cancer, accounting for approximately 90% of cases[131]. Multiple studies have reported that ferroptosis plays a role in ameliorating the burden of HCC progression. Sorafenib, an anticancer agent that is used for the treatment of advanced HCC, has been found to induce ferroptosis by initiating the translation of rapamycin kinase signaling pathway, thereby initiating ferroptosis. Iron chelators such as deferoxamine inhibit sorafenib-induced ferroptosis by reducing the oxidative stress created by sorafenib in HCC cells[132].

The finding of a potent inhibitor of CBS, which is the main source of cystathionine gamma lyase by metabolizing homocysteine to cystathionine to increase intracellular L-cysteine, called CH004, selectively inhibits CBS but not human cystathionine gamma lyase in both in vivo and in vitro experiments, thereby increasing lipid ROS and decreasing the viability of HepG2 cells, indicating their role in ferroptosis[133].

Modulating the function of key regulators of ferroptosis also plays a significant role in the induction of ferroptotic cell death in HCC cells. Nrf2 is a key regulator of the antioxidant response. It plays a negative regulatory role in ferroptosis by actuating p62-Keap1-Nrf2 pathway, which upregulates the expression of quinone oxidoreductase 1, HO-1, and ferritin heavy chain 1. Therefore, inhibiting the p62-Keap1-Nrf2 pathways by erastin and sorafenib significantly enhances the ferroptosis-mediated cell death of liver cancer cells[134].

The mitochondrial membrane protein CDGSH iron sulfur domain 1 serves as a target to treat diabetes using glitazone, but it acts as a negative regulator of ferroptosis by modulating mitochondrial iron uptake; therefore, the pharmacological or genetic inhibition of CDGSH iron sulfur domain 1 enhanced mitochondrial lipid peroxidation, increasing erastin-induced ferroptosis in liver cancer cells[135].

The highly reactive metabolite NAPQ1 from acetaminophen, an analgesic and antipyretic agent, is involved in the ferroptotic cell death of HepG2 cells by decreasing their viability through GSH depletion and GPX inhibition[136]. The expression of retinoblastoma protein (Rb) in HCC cells determines the susceptibility of cancer cells to sorafenib treatment and regulates ferroptosis. Louandre et al[137] showed that the decrease in the levels of Rb protein exhibits an increase in cell death when cells were treated with sorafenib compared with controls; thus, determining the Rb status of HCC patients treated with sorafenib will provide novel insight into the HCC treatment.

LncRNAs represent a vital class of molecules that have regulatory effects in both physiological and abnormal conditions, but lncRNA GABPB1-AS1 has a role in regulating oxidative stress, confirming its involvement in the ferroptosis-mediated cell death of HCC cells. The expression of this lncRNA was upregulated by erastin to inhibit the translation of GA binding protein transcription factor subunit beta 1, resulting in the rapid accumulation of ROS in HepG2 cells by decreasing the expression of the PRDX5 peroxidase gene[138].

Ferroptosis in pancreatic cancer

Several molecules were demonstrated to induce ferroptosis in pancreatic cancer cells in which the firstline drug gemcitabine is used to treat advanced pancreatic cancer, but HSPA5 causes resistance to gemcitabine treatment by inhibiting ferroptosis. Therefore, genetically or pharmacologically inhibiting HSPA5 enhanced the sensitivity of gemcitabine to pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma cells by inducing ferroptosis[139]. Inhibiting cytosolic aspartate aminotransferase, which is predominant for redox balance, represses the growth of pancreatic cancer cells by enhancing labile iron release, thereby inducing sensitivity to ferroptosis[140].

Several studies have shown that certain natural plant extracts possess potential anticancer effects by inducing ferroptosis in pancreatic cancer cells. A saponin called ruscogenin represses cell viability and induces ferroptotic cell death in a pancreatic cancer cell line by increasing the concentration of intracellular ferrous iron and ROS production; it also exerts anti-tumor effects in in vivo experiments with less toxicity[141].

The combinatorial regimen using plant derivatives also expresses effective anticancer effects in pancreatic cancer cells by inducing ferroptosis; cotylenin A (a plant growth regulator) in combination with phenethyl isothiocyanate, an anti-carcinogenic compound, stimulated ferroptotic cell death in PANC-1 cells (Figure 2)[142]. Artesunate, an antimalarial agent, induced ferroptosis in Kras-activated pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma cell lines driven by ROS generation and lysosomal iron-dependent cell death without affecting normal pancreatic cell lines[143]. Piperlongumine alone, as well as in combination with cotylenin A and sulfasalazine, generates ferroptotic death of pancreatic cancer cells [144].

Ferroptosis in GC

GC is a heterogeneous disease among GI cancers, with over 1 million new cases worldwide where surgery is the primary treatment to prevent progression[145]. The factors involved in PUFA biosynthesis play an essential role in inducing ferroptosis sensitivity in GC[72]. Apatinib, an anti-tumor agent, decreases the expression of GPX4 and results in apatinib-mediated ferroptotic cell death in GC cells [146]. GC cells resistant to sorafenib-induced ferroptosis treatment by silencing SIRT6, one of the sirtuin proteins that plays a vital role in the regulation of metabolism, DNA repair, and cancer development





Figure 2 Regulation of ferroptosis in gastrointestinal tumors is schematically illustrated. The factors cotylenin A, phenethyl isothiocyanate, artesunate, and piperlongumine induce lipid peroxidation and thereby ferroptosis. Small molecules such as erastin, sorafenib, and sulfasalazine inhibit system Xc⁻ thereby inducing ferroptosis through glutathione peroxidase 4 (GPX4). Cisplatin, curcumin, and apatinib inhibit GPX4 thereby attenuating reactive oxygen species. Several inducers of ferroptosis such as RAS-selective lethal 3, FINO2, and FIN56 inhibit GPX4. Several synthetic and natural compounds regulate ferroptosis through hemoxygenase leading to iron overload. Transferrin receptor 1 mediates endocytosis of iron particles and facilitates ferroptosis. CDGSH iron sulfur domain 1, an iron chelator, blocks iron production and inhibits ferroptosis. Several compounds mediate ferritin degradation via ferritinophagy and modulate ferroptosis. CAPE: Caffeic acid phenethyl ester; CISD1: CDGSH iron sulfur domain 1; GSH: Glutathione; GSSG: Glutathione disulfide; HO-1: Heme oxygenase-1; PEITC: Phenethyl isothiocyanate; RSL3: Ras-selective lethal 3; ROS: Reactive oxygen species; SLC3A2: Solute carrier family 3 member 2; SLC7A11: Solute carrier family 7 member 11; TFR1: Transferrin receptor 1.

> and is primarily located in the cell nucleus. SIRT6 sensitizes GC cells to sorafenib-induced ferroptosis by the Keap1/Nrf2/GPX4 signaling pathway[125,147]. The ingredient from the Chinese medicine tanshinone IIA, isolated from the rhizome of Saliva miltiorrhiza Bunge, exhibits an anticancer effect on GC cells by inducing ferroptosis and downregulating p53-mediated SLC7A11[148].

Ferroptosis in esophageal cancer

Targeting ferroptosis will provide new avenues for esophageal cancer diagnostics and treatment strategies. Sulfasalazine, a ferroptotic inducer, inhibits the progression of esophageal cancer, and plantderived compounds such as oridonin, a diterpenoid, have also been reported to stimulate ferroptotic cell death in esophageal cancer cells[149].

FERROPTOSIS AND LINK TO OTHER RCD PATHWAYS

Ferroptosis is intricately intertwined with other forms of cell death through various iron and lipid peroxidation proteins and several transcription factors. However, molecular mechanisms underlying the role of other forms of RCD remain poorly understood. For example, TP53, a critical mediator of tumor suppressive response involved in apoptosis, ferroptosis, and antioxidant response machinery like Nrf2, has a significant role in ferroptosis as well as autophagy. The molecular mechanisms associated with other forms of RCD pathways and ferroptosis are discussed herein.

Apoptosis and ferroptosis: Molecular switch

Numerous studies have reported the interconnection between apoptosis and ferroptosis. Apoptosis, typically through p53, induces cell cycle arrest, thereby preventing tumorigenesis; likewise, TP53 is known to sensitize cells to ferroptosis, leading to a reduced tumor burden[150]. The widely known ferroptosis inducer erastin has the potential to induce the unfolded protein response and promote p53 expression through apoptotic markers PUMA, CHOP, and TRAIL, and TRAIL-dependent apoptosis implies an augmented link between apoptosis and ferroptosis[151]. A similar study on a metal-



encapsulated p53 plasmid construct by Zheng et al[152] was found to release ions of iron, instigating the Fenton reaction and leading to ROS oxyradical overload, thereby leading to ferroptosis-dependent apoptosis in the liver. This consequently reduced the tumor burden and prevented metastasis in mice. An imbalance in the ferroptotic process is implicated in severely hindering apoptosis induction; for example, cancer cells subjected to ferroptosis by cysteine starvation were found to have reduced GSH levels but failed to induce caspase activation, which is seminal in apoptosis[153].

Autophagy-dependent ferroptosis

Autophagy-dependent ferroptosis is putatively ferritinophagy; under an excessive Fe²⁺ milieu, ferritin degradation is mediated by Atg5, an autophagy regulator protein. Ferritin is a seminal protein complex with light and heavy chain polypeptides (ferritin light chain 1 and ferritin heavy chain 2) predominantly controlling iron metabolism. Atg5 and Atg7 knockdown is implicated in preventing erastin-induced ferroptosis, facilitating tumorigenesis[154]. Similarly, BECN1 or Atg6 is known to induce ferroptosis by regulating glutamine and cysteine and inhibiting system Xc⁻ through the BECN1-SLC7A11 complex in cancer cells. Additionally, studies have reported BECN1 facilitates lipid peroxidation through malondialdehyde (MDA) stress modulation[155]. Observations from our laboratory demonstrated that Eupatilin exhibits anticancer effects in part through regulation of autophagy-mediated ferroptosis (data not shown).

In summary, while apoptosis, ferroptosis, and autophagy are all different cellular pathways, they can be linked in the sense that autophagy can play dual roles by promoting apoptosis and protecting against ferroptosis. In contrast, both apoptosis and ferroptosis are forms of RCD mediated by different enzymes and signals that manifest different morphological outcomes.

THERAPEUTIC ASPECTS OF FERROPTOSIS

The listed drugs have potential therapeutic applications and have been reported to regulate ferroptosis (Table 2)[156-164].

Although conventional drugs are implicated in inducing or modulating ferroptosis, resistance to these drugs supersedes the benefits. Therefore, the identification of compounds with neutral toxicity profiles and natural origins has garnered tremendous attention in ferroptosis and iron metabolism. The section below briefly discussed the role of natural compounds in ferroptosis.

Formasanin C (FC) is known to induce ferroptosis in p53-null and p53 wildtype cellular phenotypes of HCC, and FC treatment increases the mitochondrial morphology and membrane potential in HepG2 cells, as a hallmark of cells undergoing ferroptosis[165]. FC and cisplatin synergistic treatment is known to induce ferritinophagy and enhance therapeutic potential of cisplatin. Similarly, gallic acid (GA) is known to prompt lipid peroxidation and ferroptosis. Upon exposure to an Fe²⁺ chelator, GA activity is suppressed, which in part signifies its role in ferroptosis. GA exhibited anti-tumor effects in colorectal cancer by deterring GPX4 and elevating MDA expression[166]. Celastrol, a tri-terpenoid is reported to induce ROS production, thereby promoting ferroptosis in liver cancer cells. Structural protein activity revealed that celastrol directly binds to multiple orthologues of PDXs. PDX knockdown in turn elevates ROS production, ensuing ferroptosis[167]. Chen et al[168] reported that curcumin could induce ferroptosis in colorectal cancer by modulating expression of key ferroptotic markers Fer1, SLC7A11, GSH, MDA, and ROS through PI3K/mTOR pathway.

The mechanisms orchestrating ferroptosis has been the subject of interest in several cancers. Many investigators have contributed to identifying key molecules that regulate ferroptosis in GI tumors[169]. The above findings are helpful in understanding the mechanism of many synthetic and natural compounds in inducing iron-dependent cell death in GI cancers. There are ample avenues to further elucidate the mode of action and mechanistic aspects of how natural compounds could be synergistically used to induce ferroptosis.

CONCLUSION

The increasing incidence and mortality imposed by GI cancers, a dangerous malignancy, warrants novel therapeutic strategies. Ferroptosis, a form of non-apoptotic RCD, has been found to play a significant role in regulating the progression of GI cancers. This review delineated the major regulatory mechanisms involved in ferroptosis for better understanding to create a new opportunity for diagnosis and therapeutic intervention. The involvement of ferroptosis-associated factors and the effect of several drugs, including the first discovered ferroptotic inducers erastin, sorafenib, cisplatin, artesunate, piperlongumine, haloperidol, baicalein, bromelain, and saponins have been found to induce ferroptotic cancer cell death in GI cancers. Ferroptotic inducers synergized with various anticancer drugs in clinical trials have demonstrated effective therapeutic results in GI cancers. Thus, inducing ferroptosis may have significant potential for treating GI cancers and related malignancies. Overall, this review provides insights into the regulatory mechanisms involved in ferroptotic cell death for development of novel



Table 2 Conventional drugs and their mode of action in ferroptosis							
GI cancer	Drugs	Pathway involved	Mode of action	Ref.			
Colorectal cancer	Paclitaxel	p53, SLC7A11	Lipid peroxidation by suppressing GPX4 expression	[156]			
	5-fluorouracil	Lipocalin2 (LCN2), xCT	Stimulates GPX4 expression by diminishing circulating iron levels	[157]			
	Cisplatin	Ferrostatin-1	Conjugates with GPX and GSH modulation	[158]			
	Cetuximab	GSH, GPX4 HO-1, <i>SLC7A11,</i> KRAS, RSL3	Through β-elemene synergism by inducing iron dependent ROS, GSH accumulation, and EMT regulation	[159]			
	Dihydro-artemisinin (DAT)	Iron metabolism, GPX4	Sensitizes cells to ferroptosis by iron overload and lysosomal degradation	[160]			
Hepatocellular carcinoma	Artesunate	Ferritin	Elevates lysosomal degradation partially through autophagy along with sorafenib; it induces cathepsin activation	[161]			
	Sorafenib	Nrf2	Through metallothionein-1 activation (MT- 1G-Nrf2) axis	[162,125]			
	Deferoxamine	Iron metabolism	Through peroxidation and iron storage depletion	[163]			
Gastric cancer	Cisplatin	Nrf2/Keap1-xCT	Through transcription factor ATF3 overexpression	[164]			

ATF3: Activating transcription factor 3; EMT: Epithelial-mesenchymal transition; GI: Gastrointestinal; GPX4: Glutathione peroxidase 4; GSH: Glutathione; HO-1: Heme oxygenase-1; Keap1: Kelch-like ECH-associated protein 1; Nrf2: Nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2; ROS: Reactive oxygen species; RSL3: Ras-selective lethal 3; SLC7A11: Solute carrier family 7 member 11.

> therapeutic strategies. The mechanism of ferroptosis with other RCD, such as autophagy and apoptosis, to induce cancer cell death may also provide new development in the therapeutic aspects of treating GI tumors. Therefore, further investigation of ferroptosis in GI cancers will improve the prognosis and therapeutic aspects of GI cancers.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Rabitha R and Shivani S collected the data and equally wrote the paper; Showket Y and Sudhandiran G in part wrote and revised the manuscript and analyzed the data; Shivani S, Showket Y, and Sudhandiran G created the figures.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors report having no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: India

ORCID number: Yahya Showket 0000-0001-6509-7032; Ganapasam Sudhandiran 0000-0003-0066-7801.

S-Editor: Li L L-Editor: Filipodia P-Editor: Zhao S

REFERENCES

- Sharma KL, Bhatia V, Agarwal P, Kumar A. Gastrointestinal Cancers: Molecular Genetics and Biomarkers. Can J 1 Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 2018: 4513860 [PMID: 30941325 DOI: 10.1155/2018/4513860]
- Griffin-Sobel JP. Gastrointestinal Cancers: Screening and Early Detection. Semin Oncol Nurs 2017; 33: 165-171 [PMID: 2 28343837 DOI: 10.1016/j.soncn.2017.02.004]
- Procaccio L, Schirripa M, Fassan M, Vecchione L, Bergamo F, Prete AA, Intini R, Manai C, Dadduzio V, Boscolo A, 3



Zagonel V, Lonardi S. Immunotherapy in Gastrointestinal Cancers. Biomed Res Int 2017; 2017: 4346576 [PMID: 28758114 DOI: 10.1155/2017/4346576]

- Keighley MR. Gastrointestinal cancers in Europe. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2003; 18 Suppl 3: 7-30 [PMID: 14531737 4 DOI: 10.1046/j.0953-0673.2003.01722.x]
- 5 S ST, Krishnan SK, Das P, Sudarshan KL, Kotian CM, Santhappan S, Vishwakarma MB, N S, Mathur P. Descriptive Epidemiology of Gastrointestinal Cancers: Results from National Cancer Registry Programme, India. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2022; 23: 409-418 [PMID: 35225451 DOI: 10.31557/APJCP.2022.23.2.409]
- Vedeld HM, Goel A, Lind GE. Epigenetic biomarkers in gastrointestinal cancers: The current state and clinical 6 perspectives. Semin Cancer Biol 2018; 51: 36-49 [PMID: 29253542 DOI: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2017.12.004]
- Sonnenberg WR. Gastrointestinal Malignancies. Prim Care 2017; 44: 721-732 [PMID: 29132531 DOI: 7 10.1016/j.pop.2017.07.013]
- 8 Bjelakovic G, Nikolova D, Simonetti RG, Gluud C. Antioxidant supplements for preventing gastrointestinal cancers. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2008; CD004183 [PMID: 18677777 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004183.pub3]
- Murphy N, Jenab M, Gunter MJ. Adiposity and gastrointestinal cancers: epidemiology, mechanisms and future directions. 9 Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2018; 15: 659-670 [PMID: 29970888 DOI: 10.1038/s41575-018-0038-1]
- Galluzzi L, Bravo-San Pedro JM, Vitale I, Aaronson SA, Abrams JM, Adam D, Alnemri ES, Altucci L, Andrews D, 10 Annicchiarico-Petruzzelli M, Baehrecke EH, Bazan NG, Bertrand MJ, Bianchi K, Blagosklonny MV, Blomgren K, Borner C, Bredesen DE, Brenner C, Campanella M, Candi E, Cecconi F, Chan FK, Chandel NS, Cheng EH, Chipuk JE, Cidlowski JA, Ciechanover A, Dawson TM, Dawson VL, De Laurenzi V, De Maria R, Debatin KM, Di Daniele N, Dixit VM, Dynlacht BD, El-Deiry WS, Fimia GM, Flavell RA, Fulda S, Garrido C, Gougeon ML, Green DR, Gronemeyer H, Hajnoczky G, Hardwick JM, Hengartner MO, Ichijo H, Joseph B, Jost PJ, Kaufmann T, Kepp O, Klionsky DJ, Knight RA, Kumar S, Lemasters JJ, Levine B, Linkermann A, Lipton SA, Lockshin RA, López-Otín C, Lugli E, Madeo F, Malorni W, Marine JC, Martin SJ, Martinou JC, Medema JP, Meier P, Melino S, Mizushima N, Moll U, Muñoz-Pinedo C, Nuñez G, Oberst A, Panaretakis T, Penninger JM, Peter ME, Piacentini M, Pinton P, Prehn JH, Puthalakath H, Rabinovich GA, Ravichandran KS, Rizzuto R, Rodrigues CM, Rubinsztein DC, Rudel T, Shi Y, Simon HU, Stockwell BR, Szabadkai G, Tait SW, Tang HL, Tavernarakis N, Tsujimoto Y, Vanden Berghe T, Vandenabeele P, Villunger A, Wagner EF, Walczak H, White E, Wood WG, Yuan J, Zakeri Z, Zhivotovsky B, Melino G, Kroemer G. Essential versus accessory aspects of cell death: recommendations of the NCCD 2015. Cell Death Differ 2015; 22: 58-73 [PMID: 25236395 DOI: 10.1038/cdd.2014.137
- Tang D, Kang R, Berghe TV, Vandenabeele P, Kroemer G. The molecular machinery of regulated cell death. Cell Res 11 2019; 29: 347-364 [PMID: 30948788 DOI: 10.1038/s41422-019-0164-5]
- Galluzzi L, Vitale I, Aaronson SA, Abrams JM, Adam D, Agostinis P, Alnemri ES, Altucci L, Amelio I, Andrews DW, 12 Annicchiarico-Petruzzelli M, Antonov AV, Arama E, Baehrecke EH, Barlev NA, Bazan NG, Bernassola F, Bertrand MJM, Bianchi K, Blagosklonny MV, Blomgren K, Borner C, Boya P, Brenner C, Campanella M, Candi E, Carmona-Gutierrez D, Cecconi F, Chan FK, Chandel NS, Cheng EH, Chipuk JE, Cidlowski JA, Ciechanover A, Cohen GM, Conrad M, Cubillos-Ruiz JR, Czabotar PE, D'Angiolella V, Dawson TM, Dawson VL, De Laurenzi V, De Maria R, Debatin KM, DeBerardinis RJ, Deshmukh M, Di Daniele N, Di Virgilio F, Dixit VM, Dixon SJ, Duckett CS, Dynlacht BD, El-Deiry WS, Elrod JW, Fimia GM, Fulda S, García-Sáez AJ, Garg AD, Garrido C, Gavathiotis E, Golstein P, Gottlieb E, Green DR, Greene LA, Gronemeyer H, Gross A, Hajnoczky G, Hardwick JM, Harris IS, Hengartner MO, Hetz C, Ichijo H, Jäättelä M, Joseph B, Jost PJ, Juin PP, Kaiser WJ, Karin M, Kaufmann T, Kepp O, Kimchi A, Kitsis RN, Klionsky DJ, Knight RA, Kumar S, Lee SW, Lemasters JJ, Levine B, Linkermann A, Lipton SA, Lockshin RA, López-Otín C, Lowe SW, Luedde T, Lugli E, MacFarlane M, Madeo F, Malewicz M, Malorni W, Manic G, Marine JC, Martin SJ, Martinou JC, Medema JP, Mehlen P, Meier P, Melino S, Miao EA, Molkentin JD, Moll UM, Muñoz-Pinedo C, Nagata S, Nuñez G, Oberst A, Oren M, Overholtzer M, Pagano M, Panaretakis T, Pasparakis M, Penninger JM, Pereira DM, Pervaiz S, Peter ME, Piacentini M, Pinton P, Prehn JHM, Puthalakath H, Rabinovich GA, Rehm M, Rizzuto R, Rodrigues CMP, Rubinsztein DC, Rudel T, Ryan KM, Sayan E, Scorrano L, Shao F, Shi Y, Silke J, Simon HU, Sistigu A, Stockwell BR, Strasser A, Szabadkai G, Tait SWG, Tang D, Tavernarakis N, Thorburn A, Tsujimoto Y, Turk B, Vanden Berghe T, Vandenabeele P, Vander Heiden MG, Villunger A, Virgin HW, Vousden KH, Vucic D, Wagner EF, Walczak H, Wallach D, Wang Y, Wells JA, Wood W, Yuan J, Zakeri Z, Zhivotovsky B, Zitvogel L, Melino G, Kroemer G. Molecular mechanisms of cell death: recommendations of the Nomenclature Committee on Cell Death 2018. Cell Death Differ 2018; 25: 486-541 [PMID: 29362479 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-017-0012-4]
- Xu T, Ding W, Ji X, Ao X, Liu Y, Yu W, Wang J. Molecular mechanisms of ferroptosis and its role in cancer therapy. J 13 Cell Mol Med 2019; 23: 4900-4912 [PMID: 31232522 DOI: 10.1111/jcmm.14511]
- Dixon SJ, Lemberg KM, Lamprecht MR, Skouta R, Zaitsev EM, Gleason CE, Patel DN, Bauer AJ, Cantley AM, Yang 14 WS, Morrison B 3rd, Stockwell BR. Ferroptosis: an iron-dependent form of nonapoptotic cell death. Cell 2012; 149: 1060-1072 [PMID: 22632970 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2012.03.042]
- Jiang M, Hu R, Yu R, Tang Y, Li J. A narrative review of mechanisms of ferroptosis in cancer: new challenges and 15 opportunities. Ann Transl Med 2021; 9: 1599 [PMID: 34790805 DOI: 10.21037/atm-21-4863]
- 16 Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 394-424 [PMID: 30207593 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21492]
- Arnold M, Abnet CC, Neale RE, Vignat J, Giovannucci EL, McGlynn KA, Bray F. Global Burden of 5 Major Types of 17 Gastrointestinal Cancer. Gastroenterology 2020; 159: 335-349.e15 [PMID: 32247694 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.02.068]
- Morgan E, Soerjomataram I, Rumgay H, Coleman HG, Thrift AP, Vignat J, Laversanne M, Ferlay J, Arnold M. The 18 Global Landscape of Esophageal Squamous Cell Carcinoma and Esophageal Adenocarcinoma Incidence and Mortality in 2020 and Projections to 2040: New Estimates From GLOBOCAN 2020. Gastroenterology 2022; 163: 649-658.e2 [PMID: 35671803 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2022.05.054]
- 19 Morgan E, Arnold M, Camargo MC, Gini A, Kunzmann AT, Matsuda T, Meheus F, Verhoeven RHA, Vignat J, Laversanne M, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I. The current and future incidence and mortality of gastric cancer in 185



countries, 2020-40: A population-based modelling study. EClinicalMedicine 2022; 47: 101404 [PMID: 35497064 DOI: 10.1016/j.eclinm.2022.101404]

- Rumgay H, Arnold M, Ferlay J, Lesi O, Cabasag CJ, Vignat J, Laversanne M, McGlynn KA, Soerjomataram I. Global 20 burden of primary liver cancer in 2020 and predictions to 2040. J Hepatol 2022; 77: 1598-1606 [PMID: 36208844 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2022.08.021]
- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: 21 GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 209-249 [PMID: 33538338 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21660]
- 22 Xi Y, Xu P. Global colorectal cancer burden in 2020 and projections to 2040. Transl Oncol 2021; 14: 101174 [PMID: 34243011 DOI: 10.1016/j.tranon.2021.101174]
- Chen X, Comish PB, Tang D, Kang R. Characteristics and Biomarkers of Ferroptosis. Front Cell Dev Biol 2021; 9: 23 637162 [PMID: 33553189 DOI: 10.3389/fcell.2021.637162]
- Li J, Cao F, Yin HL, Huang ZJ, Lin ZT, Mao N, Sun B, Wang G. Ferroptosis: past, present and future. Cell Death Dis 24 2020; **11**: 88 [PMID: 32015325 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-020-2298-2]
- Sousa L, Oliveira MM, Pessôa MTC, Barbosa LA. Iron overload: Effects on cellular biochemistry. Clin Chim Acta 2020; 25 504: 180-189 [PMID: 31790701 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2019.11.029]
- Yu Y, Jiang L, Wang H, Shen Z, Cheng Q, Zhang P, Wang J, Wu Q, Fang X, Duan L, Wang S, Wang K, An P, Shao T, 26 Chung RT, Zheng S, Min J, Wang F. Hepatic transferrin plays a role in systemic iron homeostasis and liver ferroptosis. Blood 2020; 136: 726-739 [PMID: 32374849 DOI: 10.1182/blood.2019002907]
- Sharma A, Flora SJS. Positive and Negative Regulation of Ferroptosis and Its Role in Maintaining Metabolic and Redox 27 Homeostasis. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2021; 2021: 9074206 [PMID: 34007410 DOI: 10.1155/2021/9074206]
- Park E, Chung SW. ROS-mediated autophagy increases intracellular iron levels and ferroptosis by ferritin and transferrin 28 receptor regulation. Cell Death Dis 2019; 10: 822 [PMID: 31659150 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-019-2064-5]
- Ayala A, Muñoz MF, Argüelles S. Lipid peroxidation: production, metabolism, and signaling mechanisms of 29 malondialdehyde and 4-hydroxy-2-nonenal. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2014; 2014: 360438 [PMID: 24999379 DOI: 10.1155/2014/360438
- Yang F, Sun SY, Wang S, Guo JT, Liu X, Ge N, Wang GX. Molecular regulatory mechanism of ferroptosis and its role in 30 gastrointestinal oncology: Progress and updates. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2022; 14: 1-18 [PMID: 35116100 DOI: 10.4251/wigo.v14.i1.11
- Cheng Y, He C, Wang M, Ma X, Mo F, Yang S, Han J, Wei X. Targeting epigenetic regulators for cancer therapy: 31 mechanisms and advances in clinical trials. Signal Transduct Target Ther 2019; 4: 62 [PMID: 31871779 DOI: 10.1038/s41392-019-0095-01
- Logie E, Van Puyvelde B, Cuypers B, Schepers A, Berghmans H, Verdonck J, Laukens K, Godderis L, Dhaenens M, 32 Deforce D, Vanden Berghe W. Ferroptosis Induction in Multiple Myeloma Cells Triggers DNA Methylation and Histone Modification Changes Associated with Cellular Senescence. Int J Mol Sci 2021; 22 [PMID: 34830117 DOI: 10.3390/ijms222212234]
- Jin B, Li Y, Robertson KD. DNA methylation: superior or subordinate in the epigenetic hierarchy? Genes Cancer 2011; 2: 33 607-617 [PMID: 21941617 DOI: 10.1177/1947601910393957]
- Pei Y, Qian Y, Wang H, Tan L. Epigenetic Regulation of Ferroptosis-Associated Genes and Its Implication in Cancer 34 Therapy. Front Oncol 2022; 12: 771870 [PMID: 35174081 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2022.771870]
- Wang Y, Yang L, Zhang X, Cui W, Liu Y, Sun QR, He Q, Zhao S, Zhang GA, Wang Y, Chen S. Epigenetic regulation of 35 ferroptosis by H2B monoubiquitination and p53. EMBO Rep 2019; 20: e47563 [PMID: 31267712 DOI: 10.15252/embr.201847563
- Marmorstein R, Zhou MM. Writers and readers of histone acetylation: structure, mechanism, and inhibition. Cold Spring 36 Harb Perspect Biol 2014; 6: a018762 [PMID: 24984779 DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a018762]
- Bannister AJ, Kouzarides T. Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. Cell Res 2011; 21: 381-395 [PMID: 37 21321607 DOI: 10.1038/cr.2011.22]
- Wei X, Yi X, Zhu XH, Jiang DS. Posttranslational Modifications in Ferroptosis. Oxid Med Cell Longev 2020; 2020: 38 8832043 [PMID: 33294126 DOI: 10.1155/2020/8832043]
- 39 Wu J, Zhu S, Wang P, Wang J, Huang J, Wang T, Guo L, Liang D, Meng Q, Pan H. Regulators of epigenetic change in ferroptosisassociated cancer (Review). Oncol Rep 2022; 48 [PMID: 36281949 DOI: 10.3892/or.2022.8430]
- Chen X, Li J, Kang R, Klionsky DJ, Tang D. Ferroptosis: machinery and regulation. Autophagy 2021; 17: 2054-2081 40 [PMID: 32804006 DOI: 10.1080/15548627.2020.1810918]
- 41 Li G, Tian Y, Zhu WG. The Roles of Histone Deacetylases and Their Inhibitors in Cancer Therapy. Front Cell Dev Biol 2020; 8: 576946 [PMID: 33117804 DOI: 10.3389/fcell.2020.576946]
- Zhang Z, Guo M, Li Y, Shen M, Kong D, Shao J, Ding H, Tan S, Chen A, Zhang F, Zheng S. RNA-binding protein 42 ZFP36/TTP protects against ferroptosis by regulating autophagy signaling pathway in hepatic stellate cells. Autophagy 2020; 16: 1482-1505 [PMID: 31679460 DOI: 10.1080/15548627.2019.1687985]
- Qi R, Bai Y, Wei Y, Liu N, Shi B. The role of non-coding RNAs in ferroptosis regulation. J Trace Elem Med Biol 2022; 43 70: 126911 [PMID: 34952295 DOI: 10.1016/j.jtemb.2021.126911]
- 44 Balihodzic A, Prinz F, Dengler MA, Calin GA, Jost PJ, Pichler M. Non-coding RNAs and ferroptosis: potential implications for cancer therapy. Cell Death Differ 2022; 29: 1094-1106 [PMID: 35422492 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-022-00998-x]
- Yang WS, SriRamaratnam R, Welsch ME, Shimada K, Skouta R, Viswanathan VS, Cheah JH, Clemons PA, Shamji AF, 45 Clish CB, Brown LM, Girotti AW, Cornish VW, Schreiber SL, Stockwell BR. Regulation of ferroptotic cancer cell death by GPX4. Cell 2014; 156: 317-331 [PMID: 24439385 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2013.12.010]
- Eaton JK, Furst L, Ruberto RA, Moosmayer D, Hilpmann A, Ryan MJ, Zimmermann K, Cai LL, Niehues M, Badock V, 46 Kramm A, Chen S, Hillig RC, Clemons PA, Gradl S, Montagnon C, Lazarski KE, Christian S, Bajrami B, Neuhaus R, Eheim AL, Viswanathan VS, Schreiber SL. Selective covalent targeting of GPX4 using masked nitrile-oxide electrophiles.



Nat Chem Biol 2020; 16: 497-506 [PMID: 32231343 DOI: 10.1038/s41589-020-0501-5]

- 47 Eaton JK, Ruberto RA, Kramm A, Viswanathan VS, Schreiber SL. Diacylfuroxans Are Masked Nitrile Oxides That Inhibit GPX4 Covalently. J Am Chem Soc 2019; 141: 20407-20415 [PMID: 31841309 DOI: 10.1021/jacs.9b10769]
- Gaschler MM, Andia AA, Liu H, Csuka JM, Hurlocker B, Vaiana CA, Heindel DW, Zuckerman DS, Bos PH, Reznik E, 48 Ye LF, Tyurina YY, Lin AJ, Shchepinov MS, Chan AY, Peguero-Pereira E, Fomich MA, Daniels JD, Bekish AV, Shmanai VV, Kagan VE, Mahal LK, Woerpel KA, Stockwell BR. FINO(2) initiates ferroptosis through GPX4 inactivation and iron oxidation. Nat Chem Biol 2018; 14: 507-515 [PMID: 29610484 DOI: 10.1038/s41589-018-0031-6]
- 49 Wenz C, Faust D, Linz B, Turmann C, Nikolova T, Bertin J, Gough P, Wipf P, Schröder AS, Krautwald S, Dietrich C. t-BuOOH induces ferroptosis in human and murine cell lines. Arch Toxicol 2018; 92: 759-775 [PMID: 28975372 DOI: 10.1007/s00204-017-2066-y]
- 50 Hassannia B, Wiernicki B, Ingold I, Qu F, Van Herck S, Tyurina YY, Bayır H, Abhari BA, Angeli JPF, Choi SM, Meul E, Heyninck K, Declerck K, Chirumamilla CS, Lahtela-Kakkonen M, Van Camp G, Krysko DV, Ekert PG, Fulda S, De Geest BG, Conrad M, Kagan VE, Vanden Berghe W, Vandenabeele P, Vanden Berghe T. Nano-targeted induction of dual ferroptotic mechanisms eradicates high-risk neuroblastoma. J Clin Invest 2018; 128: 3341-3355 [PMID: 29939160 DOI: 10.1172/JCI99032]
- Li Q, Han X, Lan X, Gao Y, Wan J, Durham F, Cheng T, Yang J, Wang Z, Jiang C, Ying M, Koehler RC, Stockwell BR, 51 Wang J. Inhibition of neuronal ferroptosis protects hemorrhagic brain. JCI Insight 2017; 2: e90777 [PMID: 28405617 DOI: 10.1172/jci.insight.90777
- Baba Y, Higa JK, Shimada BK, Horiuchi KM, Suhara T, Kobayashi M, Woo JD, Aoyagi H, Marh KS, Kitaoka H, Matsui 52 T. Protective effects of the mechanistic target of rapamycin against excess iron and ferroptosis in cardiomyocytes. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 2018; 314: H659-H668 [PMID: 29127238 DOI: 10.1152/ajpheart.00452.2017]
- Mai TT, Hamaï A, Hienzsch A, Cañeque T, Müller S, Wicinski J, Cabaud O, Leroy C, David A, Acevedo V, Ryo A, 53 Ginestier C, Birnbaum D, Charafe-Jauffret E, Codogno P, Mehrpour M, Rodriguez R. Salinomycin kills cancer stem cells by sequestering iron in lysosomes. Nat Chem 2017; 9: 1025-1033 [PMID: 28937680 DOI: 10.1038/nchem.2778]
- Sui S, Zhang J, Xu S, Wang Q, Wang P, Pang D. Ferritinophagy is required for the induction of ferroptosis by the 54 bromodomain protein BRD4 inhibitor (+)-JQ1 in cancer cells. Cell Death Dis 2019; 10: 331 [PMID: 30988278 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-019-1564-7
- Li C, Zhang Y, Liu J, Kang R, Klionsky DJ, Tang D. Mitochondrial DNA stress triggers autophagy-dependent ferroptotic 55 death. Autophagy 2021; 17: 948-960 [PMID: 32186434 DOI: 10.1080/15548627.2020.1739447]
- Kagan VE, Mao G, Qu F, Angeli JP, Doll S, Croix CS, Dar HH, Liu B, Tyurin VA, Ritov VB, Kapralov AA, Amoscato 56 AA, Jiang J, Anthonymuthu T, Mohammadyani D, Yang Q, Proneth B, Klein-Seetharaman J, Watkins S, Bahar I, Greenberger J, Mallampalli RK, Stockwell BR, Tyurina YY, Conrad M, Bayır H. Oxidized arachidonic and adrenic PEs navigate cells to ferroptosis. Nat Chem Biol 2017; 13: 81-90 [PMID: 27842066 DOI: 10.1038/nchembio.2238]
- Yang WS, Kim KJ, Gaschler MM, Patel M, Shchepinov MS, Stockwell BR. Peroxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids 57 by lipoxygenases drives ferroptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2016; 113: E4966-E4975 [PMID: 27506793 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1603244113]
- Shah R, Shchepinov MS, Pratt DA. Resolving the Role of Lipoxygenases in the Initiation and Execution of Ferroptosis. 58 ACS Cent Sci 2018; 4: 387-396 [PMID: 29632885 DOI: 10.1021/acscentsci.7b00589]
- Friedmann Angeli JP, Schneider M, Proneth B, Tyurina YY, Tyurin VA, Hammond VJ, Herbach N, Aichler M, Walch 59 A, Eggenhofer E, Basavarajappa D, Rådmark O, Kobayashi S, Seibt T, Beck H, Neff F, Esposito I, Wanke R, Förster H, Yefremova O, Heinrichmeyer M, Bornkamm GW, Geissler EK, Thomas SB, Stockwell BR, O'Donnell VB, Kagan VE, Schick JA, Conrad M. Inactivation of the ferroptosis regulator Gpx4 triggers acute renal failure in mice. Nat Cell Biol 2014; 16: 1180-1191 [PMID: 25402683 DOI: 10.1038/ncb3064]
- Skouta R, Dixon SJ, Wang J, Dunn DE, Orman M, Shimada K, Rosenberg PA, Lo DC, Weinberg JM, Linkermann A, 60 Stockwell BR. Ferrostatins inhibit oxidative lipid damage and cell death in diverse disease models. J Am Chem Soc 2014; 136: 4551-4556 [PMID: 24592866 DOI: 10.1021/ja411006a]
- Doll S, Proneth B, Tyurina YY, Panzilius E, Kobayashi S, Ingold I, Irmler M, Beckers J, Aichler M, Walch A, Prokisch H, 61 Trümbach D, Mao G, Qu F, Bayir H, Füllekrug J, Scheel CH, Wurst W, Schick JA, Kagan VE, Angeli JP, Conrad M. ACSL4 dictates ferroptosis sensitivity by shaping cellular lipid composition. Nat Chem Biol 2017; 13: 91-98 [PMID: 27842070 DOI: 10.1038/nchembio.2239]
- Liu J, Kang R, Tang D. Signaling pathways and defense mechanisms of ferroptosis. FEBS J 2022; 289: 7038-7050 62 [PMID: 34092035 DOI: 10.1111/febs.16059]
- 63 Wu Z, Geng Y, Lu X, Shi Y, Wu G, Zhang M, Shan B, Pan H, Yuan J. Chaperone-mediated autophagy is involved in the execution of ferroptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2019; 116: 2996-3005 [PMID: 30718432 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1819728116
- Zhu S, Zhang Q, Sun X, Zeh HJ 3rd, Lotze MT, Kang R, Tang D. HSPA5 Regulates Ferroptotic Cell Death in Cancer 64 Cells. Cancer Res 2017; 77: 2064-2077 [PMID: 28130223 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-16-1979]
- Wang D, Peng Y, Xie Y, Zhou B, Sun X, Kang R, Tang D. Antiferroptotic activity of non-oxidative dopamine. Biochem 65 Biophys Res Commun 2016; 480: 602-607 [PMID: 27793671 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2016.10.099]
- 66 Gao M, Monian P, Quadri N, Ramasamy R, Jiang X. Glutaminolysis and Transferrin Regulate Ferroptosis. Mol Cell 2015; 59: 298-308 [PMID: 26166707 DOI: 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.06.011]
- 67 Magtanong L, Ko PJ, To M, Cao JY, Forcina GC, Tarangelo A, Ward CC, Cho K, Patti GJ, Nomura DK, Olzmann JA, Dixon SJ. Exogenous Monounsaturated Fatty Acids Promote a Ferroptosis-Resistant Cell State. Cell Chem Biol 2019; 26: 420-432.e9 [PMID: 30686757 DOI: 10.1016/j.chembiol.2018.11.016]
- Forcina GC, Dixon SJ. GPX4 at the Crossroads of Lipid Homeostasis and Ferroptosis. Proteomics 2019; 19: e1800311 68 [PMID: 30888116 DOI: 10.1002/pmic.201800311]
- Liu MR, Zhu WT, Pei DS. System Xc(-): a key regulatory target of ferroptosis in cancer. Invest New Drugs 2021; 39: 1123-1131 [PMID: 33506324 DOI: 10.1007/s10637-021-01070-0]
- 70 Seibt TM, Proneth B, Conrad M. Role of GPX4 in ferroptosis and its pharmacological implication. Free Radic Biol Med



2019; 133: 144-152 [PMID: 30219704 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2018.09.014]

- Wang L, Liu Y, Du T, Yang H, Lei L, Guo M, Ding HF, Zhang J, Wang H, Chen X, Yan C. ATF3 promotes erastin-71 induced ferroptosis by suppressing system Xc(). Cell Death Differ 2020; 27: 662-675 [PMID: 31273299 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-019-0380-z
- Lee JY, Nam M, Son HY, Hyun K, Jang SY, Kim JW, Kim MW, Jung Y, Jang E, Yoon SJ, Kim J, Seo J, Min JK, Oh KJ, 72 Han BS, Kim WK, Bae KH, Song J, Huh YM, Hwang GS, Lee EW, Lee SC. Polyunsaturated fatty acid biosynthesis pathway determines ferroptosis sensitivity in gastric cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2020; 117: 32433-32442 [PMID: 33288688 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.2006828117]
- Yang L, Chen X, Yang Q, Chen J, Huang Q, Yao L, Yan D, Wu J, Zhang P, Tang D, Zhong N, Liu J. Broad Spectrum 73 Deubiquitinase Inhibition Induces Both Apoptosis and Ferroptosis in Cancer Cells. Front Oncol 2020; 10: 949 [PMID: 32596160 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2020.00949]
- 74 Arias E, Koga H, Diaz A, Mocholi E, Patel B, Cuervo AM. Lysosomal mTORC2/PHLPP1/Akt Regulate Chaperone-Mediated Autophagy. Mol Cell 2015; 59: 270-284 [PMID: 26118642 DOI: 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.05.030]
- 75 Yuan H, Li X, Zhang X, Kang R, Tang D. Identification of ACSL4 as a biomarker and contributor of ferroptosis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2016; 478: 1338-1343 [PMID: 27565726 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2016.08.124]
- 76 Yi J, Zhu J, Wu J, Thompson CB, Jiang X. Oncogenic activation of PI3K-AKT-mTOR signaling suppresses ferroptosis via SREBP-mediated lipogenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci US A 2020; 117: 31189-31197 [PMID: 33229547 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.2017152117
- Zhao Y, Li M, Yao X, Fei Y, Lin Z, Li Z, Cai K, Zhao Y, Luo Z. HCAR1/MCT1 Regulates Tumor Ferroptosis through 77 the Lactate-Mediated AMPK-SCD1 Activity and Its Therapeutic Implications. Cell Rep 2020; 33: 108487 [PMID: 33296645 DOI: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.108487]
- Zou Y, Henry WS, Ricq EL, Graham ET, Phadnis VV, Maretich P, Paradkar S, Boehnke N, Deik AA, Reinhardt F, Eaton JK, Ferguson B, Wang W, Fairman J, Keys HR, Dančík V, Clish CB, Clemons PA, Hammond PT, Boyer LA, Weinberg RA, Schreiber SL. Plasticity of ether lipids promotes ferroptosis susceptibility and evasion. Nature 2020; 585: 603-608 [PMID: 32939090 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-020-2732-8]
- 79 Hohenberger J, Ray K, Meyer K. The biology and chemistry of high-valent iron-oxo and iron-nitrido complexes. Nat Commun 2012; 3: 720 [PMID: 22395611 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms1718]
- Abe C, Miyazawa T. Current Use of Fenton Reaction in Drugs and Food. Molecules 2022; 27 [PMID: 36080218 DOI: 80 10.3390/molecules27175451
- Koppenol WH. The Haber-Weiss cycle--70 years later. Redox Rep 2001; 6: 229-234 [PMID: 11642713 DOI: 81 10.1179/135100001101536373
- 82 Shi Z, Zhang L, Zheng J, Sun H, Shao C. Ferroptosis: Biochemistry and Biology in Cancers. Front Oncol 2021; 11: 579286 [PMID: 33868986 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2021.579286]
- Crielaard BJ, Lammers T, Rivella S. Targeting iron metabolism in drug discovery and delivery. Nat Rev Drug Discov 83 2017; 16: 400-423 [PMID: 28154410 DOI: 10.1038/nrd.2016.248]
- Zhou L, Zhao B, Zhang L, Wang S, Dong D, Lv H, Shang P. Alterations in Cellular Iron Metabolism Provide More 84 Therapeutic Opportunities for Cancer. Int J Mol Sci 2018; 19 [PMID: 29789480 DOI: 10.3390/ijms19051545]
- Whiteland H, Spencer-Harty S, Morgan C, Kynaston H, Thomas DH, Bose P, Fenn N, Lewis P, Jenkins S, Doak SH. A 85 role for STEAP2 in prostate cancer progression. Clin Exp Metastasis 2014; 31: 909-920 [PMID: 25248617 DOI: 10.1007/s10585-014-9679-9
- Burnell SEA, Spencer-Harty S, Howarth S, Bodger O, Kynaston H, Morgan C, Doak SH. STEAP2 Knockdown Reduces 86 the Invasive Potential of Prostate Cancer Cells. Sci Rep 2018; 8: 6252 [PMID: 29674723 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-24655-x
- Wu YY, Jiang JN, Fang XD, Ji FJ. STEAP1 Regulates Tumorigenesis and Chemoresistance During Peritoneal Metastasis 87 of Gastric Cancer. Front Physiol 2018; 9: 1132 [PMID: 30246786 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2018.01132]
- 88 Han M, Xu R, Wang S, Yang N, Ni S, Zhang Q, Xu Y, Zhang X, Zhang C, Wei Y, Ji J, Huang B, Zhang D, Chen A, Li W, Bjerkvig R, Li X, Wang J. Six-Transmembrane Epithelial Antigen of Prostate 3 Predicts Poor Prognosis and Promotes Glioblastoma Growth and Invasion. Neoplasia 2018; 20: 543-554 [PMID: 29730475 DOI: 10.1016/j.neo.2018.04.002]
- 89 Xue X, Bredell BX, Anderson ER, Martin A, Mays C, Nagao-Kitamoto H, Huang S, Győrffy B, Greenson JK, Hardiman K, Spence JR, Kamada N, Shah YM. Quantitative proteomics identifies STEAP4 as a critical regulator of mitochondrial dysfunction linking inflammation and colon cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2017; 114: E9608-E9617 [PMID: 29078383 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1712946114]
- Hubert N, Hentze MW. Previously uncharacterized isoforms of divalent metal transporter (DMT)-1: implications for 90 regulation and cellular function. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2002; 99: 12345-12350 [PMID: 12209011 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.192423399]
- 91 Dautry-Varsat A, Ciechanover A, Lodish HF. pH and the recycling of transferrin during receptor-mediated endocytosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1983; 80: 2258-2262 [PMID: 6300903 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.80.8.2258]
- 92 Kristiansen M, Graversen JH, Jacobsen C, Sonne O, Hoffman HJ, Law SK, Moestrup SK. Identification of the haemoglobin scavenger receptor. Nature 2001; 409: 198-201 [PMID: 11196644 DOI: 10.1038/35051594]
- 93 Li JY, Paragas N, Ned RM, Qiu A, Viltard M, Leete T, Drexler IR, Chen X, Sanna-Cherchi S, Mohammed F, Williams D, Lin CS, Schmidt-Ott KM, Andrews NC, Barasch J. Scara5 is a ferritin receptor mediating non-transferrin iron delivery. Dev Cell 2009; 16: 35-46 [PMID: 19154717 DOI: 10.1016/j.devcel.2008.12.002]
- Bou-Abdallah F. The iron redox and hydrolysis chemistry of the ferritins. Biochim Biophys Acta 2010; 1800: 719-731 94 [PMID: 20382203 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2010.03.021]
- Mancias JD, Wang X, Gygi SP, Harper JW, Kimmelman AC. Quantitative proteomics identifies NCOA4 as the cargo receptor mediating ferritinophagy. Nature 2014; 509: 105-109 [PMID: 24695223 DOI: 10.1038/nature13148]
- 96 Lei P, Bai T, Sun Y. Mechanisms of Ferroptosis and Relations With Regulated Cell Death: A Review. Front Physiol 2019; 10: 139 [PMID: 30863316 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2019.00139]
- 97 Shang Y, Luo M, Yao F, Wang S, Yuan Z, Yang Y. Ceruloplasmin suppresses ferroptosis by regulating iron homeostasis



in hepatocellular carcinoma cells. Cell Signal 2020; 72: 109633 [PMID: 32283255 DOI: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2020.109633]

- Brown CW, Amante JJ, Chhoy P, Elaimy AL, Liu H, Zhu LJ, Baer CE, Dixon SJ, Mercurio AM. Prominin2 Drives 98 Ferroptosis Resistance by Stimulating Iron Export. Dev Cell 2019; 51: 575-586.e4 [PMID: 31735663 DOI: 10.1016/j.devcel.2019.10.007
- Guo W, Zhang S, Chen Y, Zhang D, Yuan L, Cong H, Liu S. An important role of the hepcidin-ferroportin signaling in 99 affecting tumor growth and metastasis. Acta Biochim Biophys Sin (Shanghai) 2015; 47: 703-715 [PMID: 26201356 DOI: 10.1093/abbs/gmv063]
- 100 Shan Z, Wei Z, Shaikh ZA. Suppression of ferroportin expression by cadmium stimulates proliferation, EMT, and migration in triple-negative breast cancer cells. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 2018; 356: 36-43 [PMID: 30030096 DOI: 10.1016/j.taap.2018.07.017
- Wang Y, Yu L, Ding J, Chen Y. Iron Metabolism in Cancer. Int J Mol Sci 2018; 20 [PMID: 30591630 DOI: 101 10.3390/ijms20010095]
- 102 Almanza A, Carlesso A, Chintha C, Creedican S, Doultsinos D, Leuzzi B, Luís A, McCarthy N, Montibeller L, More S, Papaioannou A, Püschel F, Sassano ML, Skoko J, Agostinis P, de Belleroche J, Eriksson LA, Fulda S, Gorman AM, Healy S, Kozlov A, Muñoz-Pinedo C, Rehm M, Chevet E, Samali A. Endoplasmic reticulum stress signalling - from basic mechanisms to clinical applications. FEBS J 2019; 286: 241-278 [PMID: 30027602 DOI: 10.1111/febs.14608]
- Hackl C, Lang SA, Moser C, Mori A, Fichtner-Feigl S, Hellerbrand C, Dietmeier W, Schlitt HJ, Geissler EK, Stoeltzing 103 O. Activating transcription factor-3 (ATF3) functions as a tumor suppressor in colon cancer and is up-regulated upon heatshock protein 90 (Hsp90) inhibition. BMC Cancer 2010; 10: 668 [PMID: 21129190 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-10-668]
- Stelzl U, Worm U, Lalowski M, Haenig C, Brembeck FH, Goehler H, Stroedicke M, Zenkner M, Schoenherr A, Koeppen 104 S, Timm J, Mintzlaff S, Abraham C, Bock N, Kietzmann S, Goedde A, Toksöz E, Droege A, Krobitsch S, Korn B, Birchmeier W, Lehrach H, Wanker EE. A human protein-protein interaction network: a resource for annotating the proteome. Cell 2005; 122: 957-968 [PMID: 16169070 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2005.08.029]
- Kim KH, Jeong JY, Surh YJ, Kim KW. Expression of stress-response ATF3 is mediated by Nrf2 in astrocytes. Nucleic 105 Acids Res 2010; 38: 48-59 [PMID: 19864258 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkp865]
- Wang N, Zeng GZ, Yin JL, Bian ZX. Artesunate activates the ATF4-CHOP-CHAC1 pathway and affects ferroptosis in 106 Burkitt's Lymphoma. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2019; 519: 533-539 [PMID: 31537387 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2019.09.023]
- Chen D, Fan Z, Rauh M, Buchfelder M, Eyupoglu IY, Savaskan N. ATF4 promotes angiogenesis and neuronal cell death 107 and confers ferroptosis in a xCT-dependent manner. Oncogene 2017; 36: 5593-5608 [PMID: 28553953 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2017.146
- 108 Ye P, Mimura J, Okada T, Sato H, Liu T, Maruyama A, Ohyama C, Itoh K. Nrf2- and ATF4-dependent upregulation of xCT modulates the sensitivity of T24 bladder carcinoma cells to proteasome inhibition. Mol Cell Biol 2014; 34: 3421-3434 [PMID: 25002527 DOI: 10.1128/MCB.00221-14]
- Koppula P, Zhang Y, Shi J, Li W, Gan B. The glutamate/cystine antiporter SLC7A11/xCT enhances cancer cell 109 dependency on glucose by exporting glutamate. J Biol Chem 2017; 292: 14240-14249 [PMID: 28630042 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M117.798405]
- 110 Luo M, Wu L, Zhang K, Wang H, Zhang T, Gutierrez L, O'Connell D, Zhang P, Li Y, Gao T, Ren W, Yang Y. miR-137 regulates ferroptosis by targeting glutamine transporter SLC1A5 in melanoma. Cell Death Differ 2018; 25: 1457-1472 [PMID: 29348676 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-017-0053-8]
- Chen MS, Wang SF, Hsu CY, Yin PH, Yeh TS, Lee HC, Tseng LM. CHAC1 degradation of glutathione enhances 111 cystine-starvation-induced necroptosis and ferroptosis in human triple negative breast cancer cells via the GCN2-eIF2a-ATF4 pathway. Oncotarget 2017; 8: 114588-114602 [PMID: 29383104 DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.23055]
- 112 Lim JKM, Delaidelli A, Minaker SW, Zhang HF, Colovic M, Yang H, Negri GL, von Karstedt S, Lockwood WW, Schaffer P, Leprivier G, Sorensen PH. Cystine/glutamate antiporter xCT (SLC7A11) facilitates oncogenic RAS transformation by preserving intracellular redox balance. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2019; 116: 9433-9442 [PMID: 31000598 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1821323116]
- 113 Divya T, Dineshbabu V, Soumyakrishnan S, Sureshkumar A, Sudhandiran G. Celastrol enhances Nrf2 mediated antioxidant enzymes and exhibits anti-fibrotic effect through regulation of collagen production against bleomycin-induced pulmonary fibrosis. Chem Biol Interact 2016; 246: 52-62 [PMID: 26768587 DOI: 10.1016/j.cbi.2016.01.006]
- 114 Rojo de la Vega M, Chapman E, Zhang DD. NRF2 and the Hallmarks of Cancer. Cancer Cell 2018; 34: 21-43 [PMID: 29731393 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccell.2018.03.022]
- 115 Dodson M, de la Vega MR, Cholanians AB, Schmidlin CJ, Chapman E, Zhang DD. Modulating NRF2 in Disease: Timing Is Everything. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 2019; 59: 555-575 [PMID: 30256716 DOI: 10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-010818-021856
- 116 Wu KC, Cui JY, Klaassen CD. Beneficial role of Nrf2 in regulating NADPH generation and consumption. Toxicol Sci 2011; 123: 590-600 [PMID: 21775727 DOI: 10.1093/toxsci/kfr183]
- Shimada K, Hayano M, Pagano NC, Stockwell BR. Cell-Line Selectivity Improves the Predictive Power of 117 Pharmacogenomic Analyses and Helps Identify NADPH as Biomarker for Ferroptosis Sensitivity. Cell Chem Biol 2016; 23: 225-235 [PMID: 26853626 DOI: 10.1016/j.chembiol.2015.11.016]
- Ou Y, Wang SJ, Li D, Chu B, Gu W. Activation of SAT1 engages polyamine metabolism with p53-mediated ferroptotic responses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2016; 113: E6806-E6812 [PMID: 27698118 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1607152113]
- 119 Wang M, Mao C, Ouyang L, Liu Y, Lai W, Liu N, Shi Y, Chen L, Xiao D, Yu F, Wang X, Zhou H, Cao Y, Liu S, Yan Q, Tao Y, Zhang B. Long noncoding RNA LINC00336 inhibits ferroptosis in lung cancer by functioning as a competing endogenous RNA. Cell Death Differ 2019; 26: 2329-2343 [PMID: 30787392 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-019-0304-y]
- Xu G, Wang H, Li X, Huang R, Luo L. Recent progress on targeting ferroptosis for cancer therapy. Biochem Pharmacol 2021; **190**: 114584 [PMID: 33915157 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2021.114584]
- Chiang SK, Chen SE, Chang LC. A Dual Role of Heme Oxygenase-1 in Cancer Cells. Int J Mol Sci 2018; 20 [PMID: 121 30583467 DOI: 10.3390/iims200100391



- 122 Singh CK, Chhabra G, Ndiaye MA, Garcia-Peterson LM, Mack NJ, Ahmad N. The Role of Sirtuins in Antioxidant and Redox Signaling. Antioxid Redox Signal 2018; 28: 643-661 [PMID: 28891317 DOI: 10.1089/ars.2017.7290]
- Jun L, Chen W, Han L, Yanmin L, Qinglei Z, Pengfei Z. Protocadherin 20 promotes ferroptosis by suppressing the 123 expression of Sirtuin 1 and promoting the acetylation of nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 in hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2023; 156: 106363 [PMID: 36641129 DOI: 10.1016/j.biocel.2023.106363]
- Gong S, Xiong L, Luo Z, Yin Q, Huang M, Zhou Y, Li J. SIRT6 promotes ferroptosis and attenuates glycolysis in 124 pancreatic cancer through regulation of the NF-κB pathway. Exp Ther Med 2022; 24: 502 [PMID: 35837046 DOI: 10.3892/etm.2022.11430]
- Cai S, Fu S, Zhang W, Yuan X, Cheng Y, Fang J. SIRT6 silencing overcomes resistance to sorafenib by promoting 125 ferroptosis in gastric cancer. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2021; 577: 158-164 [PMID: 34530350 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2021.08.080
- 126 Wang H, Cheng Y, Mao C, Liu S, Xiao D, Huang J, Tao Y. Emerging mechanisms and targeted therapy of ferroptosis in cancer. Mol Ther 2021; 29: 2185-2208 [PMID: 33794363 DOI: 10.1016/j.ymthe.2021.03.022]
- Paneerselvam C, Ganapasam S. B-Escin alleviates cobalt chloride-induced hypoxia-mediated apoptotic resistance and 127 invasion via ROS-dependent HIF-1α/TGF-β/MMPs in A549 cells. Toxicol Res (Camb) 2020; 9: 191-201 [PMID: 32670550 DOI: 10.1093/toxres/tfaa019]
- 128 Singhal R, Mitta SR, Das NK, Kerk SA, Sajjakulnukit P, Solanki S, Andren A, Kumar R, Olive KP, Banerjee R, Lyssiotis CA, Shah YM. HIF-2α activation potentiates oxidative cell death in colorectal cancers by increasing cellular iron. J Clin Invest 2021; 131 [PMID: 33914705 DOI: 10.1172/JCI143691]
- Wang Y, Zhang Z, Sun W, Zhang J, Xu Q, Zhou X, Mao L. Ferroptosis in colorectal cancer: Potential mechanisms and 129 effective therapeutic targets. Biomed Pharmacother 2022; 153: 113524 [PMID: 36076606 DOI: 10.1016/j.biopha.2022.113524]
- 130 Karmi O, Sohn YS, Zandalinas SI, Rowland L, King SD, Nechushtai R, Mittler R. Disrupting CISD2 function in cancer cells primarily impacts mitochondrial labile iron levels and triggers TXNIP expression. Free Radic Biol Med 2021; 176: 92-104 [PMID: 34547371 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2021.09.013]
- Llovet JM, Kelley RK, Villanueva A, Singal AG, Pikarsky E, Roayaie S, Lencioni R, Koike K, Zucman-Rossi J, Finn RS. 131 Hepatocellular carcinoma. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2021; 7: 6 [PMID: 33479224 DOI: 10.1038/s41572-020-00240-3]
- 132 Song Y, Yang H, Lin R, Jiang K, Wang BM. The role of ferroptosis in digestive system cancer. Oncol Lett 2019; 18: 2159-2164 [PMID: 31402933 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2019.10568]
- Wang L, Cai H, Hu Y, Liu F, Huang S, Zhou Y, Yu J, Xu J, Wu F. A pharmacological probe identifies cystathionine β -133 synthase as a new negative regulator for ferroptosis. Cell Death Dis 2018; 9: 1005 [PMID: 30258181 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-018-1063-2
- Sun X, Ou Z, Chen R, Niu X, Chen D, Kang R, Tang D. Activation of the p62-Keap1-NRF2 pathway protects against 134 ferroptosis in hepatocellular carcinoma cells. Hepatology 2016; 63: 173-184 [PMID: 26403645 DOI: 10.1002/hep.28251]
- Yuan H, Li X, Zhang X, Kang R, Tang D. CISD1 inhibits ferroptosis by protection against mitochondrial lipid 135 peroxidation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2016; 478: 838-844 [PMID: 27510639 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2016.08.034]
- 136 Lőrincz T, Jemnitz K, Kardon T, Mandl J, Szarka A. Ferroptosis is Involved in Acetaminophen Induced Cell Death. Pathol Oncol Res 2015; 21: 1115-1121 [PMID: 25962350 DOI: 10.1007/s12253-015-9946-3]
- Louandre C, Marcq I, Bouhlal H, Lachaier E, Godin C, Saidak Z, François C, Chatelain D, Debuysscher V, Barbare JC, 137 Chauffert B, Galmiche A. The retinoblastoma (Rb) protein regulates ferroptosis induced by sorafenib in human hepatocellular carcinoma cells. Cancer Lett 2015; 356: 971-977 [PMID: 25444922 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2014.11.014]
- Qi W, Li Z, Xia L, Dai J, Zhang Q, Wu C, Xu S. LncRNA GABPB1-AS1 and GABPB1 regulate oxidative stress during 138 erastin-induced ferroptosis in HepG2 hepatocellular carcinoma cells. Sci Rep 2019; 9: 16185 [PMID: 31700067 DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-52837-8
- Chen G, Guo G, Zhou X, Chen H. Potential mechanism of ferroptosis in pancreatic cancer. Oncol Lett 2020; 19: 579-587 139 [PMID: 31897173 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2019.11159]
- 140 Kremer DM, Nelson BS, Lin L, Yarosz EL, Halbrook CJ, Kerk SA, Sajjakulnukit P, Myers A, Thurston G, Hou SW, Carpenter ES, Andren AC, Nwosu ZC, Cusmano N, Wisner S, Mbah NE, Shan M, Das NK, Magnuson B, Little AC, Savani MR, Ramos J, Gao T, Sastra SA, Palermo CF, Badgley MA, Zhang L, Asara JM, McBrayer SK, di Magliano MP, Crawford HC, Shah YM, Olive KP, Lyssiotis CA. GOT1 inhibition promotes pancreatic cancer cell death by ferroptosis. Nat Commun 2021; 12: 4860 [PMID: 34381026 DOI: 10.1038/s41467-021-24859-2]
- Song Z, Xiang X, Li J, Deng J, Fang Z, Zhang L, Xiong J. Ruscogenin induces ferroptosis in pancreatic cancer cells. 141 Oncol Rep 2020; 43: 516-524 [PMID: 31894321 DOI: 10.3892/or.2019.7425]
- 142 Kasukabe T, Honma Y, Okabe-Kado J, Higuchi Y, Kato N, Kumakura S. Combined treatment with cotylenin A and phenethyl isothiocyanate induces strong antitumor activity mainly through the induction of ferroptotic cell death in human pancreatic cancer cells. Oncol Rep 2016; 36: 968-976 [PMID: 27375275 DOI: 10.3892/or.2016.4867]
- Eling N, Reuter L, Hazin J, Hamacher-Brady A, Brady NR. Identification of artesunate as a specific activator of 143 ferroptosis in pancreatic cancer cells. Oncoscience 2015; 2: 517-532 [PMID: 26097885 DOI: 10.18632/oncoscience.160]
- Yamaguchi Y, Kasukabe T, Kumakura S. Piperlongumine rapidly induces the death of human pancreatic cancer cells 144 mainly through the induction of ferroptosis. Int J Oncol 2018; 52: 1011-1022 [PMID: 29393418 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2018.4259]
- 145 Sexton RE, Al Hallak MN, Diab M, Azmi AS. Gastric cancer: a comprehensive review of current and future treatment strategies. Cancer Metastasis Rev 2020; 39: 1179-1203 [PMID: 32894370 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-020-09925-3]
- 146 Zhao L, Peng Y, He S, Li R, Wang Z, Huang J, Lei X, Li G, Ma Q. Apatinib induced ferroptosis by lipid peroxidation in gastric cancer. Gastric Cancer 2021; 24: 642-654 [PMID: 33544270 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-021-01159-8]
- 147 Zhang C, Liu X, Jin S, Chen Y, Guo R. Ferroptosis in cancer therapy: a novel approach to reversing drug resistance. Mol Cancer 2022; 21: 47 [PMID: 35151318 DOI: 10.1186/s12943-022-01530-y]
- Guan Z, Chen J, Li X, Dong N. Tanshinone IIA induces ferroptosis in gastric cancer cells through p53-mediated SLC7A11 down-regulation. Biosci Rep 2020; 40 [PMID: 32776119 DOI: 10.1042/BSR20201807]



- 149 Wang Z, Wu S, Zhu C, Shen J. The role of ferroptosis in esophageal cancer. Cancer Cell Int 2022; 22: 266 [PMID: 35999642 DOI: 10.1186/s12935-022-02685-w]
- 150 Liu J, Zhang C, Wang J, Hu W, Feng Z. The Regulation of Ferroptosis by Tumor Suppressor p53 and its Pathway. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 33182266 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21218387]
- 151 Lee YS, Lee DH, Choudry HA, Bartlett DL, Lee YJ. Ferroptosis-Induced Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress: Cross-talk between Ferroptosis and Apoptosis. Mol Cancer Res 2018; 16: 1073-1076 [PMID: 29592897 DOI: 10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-18-0055
- 152 Zheng DW, Lei Q, Zhu JY, Fan JX, Li CX, Li C, Xu Z, Cheng SX, Zhang XZ. Switching Apoptosis to Ferroptosis: Metal-Organic Network for High-Efficiency Anticancer Therapy. Nano Lett 2017; 17: 284-291 [PMID: 28027643 DOI: 10.1021/acs.nanolett.6b04060]
- Homma T, Kobayashi S, Conrad M, Konno H, Yokoyama C, Fujii J. Nitric oxide protects against ferroptosis by aborting 153 the lipid peroxidation chain reaction. Nitric Oxide 2021; 115: 34-43 [PMID: 34329739 DOI: 10.1016/j.niox.2021.07.003]
- Hou W, Xie Y, Song X, Sun X, Lotze MT, Zeh HJ 3rd, Kang R, Tang D. Autophagy promotes ferroptosis by degradation 154 of ferritin. Autophagy 2016; 12: 1425-1428 [PMID: 27245739 DOI: 10.1080/15548627.2016.1187366]
- Kang R, Zhu S, Zeh HJ, Klionsky DJ, Tang D. BECN1 is a new driver of ferroptosis. Autophagy 2018; 14: 2173-2175 155 [PMID: 30145930 DOI: 10.1080/15548627.2018.1513758]
- 156 Lv C, Qu H, Zhu W, Xu K, Xu A, Jia B, Qing Y, Li H, Wei HJ, Zhao HY. Low-Dose Paclitaxel Inhibits Tumor Cell Growth by Regulating Glutaminolysis in Colorectal Carcinoma Cells. Front Pharmacol 2017; 8: 244 [PMID: 28522974 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2017.00244]
- Chaudhary N, Choudhary BS, Shah SG, Khapare N, Dwivedi N, Gaikwad A, Joshi N, Raichanna J, Basu S, Gurjar M, P 157 K S, Saklani A, Gera P, Ramadwar M, Patil P, Thorat R, Gota V, Dhar SK, Gupta S, Das M, Dalal SN. Lipocalin 2 expression promotes tumor progression and therapy resistance by inhibiting ferroptosis in colorectal cancer. Int J Cancer 2021; 149: 1495-1511 [PMID: 34146401 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.33711]
- Guo J, Xu B, Han Q, Zhou H, Xia Y, Gong C, Dai X, Li Z, Wu G. Ferroptosis: A Novel Anti-tumor Action for Cisplatin. 158 Cancer Res Treat 2018; 50: 445-460 [PMID: 28494534 DOI: 10.4143/crt.2016.572]
- 159 Chen P, Li X, Zhang R, Liu S, Xiang Y, Zhang M, Chen X, Pan T, Yan L, Feng J, Duan T, Wang D, Chen B, Jin T, Wang W, Chen L, Huang X, Zhang W, Sun Y, Li G, Kong L, Li Y, Yang Z, Zhang Q, Zhuo L, Sui X, Xie T. Combinative treatment of β-elemene and cetuximab is sensitive to KRAS mutant colorectal cancer cells by inducing ferroptosis and inhibiting epithelial-mesenchymal transformation. Theranostics 2020; 10: 5107-5119 [PMID: 32308771 DOI: 10.7150/thno.44705
- Chen GQ, Benthani FA, Wu J, Liang D, Bian ZX, Jiang X. Artemisinin compounds sensitize cancer cells to ferroptosis by 160 regulating iron homeostasis. Cell Death Differ 2020; 27: 242-254 [PMID: 31114026 DOI: 10.1038/s41418-019-0352-3]
- 161 Li ZJ, Dai HQ, Huang XW, Feng J, Deng JH, Wang ZX, Yang XM, Liu YJ, Wu Y, Chen PH, Shi H, Wang JG, Zhou J, Lu GD. Artesunate synergizes with sorafenib to induce ferroptosis in hepatocellular carcinoma. Acta Pharmacol Sin 2021; 42: 301-310 [PMID: 32699265 DOI: 10.1038/s41401-020-0478-3]
- 162 Louandre C, Ezzoukhry Z, Godin C, Barbare JC, Mazière JC, Chauffert B, Galmiche A. Iron-dependent cell death of hepatocellular carcinoma cells exposed to sorafenib. Int J Cancer 2013; 133: 1732-1742 [PMID: 23505071 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.28159]
- 163 Yamada N, Karasawa T, Kimura H, Watanabe S, Komada T, Kamata R, Sampilvanjil A, Ito J, Nakagawa K, Kuwata H, Hara S, Mizuta K, Sakuma Y, Sata N, Takahashi M. Ferroptosis driven by radical oxidation of n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids mediates acetaminophen-induced acute liver failure. Cell Death Dis 2020; 11: 144 [PMID: 32094346 DOI: 10.1038/s41419-020-2334-2]
- 164 Fu D, Wang C, Yu L, Yu R. Induction of ferroptosis by ATF3 elevation alleviates cisplatin resistance in gastric cancer by restraining Nrf2/Keap1/xCT signaling. Cell Mol Biol Lett 2021; 26: 26 [PMID: 34098867 DOI: 10.1186/s11658-021-00271-y
- 165 Lin PL, Tang HH, Wu SY, Shaw NS, Su CL. Saponin Formosanin C-induced Ferritinophagy and Ferroptosis in Human Hepatocellular Carcinoma Cells. Antioxidants (Basel) 2020; 9 [PMID: 32751249 DOI: 10.3390/antiox9080682]
- Hong Z, Tang P, Liu B, Ran C, Yuan C, Zhang Y, Lu Y, Duan X, Yang Y, Wu H. Ferroptosis-related Genes for Overall 166 Survival Prediction in Patients with Colorectal Cancer can be Inhibited by Gallic acid. Int J Biol Sci 2021; 17: 942-956 [PMID: 33867820 DOI: 10.7150/ijbs.57164]
- Luo P, Liu D, Zhang Q, Yang F, Wong YK, Xia F, Zhang J, Chen J, Tian Y, Yang C, Dai L, Shen HM, Wang J. Celastrol 167 induces ferroptosis in activated HSCs to ameliorate hepatic fibrosis via targeting peroxiredoxins and HO-1. Acta Pharm *Sin B* 2022; **12**: 2300-2314 [PMID: 35646542 DOI: 10.1016/j.apsb.2021.12.007]
- 168 Chen M, Tan AH, Li J. Curcumin Represses Colorectal Cancer Cell Proliferation by Triggering Ferroptosis via PI3K/Akt/ mTOR Signaling. Nutr Cancer 2023; 75: 726-733 [PMID: 36346025 DOI: 10.1080/01635581.2022.2139398]
- 169 Capelletti MM, Manceau H, Puy H, Peoc'h K. Ferroptosis in Liver Diseases: An Overview. Int J Mol Sci 2020; 21 [PMID: 32664576 DOI: 10.3390/ijms21144908]



WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2452-2468

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2452

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

REVIEW

Updates on global epidemiology, risk and prognostic factors of gastric cancer

Wen-Juan Yang, He-Ping Zhao, Yan Yu, Ji-Han Wang, Lei Guo, Jun-Ye Liu, Jie Pu, Jing Lv

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Endo S, Japan; Lieto E, Italy

Received: December 26, 2022 Peer-review started: December 26, 2022 First decision: March 8, 2023 Revised: March 19, 2023 Accepted: April 7, 2023 Article in press: April 7, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



Wen-Juan Yang, He-Ping Zhao, Yan Yu, Jun-Ye Liu, Jing Lv, Department of Clinical Laboratory, Honghui Hospital, Xi'an Jiaotong University, Xi'an 710054, Shaanxi Province, China

Ji-Han Wang, Institute of Medical Research, Northwestern Polytechnical University, Xi'an 710072, Shaanxi Province, China

Lei Guo, Department of Spinal Surgery, Honghui Hospital, Xi'an Jiaotong University, Xi'an 710054, Shaanxi Province, China

Jie Pu, Department of Cardiology, Shaanxi Provincial People's Hospital, Xi'an 710068, Shaanxi Province, China

Corresponding author: Jing Lv, MD, Doctor, Department of Clinical Laboratory, Honghui Hospital, Xi'an Jiaotong University, No. 555 Youyi Dong Road, Xi'an 710054, Shaanxi Province, China. lvjing-1219@163.com

Abstract

Gastric cancer (GC) is defined as the primary epithelial malignancy derived from the stomach, and it is a complicated and heterogeneous disease with multiple risk factors. Despite its overall declining trend of incidence and mortality in various countries over the past few decades, GC remains the fifth most common malignancy and the fourth leading cause of cancer-related death globally. Although the global burden of GC has shown a significant downward trend, it remains severe in certain areas, such as Asia. GC ranks third in incidence and mortality among all cancer types in China, and it accounts for nearly 44.0% and 48.6% of new GC cases and GC-related deaths in the world, respectively. The regional differences in GC incidence and mortality are obvious, and annual new cases and deaths are increasing rapidly in some developing regions. Therefore, early preventive and screening strategies for GC are urgently needed. The clinical efficacies of conventional treatments for GC are limited, and the developing understanding of GC pathogenesis has increased the demand for new therapeutic regimens, including immune checkpoint inhibitors, cell immunotherapy and cancer vaccines. The present review describes the epidemiology of GC worldwide, especially in China, summarizes its risk and prognostic factors, and focuses on novel immunotherapies to develop therapeutic strategies for the management of GC patients.

Key Words: Gastric cancer; Epidemiology; Risk factors; Prognosis; Treatment;



Immunotherapy

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: As a malignant disease with decreasing trends in incidence and mortality, gastric cancer (GC) remains a public health issue worldwide. Various risk factors have been suggested, and the prognosis of GC is related to various factors, such as tumor location, lymph node metastasis, gene polymorphisms and therapeutic strategies. Therefore, novel treatments have been proposed, and immunotherapy has attracted more attention. The present review discusses the epidemiology, risk and prognostic factors of GC with a focus on immunotherapy to better inform the management of GC patients.

Citation: Yang WJ, Zhao HP, Yu Y, Wang JH, Guo L, Liu JY, Pu J, Lv J. Updates on global epidemiology, risk and prognostic factors of gastric cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(16): 2452-2468 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2452.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2452

INTRODUCTION

Despite its global declines in incidence and mortality over the past several decades, gastric cancer (GC) remains responsible for 1.089 million new cancer cases and 0.769 million deaths in 2020 worldwide, which makes it the fifth-most common malignancy and the fourth leading cause of cancer-related deaths, according to Global Cancer Statistics (GLOBOCAN) 2020[1]. The global age-standardized incidence and mortality rates for GC were 11.1/100000 and 7.7/100000 in 2020, with wide geographical variations^[2]. These data highlight that GC remains a major global health challenge. As a primary epithelial malignancy derived from the stomach, the initiation of GC is a multistage process and is generally associated with various risk factors[3], and some elements are related to its prognosis and survival[4,5]. Thanks to advances in preventative, screening and therapeutic strategies, the incidence and mortality of GC has been decreasing gradually worldwide. However, certain challenges still exist in the management of GC, such as the clinical applications of surgical treatment and chemotherapy. Recent immunotherapy for GC has drawn much attention, and it improved the current therapeutic situation. The present review describes the epidemiology of GC in different regions in the world, especially in China, summarizes its risk and prognostic factors, and focuses on new immunotherapies to develop therapeutic strategies for the management of GC patients.

GLOBAL EPIDEMIOLOGY OF GC

Incidence and mortality rates of GC around the world

The GLOBOCAN 2020 database (https://gco.iarc.fr/)[1] estimated that there were 1089103 newly diagnosed GC cases in 185 countries, with GC ranking fifth in incidence among all cancer types globally (Figure 1A). According to the anatomical locations, GC is classified as cardia GC and noncardia GC with different epidemiological profiles[1], and noncardia GC is the most common subtype[6]. There is a significant difference in GC incidence in sex distribution, and the age-standardized incidence rate (ASIR) is 15.8/100000 in males and 7.0/100000 in females, which indicates that GC incidence is approximately 2-fold higher in males than females[1]. GC incidence ranked fourth in males and seventh in females among all cancer types[1] (Figure 1A). Geographic variations in the ASIR in GC are up to 1- to 4-fold worldwide[7]. The ASIR is highest in Asia (14.3/100000), followed by Latin America and the Caribbean, Europe and Oceania, and it is lowest in Africa and North America^[7] (Figure 2A). Most GC cases are diagnosed in countries with a high and very high human development index (HDI), such as eastern and southeastern Asian countries, central and eastern European and South American countries, and the ASIRs in these countries were higher than countries with a medium and low HDI[2] (Figure 2B). The five countries with the highest ASIRs in Asia were Mongolia (32.5/100000), Japan (31.6/100000), Republic of Korea (27.9/100000), Tajikistan (23.4/100000) and China (20.6/100000) (Figure 3A), which indicated that greater than 69% of the total GC cases in 2020 occurred in eastern and south-central Asia. In addition, Figure 3B and C show the detailed information about the male and female ASIRs in Asia.

GC is the fourth most common cause of mortality among all cancer types, followed by lung, colorectal and liver cancers[1] (Figure 1B). A total of 768793 deaths were estimated to be related to GC, with an overall mortality of 7.7/100000 globally, and sex differences exist with males being twice as likely as females to exhibit the disease (Figure 1B)[1]. The age-standardized mortality rate (ASMR) of GC was





Figure 1 The composition of incidences and mortalities of all cancer types in 2020 globally. A: The composition of incidences of all cancer types in 2020 globally; B: The composition of mortalities of all cancer types in 2020 globally. Bar plots show the composition of incidences or mortalities of all cancer types in both sexes, males and females, respectively. Citation: Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 209-249. Copyright ©International Agency for Research on Cancer 2020. Published by International Agency for Research on Cancer[1].



Figure 2 Age-standardized incidence and mortality rates of gastric cancer in 2020 worldwide. A: Age-standardized incidence and mortality rates of gastric cancer (GC) in 2020 in the five continents; B: Age-standardized incidence and mortality rates of GC in countries classified by human development index in 2020 worldwide. ASIR: Age-standardized incidence rate (1/100000); ASMR: Age-standardized mortality rate (1/100000); HDI: Human development index. Citation: Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 209-249. Copyright ©International Agency for Research on Cancer 2020. Published by International Agency for Research on Cancer[1].

> highest in Asia (10.0/100000) (Figure 2A). Countries with a very high HDI have higher mortality rates, and countries with a medium and low HDI have lower mortality rates, which is consistent with GC incidence (Figure 2B). The five Asian countries with the highest ASMRs were Mongolia (24.6/100000), Tajikistan (19.7/100000), China (15.9/100000), Bhutan (15.9/100000) and Kyrgyzstan (15.7/100000) (Figure 3D), and the male and female ASMRs in Asia are shown in Figure 3E and F, respectively. Mongolia has the highest incidence and mortality rates, primarily due to the lack of endoscopy and professional endoscopists[8].

> The overall GC incidence and mortality rates have steadily declined in most countries during the past several decades, with evident decreases in males and females [1,9-13], as preventative, screening and therapeutic programs have been implemented worldwide [14-16]. For example, the ASIR of GC in Korea decreased significantly from 2011 (ASIR 43.0) to 2019 (ASIR 29.6)[17]. Similar to most other cancers, GC is generally rare in adults aged < 50 years, and its incidence increases with aging [9,10]. However, GC incidence has presented an increasing trend in younger generations (below age 50 years) in high- and low-incidence areas, such as the United States and the United Kingdom, compared to older individuals who exhibited a decreasing trend in GC incidence[9,10,18]. One United States study reported a more



Figure 3 Estimated age-standardized incidence and mortality rates of gastric cancer in 2020 in Asian countries. A: Estimated age-standardized incidence rates of gastric cancer (GC) in 2020 in Asian countries; B: Estimated age-standardized incidence rates of GC in males in 2020 in Asian countries; C: Estimated age-standardized incidence rates of GC in females in 2020 in Asian countries; D: Estimated age-standardized mortality rates of GC in 2020 in Asian countries; E: Estimated age-standardized mortality rates of GC in males in 2020 in Asian countries; F: Estimated age-standardized mortality rates of GC in females in 2020 in Asian countries. ASIR: Age-standardized incidence rate (1/100000); ASMR: Age-standardized mortality rate (1/100000). Citation: Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 209-249. Copyright ©International Agency for Research on Cancer 2020. Published by International Agency for Research on Cancer[1].

pronounced increase in incidence in younger females than males and predicted that the overall incidence may no longer be decreasing, and the GC incidence in females may exceed males if this pattern continues[18]. The 5-year overall survival (OS) rate shows that GC survival has improved due to advances in diagnostic and therapeutic strategies, especially with early detection from national screening programs using endoscopic and/or radiographic methods[9,19]. For example, one study found that the 5-year survival rate of GC in Korea increased from 55.7% in 1999-2005 to 77% in 2013-2019[17], which is consistent with the previous cancer statistics in Korea in 2015[20]. However, GC maintains a high case fatality rate, and it is a main contributor to the global burden[21].

Epidemiology of GC in China

GC is also one of the major malignances in China. The ASIR and ASMR of GC were higher in 2012 (ASIR 22.06/100000, ASMR 15.16/100000) than 2016 (ASIR 17.59/100000, ASMR 12.30/100000), with a

Baishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

decreasing trend from 2012 to 2016 and decreasing trends in males and females [22-26] (Figure 4). The National Cancer Center of China reported 396500 new GC cases and 288500 GC-leading deaths in China in 2016[26], and the ASIR and ASMR of GC ranked fifth (17.59/100000) and third (12.30/100000) among all cancer types, respectively [26,27]. The number of new GC cases in males was nearly 276300 (ASIR 25.14/100000), and GC-related deaths (200200, ASMR 17.77/100000) accounted for approximately 13% of all male cancer-related deaths. The number of new GC cases in females was approximately 120200 (ASIR 10.31/100000), and GC-related deaths (88400, ASMR 7.13/100000) accounted for approximately 10% of all female cancer-related deaths[26]. GLOBOCAN 2020 indicated 479000 new GC cases and 374000 GC-related deaths in China in 2020, which ranked third in incidence and mortality among all cancer types [28] and accounted for 44.0% and 48.6% of new GC cases and GC-related deaths worldwide, respectively[1]. Current data in China (https://gco.iarc.fr/) showed that the ASIR and ASMR of GC were greater than 2-fold in males (ASIR 29.5/100000, ASMR 22.8/100000) than females (ASIR 12.3/ 100000, ASMR 9.5/100000) in 2022, and more GC cases and deaths occurred in patients over 60 years. Notably, geographic variations also exist in different areas of China. Specifically, the ASIRs and ASMRs of GC in urban areas were higher than rural areas^[26]. The ASIR and ASMR were highest in northwestern China (ASIR 25.8/100000, ASMR 18.1/100000), followed by eastern (ASIR 21.9/100000, ASMR 14.8/100000) and central (ASIR 18.7/100000, ASMR 13.8/100000) areas of China, and southern China had the lowest ASIR of 9.2/100000 and ASMR of 6.4/100000[26].

Because the early symptoms of GC are insidious, most GC patients are metastatic in the advanced stage at the time of diagnosis[6]. The proportion of GC patients diagnosed in the early stage was lower than advanced GC patients in China in the past[28]. However, the survival time is closely related to the stage at diagnosis for GC patients[19]. Thereafter, China proposed a series of guidelines aimed at improving GC screening, early detection and therapeutic strategies based on the popularity of gastrointestinal endoscopy, and the proportion of early GCs increased in recent years[28,29]. The 5-year OS rate of GC increased from 27.4% in 2003-2005 to 35.1% in 2012-2015 with an ascending trend in China[29], but it is significantly lower than Japan (81.0%) in 2004-2007[19] and South Korea (75.4%) in 2011-2015[20], which may be related to the different preventive, early screening, diagnostic and therapeutic strategies in individual countries[1].

RISK FACTORS

The pathogenesis of GC is complicated, and more attention should be given to individuals with higher GC risks for surveillance. Various factors may synthetically affect GC occurrence and development (Figure 5). Some risk factors are nonmodifiable, such as age, sex, race/ethnicity and genetics[6,28,30,31], and other controllable risk factors may include Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) infection, gastrointestinal microbiota, obesity, unhealthy dietary habits and lifestyle, tobacco and alcohol consumption, and chemical, radiation or virus exposure[6,16,28,32-34]. Several relatively rare risk factors may also participate in GC pathogenesis, such as gastroesophageal reflux disease, gastric ulcer or previous gastric surgery^[30]

One study reported that 1.8% of GC cases occurred in individuals younger than 34 years, 38.6% occurred in adults between 35 and 64 years old, and 59.6% occurred in elderly individuals over 65 years from 2015 to 2019[35], with a median age at diagnosis of 68 years, which indicate that GC risk increases with aging. Sex differences exist in GC incidence, which is almost twofold higher in males than females [1,35]. These data suggest the protective effect of sex steroid hormones in GC pathogenesis[36]. Males tend to have higher risks of *H. pylori* infection than females, which may also lead to sex differences[37, 38]. Approximately 10% of GC cases exhibited familial aggregation, which indicates that a family history of GC may be an independent risk factor [39,40]. A total of 1%-3% of GC patients may have germline mutations, and the underlying molecular mechanisms have not been fully clarified [41].

Chronic H. pylori infection is the major confirmed cause of GC, and it may be related to approximately 90% of noncardia GC cases [10,42-44]. H. pylori is a Gram-negative pathogenic bacterium and an indigenous member of the gastric microbiota[18,45]. The prevalence of H. pylori infection in adults exceeds 50% of the human population with regional variations globally[1,45,46]. H. pylori infection is easily acquired during childhood[47], and it is generally carried asymptomatically for a lifetime. Since 1994, H. pylori has been classified as a class I carcinogen by the World Health Organization. The longterm colonization of *H. pylori* in the gastric mucosa contributes to the development of various gastric diseases, such as persistent inflammation, chronic gastritis, gastric mucosal atrophy and intestinal metaplasia, with its different genes encoding virulence factors[45,48]. Chronic H. pylori infection also induces epigenetic and genetic changes in gastric epithelial cells, which suggests the genetic instability of these cells[48]. Therefore, H. pylori infection is etiologically related to GC, and the duration also predisposes individuals toward GC later in life[48]. Because H. pylori infection is closely related to noncardia GC, its eradication significantly decreased the incidence of noncardia GC[48]. However, H. pylori infection is only necessary, but not sufficient, in the pathogenesis of GC[48]. Although controversial^[18], *H. pylori* screening and eradication has been proposed as a preventive strategy for GC^[48]. Data from healthy asymptomatic infected Asians showed that eradicating H. pylori reduced GC





Figure 4 Trends in age-standardized incidence and mortality rates of gastric cancer according to the National Central Cancer Registry of China in 2012-2016[22-26]. A: Trends in age-standardized incidence rates of gastric cancer (GC) according to the National Central Cancer Registry (NCCR) of China in 2012-2016; B: Trends in age-standardized mortality rates of GC according to the NCCR of China in 2012-2016.



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2452 Copyright © The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 5 Summarization of risk factors of gastric cancer. H. pylori: Helicobacter pylori.

incidence^[49], and population-based screening and eradication of *H. pylori* infection was cost-effective [50]. The efficacy of eradicating *H. pylori* to prevent GC also depends on other risk factors, such as the time of *H. pylori* eradication, intragastric acidity, resistance to antimicrobial agents and the compliance of infected patients [48,51,52]. In contrast, a similar screening strategy may not be economical and is generally unwarranted in some countries with low GC incidences^[2]. Anderson *et al*^[18] once indicated that population-based *H. pylori* eradication in the United States may raise certain unanswered questions about safety, efficacy, unanticipated consequences and failure to reduce the GC burden. Less than 5% of H. pylori-infected individuals may develop GC due to the genetics of H. pylori and the host, duration of H. pylori infection and certain environmental factors [1,53]. The efficacy of H. pylori eradication and its cost-effectiveness should be further investigated in different geographic regions[48].

With the progression of molecular biological technologies, such as next-generation sequencing, a series of studies examined the correlations between GC and gastric microbiota other than H. pylori [54, 55]. Ferreira et al[56] performed 16S rRNA gene sequencing analysis of gastric microbiota for 54 GC patients and 81 gastritis controls, and found that the gastric microbiota of GC had reduced microbial diversities, reduced abundance of *H. pylori*, and the increment of other microbial genera that were similar to intestinal microbiota; besides, the nitrosating functions and genotoxic potential were also increased. He et al [57] investigated the characteristics of the intestinal microbiota in fecal samples from GC patients and healthy individuals using 16S rRNA gene sequencing technology, and showed that the

relative abundances of Faecalibacterium, Bifidobacterium, Subdoligranulum, Enterococcus, Streptococcus and Bacteroides were closely associated with GC risk and occurrence. Aziz et al[58] found four types of microbial proteins in serum and tissue biopsy specimens of GC patients, including Acinetobacter baumannii, Escherichia coli, Fusobacterium nucleatum and Bacteroides fragilis, as well as H. pylori. Overall, microbiota-related GC studies indicated an alteration of the gastric microbiota during gastric carcinogenesis, which was distinct from patients with chronic gastritis and healthy individuals^[59]. Therefore, it is necessary to further analyze the gastric microorganisms and explore the possible underlying pathogenesis of microbial dysbiosis in the progression to carcinoma to provide guidance for preventative, screening and therapeutic strategies for GC.

The diverse risk and protective factors of GC are dietary or lifestyle-related factors[60], and unhealthy dietary habits and lifestyle factors may account for 33%-50% of all GC cases [10,61]. Lower intake of fruit and vegetables, higher intake of salt or salted/processed food, and tobacco and alcohol consumption are GC risk factors[60,62,63]. For example, a 5 g/day increase in salt intake increased the risk of GC by 12% [53]. Excessive salt intake may destroy the gastric mucosa and increase DNA synthesis and cell proliferation to promote the development of GC[64], and excessive salt intake also acts synergistically with H. pylori to increase GC incidence[60,65,66]. However, no scientific evidence has confirmed a definite causal association between excessive salt intake and GC risk[60]. Tobacco consumption is also an important behavioral risk factor for GC and may increase GC risk by approximately 50% in males and 20% in females according to relevant data[32,67,68]. Tobacco consumption may induced chronic inflammation in the gastrointestinal tract, alter mucosal cell proliferation, promote immune dysfunction, and increase the risks of bacterial or viral infections, which leads to the carcinogenesis of GC[69]. Alcohol consumption also positively correlates with GC risk[69-71]. These two factors, tobacco and alcohol consumption, affect GC development independently in high-risk populations, and modification of these unhealthy choices may significantly reduce the incidence and mortality of GC[72]. In contrast, increased fresh fruit and vegetable consumption may inhibit GC development and reduce its risk[53]. Specifically, a systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis found that a 100 g/day increase in fruit consumption inversely associated with a 5% reduction in GC risk[53]. Another meta-analysis also indicated that the relationship between intake of citrus fruit and risk of cardia GC was statistically significant, and daily intake of 100 g citrus fruit reduced GC risk by 40% [73], which suggests that phytochemicals in fruit may have antioxidant effects, prevent or reduce DNA oxidation, and regulate cell proliferation and apoptosis^[74]. The history of medication may affect GC pathogenesis, and the use of aspirin and other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs may lower GC risk[75].

In summary, various known and unknown factors may be related to GC risk, and understanding the underlying mechanisms will facilitate appropriate preventative and screening strategies to reduce GC incidence.

PROGNOSTIC FACTORS

Patient- and tumor-related prognostic factors

Although the incidence of GC in males is significantly higher than females[1], few studies have focused on sex differences in GC prognosis. The relationships between race, gene polymorphism and GC prognosis have been explored in many studies [76,77]. Current data show high GC incidences in Asian populations and better GC prognosis in Asian GC patients than Caucasian populations, even after controlling for other well-known prognostic factors[78-80]. However, whether differences exist due to different management strategies or distinct races and tumor biology is not clear. Increasing evidence indicates that genetic polymorphisms are associated with GC survival, and single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) are novel biomarkers of cancer susceptibility, progression and prognosis[81,82]. For example, Gonzalez-Hormazabal et al [83] found that allele A carriers of IL-8 rs4073 were associated with lower OS in GC. The role of ERCC1 SNPs was also extensively studied in patients with gastrointestinal tumors receiving oxaliplatin-based chemotherapy, and ERCC1 rs11615 polymorphisms were closely associated with the clinical outcomes of GC[84]. Wang et al[85] showed that lncRNA H19 rs2839698 was also related to the OS of GC patients. However, more prospective studies with larger sample sizes are needed to verify the above conclusions and elucidate the underlying mechanisms of SNPs in GC prognosis.

The Lauren classification [86] is globally recognized as the classification system for GC. According to the Lauren classification [86], GC is classified into intestinal and diffuse types, and diffuse GC generally has a poor prognosis compared to intestinal GC[87-89]. The survival of GC is strongly related to the stage at diagnosis. For patients with early GC, the cancerous area is localized with no local or distant metastasis, and these patients generally have a better prognosis than patients with advanced GC[4]. The cancer site in advanced GC patients is not localized and generally accompanied by metastasis[90]. GC easily recurs even after surgical resection, and it generally has a poor prognosis[91]. Tumor size, depth of invasion, lymph node metastasis (LNM), and tumor-node-metastasis stage are important prognostic factors[5]. For example, the 5-year survival rate of patients with proximal GC is lower than patients with distal GC, which indicated the correlation of tumor location and GC prognosis[5]. Notably, a Chinese



study^[92] recruited 611 patients with early GC and showed no significant difference in 5-year survival between mucosal and submucosal cancers. Notably, LNM may be a significant prognostic factor for early GC[92,93], and the 5-year survival rate may be twice as high in patients without LNM than patients with LNM[94].

Treatment-related prognostic factors

A variety of factors affect GC prognosis, including patient-related factors (gender, age, race), tumorrelated factors (tumor location, histological type, depth of invasion, and metastasis) and treatmentrelated factors. We primarily focused on the prognostic factors related to GC treatment.

Surgery is the basis of GC treatment, and it is the only procedure that completely eradicates GC lesions[3,91,95]. Surgical options primarily include endoscopic mucosal resection, distal esophagectomy, subtotal gastrectomy or total gastrectomy [96]. The surgical strategies depend on the tumor location and invasion depth, and may vary in different institutions. For early GC with a low LNM risk, endoscopic treatment or surgery alone may be effective, and patients with advanced GC may benefit from broad lymph node dissection and multimodal therapies[97]. In terms of the extent of lymph node dissection (D), current data indicate that D2 lymph node dissection is the most recommended surgical procedure for advanced GC, and GC patients may have a higher 5-year survival rate after D2 lymph node dissection than after D1 dissection [98]. Accurate preoperative staging and resection evaluation are key factors in successful surgery for GC[95]. The precision medicine of surgical strategies for GC, by the concept of accelerated rehabilitation, includes minimally invasive surgery, precise operation of intraoperative fluorescence navigation and precise perioperative management[95]. Compared to traditional surgery, minimally invasive surgery, including laparoscopy and da Vinci robot-assisted surgery, may reduce surgical trauma and improve recovery after surgery [99]. Although no significant differences in postoperative outcomes were found between laparoscopic and robotic gastrectomies, robotic gastrectomy may require a longer surgical duration and greater financial cost, and is not superior to laparoscopic procedures in perioperative surgical outcomes[99]. Patients with advanced GC need lymph node dissection, which is difficult and complicated. Therefore, whether laparoscopy is suitable for these patients needs further evaluation[95].

Because most GC patients are in advanced stages at initial diagnosis, surgery alone may not be sufficient to treat this malignancy, and therapeutic methods other than surgery should also be performed to improve the survival of operable GC patients[95]. As another important conventional treatment, chemotherapy is classified as perioperative, neoadjuvant or adjuvant, and palliative chemotherapy^[28]. The OS of GC patients was significantly improved with perioperative chemotherapy compared to GC patients after surgical resection alone, and perioperative chemotherapy also increased the OS compared to postoperative chemotherapy [100,101]. Specifically, there are several combined options for chemotherapy strategies[28,102,103], including neoadjuvant triple chemotherapy, such as docetaxel, oxaliplatin and S-1 (DOS) or Epirubicin, cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil (ECF), and double chemotherapy, such as capecitabine and oxaliplatin (XELOX), tegafur and cisplatin (SP) or 5fluorouracil and oxaliplatin (FOLFOX). The ToGA trial[104] showed that trastuzumab in combination with chemotherapy improved survival for HER2-positive GC patients, and an anti-HER2 targeting strategy was proposed as a standard option for HER2-positive GC patients. For example, trastuzumab plus XELOX, trastuzumab in combination with capecitabine, or bevacizumab and trastuzumab combined with docetaxel, oxaliplatin and capecitabine achieved encouraging efficacy and safety for patients with HER2-positive advanced GC, and may be considered first-line treatments for these patients, but further evaluation is warranted [105-107]. However, trastuzumab combined with DOS showed less effectiveness than trastuzumab in combination with XELOX, and further investigation is ongoing[108]. The use of radiotherapy in GC treatment has become more common with the advancement of radiotherapy-related technology[109]. Radiotherapy is generally combined with surgery, chemotherapy, molecular targeted therapy or other treatments, and these combinations eventually benefit GC patients^[28]. Radiotherapy may be used as an important adjuvant therapy in the perioperative period for patients with advanced operable GC, especially for some patients after D2 Lymphadenectomy, and it effectively improved progression-free survival time and reduced the local recurrence rate[109]. Notably, perioperative chemotherapy or postoperative chemotherapy plus radiotherapy are listed as preferred strategies in certain guidelines[30]. For GC patients in the earlystage with LNM, OS may be improved after the adoption of adjuvant chemotherapy and radiotherapy, but the benefit was less certain for adequately staged GC patients without LNM[110].

Immune-based therapy for GC

Although surgery, chemotherapy, molecular targeted therapy, radiotherapy or combined modality treatment improved the survival of GC patients[30,91], these treatments have limited efficacies in treating patients with advanced GC, and potential therapeutic strategies are urgently needed for these advanced GC patients. A number of recent studies [111,112] found that immune-based therapy for solid malignancies produced good results and significantly prolonged survival, and immunotherapy showed certain positive efficacies for GC patients compared to other traditional therapies[113-115], which may bring new hope to GC patients[116]. There are three main immunotherapeutic options for GC, including immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs), cellular immunotherapy and cancer vaccines.



As a co-suppressor molecule, the immune checkpoint regulates the survival, proliferation, differentiation or response to homologous antigens of T cells via the major histocompatibility complex-T-cell receptor, prevent excessive immune responses, and maintain the immune homeostasis in the human body[117,118]. Tumor cells in patients with malignant diseases could inhibit T cells then escape immune responses via the mechanisms described above[119]. Immunosuppressants are primarily used to reactivate the immune responses of T cells to tumor cells by blocking immune checkpoints or corresponding ligands/receptors with antibodies[120]. ICIs have been widely investigated[121], and these monoclonal antibodies[30] primarily target programmed cell death protein-1 (PD-1), programmed death ligand-1 (PD-L1) or cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 (CTLA-4). PD-1 is a co-inhibitory receptor that is primarily expressed on the surface of activated T cells, Treg cells and monocytes. As the ligand of PD-1, PD-L1 binds to the PD-1 receptor and induces the inhibition or apoptosis of related immune cells, which helps tumor cells escape immune responses [122]. Moreover, PD-L1 is overexpressed in advanced GC, and its expression may relate to the tumor size, depth of invasion and LNM in 25%-65% of GCs[122-124]. Furthermore, clinical trials indicated that anti-PD-1 therapy for GC patients may have certain effectiveness. The first randomized phase III study demonstrated that the anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody, nivolumab, effectively improved survival of patients with advanced gastric or gastricoesophageal junction cancer[125]. Another famous phase II clinical KEYNOTE-059 trial recruited 259 patients from 16 countries and showed that the PD-1/PD-L1 inhibitor pembrolizumab also had similar efficacy and safety for advanced GC patients[126]. Researchers in the phase III CheckMate-649 trial found that nivolumab combined with fluorouracil and platinum as first-line medications improved the OS of patients with advanced HER2-negative GC, gastroesophageal junction cancer or esophageal adenocarcinoma[127]. Mid-term analysis of the KEYNOTE-811 test showed that the combination of pembrolizumab and trastuzumab plus chemotherapy improved the overall response rate (ORR) of patients with advanced HER2-positive GC[128]. CTLA-4 is also found on the surface of activated T cells and may interact with B7-1/B7-2 on the surface of antigen-presenting cells, which results in inhibition of the CD28 signaling pathway, and plays a key role in T-cell activation[119,129]. A monoclonal anti-CTLA-4 antibody targets T-cell co-inhibitory receptor and reactivates T-cell anti-tumor immune activity [130]. However, preliminary studies indicated that some GC patients showed ineffectiveness or even remission after treatment with monoclonal anti-CTLA-4 antibodies, and the objective response rate with antibodies alone was not satisfactory because only one of 18 patients (5.5%) reached the primary endpoint[131]. Besides, the monoclonal anti-CTLA-4 antibody ipilimumab alone as the maintenance therapy did not show any improvements in FPS for patients with unresectable locally advanced or metastatic GC compared with the best supportive care in a phase II clinical trial[132]. One study, focused on the therapeutic efficacies of PD-1 and CTLA4 inhibitors, found that the ORR of patients with metastatic GC who received nivolumab plus ipilimumab was higher than patients who received only nivolumab[133]. However, Shitara et al[134] recently found that nivolumab plus ipilimumab did not improve the OS of HER2-negative patients compared to the chemotherapy regimen in advanced GC patients.

The 2022 National Comprehensive Cancer Network Guidelines proposed PD-1/PD-L1 inhibitors as first-line/second-line medications for GC treatment, but anti-CTLA4 immunotherapy was not suggested in GC treatment. However, clinical trials on anti-CTLA4 antibodies (ipilimumab and tremelimumab) are being performed [135]. Clinical trials on many other immunosuppressants, such as LAG3, Tim3, TIGIT and OX40, are also being performed. LAG3 and Tim3 are in phase I and II clinical trials, and TIGIT and OX40 are in the early research stage[136]. Although the toxicity of ICIs may limit their efficacy and clinical application [137], current evidence indicates that the combined modality of ICIs with other treatments may be more effective and applicable in GC, especially when combined with chemotherapy for advanced GC patients with drug resistance [116,138].

Cellular immunotherapy uses immune cytotoxic cells to recognize and attack tumor cells, and induce an effective antitumor response[138]. These immune cells may be expanded T cells and nature killer cells in vitro or gene-engineered T-cell receptor (TCR) T cells (TCR-Ts) and chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cells (CAR-Ts)[138,139]. TCR-T/CAR-T immunotherapies, as modified T-cell-based immunotherapeutic approaches, are targeted cellular therapies that take advantage of the cytotoxic potential of T cells to attack tumor cells in an antigen-specific manner [140]. For TCR-T immunotherapy, the target TCR genes that recognize specific tumor-associated antigens (TAAs) are transduced into peripheral blood T cells collected from patients, and these modified T cells are reinjected into the patients' circulation[138]. TAAs are presented by major histocompatibility complex-I (MHC-I) to TCR-Ts within the patient, and the combination of TAAs with TCR could activate these T cells to release cytokines and attack tumor cells[141]. TCR-Ts expressing KK-LC-1 (encoded by CT83) TCR recognized CT83⁺ tumor cells in vitro, and KK-LC-1 is frequently expressed in human epithelial tumors, including GC with the highest expression[142]. NY-ESO-1 antibody positivity was also found in GC, which indicated that NY-ESO-1 may be another target for TCR-T immunotherapy of GC[143]. Although TCR-T immunotherapy is being applied in clinical treatment, there are still some challenges. For example, it is difficult to generate a universal TCR for immunotherapy because of the extreme polymorphism of the MHC locus [141]. To resolve these issues, CAR was developed based on antibody recognition specificities [141], and CAR-Ts are considered a promising class of antitumor treatment[144]. T cells are collected from autologous peripheral blood, genetically modified to produce specific CARs, namely CAR-Ts, then



reinjected into the patient's circulation [145-147]. CAR-Ts recognize and combine the specific antigen on the surface of tumor cells by the extracellular single-chain fragment variable domain, which results in the immobilization and clustering of CARs, the formation of nonclassical immune synapses and activation of CAR-Ts[141]. In contrast to MHC-restricted TCR-Ts, CAR-Ts are typically designed and engineered to recognize non-MHC cell surface proteins[141]. The density of the target antigen is particularly important in the modulation of CAR-T-cell signaling compared to TCR-Ts[141]. Only one kind of targeted tumor antigen may not be sufficient to obtain satisfying antitumor responses, and the expression of targeted antigen in other body cells inevitably results in transient and reversible harmful effects, such as cellular toxicity^[144]. Several potential targets, such as NKG2D, FOLR1, HER2, MSLN and CLDN18.2, were found, and the real therapeutic efficacies need further evaluation[148-152]. Therefore, targeting GC-specific antigens remains a challenge, and the lack of truly GC-specific antigens limits the clinical application of CAR-T immunotherapy[144].

As an active antitumor immunotherapy, cancer vaccines are designed to enhance body immune function by inducing humoral and/or cellular immune responses[139,153]. Cancer vaccines primarily include autologous tumor cell vaccines, dendritic cell vaccines, peptide vaccines and genetically engineered vaccines [138]. Patients with gastroesophageal adenocarcinoma or untreated metastatic GC may have higher median OS rates after receiving the G17DT (Aphton) vaccine[154], and vaccination improved the OS of GC patients with good safety and tolerance, especially when combined with chemotherapy[116]. The immune responses (e.g., changes in immune milieu and tumor immune escape mechanisms) to cancer vaccines may be rapidly and accurately monitored using molecular sequencing, artificial intelligence or cellular engineering, which could optimize the design of cancer vaccines and facilitate their clinical application[155].

CONCLUSION

The incidence and mortality of GC have shown a downward trend worldwide, which suggests that GC may become a rare disease in the future[16]. However, GC incidence and mortality rank fifth and fourth, respectively, among all cancer types worldwide, and it remains a major health challenge[16]. With regard to the identified GC risk factors, such as *H. pylori* infection and unhealthy dietary habits and lifestyle, preventive strategies could effectively reduce GC incidence. Therefore, more attention should be given to individuals at higher risk, and unified guidelines for GC surveillance should be established. Due to the different staging and therapeutic strategies used in different regions, the prognosis of GC patients varies greatly. Most GC cases are found in advanced stages at diagnosis, which limits the clinical application and efficacy of surgery[156]. Although chemotherapy has significantly improved the prognosis of advanced GC patients, enormous challenges remain, such as drug resistance and toxicity[107]. With the emergence and promising development of immunotherapy, its clinical application and efficacy have been evaluated in GC patients, especially in advanced GC patients. However, due to the complicated tumor microenvironment and the complex interactions between the immune system and tumor cells, more clinical trials on immunotherapy are needed to verify their efficacy and safety in GC patients.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the International Agency for Research on Cancer/World Health Organization (IARC/WHO) for the copyright permission to re-use related data and reprint related illustrations.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Yang WJ and Lv J searched and reviewed published articles, and wrote the manuscript; Yang WJ, Zhao HP, Yu Y, Wang JH, Guo L, Liu JY, Pu J and Lv J critically reviewed and revised the manuscript; Yang WJ and Lv J made substantial contributions to the conception and design of this study; all authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

Supported by the Xi'an Municipal Health Commission of China, No. 2022qn07; the Xi'an Municipal Health Commission of China, No. 2020ms14; and the Shaanxi Natural Science Foundation of China, No. 2019JQ-978.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Authors declare no conflict of interests for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-



commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Wen-Juan Yang 0000-0002-2495-439X; He-Ping Zhao 0000-0002-7896-6636; Yan Yu 0000-0003-1587-7748; Ji-Han Wang 0000-0003-1925-330X; Lei Guo 0000-0002-5166-5374; Jun-Ye Liu 0000-0001-5893-7785; Jie Pu 0000-0002-3227-8862; Jing Lv 0000-0003-2801-743X.

S-Editor: Zhang H L-Editor: A P-Editor: Yu HG

REFERENCES

- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, Bray F. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: 1 GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 209-249 [PMID: 33538338 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21660]
- Thrift AP, El-Serag HB. Burden of Gastric Cancer. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 18: 534-542 [PMID: 31362118 2 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2019.07.045]
- 3 Smyth EC, Nilsson M, Grabsch HI, van Grieken NC, Lordick F. Gastric cancer. Lancet 2020; 396: 635-648 [PMID: 32861308 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31288-5]
- Ohman U, Emås S, Rubio C. Relation between early and advanced gastric cancer. Am J Surg 1980; 140: 351-355 [PMID: 4 6158879 DOI: 10.1016/0002-9610(80)90166-x]
- Yu X, Hu F, Li C, Yao Q, Zhang H, Xue Y. Clinicopathologic characteristics and prognosis of proximal and distal gastric 5 cancer. Onco Targets Ther 2018; 11: 1037-1044 [PMID: 29520154 DOI: 10.2147/OTT.S157378]
- Rawla P, Barsouk A. Epidemiology of gastric cancer: global trends, risk factors and prevention. Prz Gastroenterol 2019; 6 14: 26-38 [PMID: 30944675 DOI: 10.5114/pg.2018.80001]
- Sitarz R, Skierucha M, Mielko J, Offerhaus GJA, Maciejewski R, Polkowski WP. Gastric cancer: epidemiology, 7 prevention, classification, and treatment. Cancer Manag Res 2018; 10: 239-248 [PMID: 29445300 DOI: 10.2147/CMAR.S1496191
- Dondov G, Amarbayasgalan D, Batsaikhan B, Badamjav T, Batbaatar B, Tuvdenjamts B, Tumurbat N, Davaa B, 8 Purevdorj E, Nyamaa B, Lonjid T. Diagnostic performances of pepsinogens and gastrin-17 for atrophic gastritis and gastric cancer in Mongolian subjects. PLoS One 2022; 17: e0274938 [PMID: 36251649 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0274938]
- Arnold M, Park JY, Camargo MC, Lunet N, Forman D, Soerjomataram I. Is gastric cancer becoming a rare disease? Gut 2020; 69: 823-829 [PMID: 32001553 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-320234]
- 10 Wong MCS, Huang J, Chan PSF, Choi P, Lao XQ, Chan SM, Teoh A, Liang P. Global Incidence and Mortality of Gastric Cancer, 1980-2018. JAMA Netw Open 2021; 4: e2118457 [PMID: 34309666 DOI: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.18457]
- Luo G, Zhang Y, Guo P, Wang L, Huang Y, Li K. Global patterns and trends in stomach cancer incidence: Age, period 11 and birth cohort analysis. Int J Cancer 2017; 141: 1333-1344 [PMID: 28614909 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.30835]
- Arnold M, Karim-Kos HE, Coebergh JW, Byrnes G, Antilla A, Ferlay J, Renehan AG, Forman D, Soerjomataram I. 12 Recent trends in incidence of five common cancers in 26 European countries since 1988: Analysis of the European Cancer Observatory. Eur J Cancer 2015; 51: 1164-1187 [PMID: 24120180 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2013.09.002]
- Ferro A, Peleteiro B, Malvezzi M, Bosetti C, Bertuccio P, Levi F, Negri E, La Vecchia C, Lunet N. Worldwide trends in 13 gastric cancer mortality (1980-2011), with predictions to 2015, and incidence by subtype. Eur J Cancer 2014; 50: 1330-1344 [PMID: 24650579 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2014.01.029]
- 14 Rahman R, Asombang AW, Ibdah JA. Characteristics of gastric cancer in Asia. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 4483-4490 [PMID: 24782601 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i16.4483]
- Fan X, Qin X, Zhang Y, Li Z, Zhou T, Zhang J, You W, Li W, Pan K. Screening for gastric cancer in China: Advances, 15 challenges and visions. Chin J Cancer Res 2021; 33: 168-180 [PMID: 34158737 DOI: 10.21147/j.issn.1000-9604.2021.02.05]
- Sun DQ, Yang F, Li H, Cao MM, Yan XX, He SY, Zhang SL, Xia CF, Chen WQ. [Regional disparities in trends of global 16 gastric cancer incidence and mortality from 1990 to 2019]. Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi 2022; 44: 950-954 [PMID: 36164696 DOI: 10.3760/cma.j.cn112152-20220120-00049]
- Park SH, Kang MJ, Yun EH, Jung KW. Epidemiology of Gastric Cancer in Korea: Trends in Incidence and Survival 17 Based on Korea Central Cancer Registry Data (1999-2019). J Gastric Cancer 2022; 22: 160-168 [PMID: 35938363 DOI: 10.5230/jgc.2022.22.e21]
- 18 Anderson WF, Rabkin CS, Turner N, Fraumeni JF Jr, Rosenberg PS, Camargo MC. The Changing Face of Noncardia Gastric Cancer Incidence Among US Non-Hispanic Whites. J Natl Cancer Inst 2018; 110: 608-615 [PMID: 29361173 DOI: 10.1093/inci/dix2621
- Ito Y, Miyashiro I, Ishikawa T, Akazawa K, Fukui K, Katai H, Nunobe S, Oda I, Isobe Y, Tsujitani S, Ono H, Tanabe S, 19 Fukagawa T, Suzuki S, Kakeji Y, Sasako M, Bilchik A, Fujita M. Determinant Factors on Differences in Survival for Gastric Cancer Between the United States and Japan Using Nationwide Databases. J Epidemiol 2021; 31: 241-248 [PMID: 32281553 DOI: 10.2188/jea.JE20190351]
- 20 Jung KW, Won YJ, Kong HJ, Lee ES; Community of Population-Based Regional Cancer Registries. Cancer Statistics in Korea: Incidence, Mortality, Survival, and Prevalence in 2015. Cancer Res Treat 2018; 50: 303-316 [PMID: 29566481 DOI: 10.4143/crt.2018.143]


- Soerjomataram I, Lortet-Tieulent J, Parkin DM, Ferlay J, Mathers C, Forman D, Bray F. Global burden of cancer in 21 2008: a systematic analysis of disability-adjusted life-years in 12 world regions. Lancet 2012; 380: 1840-1850 [PMID: 23079588 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60919-2]
- 22 Chen W, Zheng R, Zuo T, Zeng H, Zhang S, He J. National cancer incidence and mortality in China, 2012. Chin J Cancer Res 2016; 28: 1-11 [PMID: 27041922 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.1000-9604.2016.02.08]
- Chen W, Zheng R, Zhang S, Zeng H, Zuo T, Xia C, Yang Z, He J. Cancer incidence and mortality in China in 2013: an 23 analysis based on urbanization level. Chin J Cancer Res 2017; 29: 1-10 [PMID: 28373748 DOI: 10.21147/j.issn.1000-9604.2017.01.01]
- Chen WQ, Li H, Sun KX, Zheng RS, Zhang SW, Zeng HM, Zou XN, Gu XY, He J. [Report of Cancer Incidence and 24 Mortality in China, 2014]. Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi 2018; 40: 5-13 [PMID: 29365411 DOI: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.0253-3766.2018.01.002
- Zhang S, Sun K, Zheng R, Zeng H, Wang S, Chen R, Wei W, He J. Cancer incidence and mortality in China, 2015. J Natl 25 Cancer Cent 2021; 1: 2-11 [DOI: 10.1016/j.jncc.2020.12.001]
- Zheng RS, Zhang SW, Zeng HM, Wang SM, Sun KX, Chen R, Li L, Wei WQ, He J. Cancer incidence and mortality in 26 China, 2016. J Natl Cancer Cent 2022; 2: 1-9 [DOI: 10.1016/j.jncc.2022.02.002]
- Maomao C, He L, Dianqin S, Siyi H, Xinxin Y, Fan Y, Shaoli Z, Changfa X, Lin L, Ji P, Wanqing C. Current cancer 27 burden in China: epidemiology, etiology, and prevention. Cancer Biol Med 2022; 19: 1121-1138 [PMID: 36069534 DOI: 10.20892/j.issn.2095-3941.2022.0231]
- National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China. National guidelines for diagnosis and treatment of 28 gastric cancer 2022 in China. Chin J Cancer Res 2022; 34: 207-237 [DOI: 10.21147/j.issn.1000-9604.2022.03.04]
- 29 Zeng H, Chen W, Zheng R, Zhang S, Ji JS, Zou X, Xia C, Sun K, Yang Z, Li H, Wang N, Han R, Liu S, Mu H, He Y, Xu Y, Fu Z, Zhou Y, Jiang J, Yang Y, Chen J, Wei K, Fan D, Wang J, Fu F, Zhao D, Song G, Jiang C, Zhou X, Gu X, Jin F, Li Q, Li Y, Wu T, Yan C, Dong J, Hua Z, Baade P, Bray F, Jemal A, Yu XQ, He J. Changing cancer survival in China during 2003-15: a pooled analysis of 17 population-based cancer registries. Lancet Glob Health 2018; 6: e555-e567 [PMID: 29653628 DOI: 10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30127-X]
- Joshi SS, Badgwell BD. Current treatment and recent progress in gastric cancer. CA Cancer J Clin 2021; 71: 264-279 30 [PMID: 33592120 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21657]
- Clinton SK, Giovannucci EL, Hursting SD. The World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research 31 Third Expert Report on Diet, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Cancer: Impact and Future Directions. J Nutr 2020; 150: 663-671 [PMID: 31758189 DOI: 10.1093/jn/nxz268]
- Ladeiras-Lopes R, Pereira AK, Nogueira A, Pinheiro-Torres T, Pinto I, Santos-Pereira R, Lunet N. Smoking and gastric 32 cancer: systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. Cancer Causes Control 2008; 19: 689-701 [PMID: 18293090 DOI: 10.1007/s10552-008-9132-y]
- 33 Fortunato L, Rushton L. Stomach cancer and occupational exposure to asbestos: a meta-analysis of occupational cohort studies. Br J Cancer 2015; 112: 1805-1815 [PMID: 25928706 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.599]
- Singh S, Jha HC. Status of Epstein-Barr Virus Coinfection with Helicobacter pylori in Gastric Cancer. J Oncol 2017; 34 2017: 3456264 [PMID: 28421114 DOI: 10.1155/2017/3456264]
- Surveillance E, and End Results Program. Cancer Stat Facts: Stomach Cancer. [cited 26 December 2022]. In: National 35 Cancer Institute. Available from: https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/stomach.html
- Wesolowska M, Pawlik P, Jagodziński PP. The clinicopathologic significance of estrogen receptors in human gastric 36 carcinoma. Biomed Pharmacother 2016; 83: 314-322 [PMID: 27399808 DOI: 10.1016/j.biopha.2016.06.048]
- Replogle ML, Glaser SL, Hiatt RA, Parsonnet J. Biologic sex as a risk factor for Helicobacter pylori infection in healthy 37 voung adults, Am J Epidemiol 1995; 142: 856-863 [PMID: 7572962 DOI: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a117725]
- Ibrahim A, Morais S, Ferro A, Lunet N, Peleteiro B. Sex-differences in the prevalence of Helicobacter pylori infection in 38 pediatric and adult populations: Systematic review and meta-analysis of 244 studies. Dig Liver Dis 2017; 49: 742-749 [PMID: 28495503 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2017.03.019]
- Zanghieri G, Di Gregorio C, Sacchetti C, Fante R, Sassatelli R, Cannizzo G, Carriero A, Ponz de Leon M. Familial 39 occurrence of gastric cancer in the 2-year experience of a population-based registry. Cancer 1990; 66: 2047-2051 [PMID: 2224804 DOI: 10.1002/1097-0142(19901101)66:9<2047::aid-cncr2820660934>3.0.co;2-g]
- Eto K. Ohvama S. Yamaguchi T. Wada T. Suzuki Y. Mitsumori N. Kashiwagi H. Anazawa S. Yanaga K. Urashima M. 40 Familial clustering in subgroups of gastric cancer stratified by histology, age group and location. Eur J Surg Oncol 2006; 32: 743-748 [PMID: 16762526 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2006.04.005]
- 41 Oliveira C, Pinheiro H, Figueiredo J, Seruca R, Carneiro F. Familial gastric cancer: genetic susceptibility, pathology, and implications for management. Lancet Oncol 2015; 16: e60-e70 [PMID: 25638682 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)71016-2]
- Plummer M, Franceschi S, Vignat J, Forman D, de Martel C. Global burden of gastric cancer attributable to Helicobacter 42 pylori. Int J Cancer 2015; 136: 487-490 [PMID: 24889903 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.28999]
- González CA, Megraud F, Buissonniere A, Lujan Barroso L, Agudo A, Duell EJ, Boutron-Ruault MC, Clavel-Chapelon 43 F, Palli D, Krogh V, Mattiello A, Tumino R, Sacerdote C, Quirós JR, Sanchez-Cantalejo E, Navarro C, Barricarte A, Dorronsoro M, Khaw KT, Wareham N, Allen NE, Tsilidis KK, Bas Bueno-de-Mesquita H, Jeurnink SM, Numans ME, Peeters PHM, Lagiou P, Valanou E, Trichopoulou A, Kaaks R, Lukanova-McGregor A, Bergman MM, Boeing H, Manjer J, Lindkvist B, Stenling R, Hallmans G, Mortensen LM, Overvad K, Olsen A, Tjonneland A, Bakken K, Dumeaux V, Lund E, Jenab M, Romieu I, Michaud D, Mouw T, Carneiro F, Fenge C, Riboli E. Helicobacter pylori infection assessed by ELISA and by immunoblot and noncardia gastric cancer risk in a prospective study: the Eurgast-EPIC project. Ann Oncol 2012; 23: 1320-1324 [PMID: 21917738 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdr384]
- Lochhead P, El-Omar EM. Helicobacter pylori infection and gastric cancer. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2007; 21: 44 281-297 [PMID: 17382277 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2007.02.002]
- 45 Chmiela M, Gonciarz W. Molecular mimicry in Helicobacter pylori infections. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 3964-3977 [PMID: 28652651 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i22.3964]



- Peleteiro B, Bastos A, Ferro A, Lunet N. Prevalence of Helicobacter pylori infection worldwide: a systematic review of 46 studies with national coverage. Dig Dis Sci 2014; 59: 1698-1709 [PMID: 24563236 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-014-3063-0]
- Jafar S, Jalil A, Soheila N, Sirous S. Prevalence of helicobacter pylori infection in children, a population-based cross-47 sectional study in west iran. Iran J Pediatr 2013; 23: 13-18 [PMID: 23550042]
- Graham DY. Helicobacter pylori update: gastric cancer, reliable therapy, and possible benefits. Gastroenterology 2015; 48 148: 719-31.e3 [PMID: 25655557 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.01.040]
- Ford AC, Forman D, Hunt RH, Yuan Y, Moayyedi P. Helicobacter pylori eradication therapy to prevent gastric cancer in 49 healthy asymptomatic infected individuals: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. BMJ 2014; 348: g3174 [PMID: 24846275 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.g3174]
- 50 Areia M, Carvalho R, Cadime AT, Rocha Gonçalves F, Dinis-Ribeiro M. Screening for gastric cancer and surveillance of premalignant lesions: a systematic review of cost-effectiveness studies. Helicobacter 2013; 18: 325-337 [PMID: 23566268 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12050]
- Yang JC, Lu CW, Lin CJ. Treatment of Helicobacter pylori infection: current status and future concepts. World J 51 Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 5283-5293 [PMID: 24833858 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i18.5283]
- 52 Hu Y, Zhu Y, Lu NH. Recent progress in Helicobacter pylori treatment. Chin Med J (Engl) 2020; 133: 335-343 [PMID: 31929363 DOI: 10.1097/CM9.000000000000618]
- Fang X, Wei J, He X, An P, Wang H, Jiang L, Shao D, Liang H, Li Y, Wang F, Min J. Landscape of dietary factors 53 associated with risk of gastric cancer: A systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. Eur J Cancer 2015; 51: 2820-2832 [PMID: 26589974 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2015.09.010]
- 54 Wu J, Zhang C, Xu S, Xiang C, Wang R, Yang D, Lu B, Shi L, Tong R, Teng Y, Dong W, Zhang J. Fecal Microbiome Alteration May Be a Potential Marker for Gastric Cancer. Dis Markers 2020; 2020: 3461315 [PMID: 33014185 DOI: 10.1155/2020/3461315
- Erawijantari PP, Mizutani S, Shiroma H, Shiba S, Nakajima T, Sakamoto T, Saito Y, Fukuda S, Yachida S, Yamada T. 55 Influence of gastrectomy for gastric cancer treatment on faecal microbiome and metabolome profiles. Gut 2020; 69: 1404-1415 [PMID: 31953253 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-319188]
- Ferreira RM, Pereira-Marques J, Pinto-Ribeiro I, Costa JL, Carneiro F, Machado JC, Figueiredo C. Gastric microbial 56 community profiling reveals a dysbiotic cancer-associated microbiota. Gut 2018; 67: 226-236 [PMID: 29102920 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2017-314205]
- He F, Wang F, Yang J, Yang S. Explore and Analyze the Composition and Characteristics of Intestinal Microbiota 57 between Gastric Cancer Patients and Healthy People. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med 2022; 2022: 5834293 [PMID: 36118097 DOI: 10.1155/2022/5834293]
- Aziz S, Rasheed F, Akhter TS, Zahra R, König S. Microbial Proteins in Stomach Biopsies Associated with Gastritis, Ulcer, 58 and Gastric Cancer. Molecules 2022; 27 [PMID: 36080177 DOI: 10.3390/molecules27175410]
- 59 Bessède E, Mégraud F. Microbiota and gastric cancer. Semin Cancer Biol 2022; 86: 11-17 [PMID: 35533800 DOI: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2022.05.001]
- D'Elia L, Rossi G, Ippolito R, Cappuccio FP, Strazzullo P. Habitual salt intake and risk of gastric cancer: a meta-analysis 60 of prospective studies. Clin Nutr 2012; 31: 489-498 [PMID: 22296873 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2012.01.003]
- Chan AOO, Wong B. Risk factors for gastric cancer. [cited 26 December 2022]. In: UpToDate. Available from: https:// 61 www.uptodate.com/contents/risk-factors-for-gastric-cancer
- Tsugane S, Sasazuki S, Kobayashi M, Sasaki S. Salt and salted food intake and subsequent risk of gastric cancer among 62 middle-aged Japanese men and women. Br J Cancer 2004; 90: 128-134 [PMID: 14710219 DOI: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6601511]
- Kurosawa M, Kikuchi S, Xu J, Inaba Y. Highly salted food and mountain herbs elevate the risk for stomach cancer death 63 in a rural area of Japan. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006; 21: 1681-1686 [PMID: 16984589 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2006.04290.x
- Bouras E, Tsilidis KK, Triggi M, Siargkas A, Chourdakis M, Haidich AB. Diet and Risk of Gastric Cancer: An Umbrella 64 Review. Nutrients 2022; 14 [PMID: 35565732 DOI: 10.3390/nu14091764]
- Toyoda T, Tsukamoto T, Hirano N, Mizoshita T, Kato S, Takasu S, Ban H, Tatematsu M. Synergistic upregulation of 65 inducible nitric oxide synthase and cyclooxygenase-2 in gastric mucosa of Mongolian gerbils by a high-salt diet and Helicobacter pylori infection. Histol Histopathol 2008; 23: 593-599 [PMID: 18283644 DOI: 10.14670/HH-23.593]
- Loh JT, Torres VJ, Cover TL. Regulation of Helicobacter pylori cagA expression in response to salt. Cancer Res 2007; 66 67: 4709-4715 [PMID: 17510398 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-4746]
- Sjödahl K, Lu Y, Nilsen TI, Ye W, Hveem K, Vatten L, Lagergren J. Smoking and alcohol drinking in relation to risk of 67 gastric cancer: a population-based, prospective cohort study. Int J Cancer 2007; 120: 128-132 [PMID: 17036324 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.22157]
- Nomura AM, Wilkens LR, Henderson BE, Epplein M, Kolonel LN. The association of cigarette smoking with gastric 68 cancer: the multiethnic cohort study. Cancer Causes Control 2012; 23: 51-58 [PMID: 22037905 DOI: 10.1007/s10552-011-9854-0
- Li LF, Chan RL, Lu L, Shen J, Zhang L, Wu WK, Wang L, Hu T, Li MX, Cho CH. Cigarette smoking and gastrointestinal 69 diseases: the causal relationship and underlying molecular mechanisms (review). Int J Mol Med 2014; 34: 372-380 [PMID: 24859303 DOI: 10.3892/ijmm.2014.1786]
- Deng W, Jin L, Zhuo H, Vasiliou V, Zhang Y. Alcohol consumption and risk of stomach cancer: A meta-analysis. Chem 70 Biol Interact 2021; 336: 109365 [PMID: 33412155 DOI: 10.1016/j.cbi.2021.109365]
- 71 Rota M, Pelucchi C, Bertuccio P, Matsuo K, Zhang ZF, Ito H, Hu J, Johnson KC, Palli D, Ferraroni M, Yu GP, Muscat J, Lunet N, Peleteiro B, Ye W, Song H, Zaridze D, Maximovitch D, Guevara M, Fernández-Villa T, Vioque J, Navarrete-Muñoz EM, Wolk A, Orsini N, Bellavia A, Håkansson N, Mu L, Persiani R, Kurtz RC, Lagiou A, Lagiou P, Galeone C, Bonzi R, Boffetta P, Boccia S, Negri E, La Vecchia C. Alcohol consumption and gastric cancer risk-A pooled analysis within the StoP project consortium. Int J Cancer 2017; 141: 1950-1962 [PMID: 28718913 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.30891]
- Moy KA, Fan Y, Wang R, Gao YT, Yu MC, Yuan JM. Alcohol and tobacco use in relation to gastric cancer: a prospective study of men in Shanghai, China. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2010; 19: 2287-2297 [PMID: 20699372 DOI:



10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-10-0362

- 73 Bae JM, Kim EH. Dietary intakes of citrus fruit and risk of gastric cancer incidence: an adaptive meta-analysis of cohort studies. Epidemiol Health 2016; 38: e2016034 [PMID: 27457064 DOI: 10.4178/epih.e2016034]
- Liu RH. Health-promoting components of fruits and vegetables in the diet. Adv Nutr 2013; 4: 384S-392S [PMID: 74 23674808 DOI: 10.3945/an.112.003517]
- Karimi P, Islami F, Anandasabapathy S, Freedman ND, Kamangar F. Gastric cancer: descriptive epidemiology, risk 75 factors, screening, and prevention. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2014; 23: 700-713 [PMID: 24618998 DOI: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-13-1057]
- Zhao L, Niu P, Zhao D, Chen Y. Regional and racial disparity in proximal gastric cancer survival outcomes 1996-2016: 76 Results from SEER and China National Cancer Center database. Cancer Med 2021; 10: 4923-4938 [PMID: 34105890 DOI: 10.1002/cam4.4033]
- Toledo-Stuardo K, Ribeiro CH, Canals A, Morales M, Gárate V, Rodríguez-Siza J, Tello S, Bustamante M, Armisen R, 77 Matthies DJ, Zapata-Torres G, González-Hormazabal P, Molina MC. Major Histocompatibility Complex Class I-Related Chain A (MICA) Allelic Variants Associate With Susceptibility and Prognosis of Gastric Cancer. Front Immunol 2021; 12: 645528 [PMID: 33868281 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.645528]
- Wang J, Sun Y, Bertagnolli MM. Comparison of gastric cancer survival between Caucasian and Asian patients treated in the United States: results from the Surveillance Epidemiology and End Results (SEER) database. Ann Surg Oncol 2015; 22: 2965-2971 [PMID: 25631065 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-015-4388-4]
- Strong VE, Song KY, Park CH, Jacks LM, Gonen M, Shah M, Coit DG, Brennan MF. Comparison of gastric cancer 79 survival following R0 resection in the United States and Korea using an internationally validated nomogram. Ann Surg 2010; 251: 640-646 [PMID: 20224369 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181d3d29b]
- Nelson R, Ko EB, Arrington A, Lee W, Kim J, Garcia-Aguilar J. Race and correlations between lymph node number and 80 survival for patients with gastric cancer. J Gastrointest Surg 2013; 17: 471-481 [PMID: 23288716 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-012-2125-x
- Zhou Y, Li N, Zhuang W, Liu GJ, Wu TX, Yao X, Du L, Wei ML, Wu XT. P53 codon 72 polymorphism and gastric 81 cancer: a meta-analysis of the literature. Int J Cancer 2007; 121: 1481-1486 [PMID: 17546594 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.22833]
- Katoh M. Dysregulation of stem cell signaling network due to germline mutation, SNP, Helicobacter pylori infection, 82 epigenetic change and genetic alteration in gastric cancer. Cancer Biol Ther 2007; 6: 832-839 [PMID: 17568183 DOI: 10.4161/cbt.6.6.4196
- Gonzalez-Hormazabal P, Romero S, Musleh M, Bustamante M, Stambuk J, Pisano R, Lanzarini E, Chiong H, Rojas J, 83 Castro VG, Jara L, Berger Z. IL-8-251T>A (rs4073) Polymorphism Is Associated with Prognosis in Gastric Cancer Patients. Anticancer Res 2018; 38: 5703-5708 [PMID: 30275190 DOI: 10.21873/anticanres.12907]
- Ma SC, Zhao Y, Zhang T, Ling XL, Zhao D, Association between the ERCC1 rs11615 polymorphism and clinical 84 outcomes of oxaliplatin-based chemotherapies in gastrointestinal cancer: a meta-analysis. Onco Targets Ther 2015; 8: 641-648 [PMID: 25834456 DOI: 10.2147/OTT.S80913]
- Wang W, Yang Q, Huang Q, Zhang H, Zhang Z, Gao J, Ren W, Hu Y, Lin Y, Dang Y, Zhang F, Wang W, Wang L. The 85 rs2839698 Single Nucleotide Polymorphism of IncRNA H19 is Associated with Post-Operative Prognosis in T3 Gastric Adenocarcinoma. Clin Lab 2018; 64: 105-112 [PMID: 29479897 DOI: 10.7754/Clin.Lab.2017.170706]
- Lauren P. The two histological main types of gastric carcinoma: diffuse and so-called intestinal-type carcinoma. An 86 attempt at a histo-clinical classification. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand 1965; 64: 31-49 [PMID: 14320675 DOI: 10.1111/apm.1965.64.1.31
- Qu JL, Qu XJ, Li Z, Zhang JD, Liu J, Teng YE, Jin B, Zhao MF, Yu P, Shi J, Fu LY, Wang ZN, Liu YP. Prognostic 87 Model Based on Systemic Inflammatory Response and Clinicopathological Factors to Predict Outcome of Patients with Node-Negative Gastric Cancer. PLoS One 2015; 10: e0128540 [PMID: 26075713 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0128540]
- Liu L, Wang ZW, Ji J, Zhang JN, Yan M, Zhang J, Liu BY, Zhu ZG, Yu YY. A cohort study and meta-analysis between 88 histopathological classification and prognosis of gastric carcinoma. Anticancer Agents Med Chem 2013; 13: 227-234 [PMID: 22934699 DOI: 10.2174/1871520611313020007]
- Chen YC, Fang WL, Wang RF, Liu CA, Yang MH, Lo SS, Wu CW, Li AF, Shyr YM, Huang KH. Clinicopathological 89 Variation of Lauren Classification in Gastric Cancer. Pathol Oncol Res 2016; 22: 197-202 [PMID: 26502923 DOI: 10.1007/s12253-015-9996-6]
- 90 Meyerhardt JA, Fuchs CS. Adjuvant therapy in gastric cancer: can we prevent recurrences? Oncology (Williston Park) 2003; 17: 714-721, 728; discussion 728 [PMID: 12800796]
- Johnston FM, Beckman M. Updates on Management of Gastric Cancer. Curr Oncol Rep 2019; 21: 67 [PMID: 31236716 91 DOI: 10.1007/s11912-019-0820-4]
- Wang J, Wang L, Li S, Bai F, Xie H, Shan H, Liu Z, Ma T, Tang X, Tang H, Qin A, Lei S, Zuo C. Risk Factors of Lymph 92 Node Metastasis and Its Prognostic Significance in Early Gastric Cancer: A Multicenter Study. Front Oncol 2021; 11: 649035 [PMID: 34722232 DOI: 10.3389/fonc.2021.649035]
- 93 Kinami S, Nakamura N, Tomita Y, Miyata T, Fujita H, Ueda N, Kosaka T. Precision surgical approach with lymph-node dissection in early gastric cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2019; 25: 1640-1652 [PMID: 31011251 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v25.i14.1640
- Haist T, Pritzer H, Pauthner M, Fisseler-Eckhoff A, Lorenz D. Prognostic risk factors of early gastric cancer-a western 94 experience. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2016; 401: 667-676 [PMID: 27074726 DOI: 10.1007/s00423-016-1395-2]
- Wang Y, Zhang L, Yang Y, Lu S, Chen H. Progress of Gastric Cancer Surgery in the era of Precision Medicine. Int J Biol Sci 2021; 17: 1041-1049 [PMID: 33867827 DOI: 10.7150/ijbs.56735]
- Sexton RE, Al Hallak MN, Diab M, Azmi AS. Gastric cancer: a comprehensive review of current and future treatment 96 strategies. Cancer Metastasis Rev 2020; 39: 1179-1203 [PMID: 32894370 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-020-09925-3]
- 97 Li GZ, Doherty GM, Wang J. Surgical Management of Gastric Cancer: A Review. JAMA Surg 2022; 157: 446-454 [PMID: 35319717 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2022.0182]
- Tan Z. Recent Advances in the Surgical Treatment of Advanced Gastric Cancer: A Review. Med Sci Monit 2019; 25: 98



3537-3541 [PMID: 31080234 DOI: 10.12659/MSM.916475]

- Kim HI, Han SU, Yang HK, Kim YW, Lee HJ, Ryu KW, Park JM, An JY, Kim MC, Park S, Song KY, Oh SJ, Kong SH, 99 Suh BJ, Yang DH, Ha TK, Kim YN, Hyung WJ. Multicenter Prospective Comparative Study of Robotic Versus Laparoscopic Gastrectomy for Gastric Adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg 2016; 263: 103-109 [PMID: 26020107 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000001249]
- Cunningham D, Allum WH, Stenning SP, Thompson JN, Van de Velde CJ, Nicolson M, Scarffe JH, Lofts FJ, Falk SJ, 100 Iveson TJ, Smith DB, Langley RE, Verma M, Weeden S, Chua YJ, MAGIC Trial Participants. Perioperative chemotherapy versus surgery alone for resectable gastroesophageal cancer. N Engl J Med 2006; 355: 11-20 [PMID: 16822992 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa055531]
- 101 Saunders JH, Bowman CR, Reece-Smith AM, Pang V, Dorrington MS, Mumtaz E, Soomro I, Kaye P, Madhusudan S, Parsons SL. The role of adjuvant platinum-based chemotherapy in esophagogastric cancer patients who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy prior to definitive surgery. J Surg Oncol 2017; 115: 821-829 [PMID: 28257148 DOI: 10.1002/jso.24601]
- 102 Park I, Ryu MH, Choi YH, Kang HJ, Yook JH, Park YS, Kim HJ, Jung HY, Lee GH, Kim KC, Kim BS, Kang YK. A phase II study of neoadjuvant docetaxel, oxaliplatin, and S-1 (DOS) chemotherapy followed by surgery and adjuvant S-1 chemotherapy in potentially resectable gastric or gastroesophageal junction adenocarcinoma. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2013; 72: 815-823 [PMID: 23921575 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-013-2257-z]
- Satake H, Kondo M, Mizumoto M, Kotake T, Okita Y, Ogata T, Hatachi Y, Yasui H, Miki A, Imai Y, Ichikawa C, 103 Murotani K, Kotaka M, Kato T, Kaihara S, Tsuji A. Phase I Study of Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy with Capecitabine and Oxaliplatin for Locally Advanced Gastric Cancer. Anticancer Res 2017; 37: 3703-3710 [PMID: 28668863 DOI: 10.21873/anticanres.11742]
- 104 Bang YJ, Van Cutsem E, Feyereislova A, Chung HC, Shen L, Sawaki A, Lordick F, Ohtsu A, Omuro Y, Satoh T, Aprile G, Kulikov E, Hill J, Lehle M, Rüschoff J, Kang YK; ToGA Trial Investigators. Trastuzumab in combination with chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone for treatment of HER2-positive advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction cancer (ToGA): a phase 3, open-label, randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2010; 376: 687-697 [PMID: 20728210 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61121-X]
- 105 Gong J, Liu T, Fan Q, Bai L, Bi F, Qin S, Wang J, Xu N, Cheng Y, Bai Y, Liu W, Wang L, Shen L. Optimal regimen of trastuzumab in combination with oxaliplatin/ capecitabine in first-line treatment of HER2-positive advanced gastric cancer (CGOG1001): a multicenter, phase II trial. BMC Cancer 2016; 16: 68 [PMID: 26857702 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-016-2092-9]
- 106 Meulendijks D, Beerepoot LV, Boot H, de Groot JW, Los M, Boers JE, Vanhoutvin SA, Polee MB, Beeker A, Portielje JE, de Jong RS, Goey SH, Kuiper M, Sikorska K, Beijnen JH, Tesselaar ME, Schellens JH, Cats A. Trastuzumab and bevacizumab combined with docetaxel, oxaliplatin and capecitabine as first-line treatment of advanced HER2-positive gastric cancer: a multicenter phase II study. Invest New Drugs 2016; 34: 119-128 [PMID: 26643663 DOI: 10.1007/s10637-015-0309-4
- 107 Wagner AD, Syn NL, Moehler M, Grothe W, Yong WP, Tai BC, Ho J, Unverzagt S. Chemotherapy for advanced gastric cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2017; 8: CD004064 [PMID: 28850174 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004064.pub4]
- Qin S, Ji J, Xu RH, Wang W, Tang Y, Bi F, Li J, Wang K, Xu JM, Fan Q, Su W, Shen L. Treatment Patterns and 108 Outcomes in Chinese Patients with Gastric Cancer by HER2 Status: A Noninterventional Registry Study (EVIDENCE). Oncologist 2021; 26: e1567-e1580 [PMID: 34003545 DOI: 10.1002/onco.13826]
- Zhang N, Fei Q, Gu J, Yin L, He X. Progress of preoperative and postoperative radiotherapy in gastric cancer. World J 109 Surg Oncol 2018; 16: 187 [PMID: 30213266 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-018-1490-7]
- Datta J, McMillan MT, Ruffolo L, Lowenfeld L, Mamtani R, Plastaras JP, Dempsey DT, Karakousis GC, Drebin JA, 110 Fraker DL, Roses RE. Multimodality Therapy Improves Survival in Resected Early Stage Gastric Cancer in the United States. Ann Surg Oncol 2016; 23: 2936-2945 [PMID: 27090793 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-016-5224-1]
- Jung KW, Won YJ, Kong HJ, Oh CM, Lee DH, Lee JS. Prediction of cancer incidence and mortality in Korea, 2014. 111 Cancer Res Treat 2014; 46: 124-130 [PMID: 24851103 DOI: 10.4143/crt.2014.46.2.124]
- 112 Shi L, Chen S, Yang L, Li Y. The role of PD-1 and PD-L1 in T-cell immune suppression in patients with hematological malignancies. J Hematol Oncol 2013; 6: 74 [PMID: 24283718 DOI: 10.1186/1756-8722-6-74]
- Jin X, Liu Z, Yang D, Yin K, Chang X. Recent Progress and Future Perspectives of Immunotherapy in Advanced Gastric 113 Cancer. Front Immunol 2022; 13: 948647 [PMID: 35844558 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.948647]
- 114 Rosenberg SA. Cancer immunotherapy comes of age. Nat Clin Pract Oncol 2005; 2: 115 [PMID: 16264884 DOI: 10.1038/ncponc0101
- Kono K. Advances in cancer immunotherapy for gastroenterological malignancy. Ann Gastroenterol Surg 2018; 2: 244-115 245 [PMID: 30003186 DOI: 10.1002/ags3.12184]
- 116 Abozeid M, Rosato A, Sommaggio R. Immunotherapeutic Strategies for Gastric Carcinoma: A Review of Preclinical and Clinical Recent Development. Biomed Res Int 2017; 2017: 5791262 [PMID: 28781967 DOI: 10.1155/2017/5791262]
- Chen L, Flies DB. Molecular mechanisms of T cell co-stimulation and co-inhibition. Nat Rev Immunol 2013: 13: 227-242 117 [PMID: 23470321 DOI: 10.1038/nri3405]
- Ito A, Kondo S, Tada K, Kitano S. Clinical Development of Immune Checkpoint Inhibitors. Biomed Res Int 2015; 2015: 118 605478 [PMID: 26161407 DOI: 10.1155/2015/605478]
- Wang DH, Guo L, Wu XH. Checkpoint inhibitors in immunotherapy of ovarian cancer. Tumour Biol 2015; 36: 33-39 [PMID: 25409618 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-014-2848-2]
- Pardoll DM. The blockade of immune checkpoints in cancer immunotherapy. Nat Rev Cancer 2012; 12: 252-264 [PMID: 120 22437870 DOI: 10.1038/nrc3239]
- 121 Yoneda A, Kuroki T, Eguchi S. Immunotherapeutic advances in gastric cancer. Surg Today 2021; 51: 1727-1735 [PMID: 33590326 DOI: 10.1007/s00595-021-02236-2]
- Jacob JA. Cancer Immunotherapy Researchers Focus on Refining Checkpoint Blockade Therapies. JAMA 2015; 314: 122 2117-2119 [PMID: 26599172 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2015.10795]



- 123 Zhang M, Dong Y, Liu H, Wang Y, Zhao S, Xuan Q, Zhang Q. The clinicopathological and prognostic significance of PD-L1 expression in gastric cancer: a meta-analysis of 10 studies with 1,901 patients. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 37933 [PMID: 27892511 DOI: 10.1038/srep37933]
- 124 Kawazoe A, Kuwata T, Kuboki Y, Shitara K, Nagatsuma AK, Aizawa M, Yoshino T, Doi T, Ohtsu A, Ochiai A. Clinicopathological features of programmed death ligand 1 expression with tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte, mismatch repair, and Epstein-Barr virus status in a large cohort of gastric cancer patients. Gastric Cancer 2017; 20: 407-415 [PMID: 27629881 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-016-0631-3]
- 125 Kang YK, Boku N, Satoh T, Ryu MH, Chao Y, Kato K, Chung HC, Chen JS, Muro K, Kang WK, Yeh KH, Yoshikawa T, Oh SC, Bai LY, Tamura T, Lee KW, Hamamoto Y, Kim JG, Chin K, Oh DY, Minashi K, Cho JY, Tsuda M, Chen LT. Nivolumab in patients with advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction cancer refractory to, or intolerant of, at least two previous chemotherapy regimens (ONO-4538-12, ATTRACTION-2): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet 2017; 390: 2461-2471 [PMID: 28993052 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)31827-5]
- 126 Fuchs CS, Doi T, Jang RW, Muro K, Satoh T, Machado M, Sun W, Jalal SI, Shah MA, Metges JP, Garrido M, Golan T, Mandala M, Wainberg ZA, Catenacci DV, Ohtsu A, Shitara K, Geva R, Bleeker J, Ko AH, Ku G, Philip P, Enzinger PC, Bang YJ, Levitan D, Wang J, Rosales M, Dalal RP, Yoon HH. Safety and Efficacy of Pembrolizumab Monotherapy in Patients With Previously Treated Advanced Gastric and Gastroesophageal Junction Cancer: Phase 2 Clinical KEYNOTE-059 Trial. JAMA Oncol 2018; 4: e180013 [PMID: 29543932 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2018.0013]
- 127 Janjigian YY, Shitara K, Moehler M, Garrido M, Salman P, Shen L, Wyrwicz L, Yamaguchi K, Skoczylas T, Campos Bragagnoli A, Liu T, Schenker M, Yanez P, Tehfe M, Kowalyszyn R, Karamouzis MV, Bruges R, Zander T, Pazo-Cid R, Hitre E, Feeney K, Cleary JM, Poulart V, Cullen D, Lei M, Xiao H, Kondo K, Li M, Ajani JA. First-line nivolumab plus chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone for advanced gastric, gastro-oesophageal junction, and oesophageal adenocarcinoma (CheckMate 649): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet 2021; 398: 27-40 [PMID: 34102137 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00797-2]
- Janjigian YY, Kawazoe A, Yañez P, Li N, Lonardi S, Kolesnik O, Barajas O, Bai Y, Shen L, Tang Y, Wyrwicz LS, Xu J, 128 Shitara K, Qin S, Van Cutsem E, Tabernero J, Li L, Shah S, Bhagia P, Chung HC. The KEYNOTE-811 trial of dual PD-1 and HER2 blockade in HER2-positive gastric cancer. Nature 2021; 600: 727-730 [PMID: 34912120 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-021-04161-3]
- Dong H, Strome SE, Salomao DR, Tamura H, Hirano F, Flies DB, Roche PC, Lu J, Zhu G, Tamada K, Lennon VA, Celis 129 E, Chen L. Tumor-associated B7-H1 promotes T-cell apoptosis: a potential mechanism of immune evasion. Nat Med 2002; 8: 793-800 [PMID: 12091876 DOI: 10.1038/nm730]
- Ma ES, Wang ZX, Zhu MQ, Zhao J. Immune evasion mechanisms and therapeutic strategies in gastric cancer. World J 130 Gastrointest Oncol 2022; 14: 216-229 [PMID: 35116112 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v14.i1.216]
- Ralph C, Elkord E, Burt DJ, O'Dwyer JF, Austin EB, Stern PL, Hawkins RE, Thistlethwaite FC. Modulation of 131 lymphocyte regulation for cancer therapy: a phase II trial of tremelimumab in advanced gastric and esophageal adenocarcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2010; 16: 1662-1672 [PMID: 20179239 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-09-2870]
- Bang YJ, Cho JY, Kim YH, Kim JW, Di Bartolomeo M, Ajani JA, Yamaguchi K, Balogh A, Sanchez T, Moehler M. 132 Efficacy of Sequential Ipilimumab Monotherapy versus Best Supportive Care for Unresectable Locally Advanced/ Metastatic Gastric or Gastroesophageal Junction Cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2017; 23: 5671-5678 [PMID: 28655793 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-17-0025
- 133 Janjigian YY, Bendell J, Calvo E, Kim JW, Ascierto PA, Sharma P, Ott PA, Peltola K, Jaeger D, Evans J, de Braud F, Chau I, Harbison CT, Dorange C, Tschaika M, Le DT. CheckMate-032 Study: Efficacy and Safety of Nivolumab and Nivolumab Plus Ipilimumab in Patients With Metastatic Esophagogastric Cancer. J Clin Oncol 2018; 36: 2836-2844 [PMID: 30110194 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2017.76.6212]
- 134 Shitara K, Ajani JA, Moehler M, Garrido M, Gallardo C, Shen L, Yamaguchi K, Wyrwicz L, Skoczylas T, Bragagnoli AC, Liu T, Tehfe M, Elimova E, Bruges R, Zander T, de Azevedo S, Kowalyszyn R, Pazo-Cid R, Schenker M, Cleary JM, Yanez P, Feeney K, Karamouzis MV, Poulart V, Lei M, Xiao H, Kondo K, Li M, Janjigian YY. Nivolumab plus chemotherapy or ipilimumab in gastro-oesophageal cancer. Nature 2022; 603: 942-948 [PMID: 35322232 DOI: 10.1038/s41586-022-04508-4
- Ajani JA, D'Amico TA, Bentrem DJ, Chao J, Cooke D, Corvera C, Das P, Enzinger PC, Enzler T, Fanta P, Farjah F, 135 Gerdes H, Gibson MK, Hochwald S, Hofstetter WL, Ilson DH, Keswani RN, Kim S, Kleinberg LR, Klempner SJ, Lacy J, Ly QP, Matkowskyj KA, McNamara M, Mulcahy MF, Outlaw D, Park H, Perry KA, Pimiento J, Poultsides GA, Reznik S, Roses RE, Strong VE, Su S, Wang HL, Wiesner G, Willett CG, Yakoub D, Yoon H, McMillian N, Pluchino LA. Gastric Cancer, Version 2.2022, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2022; 20: 167-192 [PMID: 35130500 DOI: 10.6004/jnccn.2022.0008]
- 136 Cai H, Li M, Deng R, Wang M, Shi Y. Advances in molecular biomarkers research and clinical application progress for gastric cancer immunotherapy. Biomark Res 2022; 10: 67 [PMID: 36042469 DOI: 10.1186/s40364-022-00413-0]
- 137 Ramos-Casals M, Brahmer JR, Callahan MK, Flores-Chávez A, Keegan N, Khamashta MA, Lambotte O, Mariette X, Prat A, Suárez-Almazor ME. Immune-related adverse events of checkpoint inhibitors. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2020; 6: 38 [PMID: 32382051 DOI: 10.1038/s41572-020-0160-6]
- 138 Li K, Zhang A, Li X, Zhang H, Zhao L. Advances in clinical immunotherapy for gastric cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta Rev Cancer 2021; 1876: 188615 [PMID: 34403771 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbcan.2021.188615]
- Subhash VV, Yeo MS, Tan WL, Yong WP. Strategies and Advancements in Harnessing the Immune System for Gastric 139 Cancer Immunotherapy. J Immunol Res 2015; 2015: 308574 [PMID: 26579545 DOI: 10.1155/2015/308574]
- Lim WA, June CH. The Principles of Engineering Immune Cells to Treat Cancer. Cell 2017; 168: 724-740 [PMID: 140 28187291 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2017.01.016]
- Wu L, Wei Q, Brzostek J, Gascoigne NRJ. Signaling from T cell receptors (TCRs) and chimeric antigen receptors (CARs) 141 on T cells. Cell Mol Immunol 2020; 17: 600-612 [PMID: 32451454 DOI: 10.1038/s41423-020-0470-3]
- Marcinkowski B, Stevanović S, Helman SR, Norberg SM, Serna C, Jin B, Gkitsas N, Kadakia T, Warner A, Davis JL, 142 Rooper L, Hinrichs CS. Cancer targeting by TCR gene-engineered T cells directed against Kita-Kyushu Lung Cancer



Antigen-1. J Immunother Cancer 2019; 7: 229 [PMID: 31455429 DOI: 10.1186/s40425-019-0678-x]

- 143 Fujiwara S, Wada H, Kawada J, Kawabata R, Takahashi T, Fujita J, Hirao T, Shibata K, Makari Y, Iijima S, Nishikawa H, Jungbluth AA, Nakamura Y, Kurokawa Y, Yamasaki M, Miyata H, Nakajima K, Takiguchi S, Nakayama E, Mori M, Doki Y. NY-ESO-1 antibody as a novel tumour marker of gastric cancer. Br J Cancer 2013; 108: 1119-1125 [PMID: 23403818 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2013.51]
- 144 Guedan S, Calderon H, Posey AD Jr, Maus MV. Engineering and Design of Chimeric Antigen Receptors. Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev 2019; 12: 145-156 [PMID: 30666307 DOI: 10.1016/j.omtm.2018.12.009]
- 145 Singh H, Moyes JS, Huls MH, Cooper LJ. Manufacture of T cells using the Sleeping Beauty system to enforce expression of a CD19-specific chimeric antigen receptor. Cancer Gene Ther 2015; 22: 95-100 [PMID: 25591810 DOI: 10.1038/cgt.2014.69
- 146 Hartmann J, Schüßler-Lenz M, Bondanza A, Buchholz CJ. Clinical development of CAR T cells-challenges and opportunities in translating innovative treatment concepts. EMBO Mol Med 2017; 9: 1183-1197 [PMID: 28765140 DOI: 10.15252/emmm.201607485
- 147 Newick K, O'Brien S, Moon E, Albelda SM. CAR T Cell Therapy for Solid Tumors. Annu Rev Med 2017; 68: 139-152 [PMID: 27860544 DOI: 10.1146/annurev-med-062315-120245]
- 148 Tao K, He M, Tao F, Xu G, Ye M, Zheng Y, Li Y. Development of NKG2D-based chimeric antigen receptor-T cells for gastric cancer treatment. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2018; 82: 815-827 [PMID: 30132099 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-018-3670-0
- Kim M, Pyo S, Kang CH, Lee CO, Lee HK, Choi SU, Park CH. Folate receptor 1 (FOLR1) targeted chimeric antigen 149 receptor (CAR) T cells for the treatment of gastric cancer. PLoS One 2018; 13: e0198347 [PMID: 29874279 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.01983471
- 150 Song Y, Tong C, Wang Y, Gao Y, Dai H, Guo Y, Zhao X, Wang Z, Han W, Chen L. Effective and persistent antitumor activity of HER2-directed CAR-T cells against gastric cancer cells in vitro and xenotransplanted tumors in vivo. Protein Cell 2018; 9: 867-878 [PMID: 28284008 DOI: 10.1007/s13238-017-0384-8]
- 151 Jiang H, Shi Z, Wang P, Wang C, Yang L, Du G, Zhang H, Shi B, Jia J, Li Q, Wang H, Li Z. Claudin18.2-Specific Chimeric Antigen Receptor Engineered T Cells for the Treatment of Gastric Cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2019; 111: 409-418 [PMID: 30203099 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/djy134]
- 152 Lv J, Zhao R, Wu D, Zheng D, Wu Z, Shi J, Wei X, Wu Q, Long Y, Lin S, Wang S, Wang Z, Li Y, Chen Y, He Q, Chen S, Yao H, Liu Z, Tang Z, Yao Y, Pei D, Liu P, Zhang X, Zhang Z, Cui S, Chen R, Li P. Mesothelin is a target of chimeric antigen receptor T cells for treating gastric cancer. J Hematol Oncol 2019; 12: 18 [PMID: 30777106 DOI: 10.1186/s13045-019-0704-y
- 153 Xie J, Fu L, Jin L. Immunotherapy of gastric cancer: Past, future perspective and challenges. Pathol Res Pract 2021; 218: 153322 [PMID: 33422778 DOI: 10.1016/j.prp.2020.153322]
- 154 Rahma OE, Khleif SN. Therapeutic vaccines for gastrointestinal cancers. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 2011; 7: 517-564 [PMID: 22298988]
- 155 Miho E, Yermanos A, Weber CR, Berger CT, Reddy ST, Greiff V. Computational Strategies for Dissecting the High-Dimensional Complexity of Adaptive Immune Repertoires. Front Immunol 2018; 9: 224 [PMID: 29515569 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00224]
- 156 Durães C, Almeida GM, Seruca R, Oliveira C, Carneiro F. Biomarkers for gastric cancer: prognostic, predictive or targets of therapy? Virchows Arch 2014; 464: 367-378 [PMID: 24487788 DOI: 10.1007/s00428-013-1533-y]



WŨ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2469-2478

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2469

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Cohort Study

Older adults with acute severe ulcerative colitis have similar steroid non-response and colectomy rates as younger adults

Deloshaan Subhaharan, Pradeep Kakkadasam Ramaswamy, Laura Willmann, Hadi Moattar, Maneesha Bhullar, Naveed Ishaq, Alexander Dorrington, Dheeraj Shukla, Carolyn McIvor, John Edwards, Waled Mohsen

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Pandey NM, India; Sahin Y, Turkey; Wu G, China

Received: November 15, 2022 Peer-review started: November 15, 2022 First decision: February 2, 2023 Revised: February 11, 2023 Accepted: March 24, 2023 Article in press: March 24, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



Deloshaan Subhaharan, Pradeep Kakkadasam Ramaswamy, Laura Willmann, Hadi Moattar, Maneesha Bhullar, Naveed Ishaq, Alexander Dorrington, Dheeraj Shukla, John Edwards, Waled Mohsen, Department of Digestive Diseases, Gold Coast University Hospital, Gold Coast 4215, Queensland, Australia

Carolyn Mclvor, Department of Gastroenterology, Logan Hospital, Logan 4131, Queensland, Australia

Corresponding author: Deloshaan Subhaharan, MD, Doctor, Department of Digestive Diseases, Gold Coast University Hospital, 1 Hospital Boulevard, Southport, Gold Coast 4215, Queensland, Australia. deloshaan.subhaharan@health.qld.gov.au

Abstract

BACKGROUND

There is paucity of data on outcomes of acute severe ulcerative colitis (ASUC) in older adults (≥ 60 years of age).

AIM

To assess steroid non-response rates during the index admission for ASUC in older adults. Secondary outcomes were response to medical rescue therapy and colectomy rates; at index admission, 3 and 12 mo.

METHODS

This retrospective multicentre cohort study included ASUC admissions who received intravenous steroids between January 2013 and July 2020 at two tertiary hospitals. Electronic medical records were reviewed to collect clinical, biochemical, and endoscopic data. A modified Poisson regression model was used for analysis.

RESULTS

Of 226 ASUC episodes, 45 (19.9%) occurred in patients ≥ 60 years of age. Steroid non-response rates were comparable in older adults and patients < 60 years of age [19 (42.2%) *vs* 85 (47%), *P* = 0.618, crude risk ratio (RR) = 0.89 [95% confidence interval (CI): 0.61-1.30], adjusted RR = 0.99 (0.44-2.21). Rates of response to medical rescue therapy in older adults was comparable to the younger cohort [76.5% vs 85.7%, P = 0.46, crude RR = 0.89 (0.67-1.17)]. Index admission colectomy [13.3% vs 10.5%, P = 0.598, crude RR = 1.27 (0.53-2.99), adjusted RR = 1.43 (0.34-



6.06)], colectomy at 3 mo [20% vs 16.6%, P = 0.66, crude RR = 1.18 (0.61-2.3), adjusted RR = 1.31 (0.32-0.53)] and colectomy at 12 mo [20% vs 23.2%, P = 0.682, crude RR = 0.85 (0.45-1.57), adjusted RR = 1.21 (0.29-4.97), were similar between the two groups.

CONCLUSION

In older adults with ASUC, the steroid non-response rate, response to medical rescue therapy, and colectomy rate at index admission, 3 and 12 mo is similar to patients less than 60 years of age.

Key Words: Elderly; Ulcerative colitis; Acute severe ulcerative colitis; Colectomy; Rescue therapy; Infliximab

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: This is a retrospective study to assess the outcomes of older adults (≥ 60 years of age) hospitalised with acute severe ulcerative colitis (ASUC) as per Truelove and Witts' criteria. We identified 45 episodes of ASUC in older adults and compared outcomes with 181 episodes of ASUC in patients < 60years of age. Older adults with ASUC have similar steroid non-response rate, response to medical rescue therapy and colectomy rates up to 12 mo from index admission, when compared to patients less than 60 years of age.

Citation: Subhaharan D, Ramaswamy PK, Willmann L, Moattar H, Bhullar M, Ishaq N, Dorrington A, Shukla D, McIvor C, Edwards J, Mohsen W. Older adults with acute severe ulcerative colitis have similar steroid nonresponse and colectomy rates as younger adults. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(16): 2469-2478 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2469.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2469

INTRODUCTION

Ulcerative colitis (UC) is a chronic, relapsing-remitting, inflammatory disorder of the colon, resulting from numerous factors including genetic predisposition, environmental triggers, and gut microbiota[1, 2]. Acute severe UC (ASUC), as defined by the Truelove and Witts criteria, occurs in 10%-25% at diagnosis and 20%-30% during the disease course of UC[3-5]. Intravenous corticosteroids (IVCS) remain the first-line therapy for ASUC, however infliximab (IFX) and ciclosporin (CsA) have been used as medical rescue therapy for those who are steroid-refractory[6-9].

Up to 20% of patients with UC have late-onset disease with their first flare occurring after the age of 60[10,11]. The basic principles of management of ASUC in older adults do not differ from younger patients[12]. However, there are unique challenges in managing inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) in older adults, including delay in diagnosis, misdiagnosis, and variable clinical presentations. Older adults may suffer from comorbidities, polypharmacy, complex drug-drug interactions, cognitive dysfunction, post-surgical complications, as well as social factors, which increase complexity in management of older adults with ASUC[13-17]. Studies have demonstrated higher treatment failure rates in elderly IBD patients who are commenced on their first anti-tumour necrosis factor agent[18]. In the setting of these factors, management decisions need to be patient-centred and individualised to minimise morbidity and mortality for older adults with ASUC.

Advanced age has not been shown to predict outcomes in ASUC[19]. However, in routine clinical practice, age is an important factor which is taken into consideration in the decision-making algorithm. As older adults are generally excluded from clinical trials, management decisions for these patients are often made by extrapolating data from a younger cohort of patients^[11]. Moreover, short and long-term outcomes of ASUC in this cohort of patients are not well described. The primary outcome of the study was to assess steroid non-response rates during the index admission for ASUC in older adults. The secondary outcomes were response to medical rescue therapy and colectomy rates at index admission, 3 and 12 mo.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study population

All consecutive admissions with a diagnosis of UC at two tertiary Australian hospitals, from January 2013 to July 2020 at Gold Coast University Hospital and from January 2018 to July 2020 at Logan



Hospital, were identified using international classification of disease (ICD-10) codes (K51). Retrospective analysis identified adult patients (\geq 18 years of age) admitted for management of ASUC, as identified by Truelove and Witts criteria[3] (Figure 1). The study was approved by the Gold Coast Health Service Human Research Ethics Committee (Ref: LNR/2020/QGC/67173).

Inclusion was limited to patients with ASUC who received at least 3-5 d of IVCS (either hydrocortisone 400 mg/d or methylprednisolone 60 mg/d). Patients with a diagnosis of Crohn's disease or positive stool cultures for other enteric pathogens were excluded. Patients with superimposed Clostridium difficile or cytomegalovirus infection were included in the final analysis. Demographic, clinical and laboratory results were collected. Endoscopic data was collected from procedure reports and images, and scored based on the Ulcerative Colitis Endoscopic Index of Severity (UCEIS) score[20].

Therapeutic management

All patients received IVCS as per international guidelines[21]. The Oxford criteria was used to determine failure of IVCS therapy after 3-5 d[22]. Patients received IFX or CsA for medical rescue therapy at their treating physician's preference. The standard dose IFX induction strategy utilised was 5 mg/kg at week 0, 2 and 6. Accelerated dose of IFX was defined as 10 mg/kg on day 0 followed by 5 mg/kg at week 2 and 6. The dose of IFX was determined by the treating physician based on clinical assessment of disease severity. CsA was dosed at 2 mg/kg body weight with a target trough level of 200-300 ng/mL at 48 h. In patients responding to medical rescue therapy, maintenance therapy was based on disease severity and prior treatment history as per the treating physician's discretion.

Definitions

UC: The diagnosis of UC was based on standard clinical, endoscopic, and histological criteria[23].

ASUC: The diagnosis of ASUC was based on Truelove and Witts criteria; defined as ≥ 6 bloody stool motions per day and one or more of the following: Haemoglobin < 10.5 g/dL, erythrocyte sedimentation rate ≥ 30 mm/hr or C-reactive protein ≥ 30 mg/L, temperature ≥ 37.8 °C, or heart rate ≥ 90 beats/min[3].

Disease extent: The maximum endoscopic extent at index colonoscopy according to the Montreal classification[24]. In patients with ASUC as their first presentation of disease, the extent was determined from the first available colonoscopy after discharge, or the surgical specimen if they underwent colectomy.

Older adults with ASUC: ASUC occurring in patients \geq 60 years of age (irrespective of the age at diagnosis of UC).

Endoscopic severity: Defined by the UCEIS. The score (0-8) is calculated by the sum of three descriptors: Vascular pattern (scored 0-2), bleeding (scored 0-3), and erosions/ulcers (scored 0-3). It is assessed at the most severely affected area on flexible sigmoidoscopy[20].

Steroid non-response: Defined as failure to respond to IVCS as defined by the Oxford criteria[22], and receiving either medical or surgical rescue therapy.

IFX dosing: Standard dose strategy was defined as IFX 5 mg/kg at week 0, 2 and 6. Accelerated dose was defined as IFX 10 mg/kg on day 0 followed by 5 mg/kg at week 2 and 6.

Responder to medical rescue therapy: Defined as the patient being discharged from hospital on medical therapy after receiving inpatient medical rescue therapy, and avoiding colectomy during the admission.

Outcomes

The primary outcome was to assess steroid non-response rates during the index admission for ASUC in older adults. The secondary outcomes were response to medical rescue therapy and colectomy rates at index admission, 3 and 12 mo.

Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics were used to describe the study cohort. Results were reported as median with interquartile range (IQR) for continuous variables, and frequencies with percentages for categorical variables. For comparison of variables, Fisher's exact or Chi-square tests were used for categorical variables, and Wilcoxon Ranksum test for continuous variables. Continuous data was tested for normality using the Shapiro-Wilk test and a two-tailed *P* value of < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. A modified Poisson regression model was used to estimate risk differences (RDs) and RRs to evaluate the difference in clinical outcomes between the two groups. Kaplan-Meier plots and the Cox proportional hazards regression model were also used. A log-rank test was used to compare the curves of the Kaplan-Meier plots. Multiple imputations were performed to account for missing covariates. All analysis was performed using Stata15 (StataCorp LLC, College Station, Texas).



Figure 1 Patient flow diagram. UC: Ulcerative colitis; ASUC: Acute severe ulcerative colitis; IFX: Infliximab; CsA: Ciclosporin.

RESULTS

A total of 302 admissions for UC who received IVCS were identified, of which 76 were excluded. 226 episodes of ASUC were included in the analysis. 45 (19.9%) episodes of ASUC in older adults \geq 60 years of age and 181 (80.1%) episodes in younger adults were identified (Figure 1). Median age of disease onset was 66.5 (IQR: 59-76) vs 27 (IQR: 21-37), P < 0.001. Disease duration was similar between the two groups (2.5 vs 2 years, P 0.94). 33 out of 45 (73.3%) episodes had their first presentation of UC after the age of 60 years. Median Charlson Comorbidity Index in older adults was 3 (IQR: 2-4). Smoking status, albumin and platelet count at admission were significantly different between the two groups. Current immunomodulator use, biologic use and oral steroid use at admission were similar between the two groups. Clinical, endoscopic, and biochemical parameters are provided in Table 1. Summary of primary and secondary outcomes are shown in Table 2.

Primary outcome: Steroid non-response during the index admission for ASUC

Failure to IVCS therapy, as defined by the Oxford criteria[22], was similar between older and younger adults [19 (42.2%) *vs* 85 (47%), *P* = 0.618; crude RR = 0.89 (0.61-1.30), *P* = 0.34; adjusted RR = 0.99 (0.34-2.90), *P* = 0.175; odds ratio (OR) = 0.82 (0.43-1.58), *P* = 0.344; crude hazard ratio (HR) = 0.89 (0.556-1.455), *P* = 0.674]. In older adults, of the 19 episodes that failed IVCS, 17 (89.5%) episodes received medical rescue therapy (7 episodes IFX 5 mg/kg, 4 episodes IFX 10 mg/kg, 6 episodes CsA) and 2 (10.5%) patients proceeded directly to colectomy. Median time to initiation of rescue therapy was 4 d (IQR: 3-5 d). In patients < 60 years of age, of the 85 episodes that failed IVCS, 77 (90.6%) episodes received medical rescue therapy (45 episodes IFX 5 mg/kg, 22 episodes IFX 10 mg/kg, 10 episodes CsA) and 8 (9.4%) patients underwent direct colectomy. When the cut-off age was defined as 70 years, a significantly lower proportion of episodes failed IVCS [6/23 (26.1%) in ≥ 70 years *vs* 98/203 (48.3%) in < 70 years, *P* = 0.049; crude RD = -0.22 (-0.41 to -0.03); crude RR = 0.54 (0.27-1.09), *P* = 0.034; adjusted RR = 0.36 (0.08-1.49), *P* = 0.897; crude OR = 0.378 (0.143-1.00), *P* = 0.05].

Secondary outcomes

Response to medical rescue therapy: In older adults, of the 17 episodes who received medical rescue therapy, 4 (23.5%) patients underwent colectomy during the index admission. In the younger cohort, of the 77 episodes who received medical rescue therapy, 10 (13%) patients underwent a colectomy during the index admission. The rates of response to medical rescue therapy in older adults were similar to the younger cohort [76.5% *vs* 85.7%, *P* = 0.46; crude RD = -0.092 (-0.31 to 0.12); crude RR = 0.89 (0.67-1.17), *P* = 0.27; crude OR = 0.54 (0.16-1.85)]. When the cut-off age was defined as 70 years, a lower proportion of episodes responded to medical rescue therapy [4/6 (66.7%) in \geq 70 years *vs* 75/88 (85.2%) in < 70 years, *P* = 0.243; crude RD = -0.18 (-0.57 to 0.19); crude RR = 0.78 (0.44-1.38); crude OR = 0.34 (0.65-), *P* = 0.24].

Index admission colectomy: In older adults, 6 (13.3%) of 45 patients underwent colectomy during the index admission for ASUC compared to 19 (10.5%) of 191 patients in the younger cohort [crude RD = 0.028 (-0.08 to 0.13); crude RR = 1.27 (0.53-2.99), P = 0.376; adjusted RR = 1.43 (0.34-6.06), P = 0.71; crude OR = 1.31 (0.50-3.41); crude HR = 1.27 (0.47-3.39), P = 0.608]. When the cut-off age was defined as 70



Table 1 Baseline characteristics of patients in the two groups (≥ 60 years and < 60 years)								
	≥ 60 yr (<i>n</i> = 45)	< 60 yr (<i>n</i> = 181)	P value					
Female, <i>n</i> (%)	22 (48.9)	88 (48.6)	1					
Median age (yr)	71 (63-77)	32 (24-42)	< 0.001 ¹					
Median disease duration (yr)	2.5 (0-5)	2 (0.1-6)	0.94 ¹					
Index presentation of UC as ASUC $(n, \%)$	14 (31.1)	45 (24.9)	0.45					
Median follow up post admission for ASUC (wk)	104 (20-160)	74 (30-168)	0.97 ¹					
Median symptom duration before admission (d)	14 (7-24)	14 (5-28)	0.59 ¹					
Median length of stay (d)	10 (7-19)	9 (7-13.5)	0.22 ¹					
Disease extent, n (%)			0.072					
Left-sided colitis	8 (17.8)	54 (29.8)						
Pancolitis	37 (82.2)	127 (70.2)						
Toxic megacolon, n (%)	0	4 (2.2)	0.41					
Extraintestinal manifestations, n (%)	2 (4.4)	31 (17.1)	0.02					
Superimposed clostridium difficile, n (%)	3 (6.7)	6 (3.3)	0.26					
Smoking status, n (%)			0.037					
Never	21 (46.7)	121 (66.9)						
Current	6 (13.3)	17 (9.4)						
Former	18 (40.0)	43 (23.8)						
5-aminosalicyclate use, n (%)			0.86					
Current	24 (53.3)	100 (55.2)						
Never	14 (31.1)	49 (27.1)						
Intolerant/ceased	7 (15.6)	32 (17.7)						
Current thiopurine use, <i>n</i> (%)	6 (13.3)	29 (16.0)	0.29					
Current methotrexate use, n (%)	1 (2.2)	2 (1.1)	0.16					
Anti-TNF antagonist use, <i>n</i> (%)			0.74					
Current	6 (13.3)	23 (12.7)						
Never	37 (82.2)	134 (74.0)						
Intolerant	1 (2.2)	6 (3.3)						
Secondary loss of response	1 (2.2)	18 (9.9)						
Vedolizumab use, <i>n</i> (%)			0.024					
Current	8 (17.8)	9 (5.0)						
Never	35 (77.8)	163 (90.0)						
Intolerant	0	4 (2.2)						
Secondary loss of response	2 (4.4)	5 (2.8)						
Biologics on admission, <i>n</i> (%)	14 (31.0)	35 (19.4)	0.11					
Oral steroids at admission, n (%)	15 (33.3)	78 (43.1)	0.31					
Median admission UCEIS	5.5 (5-7)	6 (5-7)	0.82 ¹					
Median serum albumin on day of admission (g/L)	31 (27-34)	33 (29-38)	0.005 ¹					
Median haemoglobin on day of admission (g/L)	126 (111-135)	124 (108-139)	0.92 ¹					
Median platelet count on day of admission (units)	333.5 (277-386)	393 (293-500)	0.006 ¹					
Median CRP on day of admission (mg/L)	69 (33-121)	54 (30-99)	0.34 ¹					
Median admission faeces calprotectin (mcg/g)	2400 (1600-4600)	2850 (1400-5300)	0.48 ¹					



Median stool frequency on day of admission	10 (7-15)	10 (8-18)	0.41 ¹	
--	-----------	-----------	-------------------	--

¹Wilcoxon Ranksum test.

Continuous variables reported as median with interquartile range. UC: Ulcerative colitis; ASUC: Acute severe ulcerative colitis; UCEIS: Ulcerative colitis endoscopic index of severity; CRP: C-reactive protein; TNF: Tumour necrosis factor.

Table 2 Summary of primary and secondary outcomes of older vs younger adults with acute severe ulcerative colitis, n (%)											
	≥ 60 yr, <i>n</i> = 45	< 60 yr, <i>n</i> = 181	Crude RD (95%Cl)	Crude RR (95%Cl)	Adjusted RR¹ (95%Cl)	OR (95%CI)					
Primary outcome: Steroid non- response	19 (42.2%)	85 (47%)	-0.47 (-0.21 to 0.11)	0.89 (0.61-1.30)	0.99 (0.34-2.90)	0.82 (0.43- 1.58)					
Response to medical rescue therapy	13 (76.5%)	66 (85.7%)	-0.09 (-0.31 to 0.12)	0.89 (0.67-1.17)	-	0.54 (0.16- 1.85)					
Colectomy same admission	6 (13.3%)	19 (10.5%)	0.028 (-0.08 to 0.13)	1.27 (0.53-2.99)	1.43 (0.34-6.06)	1.31 (0.50- 3.41)					
Colectomy at 3 mo	9 (20.9%)	30 (17.6%)	-0.03 (-0.10 to 0.16)	1.18 (0.61-2.3)	1.31 (0.32-5.30)	1.23 (0.54- 2.80)					
Colectomy at 12 mo	9 (24.3%)	42 (28.8%)	-0.04 (-0.20 to 0.11)	0.85 (0.45-1.57)	1.2 (0.29-4.97)	0.79 (0.35- 1.80)					

¹Adjusted relative risk for sex, disease duration, smoking status, disease extent, current biologic use.

RD: Risk difference; RR: Relative risk; aRR: Adjusted relative risk; OR: Odds ratio.

years, a similar proportion of episodes underwent colectomy during the index admission [2/25 (8.7%) in \geq 70 years vs 21/201 (8.7%) in < 70 years, P = 0.52; crude RD = -0.026 (-0.15 to 0.09); crude RR = 0.77 (0.19-3.04); adjusted RR = 0.91 (0.16-5.09), P = 0.52; crude OR = 0.74 (0-3.0), P = 0.52].

Colectomy at 3 mo: At 3 mo, 9 (20%) patients \geq 60 years of age had undergone a colectomy, compared to 30 (17.6%) patients < 60 years of age [crude RD = -0.03 (-0.10 to 0.16); crude RR = 1.18 (0.61-2.3), P = 0.38; adjusted RR = 1.31 (0.32-0.53), P = 0.82; crude OR = 1.23 (0.54-2.80); crude HR = 1.21 (0.55-2.648, P = 0.620]. In older adults, of the 13 episodes which responded to medical rescue therapy, 1 patient with two episodes of ASUC within a three-month period of the index admission underwent a colectomy. When age cut-off was defined as 70 years, a lower proportion of episodes underwent colectomy at 3 mo [2/23 (8.7%) in \geq 70 years *vs* 37/190 (19.5%) in < 70 years of age, *P* = 0.264; crude RD = -0.1.09 (-0.235 to 0.02); crude RR = 0.44 (0.11-1.73); adjusted RR = 0.72 (0.14-3.73), crude OR = 0.39 (0-1.58), P = 0.165].

Colectomy at 12 mo: At 12 mo, 9 (24.3%) patients \geq 60 years of age had undergone a colectomy, compared to 42 (28.8%) patients < 60 years of age [crude RD = -0.04 (-0.20 to 0.11); crude RR = 0.85 (0.45-1.57), *P* = 0.376; adjusted RR = 1.21 (0.29-4.97), *P* = 0.88; crude OR = 0.79 (0.35-1.80); crude HR = 0.86 (0.43-1.71), P = 0.69]. The Kaplan-Meier curve for colectomy-free survival is shown in Figure 2. When age cut-off was defined as 70 years, a lower proportion of episodes underwent colectomy at 12 mo [2/23 (8.7%) in \geq 70 years vs 49/203 (24.1%) in < 70 years of age, P = 0.042; crude RD = -0.21 (-0.35 to -0.07); crude RR = 0.29 (0.07-1.14), P = 0.026; adjusted RR = 0.63 (0.11-3.41), P = 0.673; OR = 0.23 (0-0.92)].

DISCUSSION

Although the management of IBD in older adults remains a challenge, the basic treatment paradigms across all age groups are the same. This study is one of the largest studies describing outcomes of ASUC in older adults. It demonstrates that the rates of steroid non-response as well as short and long-term colectomy risk in older adults is comparable to those who are less than 60 years of age.

There is an increasing number of older adults with IBD, correlating with both the rising incidence of IBD and the ageing population [25]. The widely accepted definition of elderly-onset IBD is disease onset at age 60 years or older [25]. Hence, this study used 60 years as the cut-off age to define older adults. In this study, 20% of patients were over 60 years of age at the time of their ASUC presentation; 15% of patients (33 out of 226) had their initial diagnosis of UC after the age of 60. This is comparable to current data showing 10%-25% of IBD patients are diagnosed after the age of 60[25,26]. Previous studies have exhibited that older adults with UC are more likely to present with a severe initial episode, display proctocolitis or limited left-sided colitis, and develop toxic megacolon which is associated with high





Figure 2 Kaplan-Meier curve, colectomy-free survival. ASUC: Acute severe ulcerative colitis.

mortality[27,28]. In this study, 13 (28.9%) episodes had proctocolitis or limited left-sided colitis, and there were no episodes of toxic megacolon in older adults.

Traditionally, the Oxford index has been utilised to define steroid failure in patients with ASUC, and in this study the same definitions were applied [22]. Previous studies have shown that about 40% of patients with ASUC fail initial therapy with IVCS[29]. This study reconfirms that the rate of steroid failure is similar between older adults (42.2%) and the younger cohort of patients (47%). This is in contrast to a recently published multicentre Japanese study[30]. IVCS continue to be the first-line treatment option for older adults, although steroid-specific adverse effects are to be taken into consideration. Nevertheless, older adults with ASUC should not be undertreated, as poorly controlled disease and repeated courses of steroids induce undesirable outcomes. In this study, more than 75% of older adults responded to medical rescue therapy and avoided colectomy during admission for ASUC. The effectiveness of medical rescue therapy demonstrated in the current study is comparable to that demonstrated in larger randomised-controlled trials[31,32]. Of the episodes who responded to medical rescue therapy, only 1 patient had undergone a colectomy by 12 mo. Biologic agents in older adults with IBD were recently shown to have similar drug sustainability, effectiveness, and safety[33]. Older adults on IFX also have a similar risk of developing adverse effects and loss of response as younger patients [34]. Thus, medical rescue therapy can be offered judiciously to older adults.

This study has several strengths, foremost that it is one of the largest studies describing outcomes of ASUC in older adults. Although this was not a controlled trial, this cohort of patients was managed through two tertiary IBD subspeciality units which have defined treatment protocols for hospitalised ASUC patients consistent with international guidelines. Results are therefore generalisable to similar real-world clinical settings. The study has a few limitations. Firstly, the study is retrospective. Secondly, long-term safety of IFX and CsA were not studied systematically. The assessment of clinical response after initiation of rescue therapy with the Lichtiger score or Mayo score may have been beneficial. Finally, clinical and biochemical data at 12 mo may have also proved valuable for the analysis of the study.

CONCLUSION

Management of older adults with ASUC remains challenging. This study demonstrates that the rate of IVCS non-response in older adults with ASUC is similar to younger patients, and medical rescue therapy is equally effective. Clinical decisions for older adults with ASUC should still be determined by disease severity rather than chronological age alone.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

The management of older adults with acute severe ulcerative colitis (ASUC) is uniquely challenging due to their numerous medical and social factors. Up to 20% of patients with ulcerative colitis have lateonset disease with their first flare occurring after the age of 60.



Research motivation

There is minimal data available on the outcomes of older adults with ASUC. Previous studies report higher treatment failure rates in older adults who are commenced on their first biologic. We planned this study to define both short and long term outcomes for this cohort and determine if they have similar outcomes compared to the younger cohort.

Research objectives

We aimed to determine the steroid non-response rates for older adults with ASUC during index admission. We also aimed to study their response to medical rescue therapy and colectomy rates up to 12 mo from initial presentation.

Research methods

We conducted a retrospective cohort study investigating the short and long term outcomes among 226 ASUC episodes between January 2013 and July 2020 at two tertiary hospitals in Queensland, Australia. Clinical characteristics, laboratory parameters, and disease outcomes, including mortality, were compared between older and younger adults. A modified Poisson regression model was used for analysis.

Research results

The prevalence of older adults with ASUC was 19.9%. Steroid non-response rate in older adults were comparable to younger adults (42.2% vs 47%, P = 0.62). Response rates to medical rescue therapy was also comparable between the two groups (76.5% vs 85.7%, P = 0.46). Index admission colectomy (13.3% *vs* 10.5%, *P* = 0.60), colectomy at 3 mo (20% *vs* 16.6%, *P* = 0.66), and colectomy at 12 mo (20% *vs* 23.2%, *P* = 0.68) were also similar between the two groups.

Research conclusions

Older adults with ASUC have similar outcomes compared to younger patients less than 60 years of age for rates of steroid non-response, medical rescue therapy, and colectomy at index admission, 3 and 12 mo.

Research perspectives

Clinical decisions for older adults with ASUC remains to be a challenge however should still be determined by disease severity rather than chronological age alone. Future prospective studies will allow further improvement in their management.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Ms Elise Sawyer, Ms Rayshelle James, Ms Roz McLean, Mr Timothy Lyons, Ms Janine Meinig from the IBD Nursing Service.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Subhaharan D, Ramaswamy PK and Mohsen W designed the study and performed data analysis; Subhaharan D, Ramaswamy PK, Willmann L, Moattar H, Bhullar M, Ishaq N, Dorrington A, Shukla D, McIvor C, Edwards J, and Mohsen W performed literature review and manuscript writing; and all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Institutional review board statement: The study was approved by the Gold Coast Health Service Human Research Ethics Committee (Ref: LNR/2020/QGC/67173).

Informed consent statement: Due to the retrospective design of the study, the requirement for informed consent was waived by the Institutional Review Board.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement - checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement - checklist of items.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-



NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Australia

ORCID number: Deloshaan Subhaharan 0000-0003-4223-8239; Pradeep Kakkadasam Ramaswamy 0000-0003-3235-763X; Laura Willmann 0000-0001-6852-6082; Hadi Moattar 0000-0001-9359-3199; Maneesha Bhullar 0000-0002-5548-8248; Naveed Ishaq 0000-0002-6002-1255; Alexander Dorrington 0000-0002-9564-6896; Dheeraj Shukla 0000-0001-6239-6942; Carolyn McIvor 0000-0003-4384-3019; John Edwards 0000-0002-9867-0349; Waled Mohsen 0000-0002-5245-8668.

S-Editor: Wang JJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhao S

REFERENCES

- Abraham C, Cho JH. Inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med 2009; 361: 2066-2078 [PMID: 19923578 DOI: 1 10.1056/NEJMra0804647
- Sartor RB. Microbial influences in inflammatory bowel diseases. Gastroenterology 2008; 134: 577-594 [PMID: 2 18242222 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.11.059]
- 3 Truelove SC, Witts LJ. Cortisone in ulcerative colitis; final report on a therapeutic trial. Br Med J 1955; 2: 1041-1048 [PMID: 13260656 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.2.4947.1041]
- Burisch J, Katsanos KH, Christodoulou DK, Barros L, Magro F, Pedersen N, Kjeldsen J, Vegh Z, Lakatos PL, Eriksson 4 C, Halfvarson J, Fumery M, Gower-Rousseau C, Brinar M, Cukovic-Cavka S, Nikulina I, Belousova E, Myers S, Sebastian S, Kiudelis G, Kupcinskas L, Schwartz D, Odes S, Kaimakliotis IP, Valpiani D, D'Incà R, Salupere R, Chetcuti Zammit S, Ellul P, Duricova D, Bortlik M, Goldis A, Kievit HAL, Toca A, Turcan S, Midjord J, Nielsen KR, Andersen KW, Andersen V, Misra R, Arebi N, Oksanen P, Collin P, de Castro L, Hernandez V, Langholz E, Munkholm P; Epi-IBD Group. Natural Disease Course of Ulcerative Colitis During the First Five Years of Follow-up in a European Populationbased Inception Cohort-An Epi-IBD Study. J Crohns Colitis 2019; 13: 198-208 [PMID: 30289522 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjy154]
- Domènech E, Mañosa M, Cabré E. An overview of the natural history of inflammatory bowel diseases. Dig Dis 2014; 32: 5 320-327 [PMID: 24969275 DOI: 10.1159/000358131]
- Truelove SC, Jewell DP. Intensive intravenous regimen for severe attacks of ulcerative colitis. Lancet 1974; 1: 1067-1070 6 [PMID: 4135487 DOI: 10.1016/s0140-6736(74)90552-2]
- Lichtiger S, Present DH, Kornbluth A, Gelernt I, Bauer J, Galler G, Michelassi F, Hanauer S. Cyclosporine in severe 7 ulcerative colitis refractory to steroid therapy. N Engl J Med 1994; 330: 1841-1845 [PMID: 8196726 DOI: 10.1056/NEJM199406303302601]
- Järnerot G, Hertervig E, Friis-Liby I, Blomquist L, Karlén P, Grännö C, Vilien M, Ström M, Danielsson A, Verbaan H, 8 Hellström PM, Magnuson A, Curman B. Infliximab as rescue therapy in severe to moderately severe ulcerative colitis: a randomized, placebo-controlled study. Gastroenterology 2005; 128: 1805-1811 [PMID: 15940615 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2005.03.003]
- 9 Van Assche G, D'Haens G, Noman M, Vermeire S, Hiele M, Asnong K, Arts J, D'Hoore A, Penninckx F, Rutgeerts P. Randomized, double-blind comparison of 4 mg/kg versus 2 mg/kg intravenous cyclosporine in severe ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterology 2003; 125: 1025-1031 [PMID: 14517785 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5085(03)01214-9]
- 10 Jeuring SF, van den Heuvel TR, Zeegers MP, Hameeteman WH, Romberg-Camps MJ, Oostenbrug LE, Masclee AA, Jonkers DM, Pierik MJ. Epidemiology and Long-term Outcome of Inflammatory Bowel Disease Diagnosed at Elderly Age-An Increasing Distinct Entity? Inflamm Bowel Dis 2016; 22: 1425-1434 [PMID: 26933752 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.000000000000738
- Charpentier C, Salleron J, Savoye G, Fumery M, Merle V, Laberenne JE, Vasseur F, Dupas JL, Cortot A, Dauchet L, 11 Peyrin-Biroulet L, Lerebours E, Colombel JF, Gower-Rousseau C. Natural history of elderly-onset inflammatory bowel disease: a population-based cohort study. Gut 2014; 63: 423-432 [PMID: 23408350 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2012-303864]
- Gisbert JP, Chaparro M. Systematic review with meta-analysis: inflammatory bowel disease in the elderly. Aliment 12 Pharmacol Ther 2014; 39: 459-477 [PMID: 24405149 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12616]
- Katz S, Surawicz C, Pardi DS. Management of the elderly patients with inflammatory bowel disease: practical 13 considerations. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2013; 19: 2257-2272 [PMID: 23860566 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.0b013e31828c8536]
- Cottone M, Kohn A, Daperno M, Armuzzi A, Guidi L, D'Inca R, Bossa F, Angelucci E, Biancone L, Gionchetti P, 14 Ardizzone S, Papi C, Fries W, Danese S, Riegler G, Cappello M, Castiglione F, Annese V, Orlando A. Advanced age is an independent risk factor for severe infections and mortality in patients given anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy for inflammatory bowel disease. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 9: 30-35 [PMID: 20951835 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2010.09.026
- Beaugerie L, Brousse N, Bouvier AM, Colombel JF, Lémann M, Cosnes J, Hébuterne X, Cortot A, Bouhnik Y, Gendre 15 JP, Simon T, Maynadié M, Hermine O, Faivre J, Carrat F; CESAME Study Group. Lymphoproliferative disorders in patients receiving thiopurines for inflammatory bowel disease: a prospective observational cohort study. Lancet 2009; 374: 1617-1625 [PMID: 19837455 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61302-7]
- 16 Kaplan GG, Hubbard J, Panaccione R, Shaheen AA, Quan H, Nguyen GC, Dixon E, Ghosh S, Myers RP. Risk of



comorbidities on postoperative outcomes in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Arch Surg* 2011; **146**: 959-964 [PMID: 21844437 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.2011.194]

- 17 Kaplan GG, McCarthy EP, Ayanian JZ, Korzenik J, Hodin R, Sands BE. Impact of hospital volume on postoperative morbidity and mortality following a colectomy for ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2008; 134: 680-687 [PMID: 18242604 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.01.004]
- 18 de Jong ME, Smits LJT, van Ruijven B, den Broeder N, Russel MGVM, Römkens TEH, West RL, Jansen JM, Hoentjen F. Increased Discontinuation Rates of Anti-TNF Therapy in Elderly Inflammatory Bowel Disease Patients. *J Crohns Colitis* 2020; 14: 888-895 [PMID: 31974546 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjaa012]
- Vavricka SR, Rogler G. Treatment of severe ulcerative colitis: differences in elderly patients? *Dig Dis* 2009; 27: 315-321 [PMID: 19786758 DOI: 10.1159/000228567]
- 20 Travis SP, Schnell D, Krzeski P, Abreu MT, Altman DG, Colombel JF, Feagan BG, Hanauer SB, Lichtenstein GR, Marteau PR, Reinisch W, Sands BE, Yacyshyn BR, Schnell P, Bernhardt CA, Mary JY, Sandborn WJ. Reliability and initial validation of the ulcerative colitis endoscopic index of severity. *Gastroenterology* 2013; 145: 987-995 [PMID: 23891974 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.07.024]
- 21 Lamb CA, Kennedy NA, Raine T, Hendy PA, Smith PJ, Limdi JK, Hayee B, Lomer MCE, Parkes GC, Selinger C, Barrett KJ, Davies RJ, Bennett C, Gittens S, Dunlop MG, Faiz O, Fraser A, Garrick V, Johnston PD, Parkes M, Sanderson J, Terry H; IBD guidelines eDelphi consensus group, Gaya DR, Iqbal TH, Taylor SA, Smith M, Brookes M, Hansen R, Hawthorne AB. British Society of Gastroenterology consensus guidelines on the management of inflammatory bowel disease in adults. *Gut* 2019; **68**: s1-s106 [PMID: 31562236 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2019-318484]
- 22 Ventham NT, Kalla R, Kennedy NA, Satsangi J, Arnott ID. Predicting outcomes in acute severe ulcerative colitis. *Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2015; 9: 405-415 [PMID: 25494666 DOI: 10.1586/17474124.2015.992880]
- 23 Dignass A, Eliakim R, Magro F, Maaser C, Chowers Y, Geboes K, Mantzaris G, Reinisch W, Colombel JF, Vermeire S, Travis S, Lindsay JO, Van Assche G. Second European evidence-based consensus on the diagnosis and management of ulcerative colitis part 1: definitions and diagnosis. *J Crohns Colitis* 2012; 6: 965-990 [PMID: 23040452 DOI: 10.1016/j.crohns.2012.09.003]
- 24 Satsangi J, Silverberg MS, Vermeire S, Colombel JF. The Montreal classification of inflammatory bowel disease: controversies, consensus, and implications. *Gut* 2006; **55**: 749-753 [PMID: 16698746 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2005.082909]
- 25 Sturm A, Maaser C, Mendall M, Karagiannis D, Karatzas P, Ipenburg N, Sebastian S, Rizzello F, Limdi J, Katsanos K, Schmidt C, Jeuring S, Colombo F, Gionchetti P. European Crohn's and Colitis Organisation Topical Review on IBD in the Elderly. J Crohns Colitis 2017; 11: 263-273 [PMID: 27797918 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjw188]
- 26 Taleban S, Colombel JF, Mohler MJ, Fain MJ. Inflammatory bowel disease and the elderly: a review. J Crohns Colitis 2015; 9: 507-515 [PMID: 25870198 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjv059]
- 27 **Sinclair TS**, Brunt PW, Mowat NA. Nonspecific proctocolitis in northeastern Scotland: a community study. *Gastroenterology* 1983; **85**: 1-11 [PMID: 6852444]
- 28 Grimm IS, Friedman LS. Inflammatory bowel disease in the elderly. *Gastroenterol Clin North Am* 1990; 19: 361-389 [PMID: 2194950]
- 29 Turner D, Walsh CM, Steinhart AH, Griffiths AM. Response to corticosteroids in severe ulcerative colitis: a systematic review of the literature and a meta-regression. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2007; 5: 103-110 [PMID: 17142106 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2006.09.033]
- 30 Okabayashi S, Yamazaki H, Tominaga K, Miura M, Sagami S, Matsuoka K, Yamaguchi Y, Noake T, Ozeki K, Miyazaki R, Kamano T, Fukuda T, Yoshioka K, Ando K, Fukuzawa M, Andoh A, Yamamoto Y, Hibi T, Kobayashi T; IBD Terakoya Group. Lower effectiveness of intravenous steroid treatment for moderate-to-severe ulcerative colitis in hospitalised patients with older onset: a multicentre cohort study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2022; 55: 1569-1580 [PMID: 35274323 DOI: 10.1111/apt.16865]
- 31 Laharie D, Bourreille A, Branche J, Allez M, Bouhnik Y, Filippi J, Zerbib F, Savoye G, Nachury M, Moreau J, Delchier JC, Cosnes J, Ricart E, Dewit O, Lopez-Sanroman A, Dupas JL, Carbonnel F, Bommelaer G, Coffin B, Roblin X, Van Assche G, Esteve M, Färkkilä M, Gisbert JP, Marteau P, Nahon S, de Vos M, Franchimont D, Mary JY, Colombel JF, Lémann M; Groupe d'Etudes Thérapeutiques des Affections Inflammatoires Digestives. Ciclosporin *versus* infliximab in patients with severe ulcerative colitis refractory to intravenous steroids: a parallel, open-label randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 2012; 380: 1909-1915 [PMID: 23063316 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61084-8]
- 32 Williams JG, Alam MF, Alrubaiy L, Arnott I, Clement C, Cohen D, Gordon JN, Hawthorne AB, Hilton M, Hutchings HA, Jawhari AU, Longo M, Mansfield J, Morgan JM, Rapport F, Seagrove AC, Sebastian S, Shaw I, Travis SP, Watkins A. Infliximab versus ciclosporin for steroid-resistant acute severe ulcerative colitis (CONSTRUCT): a mixed methods, open-label, pragmatic randomised trial. *Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2016; 1: 15-24 [PMID: 27595142 DOI: 10.1016/S2468-1253(16)30003-6]
- 33 Hahn GD, LeBlanc JF, Golovics PA, Wetwittayakhlang P, Qatomah A, Wang A, Boodaghians L, Liu Chen Kiow J, Al Ali M, Wild G, Afif W, Bitton A, Lakatos PL, Bessissow T. Effectiveness, safety, and drug sustainability of biologics in elderly patients with inflammatory bowel disease: A retrospective study. *World J Gastroenterol* 2022; 28: 4823-4833 [PMID: 36156919 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v28.i33.4823]
- Calafat M, Mañosa M, Ricart E, Nos P, Iglesias-Flores E, Vera I, López-Sanromán A, Guardiola J, Taxonera C, Mínguez M, Martín-Arranz MD, de Castro L, de Francisco R, Rivero M, Garcia-Planella E, Calvet X, García-López S, Márquez L, Gomollón F, Barrio J, Esteve M, Muñoz F, Gisbert JP, Gutiérrez A, Hinojosa J, Argüelles-Arias F, Busquets D, Bujanda L, Pérez-Calle JL, Sicilia B, Merino O, Martínez P, Bermejo F, Lorente R, Barreiro-de Acosta M, Rodríguez C, Fe García-Sepulcre M, Monfort D, Cañete F, Domènech E; ENEIDA Study Group of GETECCU. Risk of Immunomediated Adverse Events and Loss of Response to Infliximab in Elderly Patients with Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Cohort Study of the ENEIDA Registry. *J Crohns Colitis* 2022; 16: 946-953 [PMID: 34864947 DOI: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjab213]

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

WÜ

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2479-2494

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2479

Retrospective Cohort Study

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Liver histopathological lesions is severe in patients with normal alanine transaminase and low to moderate hepatitis B virus DNA replication

Su-Wen Jiang, Xiang Lian, Ai-Rong Hu, Jia-Lin Lu, Zhe-Yun He, Xiao-Jun Shi, De-Dong Zhu, Zong-Yi Wang, Guan-Cheng Huang

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Fraga RS, Brazil; Reiche W, United States

Received: January 31, 2023 Peer-review started: January 31, 2023 First decision: February 23, 2023 Revised: March 5, 2023 Accepted: April 7, 2023 Article in press: April 7, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



Su-Wen Jiang, Ai-Rong Hu, Zhe-Yun He, Xiao-Jun Shi, De-Dong Zhu, Ningbo Institute of Liver Diseases, Ningbo No. 2 Hospital, Ningbo 315020, Zhejiang Province, China

Xiang Lian, Department of Infectious Diseases, Xiangshan Hospital Affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University, Ningbo 315020, Zhejiang Province, China

Jia-Lin Lu, Zong-Yi Wang, Department of Infectious Diseases, The First Hospital of Ninghai County, Ningbo 315000, Zhejiang Province, China

Guan-Cheng Huang, Department of Infectious Diseases, The Affiliated Yang-Ming Hospital of Ningbo University, Ningbo 315400, Zhejiang Province, China

Corresponding author: Ai-Rong Hu, MD, Doctor, Ningbo Institute of Liver Diseases, Ningbo No. 2 Hospital, No. 41 Xibei Street, Haishu District, Ningbo 315020, Zhejiang Province, China. huairong@ucas.edu.cn

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Chronic hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection remains a major global public health problem. Chronic hepatitis B (CHB) patients can be divided into treatment indication and non-treatment indication individuals according to alanine transaminase (ALT), HBV DNA, serum hepatitis B e antigen status, disease status [liver cirrhosis, hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), or liver failure], liver necroinflammation or fibrosis, patients' age, and family history of HCC or cirrhosis. For example, normal ALT patients in 'immune-tolerant' phase with HBV DNA higher than 10^7 or 2×10^7 IU/mL, and those in 'inactive-carrier' phase with HBV DNA lower than 2×10^3 IU/mL do not require antiviral therapy. However, is it reasonable to set the defined values of HBV DNA as the fundamental basis to estimate the disease state and to determine whether to start treatment? In fact, we should pay more attention to those who do not match the treatment indications (grayzone patients both in the indeterminate phase and in the 'inactive-carrier' phase).

AIM

To analyze the correlation of HBV DNA level and liver histopathological severity, and to explore the significance of HBV DNA for CHB with normal ALT.



METHODS

From January 2017 to December 2021, a retrospective cross-sectional set of 1299 patients with chronic HBV infection (HBV DNA > 30 IU/mL) who underwent liver biopsy from four hospitals, including 634 with ALT less than 40 U/L. None of the patients had received anti-HBV treatment. The degrees of liver necroinflammatory activity and liver fibrosis were evaluated according to the Metavir system. On the basis of the HBV DNA level, patients were divided into two groups: Low/moderate replication group, HBV DNA $\leq 10^7$ IU/mL [7.00 Log IU/mL, the European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL) guidelines] or $\leq 2 \times 10^{7}$ IU/mL [7.30 Log IU/mL, the Chinese Medical Association (CMA) guidelines]; high replication group, HBV DNA > 10⁷ IU/mL or > 2×10^7 IU/mL. Relevant factors (demographic characteristics, laboratory parameters and noninvasive models) for liver histopathological severity were analyzed by univariate analysis, logistics analysis and propensity score-matched analysis.

RESULTS

At entry, there were 21.45%, 24.29%, and 30.28% of the patients had liver histopathological severities with $\geq A2$, $\geq F2$, and $\geq A2$ or/and $\geq F2$, respectively. HBV DNA level (negative correlation) and noninvasive model liver fibrosis 5 value (positive correlation) were independent risk factors for liver histopathological severities (liver necroinflammation, liver fibrosis, and treatment indication). The AUROCs of the prediction probabilities (PRE_) of the models mentioned above (< A2 $vs \ge$ A2, < F2 $vs \ge$ F2, < A2 and < F2 $vs \ge$ A2 or/and \ge F2) were 0.814 (95%CI: 0.770-0.859), 0.824 (95%CI: 0.785-0.863), and 0.799 (95%CI: 0.760-0.838), respectively. HBV DNA level (negative correlation) was still an independent risk factor when diagnostic models were excluded, the *P* values (< A2 $vs \ge$ A2, < F2 $vs \ge$ F2, < A2 and < F2 $vs \ge$ A2 or/and \ge F2) were 0.011, 0.000, and 0.000, respectively. For the propensity score-matched pairs, whether based on EASL guidelines or CMA guidelines, the group with significant liver histology damage (\geq A2 or/and \geq F2) showed much lower HBV DNA level than the group with non- significant liver histology damage (< A2 and < F2). Patients in the moderate replication group (with indeterminate phase) had the most serious liver disease pathologically and hematologically, followed by patients in the low replication group (with 'inactive-carrier' phase) and then the high replication group (with 'immune-tolerant' phase).

CONCLUSION

HBV DNA level is a negative risk factor for liver disease progression. The phase definition of CHB may be revised by whether the level of HBV DNA exceeds the detection low limit value. Patients who are in the indeterminate phase or 'inactive carriers' should receive antiviral therapy.

Key Words: Chronic hepatitis B; Hepatitis B virus DNA; Histology; Risk factors

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: According to the guidelines, for patients with normal alanine transaminase (ALT), hepatitis B virus (HBV) DNA levels were defined as $\geq 10^{7}/2 \times 10^{7}$ and $\leq 2 \times 10^{3}$ IU/mL in the 'immune-tolerant' and the 'inactive-carrier' phase, respectively. However, it is still controversial. In this study, we analyzed the liver histopathology and the risk factors in 634 cases with positive HBV DNA and normal ALT. We found that patients with low or moderate HBV DNA level had more severe liver diseases. HBV DNA level (negative correlation) was an independent risk factor for liver histopathological severity. Therefore, we consider that the phase definition of chronic hepatitis B may be revised based on whether the level of HBV DNA exceeds the detection low limit value.

Citation: Jiang SW, Lian X, Hu AR, Lu JL, He ZY, Shi XJ, Zhu DD, Wang ZY, Huang GC. Liver histopathological lesions is severe in patients with normal alanine transaminase and low to moderate hepatitis B virus DNA replication. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(16): 2479-2494 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2479.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2479

INTRODUCTION

With the promotion of the hepatitis B vaccine or combined hepatitis B immune globulin, new hepatitis B virus (HBV) infections are decreasing. However, there are still about 257 million people infected with



HBV worldwide[1], and about 887000 people died from HBV infection each year, of which liver cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) deaths account for 52% and 38%, respectively[2]. It's undeniable that chronic HBV infection is still a major global public health problem. Therefore, the World Health Organization (WHO) has proposed the global health sector strategy of 'eliminating viral hepatitis as a major public health threat by 2030'. One of the goals is to achieve a diagnosis rate to 90% and a treatment rate to 80% of HBV infection by 2030[3]. China had made great progress in reducing HBV infections, but the challenges still remain. Currently, there are still 70 million chronic HBV infections in China^[2].

The natural history of chronic HBV infection can be generally divided into four phases: Hepatitis B e antigen (HBeAg) positive chronic HBV infection/'immune-tolerant' phase, HBeAg positive chronic hepatitis B (CHB)/immune-clearance phase, HBeAg negative chronic HBV infection/'inactive-carrier' phase, and HBeAg negative CHB/reactivation phase^[2,4,5].

The disease progression and treatment indications judgement is mainly based on serum HBeAg status, HBV DNA level, alanine transaminase (ALT) level, and severity of liver disease, combined with patients' age, family history, and accompanying diseases[2,4-7]. In accordance with the European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL) guidelines^[4] and the CHB treatment algorithm in the United States [5], regardless of HBeAg status, patients with HBV DNA > 2 × 10³ IU/mL, ALT > upper limit of normal (ULN), and/or at least moderate liver necrotic inflammation or liver fibrosis should be treated. However, if HBV DNA is less than 2×10^3 IU/mL, how to deal with it clinically becomes an issue. According to the EASL guidelines[4] and the CHB treatment algorithm in the United States[5], CHB patients with normal ALT in the immune tolerant phase refer to HBV DNA > 10^7 IU/mL, in the 'inactive-carrier' phase refer to HBV DNA < 2×10^3 , and in the indeterminate phase refer to $2 \times 10^3 \le 10^3$ HBV DNA $\leq 10^7$ IU/mL. According to the Chinese Medical Association (CMA) guidelines[2], patients in the immune tolerant phase refer to HBV DNA > 2×10^7 IU/mL, in the 'inactive-carrier' phase refer to HBV DNA < 2 × 10³, and in the indeterminate phase refer to 2 × 10³ ≤ HBV DNA ≤ 2 × 10⁷ IU/mL.

Although HBV DNA is an important indicator for judging disease progression and treatment indications, the reported conclusions about HBV DNA and disease severity remain controversial[8-14]. Moreover, the 'gray-zone' and/or the indeterminate phase population should not be ignored with the consideration of the guidelines. The aim of this study was to find the correlation of clinical and laboratory parameters with liver histopathological severity in 634 CHB patients with ALT < ULN who required liver biopsy to assess liver inflammation and fibrosis. Studies on liver pathological changes in the 'gray-zone' and/or the indeterminate phase population and the identification of the risk factors for disease progression might be of great significance.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data collection

From January 2017 to December 2021, there were 1299 chronic HBV infections (including 634 with ALT < ULN) who underwent liver biopsy were included in this retrospective cross-sectional study conducted in four hospitals. The patients were hospitalized in the Department of Hepatology, Ningbo No. 2 Hospital; the Department of Infectious Diseases, Xiangshan Hospital Affiliated to Wenzhou Medical University; the Department of Infectious Diseases, The First Hospital of Ninghai County; and the Department of Infectious Diseases, the Affiliated Yangming Hospital of Ningbo University, Ningbo, China.

The inclusion criteria were as follows: Patients aged 13-78 years, HBsAg positivity for at least 6 mo, HBV DNA ≥ 30 IU/mL, and no previous anti-HBV treatment. The ULN of ALT was 40 U/L according to the WHO/EASL/Asian Pacific Association for the Study of the Liver guidelines[4,6,7]. The exclusion criteria were as follows: Co-infection with hepatitis C virus, hepatitis D virus, hepatitis E virus, and human immunodeficiency virus; autoimmune hepatitis; Wilson's disease; nonalcoholic fatty liver disease; chronic alcohol consumption (> 30 g/d for men and > 20 g/d for women[15]); and incomplete data.

This study was approved by the ethics committee of Ningbo No. 2 Hospital (PJ-NBEY-KY-2017-069-01, PJ-NBEY-KY-2021-037-02, and PJ-NBEY-KY-2022-138-01). In this study, medical data was obtained from previous clinical diagnosis and treatment, and informed consent was exempted.

The clinical data was collected within one week before liver biopsy. Demographic characteristics and laboratory data, including age, sex, albumin (ALB), globulin (GLB), ALB-GLB ratio (AGR), ALT, aspartate aminotransferase (AST), alkaline phosphatase (ALP), gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase (GGT), white blood cell (WBC), neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio (NLR), platelet (PLT), HBeAg, HBV DNA, and noninvasive models such as aspartate transaminase to platelet ratio index (APRI)[16], fibrosis-4 (FIB-4) [17], liver inflammation and fibrosis-5 (LIF-5)[18], were recorded.

Blood test

Blood routine was detected using Sysmex XN-1000 automated hematology analyzer (Sysmex Corporation, Japan). Serum liver function was detected with Simens Advia Chemistry XPT system



analyzer (Siemens Healthcare, Germany). Serum HBV DNA was measured by real-time fluorescence quantitative PCR (ABI7500, Applied Biosystems, CA, USA) and HBV nucleic acid quantitative detection kit (DAAN Gene Co., Ltd. Sun Yat-sen University, China) with the lowest detection value of 30 IU/mL. According to the HBV DNA level, patients were divided into two groups: Low/moderate replication group, HBV DNA $\leq 10^7$ IU/mL (7.00 Log IU/mL) or $\leq 2 \times 10^7$ IU/mL (7.30 Log IU/mL); and high replication group, HBV DNA $\geq 10^7$ IU/mL or $\geq 2 \times 10^7$ IU/mL[2,4,5]. HBsAg and HBeAg were detected by chemiluminescence method (Abbott AxSYM System, IL, United States). In this study, HBeAg was presented as 1 for positive and 0 for negative. The same quality control standards were employed.

Liver histological examination

The biopsy device (BARD Magnum, United States) comprised a biopsy gun (with the tissue length of 22 mm) and a biopsy needle (18G). All patients had no liver biopsy contraindications and signed informed consent forms. Liver biopsy was performed under the guidance of color Doppler ultrasound. Liver tissue samples of more than 2 cm in length and more than 6 intact portal veins were required. The liver specimens were first assessed by two pathology experts from the hospital and then by a senior pathologist from the Department of Pathology, Fudan University, China. The degrees of liver necroinflammatory activity and liver fibrosis were evaluated according to the Metavir system[19]. A Metavir necroinflammatory activity score of ≥ 2 (A2) and ≥ 3 (A3) indicated significant and severe liver inflammation, respectively. A Metavir fibrosis score of ≥ 2 (F2), ≥ 3 (F3), and ≥ 4 (F4) indicated significant liver fibrosis, advanced fibrosis, and cirrhosis, respectively. In accordance with the guidelines, the treatment indications of patients with ALT < ULN were $\geq A2$ or/and $\geq F2$. Hence, these patients were divided into treatment indication group (< A2 and < F2).

Statistical analysis

Propensity score-matched analysis was used to reduce the effect of selection bias and potential confounding between the two groups. According to the HBV DNA levels of EASL and CMA guidelines, the low/moderate replication group and high replication group were matched at a ratio of 1:1 (nearest neighbor matching within caliper) based on sex, age, ALB, GLB, AGR, ALT, AST, ALP, GGT, WBC, NLR, PLT, APRI, FIB-4, and LIF-5.

The data were analyzed *via* SPSS software version 22.0 (SPSS Inc., IL, United States). HBV DNA levels were expressed as logarithms. The normally distributed variables were presented as means with standard deviations analyzed by using independent-samples *t* test (two datasets). The non-normal distribution variables were expressed as medians (Q1-Q3) analyzed by using nonparametric tests (Mann-Whitney *U* test) for two datasets. The chi-square test was used for categorical data. Ridit analysis and Spearman's rank correlation analysis were used for ranked data. The binary logistic regression analysis was performed taking liver histopathological severity (A and F) as the dependent variables and relevant factors (*P* value < 0.1) as independent variables. The dependent variables were < A2 *vs* ≥ A2, < F2 *vs* ≥ F2, and nontreatment indication *vs* treatment indication. The relevant factors were analyzed, and the diagnostic value was evaluated using receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve and the area under the ROC curve (AUROC). All tests were two tailed, and statistical significance was set at *P* value < 0.05.

RESULTS

Enrolled patients

There were 50 patients were excluded due to incomplete data of liver pathology, HBeAg, ALB, ALP, WBC, neutrophils, and lymphocytes, and 615 patients were excluded as ALT > 1 × ULN. The flow diagram of the study population is shown in Figure 1. Finally, 634 patients were included in the study, among which 336 (EASL guidelines) and 377 (CMA guidelines) were classified into the low/moderate replication group, including 49 Low-replication (HBV DNA < 2×10^3); 298 (EASL guidelines) and 257 (CMA guidelines) were divided into the high replication group.

Baseline characteristics

The baseline characteristics of 634 patients were divided according to liver pathology which are shown in Table 1. The mean age of the participants was 35.61 ± 10.30 years, the mean ALT, AST, and HBV DNA levels were 23.77 ± 8.58 U/L, 24.15 ± 8.91 U/L, and 6.18 ± 1.87 Log IU/mL, respectively. Among these patients, 349 (55.05%) were men and 432 (68.14%) were HBeAg positive.

Patients with liver inflammation A0, A1, A2, and A3 were 117 (18.45%), 381 (60.10%), 97 (15.30%), and 39 (6.15%), with liver fibrosis F0, F1, F2, F3, and F4 were 148 (23.34%), 332 (52.37%), 87 (13.72%), 37 (5.84%), and 30 (4.73%), respectively. Patients with \geq A2 accounted for 21.45% (136 patients), \geq F2 for 24.29% (154 patients), and treatment indication (\geq A2 or/and \geq F2) for 30.28% (192 patients).

Zaishidene® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Distribution of baseline characteristics in 634 chronic he	natitis B natients with alanine transaminase < unner limit of normal
Table T Distribution of baseline characteristics in 004 chronic ne	paties b patients with alarine transaminase supper mint of normal

		HBV DNA levels (EASL guidelines	s)	HBV DNA levels (HBV DNA levels (CMA guidelines)			
Parameters	All patients (<i>n</i> = 634)	Low/moderate replication (<i>n</i> = 336)	High replication (<i>n</i> = 298)	χ²/t /Z/u	P value	Low/moderate replication (<i>n</i> = 377)	High replication (<i>n</i> = 257)	χ²/t/Z/u	P value
Age, mean ± SD, yr	35.61 ± 10.30	38.09 ± 9.99	32.82 ± 9.95	6.640	< 0.001	37.34 ± 10.17	33.07 ± 9.99	5.222	< 0.001
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	349 (55.05)	192 (57.14)	157 (52.68)	1.269	0.260	209 (55.44)	140 (54.47)	0.057	0.811
HBeAg positive, <i>n</i> (%)	432 (68.14)	142 (42.26)	290 (97.31)	220.486	< 0.001	180 (47.74)	252 (98.05)	178.165	< 0.001
ALB, mean ± SD, g/L	42.72 ± 4.45	42.91 ± 4.97	42.49 ± 3.78	1.189	0.235	42.75 ± 4.88	42.67 ± 3.74	0.220	0.826
GLB, mean ± SD, g/L	27.82 ± 4.20	27.96 ± 4.11	27.66 ± 4.30	0.893	0.372	28.11 ± 4.19	27.40 ± 4.18	2.105	0.036
AGR, mean ± SD	1.57 ± 0.29	1.57 ± 0.30	1.57 ± 0.28	-0.148	0.882	1.56 ± 0.30	1.59 ± 0.28	-1.581	0.114
ALT, mean ± SD, U/L	23.77 ± 8.58	24.84 ± 8.66	22.56 ± 8.34	3.372	0.001	24.38 ± 8.69	22.87 ± 8.35	2.186	0.029
AST, mean ± SD, U/L	24.15 ± 8.91	25.00 ± 7.52	23.20 ± 10.18	2.558	0.011	25.04 ± 10.28	22.85 ± 6.17	3.069	0.002
ALP, mean ± SD, U/L	71.26 ± 26.06	71.52 ± 24.85	70.96 ± 27.39	0.269	0.788	71.21 ± 24.99	71.32 ± 27.60	-0.054	0.957
GGT, median (Q1-Q3), U/L	18.00 (13.00- 25.00)	20.00 (15.00-30.00)	16.00 (13.00- 23.00)	4.966	< 0.001	19.00 (14.00-29.00)	16.00 (13.00- 23.00)	4.069	< 0.001
WBC count, mean ± SD, × 10 ⁹ /L	5.39 ± 1.42	5.33 ± 1.39	5.47 ± 1.45	-1.208	0.228	5.33 ± 1.44	5.48 ± 1.39	-1.321	0.187
NLR, mean ± SD	2.03 ± 1.24	2.05 ± 1.37	2.01 ± 1.08	0.443	0.658	2.04 ± 1.33	2.01 ± 1.09	0.298	0.766
PLT count, mean ± SD, × 10 ⁹ /L	175.67 ± 48.83	163.93 ± 47.39	188.90 ± 47.09	-6.641	< 0.001	166.86 ± 47.55	188.58 ± 47.90	-5.629	< 0.001
HBV DNA, mean ± SD, log IU/mL	6.18 ± 1.87	4.68 ± 1.26	7.88 ± 0.50	-41.111	< 0.001	4.95 ± 1.41	7.99 ± 0.44	-33.427	< 0.001
APRI, median (Q1-Q3)	0.33 (0.25- 0.44)	0.36 (0.28-0.51)	0.29 (0.23-0.38)	6.936	< 0.001	0.36 (0.27-0.48)	0.30 (0.23-0.38)	5.725	< 0.001
FIB-4, median (Q1-Q3)	0.99 (0.69- 1.38)	1.13 (0.83-1.61)	0.80 (0.58-1.13)	8.109	< 0.001	1.09 (0.79-1.56)	0.81 (0.59-1.13)	6.877	< 0.001
LIF-5, mean ± SD	0.40 ± 0.15	0.45 ± 0.15	0.36 ± 0.14	7.832	< 0.001	0.44 ± 0.15	0.35 ± 0.14	7.195	< 0.001
Liver inflammat	ory activity								
A0, n (%)	117 (18.45)	58 (17.26)	59 (19.80)	4.189	< 0.001	61 (16.18)	56 (21.79)	4.426	< 0.001
A1, n (%)	381 (60.10)	174 (51.79)	207 (69.46)			206 (54.64)	175 (68.09)		
A2, n (%)	97 (15.30)	73 (21.73)	24 (8.05)			78 (20.69)	19 (7.39)		
A3, n (%)	39 (6.15)	31 (9.23)	8 (2.68)			32 (8.49)	7 (2.72)		
$\geq \mathrm{A2}, n (\%)$	136 (21.45)	104 (30.95)	32 (10.74)	38.299	< 0.001	110 (29.18)	26 (10.12)	32.952	< 0.001
Liver fibrosis									
F0, n (%)	148 (23.34)	61 (18.15)	87 (29.19)	6.382	< 0.001	70 (18.57)	78 (30.35)	6.053	< 0.001
F1, n (%)	332 (52.37)	153 (45.54)	179 (60.07)			179 (47.48)	153 (59.53)		
F2, n (%)	87 (13.72)	65 (19.35)	22 (7.38)			70 (18.57)	17 (6.61)		
F3, n (%)	37 (5.84)	29 (8.63)	8 (2.68)			30 (7.96)	7 (2.72)		



F4, n (%)	30 (4.73)	28 (8.33)	2 (0.67)			28 (7.43)	2 (0.78)		
$\geq \mathrm{F2}, n \ (\%)$	154 (24.29)	122 (36.31)	32 (10.74)	56.155	< 0.001	128 (33.95)	26 (10.12)	47.212	< 0.001
Treatment indica	ation								
< A2 and < F2, <i>n</i> (%)	442 (69.72)	191 (56.85)	251 (84.23)	56.089	< 0.001	224 (59.42)	218 (84.82)	46.730	< 0.001
\geq A2 or/and \geq F2, n (%)	192 (30.28)	145 (43.15)	47 (15.77)			153 (40.58)	39 (15.18)		

Quantitative data of normal distribution were expressed as mean ± standard deviation, non-normal distribution data were expressed as median (Q1-Q3), and categorical data were expressed as frequency and percentage. A: Liver inflammatory activity; AGR: Albumin-globulin ratio; ALB: Albumin; ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; APRI: Aspartate transaminase to platelet ratio index, APRI = [(AST/ULN)/platelet counts (10⁹/L)] × 100[16]; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; CMA: Chinese Medical Association; EASL: European Association for the Study of the Liver; F: Liver fibrosis; GLB: Globulin; FIB-4: Fibrosis-4, FIB-4 = [age (year) × AST (U/L)]/(platelet count $(10^9/L) \times [ALT (U/L)^{1/2}][17]$; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase; HBeAg: Hepatitis B e antigen; LIF-5: Liver inflammation and fibrosis-5, LIF-5 = 0.725 + 0.005 × age (year) + 0.003 × ALT (U/L) + 0.004 × AST (U/L) - 0.201 × (A/G) - 0.002 × PLT (10⁹/L)[18]; NLR: Neutrophils lymphocytes ratio; PLT: Platelets; WBC: White blood cell.



Figure 1 Flow diagram of enrolled patients. ALB: Albumin; ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; HBeAg: Hepatitis B e antigen; L: Lymphocyte; N: Neutrophils; WBC: White blood cell; HBV: Hepatitis B virus; ULN: Upper limit of normal.

Comparisons of clinical indexes and liver pathological changes among 634 patients with different HBV DNA levels (EASL and CMA guidelines)

According to the EASL and CMA guidelines, the low/moderate replication group was comprised of 336 and 298 patients while the high replication group comprised 377 and 257 patients. Patients with high HBV DNA levels had a higher HBeAg-positive composition for both the two guidelines (χ^2 = 220.486 and 178.165, P < 0.001). Compared with the low/moderate replication group, patients in the high replication group had lower age, ALT, AST, GGT, APRI, FIB-4, and LIF-5, and higher PLT. The results were detailed in Table 1.

In general, liver histopathological severity degree in the low/moderate replication group was of the most serious forms regardless of liver inflammation or liver fibrosis. The average Ridit values of necroinflammatory activity grading in the low/moderate replication group, and high replication group were 0.544 and 0.451 (EASL guidelines), 0.541 and 0.440 (CMA guidelines), respectively, with statistically significant differences (u = 4.189, 4.426; r = -0.183, -0.194; P < 0.001). The average Ridit values of liver fibrosis staging in the low/moderate replication group and high replication group were 0.567 and 0.424 (EASL guidelines), 0.556 and 0.418 (CMA guidelines), respectively, with statistically significant differences (*u* = 6.382, 6.053; *r* = -0.271, -0.257; *P* < 0.001). There were 104 (30.95%) and 32 (10.74%) (EASL guidelines), 110 (29.18%) and 26 (10.12%) (CMA guidelines) patients with liver inflammatory activity ≥ 2 (\geq A2) in the two groups, respectively (χ^2 = 38.299, 32.952; *P* < 0.001). Patients with liver fibrosis \geq 2 (\geq F2) in the two groups were 122 (36.31%) and 32 (10.74%) (EASL guidelines), 128 (33.95%) and 26



(10.12%) (CMA guidelines), respectively (χ^2 = 56.155, 47.212; P < 0.001). Simultaneously, the number of patients with treatment indication (\geq A2 or/and \geq F2) in the two groups were 145 (43.15%) and 47 (15.77%) by the EASL guidelines, or 153 (40.58%) and 39 (15.18%) by the CMA guidelines ($\chi^2 = 56.089$, 46.730; *P* < 0.001). The results are displayed in Table 1 and Figure 2.

In addition, there were 16 (32.65%), 20 (40.82%), and 22 (44.90%) patients with liver inflammatory activity $\geq 2 \ (\geq A2)$, liver fibrosis $\geq 2 \ (\geq F2)$, and treatment indication $(\geq A2 \ or/and \geq F2)$ in the lowreplication (HBV DNA < 2×10^3 , 49 cases), respectively.

Predictors of significant liver histology in 634 patients

The univariate analysis indicated that the statistically significant variables which could affect liver inflammation activity, liver fibrosis, and treatment indications were age, HBeAg, ALB, GLB, AGR, ALT, AST, GGT, PLT, HBV DNA, APRI, FIB-4, and LIF-5. The results are demonstrated in Table 2.

The logistics analysis showed that HBV DNA level (negative correlation), age (negative correlation), GGT level (positive correlation), and LIF-5 value (positive correlation) were independent risk factors for liver inflammation activity; HBV DNA level (negative correlation), GGT level (positive correlation), APRI value (positive correlation), and LIF-5 value (positive correlation) were independent risk factors for liver fibrosis; HBV DNA level (negative correlation), APRI value (positive correlation), and LIF-5 value (positive correlation) were independent risk factors for treatment indications. The AUROC of the prediction probabilities (PRE_) of the abovementioned models (< A2 $vs \ge$ A2, < F2 $vs \ge$ F2, < A2 and < F2 *vs* ≥ A2 or/and ≥ F2) was 0.814 (95% CI: 0.770-0.859), 0.824 (95% CI: 0.785-0.863), and 0.799 (95% CI: 0.760-0.838), respectively. Considering that the diagnostic models such as APRI, FIB-4, and LIF-5 contained some of the indices, the HBV DNA level (negative correlation) was still an independent risk factor for the dependent variables after the diagnostic models were eliminated. The results are listed in Table 3 and Figure 3.

Predictors of significant liver histology in propensity score-matched pairs

To minimize the effect of potential confounders in the comparison of liver histology damages (< A2 and < F2 $vs \ge$ A2 or/and \ge F2) between the low/moderate replication group and high replication group, we matched 316 pairs (EASL guidelines) and 277 pairs (CMA guidelines) of patients by propensity scorematching. In these pairs, there were no significant differences between the low/moderate replication and high replication groups (P > 0.05) in the baseline characteristics (sex, age, ALB, GLB, AGR, ALT, AST, ALP, GGT, WBC, NLR, PLT, APRI, FIB-4, and LIF-5) (Table 4), hence achieving covariate balance. For the propensity score-matched pairs, both EASL and CMA guidelines, the group of significant liver histology damage (\geq A2 or/and \geq F2) had much lower HBV DNA levels than that of the non-significant liver histology damage group (< A2 and < F2) (EASL guidelines: $5.81 \pm 1.23 \text{ Log IU/mL} vs 7.90 \pm 0.49$ Log IU/mL, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$ $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, $vs 8.01 \pm 0.43 Log IU/mL$, v = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, P < 0.001; CMA guidelines: $5.78 \pm 1.42 Log IU/mL$, t = -27.967, t = -27.967-24.922, *P* < 0.001) (Table 4).

DISCUSSION

At present, chronic HBV infections are classified by treatment indications which are based mainly on serum HBV DNA, ALT, and liver disease severity [2,4-7]. The treatment indications were easy to identify clinically. However, we should pay more attention to those not meeting treatment indications (the socalled gray-zone patients), and there is a considerable number of such people. One retrospective cohort study^[20] involved 3366 CHB patients came from 5 clinical centers of America and 7 towns of Taiwan, China which were followed up for at least 1 year and the mean time was 12.5 years. Staging of the disease was determined according to the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases (AASLD) 2018 hepatitis B guidance^[21]. The result showed that patients in the indeterminate phase count for 50.9% in American cohort and 31.8% in Taiwan, China with an average of 38.7%. Yao et al [22] also adopted the same guidelines (ALT < ULN, male for 35 U/L and female for 25 U/L), and 4759 CHB patients in Nanjing, China were included among which 27.8% were in the indeterminate phase.

According to the guidelines/CHB treatment algorithm in the United States [2,4,5], the 'gray-zone' population is defined as the following: (1) ALT < ULN and HBV DNA < 2×10^3 IU/mL (most are HBeAg negative, that is, inactive CHB or HBeAg-negative HBV infection); (2) ALT continues to be normal, $2 \times 10^3 \le \text{HBV DNA} \le 10^7 \text{ IU/mL}$ (EASL guidelines) or $\le 2 \times 10^7 \text{ IU/mL}$ (CMA guidelines), that is, CHB in the indeterminate phase; and (3) immune-tolerant CHB (HBV DNA > 10^7 IU/mL or > 2 × 10^7 IU/mL).

Actually, it is an indisputable fact that a high proportion of the 'gray-zone' population still have disease progression[8,23-30]. A previous study found that in the 'gray-zone' population with ALT < 2 × ULN, 510 of 1148 patients (44.42%) had liver pathological changes \geq A2 or/and \geq F2, and in those with ALT < 1 × ULN, nearly 30% had liver pathological changes \ge A2 or/and \ge F2[31], regardless of the ULN cutoff of ALT (50 U/L or 30 U/L for men; 40 U/L or 19 U/L for women). In this study, among 634 patients with ALT < ULN, 136 (21.45%) had liver inflammation \geq A2, 154 (24.29%) had liver fibrosis \geq F2, and 192 (30.28%) had treatment indications (\geq A2 or/and \geq F2). The judgment of treatment



Table 2 Comparison of parameters among patients with alanine transaminase < upper limit of normal and different pathological states	5
(Entire cohort)	

	Liver inflammatory activity		Liver fibrosis		Treatment indica		
Parameters	< A2 (<i>n</i> = 498)	≥ A2 (<i>n</i> = 136)	< F2 (<i>n</i> = 480)	≥ F2 (<i>n</i> = 154)	< A2 and < F2 (<i>n</i> = 442)	≥ A2 or/and ≥ F2 (<i>n</i> = 192)	<i>P</i> value
Age, mean ± SD, yr	34.68 ± 9.88	39.02 ± 11.10	34.36 ± 9.86	39.52 ± 10.71	34.28 ± 9.84	38.69 ± 10.70	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	268 (53.82)	81 (59.56)	253 (52.71)	96 (62.34)	234 (52.94)	115 (59.90)	0.232, 0.037, 0.105
HBeAg positive, <i>n</i> (%)	354 (71.08)	78 (57.35)	350 (72.92)	82 (53.25)	323 (73.08)	109 (56.77)	0.002, < 0.001, < 0.001
ALB, mean \pm SD, g/L	43.06 ± 3.96	41.45 ± 5.75	42.96 ± 4.32	41.95 ± 4.75	43.06 ± 4.01	41.92 ± 5.24	< 0.001, 0.014, 0.003
GLB, mean \pm SD, g/L	27.46 ± 4.09	29.14 ± 4.35	27.54 ± 4.06	28.70 ± 4.51	27.49 ± 4.08	28.57 ± 4.38	< 0.001, 0.003, 0.003
AGR, mean ± SD	1.60 ± 0.27	1.46 ± 0.33	1.59 ± 0.28	1.50 ± 0.31	1.60 ± 0.27	1.50 ± 0.32	< 0.001, 0.001, < 0.001
ALT, mean ± SD, U/L	22.81 ± 8.48	27.26 ± 8.07	22.80 ± 8.48	26.80 ± 8.20	22.45 ± 8.43	26.80 ± 8.16	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
AST, mean ± SD, U/L	22.93 ± 6.24	28.62 ± 14.26	22.79 ± 6.41	28.41 ± 13.26	22.64 ± 6.26	27.63 ± 12.45	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
ALP, mean ± SD, U/L	68.68 ± 24.45	80.67 ± 29.48	68.62 ± 23.35	79.49 ± 31.80	68.58 ± 23.86	77.41 ± 29.68	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
GGT, mean ± SD, U/L	20.24 ± 13.58	34.91 ± 33.78	19.87 ± 13.63	34.34 ± 31.87	19.91 ± 13.78	31.38 ± 29.60	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
WBC count, mean \pm SD, × 10 ⁹ /L	5.40 ± 1.41	5.33 ± 1.53	5.43 ± 1.44	5.26 ± 1.40	5.41 ± 1.42	5.33 ± 1.46	0.622, 0.210, 0.491
NLR, mean ± SD	2.05 ± 1.21	1.96 ± 1.35	2.07 ± 1.31	1.91 ± 0.99	2.04 ± 1.21	2.02 ± 1.32	0.447, 0.158, 0.824
PLT count, mean \pm SD, $\times 10^9/L$	184.72 ± 44.67	142.52 ± 49.26	186.16 ± 44.28	142.94 ± 47.99	187.73 ± 43.49	147.90 ± 49.24	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
HBV DNA, mean ± SD, log IU/mL	6.35 ± 1.91	5.56 ± 1.59	6.44 ± 1.87	5.39 ± 1.64	6.47 ± 1.88	5.52 ± 1.67	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
APRI, mean ± SD	0.33 ± 0.14	0.59 ± 0.42	0.32 ± 0.13	0.58 ± 0.39	0.32 ± 0.12	0.54 ± 0.37	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
FIB-4, mean ± SD	1.01 0.53	1.81 ± 1.34	0.97 ± 0.49	1.81 ± 1.28	0.96 ± 0.49	1.67 ± 1.21	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001
LIF-5, mean ± SD	0.37 ± 0.13	0.54 ± 0.17	0.36 ± 0.12	0.53 ± 0.16	0.36 ± 0.12	0.51 ± 0.16	< 0.001, < 0.001, < 0.001

Quantitative data of normal distribution were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation, and categorical data were expressed as frequency and percentage. A: Liver inflammatory activity; AGR: Albumin-globulin ratio; ALB: Albumin; ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; APRI: Aspartate transaminase to platelet ratio index, APRI = [(AST/ULN)/platelet counts ($10^9/L$)] × 100[16]; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; F: Fibrosis; FIB-4: Fibrosis-4, FIB-4 = [age (year) × AST (U/L)]/(platelet count ($10^9/L$) × [ALT (U/L)^{1/2}][17]; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase; HBeAg: Hepatitis B e antigen; GLB, globulin; LIF-5: Liver inflammation and fibrosis-5, LIF-5 = 0.725 + 0.005 × age (year) + 0.003 × ALT (U/L) + 0.004 × AST (U/L) - 0.201 × (A/G) - 0.002 × PLT ($10^9/L$)[18]; NLR: Neutrophils lymphocytes ratio; PLT: Platelets; WBC: White blood cell.

indications is not only based on ALT level, although ALT is the most commonly used surrogate indicator reflecting liver cell damage. In addition, other surrogate markers including non-invasive tests have been rapidly developed [32-35]. In current, APRI and FIB-4 are the most widely used diagnostic models, but they are not that accurate in assessing the degree of HBV-related liver fibrosis [36]. In a previous study, a linear diagnosis model LIF-5 [LIF-5 = $0.725 + 0.005 \times \text{age} + 0.003 \times \text{ALT} + 0.004 \times \text{AST} - 0.201 \times (A/G) - 0.002 \times \text{PLT} (10^{\circ}/\text{L})]$ [18] was constructed for the treatment indication judgment (A≥ 2 and/or F ≥ 2) of CHB patients with ALT < 2 × ULN, which had higher diagnostic value than APRI and FIB-4. This study also confirmed that the LIF-5 value (positive correlation) was an independent risk factor for liver inflammation activity, liver fibrosis, and treatment indication in CHB patients with ALT < ULN.

Table 3 Predictors	Table 3 Predictors of significant liver histology in 634 patients with chronic hepatitis B and alanine transaminase < upper limit of normal detected using a step-forward binary logistic regression model										
Variables		Regression	Standard	Wald's	Durahua	OD	OR 95%CI				
variables		coefficient	error	value	P value	UK	Upper limit	Lower limit			
$<$ A2 $vs \ge$ A2	Age	-0.039	0.014	7.853	0.005	0.962	0.936	0.988			
	GGT	0.015	0.006	5.970	0.015	1.015	1.003	1.027			
	HBV DNA	-0.147	0.064	5.306	0.021	0.863	0.761	0.978			
	LIF-5	9.616	1.152	69.727	0.000	15002.994	1570.174	143353.477			
	Constant	-3.643	0.685	28.240	0.000	0.026					
Eliminate diagnostic models	HBV DNA	-0.161	0.063	6.429	0.011	0.851	0.752	0.964			
$<$ F2 $vs \ge$ F2	GGT	0.016	0.006	5.968	0.015	1.016	1.003	1.029			
	HBV DNA	-0.229	0.061	14.251	0.000	0.796	0.707	0.896			
	APRI	2.747	0.921	8.890	0.003	15.593	2.563	94.859			
	LIF-5	4.759	1.285	13.708	0.000	116.591	9.390	1447.723			
	Constant	-3.392	0.577	34.608	0.000	0.034					
Eliminate diagnostic models	HBV DNA	-0.247	0.061	16.523	0.000	0.781	0.693	0.880			
< A2 and < F2 <i>vs</i> ≥ A2 or/and ≥ F2	HBV DNA	-0.199	0.055	13.233	0.000	0.820	0.737	0.913			
	APRI	3.124	0.888	12.393	0.000	22.747	3.995	129.530			
	LIF-5	4.733	1.182	16.038	0.000	113.618	11.207	1151.897			
	Constant	-2.903	0.522	30.931	0.000	0.055					
Eliminate diagnostic models	HBV DNA	-0.221	0.056	15.782	0.000	0.801	0.718	0.894			

A: Liver inflammatory activity; APRI: Aspartate transaminase to platelet ratio index, APRI = [(AST/ULN)/platelet counts (10⁹/L)] × 100[16]; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; F: Fibrosis; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase; LIF-5: Liver inflammation and fibrosis-5, LIF-5 = 0.725 + 0.005 × age (year) + 0.003 × ALT (U/L) + 0.004 × AST (U/L) - 0.201 × (A/G) - 0.002 × PLT (10⁹/L)[18]; HBV: Hepatitis B virus.

> The univariate analysis suggested that the above indexes or diagnostic models, such as gender male, HBeAg negativity, increase in age, GLB, ALT, AST, GGT, APRI, FIB-4, and LIF-5, and decrease in ALB, AGR and PLT were correlated with the liver histopathological severity. However, during the logistic regression analysis, only HBV DNA (negative correlation) and LIF-5 (positive correlation) were independent risk factors for liver histopathological severity (liver inflammatory activity, liver fibrosis, and treatment indication). After excluding the diagnostic models, HBV DNA (negative correlation) was still an independent risk factor for the dependent variables mentioned above. Regardless of ALT level, both entire cohort and propensity score-matched pairs, patients in the low/moderate replication group had more serious liver disease (including liver pathological changes and hematological indicators). And patients with A \geq 2, F \geq 2, and treatment indication (\geq A2 or/and \geq F2) in the low-replication group (HBV DNA < 2×10^3) accounted for 32.65%, 40.82%, and 44.90%, respectively, while patients in the high replication group had relatively mild pathological changes. In the entire cohort, the mean HBV DNA levels were $6.35 \pm 1.91 \text{ Log IU/mL}$ and $5.56 \pm 1.59 \text{ Log IU/mL}$ for liver inflammatory activity <A2 and ≥ A2; 6.44 \pm 1.87 Log IU/mL and 5.39 \pm 1.64 Log IU/mL for liver fibrosis < F2 and \geq F2; and 6.47 \pm 1.88 Log IU/mL and 5.52 ± 1.67 Log IU/mL at treatment indication (< A2 and < F2) and (\geq A2 or/and \geq F2), respectively. In the propensity score-matched pairs, as treatment indication (< A2 and < F2) and (\geq A2 or/and \geq F2), the mean HBV DNA levels were 7.90 ± 0.49 Log IU/mL and 5.81 ± 1.23 Log IU/mL (EASL guidelines), $8.01 \pm 0.43 \text{ Log IU/mL}$ and $5.78 \pm 1.42 \text{ Log IU/mL}$ (CMA guidelines), respectively.

> Obviously, it is unreasonable to set a defined value of HBV DNA to judge the state of CHB disease (natural course) and to guide whether to start treatment. First, despite the correlation between the HBV DNA level and the severity of the disease, the results are not consistent [10-13,37-39]. In this study, regardless of ALT values, patients with HBV DNA low/moderate replication had more serious liver disease. The high level of HBV DNA replication causes the deficiency and dysfunction of the HBsAg specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes, leading to the consequent immune tolerance. However, during the prolonged reproduction, HBV interacts with the host immune system, which can induce a cumulative

Table 4 Predictors of significant liver histology in propensity score-matched pairs											
	EASL guidelines (316 pairs)			CMA guidelines	(277 pairs)					
Variables	\geq A2 or/and \geq F2	< A2 and < F2	χ²/t/Ζ	SMD	≥ A2 or/and ≥ F2	< A2 and < F2	χ²/t/Ζ	SMD			
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	171 (54.11)	168 (53.16)	0.057	0.811	138 (49.82)	153 (55.23)	1.629	0.202			
HBeAg positive, <i>n</i> (%)	305 (96.52)	306 (96.84)	0.049	0.824	271 (97.83)	271 (97.83)	0	1.000			
Age, mean ± SD, yr	32.92 ± 10.13	33.06 ± 9.96	-0.178	0.859	32.54 ± 9.04	33.31 ± 10.07	-0.937	0.349			
ALB, mean ± SD, g/L	42.30 ± 4.59	42.65 ± 3.78	-1.046	0.296	42.35 ± 4.81	42.79 ± 3.76	-1.187	0.236			
GLB, mean ± SD, g/L	27.74 ± 4.83	27.74 ± 4.26	0.019	0.985	27.23 ± 4.56	27.53 ± 4.25	-0.809	0.419			
AGR, mean ± SD	1.57 ± 0.33	1.57 ± 0.28	-0.037	0.971	1.59 ± 0.29	1.59 ± 0.28	0.198	0.843			
ALT, mean ± SD, U/L	23.81 ± 8.29	22.78 ± 8.29	1.569	0.117	23.18 ± 9.10	23.00 ± 8.38	0.235	0.814			
AST, mean ± SD, U/L	22.13 ± 8.55	22.57 ± 5.76	-0.769	0.442	21.87 ± 7.74	22.72 ± 5.70	-1.465	0.143			
ALP, mean ± SD, U/L	71.64 ± 27.61	70.56 ± 27.09	0.495	0.621	72.15 ± 25.92	71.37 ± 27.39	0.345	0.730			
GGT, median (Q1-Q3), U/L	16.00 (13.00-23.00)	16.00 (13.00-23.00)	0.780	0.435	16.00 (13.00- 24.00)	17.00 (13.00- 23.00)	0.590	0.555			
WBC count, mean \pm SD, $\times 10^9/L$	5.44 ± 1.27	5.47 ± 1.38	-0.276	0.783	5.51 ± 1.31	5.48 ± 1.30	0.274	0.784			
NLR, mean ± SD	1.91 ± 0.80	2.01 ± 1.04	-1.431	0.153	1.89 ± 1.01	2.00 ± 1.04	-1.334	0.183			
PLT count, mean ± SD, ×10 ⁹ /L	183.43 ± 42.01	187.96 ± 47.38	-1.272	0.204	184.38 ± 49.39	187.11 ± 48.08	-0.659	0.510			
HBV DNA, mean ± SD, log IU/mL	5.81 ± 1.23	7.90 ± 0.49	-27.967	< 0.001	5.78 ± 1.42	8.01 ± 0.43	-24.922	< 0.001			
APRI, median (Q1- Q3)	0.31 (0.23-0.38)	0.29 (0.23-0.38)	0.507	0.612	0.32 (0.22-0.39)	0.30 (0.23- 0.38)	-0.147	0.883			
FIB-4, median (Q1–Q3)	0.80 (0.49-1.11)	0.80 (0.58-1.12)	1.460	0.144	0.74 (0.50-1.17)	0.82 (0.59- 1.13)	-1.110	0.267			
LIF-5, mean ± SD	0.37 ± 0.14	0.36 ± 0.14	0.903	0.367	0.35 ± 0.14	0.36 ± 0.14	-0.187	0.852			

Low/moderate replication, hepatitis B virus (HBV) DNA $\leq 10^7$ IU/mL; high replication, HBV DNA $\geq 10^7$ IU/mL. Quantitative data of normal distribution were expressed as mean ± standard deviation, non-normal distribution data were expressed as median (Q1-Q3), and categorical data were expressed as frequency and percentage. AGR: Albumin-globulin ratio; ALB: Albumin; ALP: Alkaline phosphatase; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; APRI: Aspartate transaminase to platelet ratio index, APRI = [(AST/ULN)/platelet counts ($10^9/L$)] × 100[16]; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; CMA: Chinese Medical Association; EASL: European Association for the Study of the Liver; F: Liver fibrosis; GLB: Globulin; FIB-4: Fibrosis-4, FIB-4 = [age (year) × AST (U/L)]/(platelet count ($10^9/L$) × [ALT (U/L)^{1/2}][17]; GGT: Gamma-glutamyl transpeptidase; HBeAg: Hepatitis B e antigen; LIF-5: Liver inflammation and fibrosis-5, LIF-5 = 0.725 + 0.005 × age (year) + 0.003 × ALT (U/L) + 0.004 × AST (U/L) - 0.201 × (A/G) - 0.002 × PLT ($10^9/L$)[18]; NLR: Neutrophils lymphocytes ratio; PLT: Platelets; WBC: White blood cell; HBV: Hepatitis B virus.

immune damage. The hepatocytes suffer occult and persistent pathological apoptosis, with HBV DNA decreases accordingly, while the liver damage continues[40].

Therefore, in the absence of liver pathology, can individuals with HBV DNA < 2×10^3 IU/mL be identified as the 'inactive carriers' when ALT or/and transient elastography (TE) and other indicators are normal? However, whether individuals with $2 \times 10^3 \leq$ HBV DNA $\leq 10^7$ IU/mL can be identified as immune tolerant is still unclear (the indeterminate phase). Second, the correlation ship between the HBV DNA level and the progression of end-stage liver disease (such as HCC) is still controversial. Patients in the indeterminate phase without antiviral therapy had significantly higher risk of developing HCC than those in inactive phase[20,41]. Although patients with high HBV DNA level have a heighten risk of HCC progression in the immune tolerant phase, different studies have still held different views [42-44]. This study has shown the same option with the other studies that the proportion of patients with significant liver tissue damage and HCC progression in the immune tolerant phase is relatively low[43,44], and whether conduct antiviral therapy for them has always been a hot controversy topic on



Figure 2 Liver pathological changes among 634 patients with normal alanine transaminase at different hepatitis B virus DNA levels. A: Necroinflammatory activity grading among patients at different hepatitis B virus (HBV) DNA levels; B: Liver fibrosis staging among patients at different HBV DNA levels; C: Liver histopathological severity \geq A2 or/and \geq F2 among patients at different HBV DNA levels. A: Liver inflammatory activity; F: Liver fibrosis; CMA: Chinese Medical Association; EASL: European Association for the Study of the Liver.

clinic. The patients with a low HBV DNA level (low-level viremia) still have high risk of disease progression[13,45-48]. Third, for CHB patients in the immune active phase, the defined value of HBV DNA exceeds 2×10^3 IU/mL when HBeAg is negative, while the value of HBV DNA exceeds 10^7 IU/mL or 2×10^7 IU/mL when HBeAg is positive, for which needs further exploration.

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Figure 3 Prediction probabilities (PRE_) of the binary logistic regression model. A: < A2 $vs \ge A2$; B: < F2 $vs \ge F2$; C: < A2 and < F2 $vs \ge A2$ or/and \ge F2). A: Liver inflammatory activity; F: Liver fibrosis.

There were some limitations in this study. First, the ULN of ALT was 40 U/L, while the AASLD guidelines recommend 35 IU/L for men and 25 IU/L for women[6]. The lower ULN of ALT may help us find more suitable patients needed for treatment. Second, this study had a large time span, the patients enrolled earlier had no TE results due to the absence of the Fibroscan test. Third, it was a cross-sectional study, thus lacking follow-up data. The last, this study didn't determine the HBV genotypes. The dominant genotypes in China are genotype B and C with higher incidence of mother to child transmission, and genotype C infections are more prone to progress to HCC earlier[2,40]. These limitations need to be addressed in the further studies.

CONCLUSION

In summary, this study analyzed the risk factors for liver histopathological severity in CHB patients with normal ALT. It found that HBV DNA (negative correlation) was an independent risk factor for liver disease progression. Because of the widespread use of first-line antiviral drugs and the underlying idea of 'no virus, no disease', it was presumed that the states of CHB disease (natural course) were not that suitable judged by the defined values of HBV DNA level. The classification of CHB may be revised based on whether HBV DNA exceeds the detection value. Patients who are in the indeterminate phase or regarded as the 'inactive carriers' (low HBV DNA, low-level viremia) should receive antiviral therapy.

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Chronic hepatitis B (CHB) patients can be divided into treatment indication and non-treatment indication individuals. Normal alanine transaminase (ALT) patients in 'immune-tolerant' phase with hepatitis B virus (HBV) DNA higher than 107 or 2 × 107 IU/mL and in 'inactive-carrier' phase with HBV DNA lower than 2 × 10³ IU/mL do not require antiviral therapy. In fact, we should pay more attention to those who do not match the treatment indications (gray-zone patients both in the indeterminate phase and in the 'inactive-carrier' phase).

Research motivation

In order to analyze the correlation of HBV DNA level and liver histopathological severity, and to explore the significance of HBV DNA for CHB with normal ALT. Patients who are in the indeterminate phase or regarded as the 'inactive carriers' (low HBV DNA, low-level viremia) may have severe liver disease pathologically and hematologically.

Research objectives

The states of CHB disease (natural course) were not that suitable judged by the defined values of HBV DNA level. The classification of CHB may be revised based on whether HBV DNA exceeds the detection value. Patients who are in the indeterminate phase or regarded as the 'inactive carriers' (low HBV DNA, low-level viremia) should receive antiviral therapy.

Research methods

From January 2017 to December 2021, a retrospective cross-sectional set of 1299 patients with chronic HBV infection (HBV DNA > 30 IU/mL) who underwent liver biopsy from four hospitals, including 634 with ALT less than 40 U/L. The degrees of liver necroinflammatory activity and liver fibrosis were evaluated according to the Metavir system. Patients were divided into two groups: Low/moderate replication group, HBV DNA $\leq 10^{7}$ IU/mL [the European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL) guidelines] or $\leq 2 \times 10^7$ IU/mL [the Chinese Medical Association (CMA) guidelines]; high replication group, HBV DNA > 10⁷ IU/mL or > 2 × 10⁷ IU/mL. Relevant factors for liver histopathological severity were analyzed by univariate analysis, logistics analysis and propensity score-matched analysis.

Research results

At entry, there were 21.45%, 24.29%, and 30.28% of the patients had liver histopathological severities with $\geq A2$, $\geq F2$, and $\geq A2$ or/and $\geq F2$, respectively. HBV DNA level (negative correlation) and noninvasive model liver fibrosis 5 value (positive correlation) were independent risk factors for liver histopathological severities (liver necroinflammation, liver fibrosis, and treatment indication). HBV DNA level (negative correlation) was still an independent risk factor when diagnostic models were excluded. For the propensity score-matched pairs, whether based on EASL guidelines or CMA guidelines, the group with significant liver histology damage ($\geq A2 \text{ or/and} \geq F2$) showed much lower HBV DNA level than the group with non- significant liver histology damage (< A2 and < F2). Patients in the moderate replication group (with indeterminate phase) had the most serious liver disease pathologically and hematologically, followed by patients in the low replication group (with 'inactive-carrier' phase) and then the high replication group (with 'immune-tolerant' phase).

Research conclusions

HBV DNA level is a negative risk factor for liver damage. The phase definition of CHB may be revised by whether the level of HBV DNA exceeds the detection low limit value. Normal ALT patients who are in the indeterminate phase or 'inactive carriers' should receive antiviral therapy.

Research perspectives

How to define the natural history of chronic HBV infection and how to identify the patients with normal ALT who need treatment?

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Thanks to Professor Liu LY of Ningbo University for her guidance and help on statistics in this study.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Hu AR contributed to the conception, design and administrative support; Jiang SW, Hu AR,



Lian X, Shi XJ, Zhu DD, Wang ZY, Huang GC contributed to the provision of study materials or patients; Jiang SW, Lu JL, He ZY contributed to the collection and assembly of data; Jiang SW, Hu AR contributed to the data analysis and interpretation; and all authors final approval of manuscript.

Supported by Zhejiang Provincial Basic and Public Welfare Foundation, No. LGF22H030002; Ningbo Science and Technology Program, No.2021S182; Major Medical Scientific Research Foundation of National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China-Zhejiang Province, No. WKJ-ZJ-2341; and Zhejiang Province and Ningbo City Coconstructed Project of Leading Medical & Health Discipline, No. 2016-S04.

Institutional review board statement: The study was approved by institutional ethics/committee of Ningbo No. 2 Hospital (No: PJ-NBEY-KY-2017-069-01, PJ-NBEY-KY-2021-037-02, and PJ-NBEY-KY-2022-138-01).

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: We have no financial relationships to disclose.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Su-Wen Jiang 0000-0002-5617-5091; Xiang Lian 0000-0003-4967-6776; Ai-Rong Hu 0000-0002-8176-2714; Jia-Lin Lu 0000-0003-3359-8574; Zhe-Yun He 0000-0001-8831-2866; Xiao-Jun Shi 0000-0002-5904-1494; De-Dong Zhu 0000-0002-9669-0960; Zong-Yi Wang 0000-0002-7393-0060; Guan-Cheng Huang 0000-0002-0319-8804.

S-Editor: Yan JP L-Editor: A P-Editor: Cai YX

REFERENCES

- Thomas DL. Global Elimination of Chronic Hepatitis. N Engl J Med 2019; 380: 2041-2050 [PMID: 31116920 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra1810477
- 2 Chinese Society of Infectious Diseases; Chinese Medical Association; Chinese Society of Hepatology, Chinese Medical Association. [The guidelines of prevention and treatment for chronic hepatitis B (2019 version)]. Zhonghua Gan Zang Bing Za Zhi 2019; 27: 938-961 [PMID: 31941257 DOI: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.1007-3418.2019.12.007]
- World Health Organization. Global hepatitis report, 2017. April 19, 2017. [cited January 20, 2023]. Available from: 3 https://www.who.int/publications-detail-redirect/9789241565455
- European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL 2017 Clinical Practice Guidelines on the management of 4 hepatitis B virus infection. J Hepatol 2017; 67: 370-398 [PMID: 28427875 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2017.03.021]
- Martin P, Nguyen MH, Dieterich DT, Lau DT, Janssen HLA, Peters MG, Jacobson IM. Treatment Algorithm for 5 Managing Chronic Hepatitis B Virus Infection in the United States: 2021 Update. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 20: 1766-1775 [PMID: 34329775 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.07.036]
- World Health Organization. Guidelines for the Prevention, Care and Treatment of Persons with Chronic Hepatitis B Infection. March 1, 2015. [cited January 20, 2023]. Available from: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/ 9789241549059
- Sarin SK, Kumar M, Lau GK, Abbas Z, Chan HL, Chen CJ, Chen DS, Chen HL, Chen PJ, Chien RN, Dokmeci AK, Gane E, Hou JL, Jafri W, Jia J, Kim JH, Lai CL, Lee HC, Lim SG, Liu CJ, Locarnini S, Al Mahtab M, Mohamed R, Omata M, Park J, Piratvisuth T, Sharma BC, Sollano J, Wang FS, Wei L, Yuen MF, Zheng SS, Kao JH. Asian-Pacific clinical practice guidelines on the management of hepatitis B: a 2015 update. Hepatol Int 2016; 10: 1-98 [PMID: 26563120 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-015-9675-4]
- 8 Erratum to: Huang X-D, Li Y-C, Chen F-P, Zheng W-H, Zhou G-Q, Lin L, Hu J, He W-J, Zhang L-L, Kou J, Ma J, Zhang W-D, Qi Z-Y, and Sun Y. Evolution and Dosimetric Analysis of Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Detected Brain Stem Injury After Intensity Modulated Radiation Therapy in Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2019;105:124-131. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2020; 106: 651 [PMID: 32014155 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2019.12.001]
- Kim JD, Choi JY, Bae SH, Yoon SK, Yang JM, Han NI, Choi SW, Lee CD, Lee YS, Jung ES. Hepatitis B virus load in 9 serum does not reflect histologic activity in patients with decompensated cirrhosis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 8: 60-65 [PMID: 19804841 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2009.09.026]
- Xing YF, Zhou DQ, He JS, Wei CS, Zhong WC, Han ZY, Peng DT, Shao MM, Sham TT, Mok DK, Chan CO, Tong GD. Clinical and histopathological features of chronic hepatitis B virus infected patients with high HBV-DNA viral load and



normal alanine aminotransferase level: A multicentre-based study in China. PLoS One 2018; 13: e0203220 [PMID: 30180183 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0203220]

- Shen J, Dai J, Zhang Y, Xie F, Yu Y, Li C, Wen T. Baseline HBV-DNA load plus AST/ALT ratio predicts prognosis of 11 HBV-related hepatocellular carcinoma after hepatectomy: A multicentre study. J Viral Hepat 2021; 28: 1587-1596 [PMID: 34464991 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.13606]
- Zacharakis G, Koskinas J, Kotsiou S, Tzara F, Vafeiadis N, Papoutselis M, Maltezos E, Sivridis E, Papoutselis K. The 12 role of serial measurement of serum HBV DNA levels in patients with chronic HBeAg(-) hepatitis B infection: association with liver disease progression. A prospective cohort study. J Hepatol 2008; 49: 884-891 [PMID: 18674840 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2008.06.009]
- 13 Chen JD, Yang HI, Iloeje UH, You SL, Lu SN, Wang LY, Su J, Sun CA, Liaw YF, Chen CJ; Risk Evaluation of Viral Load Elevation and Associated Liver Disease/Cancer in HBV (REVEAL-HBV) Study Group. Carriers of inactive hepatitis B virus are still at risk for hepatocellular carcinoma and liver-related death. Gastroenterology 2010; 138: 1747-1754 [PMID: 20114048 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.01.042]
- Praneenararat S, Chamroonkul N, Sripongpun P, Kanngurn S, Jarumanokul R, Piratvisuth T. HBV DNA level could 14 predict significant liver fibrosis in HBeAg negative chronic hepatitis B patients with biopsy indication. BMC Gastroenterol 2014; 14: 218 [PMID: 25523185 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-014-0218-6]
- European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: Management of alcohol-related liver disease. J Hepatol 2018; 69: 154-181 [PMID: 29628280 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.03.018]
- 16 Wai CT, Greenson JK, Fontana RJ, Kalbfleisch JD, Marrero JA, Conjeevaram HS, Lok AS. A simple noninvasive index can predict both significant fibrosis and cirrhosis in patients with chronic hepatitis C. Hepatology 2003; 38: 518-526 [PMID: 12883497 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2003.50346]
- Sterling RK, Lissen E, Clumeck N, Sola R, Correa MC, Montaner J, S Sulkowski M, Torriani FJ, Dieterich DT, Thomas 17 DL, Messinger D, Nelson M; APRICOT Clinical Investigators. Development of a simple noninvasive index to predict significant fibrosis in patients with HIV/HCV coinfection. Hepatology 2006; 43: 1317-1325 [PMID: 16729309 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21178]
- Jiang SW, Hu A, Yan HD, Jin SS, Hu Y. Analysis on the judgment values of three non-invasive score systems (LIF-5, 18 APRI and FIB-4) for treatment indication in chronic HBV infected patients with ALT less than two times of upper limits of normal. Zhonghua Quanke Yixue 2017; 15: 558-561
- Pagliaro L. Lebrec D, Poynard T, Hillon P, Benhamou J-P. Propranolol for prevention of recurrent gastrointestinal 19 bleeding in patients with cirrhosis. A controlled study [N Engl J Med 1981;305:1371-1374]. J Hepatol 2002; 36: 148-150 [PMID: 11830324 DOI: 10.1016/s0168-8278(01)00307-5]
- Huang DQ, Li X, Le MH, Le AK, Yeo YH, Trinh HN, Zhang J, Li J, Wong C, Cheung RC, Yang HI, Nguyen MH. 20 Natural History and Hepatocellular Carcinoma Risk in Untreated Chronic Hepatitis B Patients With Indeterminate Phase. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2022; 20: 1803-1812.e5 [PMID: 33465482 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2021.01.019]
- 21 Terrault NA, Lok ASF, McMahon BJ, Chang KM, Hwang JP, Jonas MM, Brown RS Jr, Bzowej NH, Wong JB. Update on prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of chronic hepatitis B: AASLD 2018 hepatitis B guidance. Hepatology 2018; 67: 1560-1599 [PMID: 29405329 DOI: 10.1002/hep.29800]
- Yao K, Liu J, Wang J, Yan X, Xia J, Yang Y, Wu W, Liu Y, Chen Y, Zhang Z, Li J, Huang R, Wu C. Distribution and 22 clinical characteristics of patients with chronic hepatitis B virus infection in the grey zone. J Viral Hepat 2021; 28: 1025-1033 [PMID: 33797145 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.13511]
- Liu J, Wang J, Yan X, Xue R, Zhan J, Jiang S, Geng Y, Liu Y, Mao M, Xia J, Yin S, Tong X, Chen Y, Ding W, Huang R, 23 Wu C. Presence of Liver Inflammation in Asian Patients With Chronic Hepatitis B With Normal ALT and Detectable HBV DNA in Absence of Liver Fibrosis. Hepatol Commun 2022; 6: 855-866 [PMID: 34783181 DOI: 10.1002/hep4.1859]
- Kumar M, Sarin SK, Hissar S, Pande C, Sakhuja P, Sharma BC, Chauhan R, Bose S. Virologic and histologic features of 24 chronic hepatitis B virus-infected asymptomatic patients with persistently normal ALT. Gastroenterology 2008; 134: 1376-1384 [PMID: 18471514 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.02.075]
- Xie Y, Yi W, Zhang L, Lu Y, Hao HX, Gao YJ, Ran CP, Lu HH, Chen QQ, Shen G, Wu SL, Chang M, Ping-Hu L, Liu 25 RY, Sun L, Wan G, Li MH. Evaluation of a logistic regression model for predicting liver necroinflammation in hepatitis B e antigen-negative chronic hepatitis B patients with normal and minimally increased alanine aminotransferase levels. J Viral Hepat 2019; 26 Suppl 1: 42-49 [PMID: 31380591 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.13163]
- Vlachogiannakos J, Papatheodoridis GV. HBV: Do I treat my immunotolerant patients? Liver Int 2016; 36 Suppl 1: 93-99 26 [PMID: 26725904 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12996]
- Oliveri F, Surace L, Cavallone D, Colombatto P, Ricco G, Salvati N, Coco B, Romagnoli V, Gattai R, Salvati A, Moriconi 27 F, Yuan Q, Bonino F, Brunetto MR. Long-term outcome of inactive and active, low viraemic HBeAg-negative-hepatitis B virus infection: Benign course towards HBsAg clearance. Liver Int 2017; 37: 1622-1631 [PMID: 28296013 DOI: 10.1111/liv.13416
- Chao DT, Lim JK, Ayoub WS, Nguyen LH, Nguyen MH. Systematic review with meta-analysis: the proportion of 28 chronic hepatitis B patients with normal alanine transaminase \leq 40 IU/L and significant hepatic fibrosis. *Aliment* Pharmacol Ther 2014; 39: 349-358 [PMID: 24387289 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12590]
- Nguyen LH, Chao D, Lim JK, Ayoub W, Nguyen MH. Histologic changes in liver tissue from patients with chronic 29 hepatitis B and minimal increases in levels of alanine aminotransferase: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 12: 1262-1266 [PMID: 24361419 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.11.038]
- Gill US, Pallett LJ, Kennedy PTF, Maini MK. Liver sampling: a vital window into HBV pathogenesis on the path to functional cure. Gut 2018; 67: 767-775 [PMID: 29331944 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314873]
- 31 Jiang SW, Hu AR, Jin SS, Yan HD, Hu YR. [Pathological features of the liver in patients with chronic HBV infection and normal alanine aminotransferase]. Zhonghua Gan Zang Bing Za Zhi 2016; 24: 927-929 [PMID: 28073415 DOI: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.1007-3418.2016.12.010]
- Shiha G, Ibrahim A, Helmy A, Sarin SK, Omata M, Kumar A, Bernstien D, Maruyama H, Saraswat V, Chawla Y, Hamid S, Abbas Z, Bedossa P, Sakhuja P, Elmahatab M, Lim SG, Lesmana L, Sollano J, Jia JD, Abbas B, Omar A, Sharma B,



Payawal D, Abdallah A, Serwah A, Hamed A, Elsayed A, AbdelMaqsod A, Hassanein T, Ihab A, GHaziuan H, Zein N, Kumar M. Asian-Pacific Association for the Study of the Liver (APASL) consensus guidelines on invasive and noninvasive assessment of hepatic fibrosis: a 2016 update. Hepatol Int 2017; 11: 1-30 [PMID: 27714681 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-016-9760-3]

- 33 Lambrecht J, Verhulst S, Mannaerts I, Reynaert H, van Grunsven LA. Prospects in non-invasive assessment of liver fibrosis: Liquid biopsy as the future gold standard? Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis 2018; 1864: 1024-1036 [PMID: 29329986 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2018.01.009]
- Tanwar S, Rhodes F, Srivastava A, Trembling PM, Rosenberg WM. Inflammation and fibrosis in chronic liver diseases 34 including non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and hepatitis C. World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 109-133 [PMID: 31969775 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i2.109]
- 35 Loomba R, Adams LA. Advances in non-invasive assessment of hepatic fibrosis. Gut 2020; 69: 1343-1352 [PMID: 32066623 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-317593]
- Xiao G, Yang J, Yan L. Comparison of diagnostic accuracy of aspartate aminotransferase to platelet ratio index and 36 fibrosis-4 index for detecting liver fibrosis in adult patients with chronic hepatitis B virus infection: a systemic review and meta-analysis. Hepatology 2015; 61: 292-302 [PMID: 25132233 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27382]
- McMahon BJ, Bulkow L, Simons B, Zhang Y, Negus S, Homan C, Spradling P, Teshale E, Lau D, Snowball M, 37 Livingston SE. Relationship between level of hepatitis B virus DNA and liver disease: a population-based study of hepatitis B e antigen-negative persons with hepatitis B. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014; 12: 701-6.e1 [PMID: 24035774 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.09.005]
- Yuen MF, Ng IO, Fan ST, Yuan HJ, Wong DK, Yuen JC, Sum SS, Chan AO, Lai CL. Significance of HBV DNA levels in liver histology of HBeAg and Anti-HBe positive patients with chronic hepatitis B. Am J Gastroenterol 2004; 99: 2032-2037 [PMID: 15447768 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2004.40440.x]
- Xie Q, Hu X, Zhang Y, Jiang X, Li X, Li J. Decreasing hepatitis B viral load is associated with a risk of significant liver 39 fibrosis in hepatitis B e antigen positive chronic hepatitis B. J Med Virol 2014; 86: 1828-1837 [PMID: 25145769 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.24000]
- Chuang YC, Tsai KN, Ou JJ. Pathogenicity and virulence of Hepatitis B virus. Virulence 2022; 13: 258-296 [PMID: 40 35100095 DOI: 10.1080/21505594.2022.2028483]
- Spradling PR, Xing J, Rupp LB, Moorman AC, Gordon SC, Teshale ET, Lu M, Boscarino JA, Schmidt MA, Trinacty 41 CM, Holmberg SD; Chronic Hepatitis Cohort Study Investigators. Distribution of disease phase, treatment prescription and severe liver disease among 1598 patients with chronic hepatitis B in the Chronic Hepatitis Cohort Study, 2006-2013. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2016; 44: 1080-1089 [PMID: 27640985 DOI: 10.1111/apt.13802]
- Kim GA, Lim YS, Han S, Choi J, Shim JH, Kim KM, Lee HC, Lee YS. High risk of hepatocellular carcinoma and death 42 in patients with immune-tolerant-phase chronic hepatitis B. Gut 2018; 67: 945-952 [PMID: 29055908 DOI: 10.1136/gutinl-2017-314904]
- Lee HA, Lee HW, Kim IH, Park SY, Sinn DH, Yu JH, Seo YS, Um SH, Lee JI, Lee KS, Lee CH, Tak WY, Kweon YO, 43 Kang W, Paik YH, Lee JW, Suh SJ, Jung YK, Kim BK, Park JY, Kim DY, Ahn SH, Han KH, Yim HJ, Kim SU. Extremely low risk of hepatocellular carcinoma development in patients with chronic hepatitis B in immune-tolerant phase. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2020; 52: 196-204 [PMID: 32452564 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15741]
- 44 Jeon MY, Kim BK, Lee JS, Lee HW, Park JY, Kim DY, Ahn SH, Han KH, Kim SU. Negligible risks of hepatocellular carcinoma during biomarker-defined immune-tolerant phase for patients with chronic hepatitis B. Clin Mol Hepatol 2021; 27: 295-304 [PMID: 33317247 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2020.0216]
- Fung J, Yuen MF, Yuen JC, Wong DK, Lai CL. Low serum HBV DNA levels and development of hepatocellular 45 carcinoma in patients with chronic hepatitis B: a case-control study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2007; 26: 377-382 [PMID: 17635372 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2007.03390.x]
- Tseng TC, Liu CJ, Hsu CY, Hong CM, Su TH, Yang WT, Chen CL, Yang HC, Huang YT, Fang-Tzu Kuo S, Liu CH, 46 Chen PJ, Chen DS, Kao JH. High Level of Hepatitis B Core-Related Antigen Associated With Increased Risk of Hepatocellular Carcinoma in Patients With Chronic HBV Infection of Intermediate Viral Load. Gastroenterology 2019; 157: 1518-1529.e3 [PMID: 31470004 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.08.028]
- Sinn DH, Lee J, Goo J, Kim K, Gwak GY, Paik YH, Choi MS, Lee JH, Koh KC, Yoo BC, Paik SW. Hepatocellular 47 carcinoma risk in chronic hepatitis B virus-infected compensated cirrhosis patients with low viral load. Hepatology 2015; 62: 694-701 [PMID: 25963803 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27889]
- Tseng TC, Liu CJ, Yang HC, Su TH, Wang CC, Chen CL, Kuo SF, Liu CH, Chen PJ, Chen DS, Kao JH. High levels of 48 hepatitis B surface antigen increase risk of hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with low HBV load. Gastroenterology 2012; 142: 1140-1149.e3; quiz e13 [PMID: 22333950 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.02.007]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2495-2501

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2495

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Retrospective Study Cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through novel papillary support for small-calibre and sediment-like common bile duct stones

Wen-Gang Zhang, Ning-Li Chai, Bo Zhang, Xiao Li, Jia-Feng Wang, Hao Dong, Yu-Jie Feng, En-Qiang Linghu

Haidian District, Beijing 100853, China. linghuenqiang@vip.sina.com

General Hospital, Beijing 100853, China

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

P-Reviewer: De Luca L, Italy;

Received: February 2, 2023

First decision: March 7, 2023

Article in press: April 7, 2023

Published online: April 28, 2023

Revised: March 9, 2023 Accepted: April 7, 2023

Peer-review started: February 2,

Demirli Atici S, Turkey

Grade A (Excellent): 0

Grade B (Very good): 0

Grade C (Good): C, C

Grade D (Fair): 0

Grade E (Poor): 0

2023

Abstract BACKGROUND

To date, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography has become a wellestablished treatment for common bile duct (CBD) stones. However, it is not suitable for some special patients, such as pregnant women, children or those who cannot stop taking anti-coagulation/anti-platelet agents because of radiation injury and the risk of postoperative bleeding resulting from endoscopic sphincterotomy. To overcome these two problems, this study introduced cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through a novel papillary support for small-calibre and sediment-like CBD stones.

Wen-Gang Zhang, Ning-Li Chai, Bo Zhang, Xiao Li, Jia-Feng Wang, Hao Dong, Yu-Jie Feng, En-

Qiang Linghu, Department of Gastroenterology, The First Medical Center of Chinese PLA

Corresponding author: En-Qiang Linghu, PhD, Chief Physician, Department of Gastro-

enterology, The First Medical Center of Chinese PLA General Hospital, No. 28 Fuxing Road,

AIM

To assess the feasibility and safety of cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through a novel papillary support (CEPTS) for small-calibre and sediment-like common bile duct (CBD) stones.

METHODS

This Retrospective study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Chinese PLA General Hospital. We designed a covered single dumbbell-style papillary support between 2021 and 2022. Between July 2022 and September 2022, 7 consecutive patients with small-calibre (cross diameter ≤ 1.0 cm) or sediment-like CBD stones underwent CETPS procedures in our center. The clinical characteristics and treatment outcomes of these 7 patients were extracted from a prospectively collected database. And the related data were analyzed. Informed consent was obtained from all participating patients.

RESULTS

A total of 2 patients had yellow sediment-like CBD stones, and aspiration extraction was performed after the insertion of papillary support. Of the 5 patients with clumpy CBD stones (0.4-1.0 cm), 2 underwent basket extraction under direct



vision for a single stone (0.5-1.0 cm, black and black grey), 1 underwent balloon plus aspiration extraction under direct vision for 5 stones (0.4-0.6 cm, brown), and 2 underwent aspiration extraction only for a single stone (0.5-0.6 cm, yellow, none). Technical success, namely, no residual stones in the CBD or left and right hepatic ducts, was achieved in all 7 cases (100%). The median operating time was 45.0 minutes (range 13.0-87.0 minutes). Postoperative pancreatitis (PEP) occurred in one case (14.3%). Hyperamylasaemia without abdominal pain was noted in 2 of 7 patients. No residual stones or cholangitis were found during the follow-up.

CONCLUSION

CETPS appeared to be feasible to treat patients with small-calibre or sediment-like CBD stones. Patients, especially pregnant women and those who cannot stop anticoagulation/anti-platelet agents, could benefit from this technique.

Key Words: Cholangioscopy; Common bile duct stones; Papillary support

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) has become a well-established treatment for common bile duct (CBD) stones. However, the standard ERCP technique always requires endoscopic sphincterotomy (EST), which might lead to the loss of sphincter of Oddi function and some adverse events, including bleeding and perforation. Moreover, radiation injury makes the standard ERCP technique unsuitable for special patients, such as pregnant women and children. To overcome these problems, the present study introduced cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through a novel papillary support for small-calibre and sediment-like CBD stones, reducing radiation injury and avoiding EST.

Citation: Zhang WG, Chai NL, Zhang B, Li X, Wang JF, Dong H, Feng YJ, Linghu EQ. Cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through novel papillary support for small-calibre and sediment-like common bile duct stones. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(16): 2495-2501

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2495.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2495

INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) has become the standard treatment for common bile duct (CBD) stones[1,2]. However, how to reduce radiation injury for special patients, including pregnant women and children, during this technique remains an important issue. Moreover, endoscopic sphincterotomy (EST), which is always necessary during stone extraction procedures, might lead to the loss of sphincter of Oddi (SO) function, some early adverse events, including bleeding and perforation, and some late adverse events, such as cholangitis, malignant degeneration and recurrent CBD stones, owing to free duodenobiliary reflux[3-5]. Importantly, EST was not appropriate for those patients who could not stop taking anti-coagulation/anti-platelet agents.

The emergence of peroral cholangioscopy made it possible to remove CBD stones under direct vison with less radiation injury[6,7]. However, the relatively difficult operation hindered the further development of this technique. In terms of EST, some studies introduce the self-expandable metal stent (SEMS) to avoid EST[8,9]. However, the SEMS was relatively too long and not desirable.

To overcome the problems mentioned above, we optimized the existing metal stent and made a kind of single dumbbell-style papillary support to facilitate cholangioscopy-assisted stone extraction, avoid EST and preserve SO function. In this study, we introduced cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through a novel papillary support (CETPS) for small-calibre and sediment-like CBD stones. This technique combined the advantages of the preservation of SO function and cholangioscopy-assisted stone extraction under direct vision with less radiation injury.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients

This retrospective study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Chinese PLA General Hospital. Informed consent was obtained from all participating patients. Of note, some instruments, including the cholangioscope, basket and papillary support, were free for patients in this study.



Endoscopists made the clinical decision to perform CETPS for patients diagnosed with small-calibre (cross diameter \leq 1.0 cm) or sediment-like CBD stones by magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) and/or endoscopic ultrasound (EUS). Patients undergoing CETPS between July 2022 and September 2022 were enrolled in this study. Related data were extracted from a prospectively collected database.

The stone size was measured under MRCP on the maximal cross section. The definition of operation time was the course between the endoscope inserting into and withdrawing from the body. Technical success was defined as no residual stones in the CBD and left and right hepatic ducts, which was confirmed under cholangioscopy after stone extraction.

CETPS procedure

All procedures were performed by one endoscopist who has experience performing more than 2000 ERCP procedures in total.

First, biliary intubation was conducted. Second, a covered single dumbbell-style support (12 mm in diameter, 25-30 mm in length) was placed in the distal CBD and papilla (Figure 1A). Third, for sediment-like CBD stones, endoscopic aspiration was performed under negative pressure (Figures 1B and 2A); for single clumpy CBD stones, a cholangioscope (Micro-Tech, eyeMax, 9F) was inserted into the CBD, and basket extraction was performed through the working tunnel of the cholangioscope under direct vision (Figures 1C-E, 2B and Video 1); for multiple clumpy CBD stones, a cholangioscope (Micro-Tech, eyeMax, 11F) was inserted into the CBD, and balloon extraction was performed through the working tunnel of the cholangioscope under direct vision (Figures 1F and G, 2C and Video 1). Fourth, the cholangioscope was inserted into the CBD again to confirm whether there were remnant stones. Finally, the papillary support was removed (Figure 1H and I).

Postoperative management

Patients underwent routine blood examination and amylase and lipase tests 24 and 72 h postoperatively. Patients underwent computed tomography (CT) and/or endoscopy if abnormal symptoms or blood test parameters were found postoperatively.

Patients were fasted for 1 day after the procedure, and a liquid diet was followed for an additional 1 day if no adverse events occurred. The diet was gradually restored to normal starting on the third day. Postoperative medications mainly included a double-dose proton pump inhibitor and antibiotics for one day. Somatostatin was used if PEP occurred, and the fasting time was extended accordingly. Of note, of the 7 patients, 3 had gallstones and underwent cholecystectomy within 1 mo after CETPS to avoid the recurrence of CBD stones.

Follow-up with a routine duodenoscope was performed at 2 wk postoperatively to observe the papillary morphology.

Adverse events

In the article, PEP, postoperative bleeding, perforation and cholangitis were regarded as major adverse events. The diagnostic criteria of postoperative bleeding was based on the onset of clinical symptoms, including melena or haematemesis or a decrease > 2 g/dL in haemoglobin level. The present study used the diagnostic and classification criteria of PEP proposed by Cotton et al[10]: (1) New or worsened abdominal pain; (2) Serum amylase at least three times the upper limit of normal, measured more than 24 h after the procedure; and (3) New or prolonged hospitalization for at least 2 days.

Statistical analysis

Nonparametric data are expressed as medians.

RESULTS

Between July 2022 and September 2022, 7 patients underwent CETPS at the Chinese PLA General Hospital. Clinical characteristics and treatment outcomes for the 7 patients are shown in Table 1.

A total of 2 patients had yellow sediment-like CBD stones, and aspiration extraction was performed after the insertion of papillary support. Of the 5 patients with clumpy CBD stones (0.4-1.0 cm), 2 underwent basket extraction under direct vision for a single stone (0.5-1.0 cm, black and black grey), 1 underwent balloon plus aspiration extraction under direct vision for 5 stones (0.4-0.6 cm, brown), and 2 underwent aspiration extraction only for a single stone (0.5-0.6 cm, yellow, none).

Technical success, namely, no residual stones in the CBD or left and right hepatic ducts, was achieved in all 7 cases (100%). The median operating time was 45.0 min (range 13.0–87.0 min).

Mild PEP occurred in one case (14.3%). Hyperamylasaemia without abdominal pain was noted in 2 of 7 patients. No residual stones or cholangitis were found during the follow-up.

In one case, the papillary support was dilated by an extraction balloon before the insertion of the cholangioscope, given that the papillary was not dilated enough after the insertion of support.



Table 1 Clinical characteristics and treatment outcomes for 7 patients with choledocholithiasis undergoing cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through novel papillary support

Case No.	Age (yr)/sex	Chief complaint	Stone size (cm) ¹	Stone colour	Number of stones	Operation time (min)	Balloon dilatation	Extraction method	Postoperative adverse events
1	44/female	Abdominal pain	0.6	None	1	64	Yes	Aspiration	Postoperative pancre- atitis
2	54/female	Abdominal pain	1.0	Black grey	1	53	No	Basket	Hyperamylasaemia
3	25/female	Abdominal pain	0.4-0.6	Brown	5	45	No	Balloon and aspiration	None
4	68/male	Abdominal pain	0.5	Black	1	87	No	Basket	None
5	29/female	Abdominal pain	Sediment- like	Yellow	Sediment- like	13	No	Aspiration	None
6	83/male	Abdominal pain	Sediment- like	Yellow	Sediment- like	31	No	Aspiration	Hyperamylasaemia
7	32/female	Abdominal pain	0.5 cm	Yellow	1	39	No	Aspiration	None

¹The stone size was measured under computerized tomography on the maximal cross section.

DISCUSSION

This study showed that CETPS appears to be a feasible and safe treatment option for small-calibre (cross diameter ≤ 1.0 cm) or sediment-like CBD stones with a 100.0% (7/7) technical success rate and a 14.3% (1/7) PEP rate without other adverse events, such perforation, bleeding and cholangitis.

The major advantage of CETPS over ERCP with EST for CBD stones is that SO function is retained, avoiding relevant adverse events, including bleeding, perforation, malignant degeneration and recurrent CBD stones [11-13]. Jun et al [8] has confirmed that the use of transpapillary SEMSs was effective in the preservation of SO function. Moreover, Cho et al[9] concluded that SEMSs can be used for the extraction of CBD stones in patients on dual antiplatelet agents and do not lead to haemorrhagic or thromboembolic events. Of note, the papillary support introduced in the present study has the following merits compared with the SEMSs used in previous studies[8,9]: (1) The novel papillary support was shorter (25-30 mm) than other SEMSs (40-50 mm); (2) the CBD side of the support had a 70degree angle; and (3) the papillary side of the support had a single dumbbell-style design. In the case of distal stones, the stones might get stuck in the middle between the relatively long SEMS and CBD wall after stent insertion, so Jun et al[8] recommended that the patient's position should be tilted to move the stones from the distal CBD to mid-CBD before stent insertion, although it did not always work. Therefore, we designed a support with a shorter length (25-30 mm) and 70-degree angle on the CBD side (Figure 1H), which could lift the stones into the proximal CBD during the process of stent insertion. On the other hand, the single dumbbell-style design (Figure 1H) on the papillary side could protect the support from entering the CBD due to the persistent friction from the cholangioscope. In terms of the PEP, this study presented a reasonable 14.3% (1/7) rate. Theoretically, the use of support could avoid the unintentional PD insertion of the instructions for stone extraction, which might reduce the PEP rate; however, excessive squeezing from the support would induce PEP. Our next method to improve the support is finding the optimal balance between a sufficient support force and a reasonable PEP rate.

Another important advantage of CETPS over traditional ERCP is how the treatment operation is under direct vision. First, radiation injury for patients and surgeons could be minimized, and special patients, including pregnant women and children, could benefit from this technique. Second, the basket and balloon, designed for cholangioscopy, could be opened in the most appropriate position and frap/ hold the stones in a timely manner under direct vison. Moreover, operators could find related adverse events, including CBD perforation, bleeding and injury, in a timely manner.

As mentioned above, CETPS combined the advantages of the SEMS technique with the SO function preservation and the cholangioscopy-assisted treatment operation under direct vision. Moreover, the application of novel papillary support established a smooth passageway for the ingress and egress of the cholangioscope and thus facilitated the operation of cholangioscopy-assisted extraction.

The major limitation of our study was the relatively small sample size. However, this paper introduced a novel papillary support that avoids EST during ERCP. Moreover, cholangioscopy-assisted stone extraction using a balloon under direct vision (Table 1, case 3) has not yet been reported.


DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2495 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 1 The procedures of cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through novel papillary support for small-calibre and sediment-like common bile duct stones. A: The novel papillary support was placed in the lower common bile duct (CBD) and papilla; B: Many sediment-like CBD stones flowed from the support under endoscopic aspiration; C: The cholangioscope (Micro-Tech, eyeMax) was inserted into the CBD; D: The single clumpy CBD stone was collected by the basket under cholangioscopy; E: The stone, collected by the basket, was extracted from the CBD and body along with the cholangioscope; F: Multiple clumpy CBD stones were held by the balloon under cholangioscopy; G: One stone, held by the balloon, was extracted from the CBD along with the cholangi of papillary support was removed from the body; I: Papillary morphology immediately after the removal of papillary support.



DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2495 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2023.

Figure 2 The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted extraction through novel papillary support for small-calibre and sediment-like common bile duct stones. A: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted aspiration extraction through the support for small-calibre or sediment-like common bile duct (CBD) stones; B: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted basket extraction through the support for small-calibre CBD stones; C: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted basket extraction through the support for small-calibre CBD stones; C: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted basket extraction through the support for small-calibre CBD stones; C: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted basket extraction through the support for small-calibre CBD stones; C: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted basket extraction through the support for small-calibre CBD stones; C: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted basket extraction through the support for small-calibre CBD stones; C: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted basket extraction through the support for small-calibre CBD stones; C: The sketch map of cholangioscopy-assisted basket extraction through the support for small-calibre CBD stones.

Zaishidena® WJG https://www.wjgnet.com

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, CETPS seemed to be a new, feasible and safe treatment strategy for small-calibre (cross diameter \leq 1.0 cm) or sediment-like CBD stones. Patients, especially pregnant women and those who cannot stop taking anti-coagulation/anti-platelet agents, could benefit from this technique because of the visualized operation and absence of EST. However, further prospective studies with larger populations and longer follow-up periods are warranted.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Zhang WG analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript; Zhang WG and Chai NL contributed equally for this study, and considered as co-first author; Linghu EQ and Chai NL performed the procedures; Zhang B, Li X, Wang JF, Dong H, and Feng YJ revised the manuscript.

Supported by National Key Research and Development Program of China, No. 2022YFC2503600.

Institutional review board statement: The study was carried out under the ethics committee approval from the Chinese PLA General Hospital (Beijing China).

Informed consent statement: Informed consent was obtained from all participating patients.

Conflict-of-interest statement: We declare that we have no financial and personal relationships with other people or organizations that can inappropriately influence our work.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Wen-Gang Zhang 0000-0002-3314-0283; Ning-Li Chai 0000-0002-6791-5817; Bo Zhang 0000-0002-4333-0750; Xiao Li 0000-0003-0254-6675; Jia-Feng Wang 0000-0002-7413-770X; Hao Dong 0000-0001-8148-0410; Yu-Jie Feng 0000-0001-9892-9616; En-Qiang Linghu 0000-0003-4506-7877.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: Chinese Society of Digestive Endoscopy, President.

S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: A P-Editor: Zhao S

REFERENCES

- Cotton PB. Fifty years of ERCP: a personal review. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 393-396 [PMID: 29654739 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.04.013]
- Arvanitakis M, Devière J. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP). Endoscopy 2009; 41: 890-894 2 [PMID: 19750450 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1215088]
- 3 Freeman ML, Nelson DB, Sherman S, Haber GB, Herman ME, Dorsher PJ, Moore JP, Fennerty MB, Ryan ME, Shaw MJ, Lande JD, Pheley AM. Complications of endoscopic biliary sphincterotomy. N Engl J Med 1996; 335: 909-918 [PMID: 8782497 DOI: 10.1056/NEJM199609263351301]
- Frimberger E. Long-term sequelae of endoscopic papillotomy. Endoscopy 1998; 30: A221-A227 [PMID: 9932785 DOI: 4 10.1055/s-2007-1001444]
- Hawes RH, Cotton PB, Vallon AG. Follow-up 6 to 11 years after duodenoscopic sphincterotomy for stones in patients 5 with prior cholecystectomy. Gastroenterology 1990; 98: 1008-1012 [PMID: 2311858 DOI: 10.1016/0016-5085(90)90026-w]
- Han S, Shah RJ. Cholangioscopy-guided basket retrieval of impacted stones. VideoGIE 2020; 5: 387-388 [PMID: 6 32954095 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2020.04.009]
- Fejleh MP, Thaker AM, Kim S, Muthusamy VR, Sedarat A. Cholangioscopy-guided retrieval basket and snare for the removal of biliary stones and retained prostheses. VideoGIE 2019; 4: 232-234 [PMID: 31061947 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2019.03.001]
- Jun CH, Park CH, Jeon J, Park IH, Lee HJ, Park SY, Kim HS, Choi SK, Rew JS. Feasibility of self-expandable metal 8 stents for preservation of sphincter of Oddi function in patients with common bile duct stones: a pilot study. Gastrointest



Endosc 2015; 82: 719-723 [PMID: 25887719 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.01.034]

- Cho E, Park CH, Jun CH, Kim HS, Choi SK, Rew JS. Self-expandable metal stents for the extraction of common bile duct 9 stones in patients receiving dual antiplatelet agents: a pilot study. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 1077-1081 [PMID: 28733742 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5743-2]
- Cotton PB, Lehman G, Vennes J, Geenen JE, Russell RC, Meyers WC, Liguory C, Nickl N. Endoscopic sphincterotomy 10 complications and their management: an attempt at consensus. Gastrointest Endosc 1991; 37: 383-393 [PMID: 2070995 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(91)70740-2]
- Geenen JE, Toouli J, Hogan WJ, Dodds WJ, Stewart ET, Mavrelis P, Riedel D, Venu R. Endoscopic sphincterotomy: 11 follow-up evaluation of effects on the sphincter of Oddi. Gastroenterology 1984; 87: 754-758 [PMID: 6468866]
- Percira-Lima JC, Jakobs R, Winter UH, Benz C, Martin WR, Adamek HE, Riemann JF. Long-term results (7 to 10 years) 12 of endoscopic papillotomy for choledocholithiasis. Multivariate analysis of prognostic factors for the recurrence of biliary symptoms. Gastrointest Endosc 1998; 48: 457-464 [PMID: 9831832 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(98)70085-9]
- 13 Escourrou J, Cordova JA, Lazorthes F, Frexinos J, Ribet A. Early and late complications after endoscopic sphincterotomy for biliary lithiasis with and without the gall bladder 'in situ'. Gut 1984; 25: 598-602 [PMID: 6735245 DOI: 10.1136/gut.25.6.598]



WJG

World Journal of Gastroenterology

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastroenterol 2023 April 28; 29(16): 2502-2514

ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online)

DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2502

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Observational Study Predictive value of presepsin and acylcarnitines for severity and biliary drainage in acute cholangitis

Han-Yu Zhang, Hong-Li Xiao, Guo-Xing Wang, Zhao-Qing Lu, Miao-Rong Xie, Chun-Sheng Li

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Kimura Y, Japan; Kitamura K, Japan

Received: January 9, 2023 Peer-review started: January 9, 2023 First decision: February 15, 2023 Revised: February 21, 2023 Accepted: March 31, 2023 Article in press: March 31, 2023 Published online: April 28, 2023



Han-Yu Zhang, Hong-Li Xiao, Guo-Xing Wang, Zhao-Qing Lu, Miao-Rong Xie, Chun-Sheng Li, Department of Emergency Medicine, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, Beijing 100050, China

Corresponding author: Chun-Sheng Li, PhD, Professor, Department of Emergency Medicine, Beijing Friendship Hospital, Capital Medical University, No. 95 Yongan Road, Xicheng District, Beijing 100050, China. lcscyyy@163.com

Abstract

BACKGROUND

Bacteremia, which is a major cause of mortality in patients with acute cholangitis, induces hyperactive immune response and mitochondrial dysfunction. Presepsin is responsible for pathogen recognition by innate immunity. Acylcarnitines are established mitochondrial biomarkers.

AIM

To clarify the early predictive value of presepsin and acylcarnitines as biomarkers of severity of acute cholangitis and the need for biliary drainage.

METHODS

Of 280 patients with acute cholangitis were included and the severity was stratified according to the Tokyo Guidelines 2018. Blood presepsin and plasma acylcarnitines were tested at enrollment by chemiluminescent enzyme immunoassay and ultra-high-performance liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry, respectively.

RESULTS

The concentrations of presepsin, procalcitonin, short- and medium-chain acylcarnitines increased, while long-chain acylcarnitines decreased with the severity of acute cholangitis. The areas under the receiver operating characteristic curves (AUC) of presepsin for diagnosing moderate/severe and severe cholangitis (0.823 and 0.801, respectively) were greater than those of conventional markers. The combination of presepsin, direct bilirubin, alanine aminotransferase, temperature, and butyryl-L-carnitine showed good predictive ability for biliary drainage (AUC: 0.723). Presepsin, procalcitonin, acetyl-L-carnitine, hydroxydodecenoyl-Lcarnitine, and temperature were independent predictors of bloodstream infection. After adjusting for severity classification, acetyl-L-carnitine was the only acylcarnitine independently associated with 28-d mortality (hazard ratio 14.396; P <



0.001) (AUC: 0.880). Presepsin concentration showed positive correlation with direct bilirubin or acetyl-L-carnitine.

CONCLUSION

Presepsin could serve as a specific biomarker to predict the severity of acute cholangitis and need for biliary drainage. Acetyl-L-carnitine is a potential prognostic factor for patients with acute cholangitis. Innate immune response was associated with mitochondrial metabolic dysfunction in acute cholangitis.

Key Words: Acute cholangitis; Severity; Biliary drainage; Presepsin; Acylcarnitines

©The Author(s) 2023. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Acute cholangitis leads to sepsis and organ dysfunction because of biliary obstruction. Identification of predictive biomarkers for patients who require emergent biliary drainage and patients who may progress to systemic bloodstream infection at an early stage of the disease is a key imperative. Our study suggests that presepsin and acetyl-L-carnitine may serve as biomarkers to predict the severity of acute cholangitis and the need for biliary drainage. Innate immune response was associated with mitochondrial metabolic dysfunction.

Citation: Zhang HY, Xiao HL, Wang GX, Lu ZQ, Xie MR, Li CS. Predictive value of presepsin and acylcarnitines for severity and biliary drainage in acute cholangitis. World J Gastroenterol 2023; 29(16): 2502-2514 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v29/i16/2502.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v29.i16.2502

INTRODUCTION

Acute cholangitis refers to bacterial infection of the extra-hepatic biliary tract which typically occurs in association with bile duct obstruction caused by choledocholithiasis, malignant stricture, or primary sclerosing cholangitis. Approximately 20% to 71% of patients with acute cholangitis progress to bacteremia or sepsis, which may lead to life-threatening organ failure and death[1,2]. Early biliary drainage to remove biliary obstruction is one of the main emergency treatments for acute cholangitis. Therefore, the identification of predictive biomarkers for patients who require emergent biliary drainage and patients who maybe progress to systemic bloodstream infection at an early stage of the disease is a key imperative.

Bacteremia induces hyperactive immune response and mitochondrial dysfunction which alter metabolism[3]. Presepsin, a soluble leukocyte differentiation antigen 14 (CD14) subtype, is responsible for pathogen recognition by innate immunity[4]. Presepsin is a biomarker of systemic inflammation that can facilitate early diagnosis, risk-stratification, and prognostic assessment of patients with sepsis[5-7]. Carnitine is responsible for mitochondrial transport and β oxidation of fatty acids. L-carnitine and acylcarnitines are established mitochondrial biomarkers[8]. Preclinical and recent clinical studies have demonstrated the association of plasma carnitine or acylcarnitines with organ dysfunction and poor survival in sepsis[9-11]. However, it is unknown whether presepsin or specific acylcarnitine species can reflect severity of acute cholangitis and the timing of biliary drainage. Therefore, this study aimed to evaluate the value of presepsin as well as specific acylcarnitines as predictors of severity, bloodstream infection, biliary drainage and prognosis in patients with acute cholangitis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study design

A prospective observational study was conducted to clarify the predictive value of presepsin and acylcarnitines for severity and biliary drainage in patients with acute cholangitis. The primary outcomes were the abilities of presepsin and acylcarnitines to predict severe acute cholangitis compared with procalcitonin. The secondary outcomes included the value of presepsin and acylcarnitines to predict emergency biliary drainage, positive bloodstream infection, and prognosis of acute cholangitis. This study complied with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. The Beijing Friendship Hospital Ethics Committee approved the study protocol (No. 2018-P2-063-01). Patients were enrolled after providing written informed consent.



Study participants

This was a single-center study conducted at the emergency department and emergency intensive care unit of Beijing Friendship Hospital, a National Clinical Research Center of Digestive Diseases. Between May 2019 and July 2021, consecutive adult patients who fulfilled the acute cholangitis criteria based on the Tokyo Guidelines 2018 (TG18) for acute cholangitis were enrolled[12]. The severity was stratified as mild, moderate, and severe according to TG18[12]. The exclusion criteria were as follows: (1) Patients with chronic kidney or liver disease who may have increased presepsin or acylcarnitine levels at baseline[13]; (2) HIV infection; (3) pregnant and lactating women; (4) patients with abdominal trauma or history of abdominal surgery in the past seven days; (5) incomplete data about the main study indices (presepsin, acylcarnitines, or blood culture results); and (6) patients who declined to participate.

Data collection

We recorded demographic data, comorbidities, clinical and laboratory data, severity grading of acute cholangitis and biliary drainage data within 48 h after admission. Disease severity was assessed using the sequential organ failure assessment (SOFA) scores. The criteria for implementing biliary drainage were based on the American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ASGE) guidelines for the management of cholangitis[14]. Blood samples of all patients and bile samples of patients who were subjected to endoscopic or percutaneous biliary drainage were cultured for aerobic and anaerobic bacteria. Pathogens in blood samples were identified by blood culture and metagenomic next generation sequencing (mNGS). Data for 28-d mortality were collected during follow-up.

Sample collection and processing

Blood samples (5 mL) were collected immediately after admission and stored at 4 °C. 200 µL of these blood samples were extracted to detect presepsin concentration. The remaining blood samples were centrifuged for 10 min at 4500 g and the plasma sample was then stored at -80 °C within 24 h. For acylcarnitines detection, 50 µL plasma sample was drawn into a 2 mL centrifuge tube and mixed with 140 µL methanol and 10 µL internal standard (NSK-B-1) and further centrifuged for 5 minutes at 12000 g. 100 µL supernatant was transferred into 200 µL inner liner before analyses. For mNGS detection, 3 mL blood sample was drawn from patients and centrifuged at 4000 g for 10 min within 8 h after collection. DNA was extracted from plasma using a TIANamp Micro DNA Kit (Tiangen Biotech, Beijing, China, No. DP316) according to the manufacturer's operating manual. The extracted DNA specimens were used for the construction of DNA libraries.

Measurements of presepsin

A chemiluminescent enzyme immunoassay was used to test presepsin concentration by a PATHFAST analyzer (Mitsubishi Chemical Medience Corporation, Tokyo, Japan). The detection range was 20 pg/ mL to 200000 pg/mL. Information regarding conventional inflammatory biomarkers procalcitonin, Creactive protein (CRP) and other indicators were obtained from the clinical laboratory data.

Determination of acylcarnitines

Plasma acylcarnitines at enrollment were determined by an ultra-high-performance liquid chromatography-mass system (UHPLC-MS, Supplementary file 1) using a Waters XEVO TQ-S Micro triple quadrupole mass spectrometer (Waters Corp, United States). The length of carbon chains was used to define short-chain (C \leq 5), medium-chain (C6-10) and long-chain acylcarnitines (C \geq 12) (Supplementary Table 1).

Next-generation sequencing

mNGS testing of the blood samples was performed and analyzed by BGI-Shenzhen, as previously reported[15]. Briefly, the extracted DNA was fragmented to 300 bp. DNA libraries were constructed by end-repair, adapter ligation and PCR amplification using the PMseqTM high throughput gene detection kit for infectious pathogens (combined probe anchored polymerization sequencing method, BGI-Shenzhen, China, No. RM0438), according to the manufacturer's instructions (Supplementary file 2). Using bioinformatics analysis methods and pathogenic microorganism database, the types of pathogenic microorganisms obtained by sequencing were analyzed, and the detection results of each sample were obtained.

Statistical analyses

Factoring a two-sided $\alpha = 0.05$, $\beta = 0.2$, and assuming 50% of patients with mild acute cholangitis[16], it was determined that 268 patients were required for enrollment, *i.e.*, 134 with mild and moderate acute cholangitis and 134 with severe acute cholangitis. This study enrolled 387 patients to account for patients lost to follow-up and patients with incomplete data collection. Continuous variables with nonnormal distribution were presented as median (25th to 75th percentile) and compared by Mann-Whitney *U* test or Kruskal-Wallis test. Comparisons between categorical variables were analyzed by Pearson χ^2 test. Significant biomarkers and clinical variables associated with severity, biliary drainage, bloodstream



infection, and 28-d mortality were identified by multivariate logistic regression models. The area under the receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves were applied to examine the predictive accuracy of presepsin, acylcarnitines, and procalcitonin for severity and biliary drainage. The optimal cutoff levels determined by ROC curves and Youden index were used to dichotomize presepsin, acylcarnitines, procalcitonin, and other independent predictors. The area under the curve (AUC) comparisons were performed using MedCalc Version 13 software (Mariakerke, Belgium). Kaplan-Meier survival curves were established, and between-group differences in 28-d survival were assessed using the log-rank test. The Cox proportional hazard model was used to calculate the hazard ratio (HR) for 28-d mortality. Spearman rank correlation was performed for the correlation analysis. Two-sided P values < 0.05 were considered indicative of statistical significance. SPSS 25.0 software (SPSS, Chicago, IL, United States) was used for statistical analyses.

RESULTS

Characteristics of the study population

From May 2019 through July 2021, 387 patients with acute cholangitis were admitted to the emergency department or EICU. Data from 107 patients were not analyzed because 29 patients did not meet the inclusion criteria, 38 patients refused consent, 35 patients had incomplete main records, and 5 patients were lost to follow-up (Supplementary Figure 1). The remaining 280 patients were enrolled in this study and assigned to the mild group (n = 65), moderate group (n = 84), and severe group (n = 131) based on the TG18 criteria. The age, proportion of patients with biliary drainage, levels of temperature, white blood cell (WBC) count, total bilirubin, direct bilirubin and SOFA score, and 28-d mortality increased with the severity of acute cholangitis, and the differences among the three groups were significant (P < P0.05 for all) (Table 1).

Performance of presepsin to predict the severity of acute cholangitis compared with procalcitonin, CRP, or acylcarnitine

Compared with the mild group, presepsin, procalcitonin, and CRP levels were significantly higher in patients with moderate and severe acute cholangitis (P < 0.001, Table 2). Plasma short chain and medium chain acylcarnitines (C0, C2–C6, C8) increased, while long chain acylcarnitines (C12-C14, C18, C20, C22) decreased with the severity of acute cholangitis (P < 0.05, Table 2). Multivariate logistic regression showed that increased levels of presepsin, WBC, total bilirubin, temperature, and age, and decreased level of tetradecadienyl-L-carnitine (C14:2), but not procalcitonin and CRP levels, were independent predictors of moderate and severe patients, compared with mild patients (Table 3). The AUC of presepsin for predicting moderate/severe cholangitis was 0.823 (sensitivity 0.75; specificity 0.78; cutoff value 1519 pg/mL), which was higher than that of WBC (0.734; P = 0.0189), total bilirubin (0.677; P = 0.0004), temperature (0.598; P < 0.0001), age (0.635; P = 0.0002), and C14:2 (0.678; P = 0.0012) (Figure 1A). Compared with mild/moderate patients, presepsin, procalcitonin and valeryl-L-carnitine (C5) were independently associated with severe cholangitis (Table 3). The AUC of presepsin (0.801; sensitivity 0.82; specificity 0.66; cutoff value 1680 pg/mL) for severe cholangitis was significantly higher than that of procalcitonin (0.696, *P* = 0.0028) and C5 (0.664, *P* = 0.0008) (Figure 1B).

Performance of presepsin and acylcarnitines to predict biliary drainage

One hundred and seventy-six of 280 patients underwent biliary drainage. Compared with patients without biliary drainage, patients with biliary drainage had significantly increased temperature, levels of presepsin, total bilirubin, direct bilirubin, alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) (P < 0.05 for all), rather than procalcitonin (P = 0.199) and CRP (P = 0.410) levels. On multivariate logistic regression, high presepsin (OR 2.312, P = 0.004), direct bilirubin (OR 1.902, P = 0.027), ALT (OR 1.878, P = 0.022) and temperature (OR 2.108, P = 0.006), and low plasma butyryl-Lcarnitine (C4) (OR 3.326, P = 0.001) were identified as independent predictors of biliary drainage (Table 4). The AUC of a combination of these five predictors was 0.723, which was significantly greater compared with presepsin (0.604, *P* = 0.0001), direct bilirubin (0.600, *P* < 0.0001), ALT (0.579, *P* < 0.0001), temperature (0.599, P = 0.0001), and C4 (0.574, P < 0.0001) alone (Figure 1C). In the model composed of these five factors (Table 4), a cutoff score of 3 was associated with 79.6% sensitivity, 54.8% specificity, 63.8% PPV, and 72.9% NPV for predicting biliary drainage (LR + 1.76 and LR-0.37) (Figure 1D).

The concentrations of presepsin, acylcarnitines, and procalcitonin in patients with positive and negative blood infection

As a substitute for the severity of acute cholangitis, blood infection was identified by blood culture and blood mNGS. Compared to patients with no blood infection (n = 188), patients with blood infection (n = 188) 92) were more likely to require biliary drainage, and had significantly higher temperature, WBC, and SOFA scores (P < 0.05 for all, Supplementary Table 2). The proportion of male patients in the blood infection group was significantly lower than that in the group without blood infection. The positive



Zhang HY	et al.	Biomarkers	for seve	rity o	f acute	cholangitis
. 0						· · · · · · ·

Table 1 Clinical characteristics according to severity grading of acute cholangitis								
Variables	All cases (<i>n</i> = 280)	Mild (<i>n</i> = 65)	Moderate (<i>n</i> = 84)	Severe (<i>n</i> = 131)	P value			
Demographic data, age (yr)	74 (66, 84)	69 (63, 81)	79.5 (69, 87)	74 (66, 84)	0.001			
Male, <i>n</i> (%)	166 (59.3)	34 (52.3)	53 (63.1)	79 (60.3)	0.392			
Comorbidities, n (%)								
CHD	78 (27.9)	19 (29.2)	22 (26.2)	37(28.2)	0.911			
Heart failure	23 (8.2)	3 (4.6)	5 (6.0)	15 (11.5)	0.173			
Hypertension	87 (31.1)	16 (24.6)	32 (38.1)	39 (29.8)	0.192			
CVD	33 (11.8)	4 (6.2)	10 (11.9)	19 (14.5)	0.233			
COPD	10 (3.6)	1 (1.5)	2 (2.4)	7 (5.3)	0.313			
Diabetes mellitus	64 (22.9)	11 (16.9)	18 (21.4)	35 (26.7)	0.286			
Biliary drainage, n (%)					0.015			
No	104 (37.1)	34 (52.3)	27 (32.1)	43 (35.0)				
ERCP/PTCD	176 (62.9)	31 (47.7)	57 (67.9)	88 (67.2)				
Infection data								
Temperature (°C)	37.5 (36.7, 38.5)	37.2 (36.5, 38.0)	37.5 (36.6, 38.6)	37.8 (36.8, 38.5)	0.044			
WBC count (× $10^9/L$)	10.73 (7.37, 14.83)	8.10 (6.47, 10.22)	13.00 (8.61, 16.56)	11.35 (7.89, 15.71)	< 0.001			
Liver function								
TBIL (µmol/L)	98.69 (62.63, 142.32)	69.26 (48.02, 103.37)	114.40 (77.04, 164.67)	103.99 (74.30, 139.53)	< 0.001			
DBIL (µmol/L)	70.29 (42.68, 98.75)	43.20 (26.53, 75.64)	78.90 (58.09, 110.40)	72.07 (44.85, 96.29)	< 0.001			
ALT (U/L)	148.00 (80.00, 287.50)	166.00 (63.50, 386.50)	145.00 (84.62, 300.00)	148.00 (77.00, 240.00)	0.626			
AST (U/L)	138.05 (82.50, 286.10)	129.50 (69.60, 346.20)	138.80 (96.10, 299.10)	137.85 (72.03, 266.53)	0.744			
SOFA score	2 (1, 4)	1 (1, 2)	1 (1, 2)	4 (3, 5)	< 0.001			
28-d mortality, <i>n</i> (%)	9 (3.2)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	9 (6.9)	0.005			

Data expressed as median (P₂₅/ P₇₅) or n (%). CHD: Coronary heart disease; CVD: Cerebral vascular disease; COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; ERCP: Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; PTCD: Percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage; WBC: White blood cell; TBIL: Total bilirubin; DBIL: Direct bilirubin; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; SOFA: Sequential organ failure assessment.

> rates of blood culture, blood mNGS, and bile culture were 29.3% (82/280), 66.7% (14/21), and 76.7% (135/176), respectively. The most common bacteria identified were Escherichia coli, Klebsiella pneumoniaeleisure and Enterococcus faecium. Blood infection positivity was associated with significantly higher level of presepsin (P = 0.001), procalcitonin (P < 0.001), acetyl-L-carnitine (C2, P = 0.009), propionyl-Lcarnitine (C3, P = 0.035), hexanoyl-L-carnitine (C6, P = 0.036), and hydroxydodecenoyl-L-carnitine (C12:1 OH, P = 0.018).

Ability of presepsin, acylcarnitines, and procalcitonin to identify bloodstream infection in acute cholangitis

We dichotomized presepsin, procalcitonin, C2, C3, C6, and C12:1 OH using the optimal cutoff value. After adjusting for sex, severity grading, and SOFA score, presepsin (OR 3.466, P = 0.018), procalcitonin (OR 4.054, *P* < 0.001), C2 (OR 3.716, *P* = 0.005), C12:1 OH (OR 3.611, *P* = 0.002), and temperature (OR 1.671, P = 0.003) were found to be independent predictors for bloodstream infection (Table 5). The AUC of presepsin for diagnosing blood infection was 0.610 (sensitivity 0.91; specificity 0.32; cut-off 1147.5 pg/ mL), but there was no significant difference between presepsin and procalcitonin (AUC: 0.679), C2 (AUC: 0.599), C12:1 OH (AUC: 0.603), and temperature (AUC: 0.639) in this respect (Supplementary Table 3).

Prognostic value of presepsin, acylcarnitines, and procalcitonin for 28-d mortality

The 28-d mortality rate in this study was 3.2%. The characteristics of survivors and non-survivors are illustrated in Supplementary Table 4. Compared with patients who survived, those who died within 28 d had significantly increased presepsin (P = 0.004), C2 (P = 0.001), and C12:1 OH (P = 0.004) (Figure 2A-C), but not increased procalcitonin (P = 0.591) and CRP (P = 0.141). The AUC of presepsin (0.839), C2



Table 2 Biomarkers according to severity grading of acute cholangitis									
Biomarkers	All cases (<i>n</i> = 280)	Mild (<i>n</i> = 65)	Moderate (<i>n</i> = 84)	Severe (<i>n</i> = 131)	P value				
Presepsin (pg/mL)	1864.00 (1169.75, 2765.75)	1053.00 (576.50, 1505.50)	1634.00 (1103.00, 2325.75)	2536.00 (1812.00, 3730.00)	< 0.001				
Procalcitonin (ng/mL)	11.32 (2.10, 40.53)	3.57 (0.64, 10.87)	10.70 (1.48, 31.00)	27.43 (4.76, 54.32)	< 0.001				
CRP (mg/L)	83.71 (44.23, 153.29)	48.02 (17.00, 103.48)	80.76 (48.39, 143.91)	107.00 (61.18, 174.12)	< 0.001				
Acylcarnitines (µmol/L)									
C0	28.54 (19.60, 38.65)	25.39 (18.72, 32.47)	29.65 (19.96, 38.38)	30.00 (21.19, 40.64)	0.042				
C2	9.64 (6.16, 14.01)	8.35 (5.23, 12.29)	9.44 (6.67, 12.53)	10.32 (6.43, 15.30)	0.016				
C3	0.38 (0.26, 0.60)	0.31 (0.21,0.43)	0.35 (0.26, 0.53)	0.46 (0.29, 0.71)	< 0.001				
C4	0.09 (0.06, 0.16)	0.08 (0.06, 0.12)	0.09 (0.05, 0.13)	0.10 (0.07, 0.19)	0.003				
C5	0.11 (0.07, 0.18)	0.08 (0.06, 0.18)	0.09 (0.06, 0.14)	0.14 (0.08, 0.24)	< 0.001				
C6	0.11 (0.07,0.15)	0.08 (0.06, 0.14)	0.10 (0.06, 0.13)	0.13 (0.08, 0.20)	< 0.001				
C8	0.13 (0.10, 0.22)	0.12 (0.08, 0.19)	0.13 (0.10, 0.20)	0.14 (0.11, 0.23)	0.037				
C12	0.09 (0.04, 0.18)	0.14 (0.07, 0.28)	0.09 (0.04, 0.17)	0.08 (0.03, 0.13)	< 0.001				
C12:1	0.05 (0.03, 0.08)	0.06 (0.04, 0.10)	0.05 (0.03, 0.09)	0.04 (0.02, 0.07)	0.001				
C12DC	0.0005 (0.0004, 0.0008)	0.0006 (0.0005, 0.0009)	0.0005 (0.0004, 0.0009)	0.0004 (0.0003, 0.0007)	0.041				
C13	0.03 (0.02, 0.07)	0.04 (0.03, 0.07)	0.03 (0.02, 0.08)	0.02 (0.01, 0.05)	0.008				
C14	0.02 (0.01, 0.03)	0.03 (0.02, 0.04)	0.02 (0.01, 0.03)	0.02 (0.01, 0.03)	0.001				
C14:1	0.09 (0.04, 0.16)	0.16 (0.07, 0.31)	0.09 (0.05, 0.13)	0.06 (0.03, 0.11)	< 0.001				
C14:2	0.07 (0.03, 0.14)	0.12 (0.05, 0.22)	0.06 (0.03, 0.13)	0.05 (0.02, 0.10)	< 0.001				
C16	0.10 (0.06, 0.15)	0.12 (0.08, 0.17)	0.10 (0.06, 0.14)	0.09 (0.05, 0.13)	0.003				
C16:1	0.06 (0.03, 0.12)	0.10 (0.05, 0.16)	0.05 (0.03, 0.10)	0.05 (0.02, 0.12)	0.003				
C16:2	0.02 (0.002, 0.06)	0.04 (0.01, 0.09)	0.01 (0.002, 0.05)	0.02 (0.002, 0.05)	0.006				
C18:2	0.13 (0.07, 0.21)	0.16 (0.09, 0.24)	0.12 (0.07, 0.18)	0.11 (0.05, 0.22)	0.014				
C18 OH	0.0004 (0.0002, 0.0009)	0.004 (0.003, 0.0013)	0.0006 (0.0002, 0.0010)	0.0004 (0.0002, 0.0007)	0.035				
C20	0.0010 (0.0004, 0.0018)	0.0013 (0.0009, 0.0029)	0.0013 (0.0005, 0.0020)	0.0007 (0.0003, 0.0014)	0.001				
C20:4	0.0013 (0.0007, 0.0023)	0.0018 (0.0009, 0.0021)	0.0018 (0.0008, 0.0037)	0.0012 (0.0005, 0.0020)	0.024				
C22	0.0009 (0.0003, 0.0015)	0.0011 (0.0006, 0.0023)	0.0010 (0.0003, 0.0018)	0.0006 (0.0002, 0.0014)	0.009				

Data expressed as median (P₂₅, P₇₅). CRP: C-reactive protein; C0: DL-Carnitine; C2: Acetyl-L-carnitine; C3: Propionyl-L-carnitine; C4: Butyryl-L-carnitine; C5: Valeryl-L-carnitine; C6: Hexenoyl-L-carnitine; C8: Octanoyl-L-carnitine; C12: Dodecanoyl-L-carnitine; C12: Dodecanoyl-L-carnitine; C12: Dodecanoyl-L-carnitine; C13: Tridecanoyl-L-carnitine; C14: Tetradecanoyl-L-carnitine; C14:1: Tetradecanoyl-L-carnitine; C14:2: Tetradecadienyl-L-carnitine; C16: Hexadecanoyl-L-carnitine; C16: Hexadecanoyl-L-carnitine; C16:2: Hexadecadienyl-L-carnitine; C18:2: Octadecadienyl-L-carnitine; C18OH: Hydroxyoctadecanoyl-L-carnitine; C20: Icosyl-L-carnitine; C20:4: Arachidonoyl-L-carnitine; C22: Behenoyl-L-carnitine.

(0.880), and C12:1 OH (0.822) for 28-d mortality was similar to that of SOFA score (0.848, P > 0.05 for all) (Figure 2D and Supplementary Table 5). After adjusting for severity of acute cholangitis by multivariate Cox proportional hazard models, high C2 (P = 0.004) was the only independent predictor of 28-d mortality, rather than the levels of presepsin (P=0.732), C12: 1 OH (P = 0.899), and SOFA score (P = 0.133) (Supplementary Table 6). Based on ROC curves for 28-d mortality and Youden index, a cutoff value of 17.07 µmol/L was used to dichotomize C2. Patients with high C2 Level had significantly higher 28-d mortality compared to those with low C2 Level (HR 14.396; 95% CI: 3.599-57.576; P < 0.001; Figure 2E).

Correlation of presepsin with acylcarnitines

Increased level of presepsin (r = 0.424, P < 0.001), procalcitonin (r = 0.357, P < 0.001), and C2 (r = 0.208, P < 0.001) showed a significant association with SOFA score. We confirmed that presepsin, but not procalcitonin, showed a significant positive correlation with total bilirubin (r = 0.290, P < 0.001), direct bilirubin (r = 0.304, P < 0.001), and C2 (r = 0.270, P < 0.001) (Supplementary Table 7).

Zaishidena® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com

Zhang HY et al. Biomarkers for severity of acute cholangitis

Table 3 Clinical variables and biomarkers associated with severity of acute cholangitis (multivariate logistic regression models)								
	Mild vs moderate/severe		Mild/moderate vs severe					
Variables	OR (95%CI)	P value	OR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value				
Presepsin (pg/mL)	1.001 (1.000-1.002)	< 0.001	1.000 (1.000-1.001)	< 0.001				
Procalcitonin (ng/mL)	1.018 (0.995-1.041)	0.134	1.021 (1.008-1.035)	0.001				
WBC (× 10 ⁹ /L)	1.149 (1.050-1.258)	0.003	0.990 (0.945-1.037)	0.676				
CRP (mg/L)	1.001 (0.995-1.008)	0.642	1.003 (0.999-1.008)	0.104				
TBIL(µmol/L)	1.008 (1.003-1.013)	0.003	0.999 (0.996-1.002)	0.504				
Temperature (°C)	1.540 (1.046-2.267)	0.029	1.118 (0.859-1.456)	0.407				
Age (yr)	1.051 (1.018-1.085)	0.002	1.000 (0.977-1.022)	0.973				
C14:2 (µmol/L)	0.036 (0.002-0.663)	0.025	-	-				
C5 (µmol/L)	-	-	11.490(2.213-59.656)	0.004				

WBC: White blood cell; CRP: C-reactive protein; TBIL: Total bilirubin; C14:2: Tetradecadienyl-L-carnitine; C5: Valeryl-L-carnitine; OR: Odds ratio; CI: Confidence interval.

Table 4 A model for predicting biliary drainage in acute cholangitis multivariate logistic regression models								
Variables	В	SE	Wald	df	OR	95%CI	P value	Score
Presepsin > 1868 (pg/mL)	0.838	0.291	8.308	1	2.312	1.308-4.087	0.004	1
$C4 \le 0.1803 \ (\mu mol/L)$	1.202	0.347	12.017	1	3.326	1.686-6.561	0.001	1
DBIL > 51.18 (µmol/L)	0.643	0.290	4.912	1	1.902	1.077-3.358	0.027	1
ALT > 159 (U/L)	0.630	0.275	5.254	1	1.878	1.096-3.219	0.022	1
Temperature ≥ 37.3 (°C)	0.746	0.270	7.602	1	2.108	1.241-3.581	0.006	1

C4: Butyryl-L-carnitine; DBIL: Direct bilirubin; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase; OR: Odds ratio; CI: Confidence interval.

DISCUSSION

The immunologic profile and mitochondrial function of patients with acute cholangitis are similar to those of septic patients. Thus, in this prospective study, we explored the value of presepsin and carnitine metabolites as biomarkers to predict severity, emergency biliary drainage, and prognosis of patients with acute cholangitis. Our results indicated that the ability of presepsin level to predict moderate/severe and severe cholangitis was superior to that of procalcitonin level. High presepsin, direct bilirubin, ALT, temperature, and low C4 were independent predictors of urgent biliary drainage, and the combination of these five predictors significantly improved the predictive accuracy. As a substitute for severity of acute cholangitis, blood infection was found to be independently associated with the biomarkers of presepsin, procalcitonin, C2, and C12:1 OH. High C2 was identified as the only independent predictor of 28-d mortality. Additionally, the positive correlation between presepsin and C2 reflected the association between innate immune response and mitochondrial fatty acid β -oxidation (FAO) impairment during the progression of acute cholangitis.

CD14 are expressed on the surface of innate immune cells and play a role in the activation of innate immune response after recognition of bacteria[4,17]. Presepsin (soluble CD14) has been confirmed as a marker of host response in sepsis patients. Increased presepsin was demonstrated to be associated with organ dysfunction, positive blood culture and mortality in sepsis^[4]. This result was consistent with our finding wherein presepsin level was found to identify severe acute cholangitis and bloodstream infection. Animal model of acute obstructive cholangitis demonstrated infiltration of macrophages and neutrophils into the liver sinusoids and around the bile duct leading to coagulopathy [18]. The study of Guicciardi *et al*[19] revealed that macrophages contributed to the pathogenesis of sclerosing cholangitis. These findings suggested the activation of innate immune response in acute cholangitis. In addition, a recent study showed that the conventional septic biomarker procalcitonin which was produced by C cells of the thyroid gland predicted severe but not moderate/severe acute cholangitis with better accuracy than WBC and CRP[16]. Furthermore, our finding demonstrated the superior ability of presepsin to predict severe or moderate/severe cholangitis compared to procalcitonin and other



Table 5 Variables associated with bloodstream infection multivariate logistic regression models								
Variables	В	SE	Wald	df	OR	95%CI	P value	
Presepsin (High vs low ¹)	1.243	0.524	5.617	1	3.466	1.240-9.689	0.018	
Procalcitonin (High vs low ²)	1.400	0.401	12.208	1	4.054	1.849-8.889	< 0.001	
C2 (High vs low ³)	1.313	0.464	7.998	1	3.716	1.496-9.229	0.005	
C3 (High vs low ⁴)	0.319	0.400	0.636	1	1.376	0.628-3.015	0.425	
C6 (High vs low ⁵)	-0.450	0.436	1.065	1	0.638	0.271-1.499	0.302	
C12:1 OH (High vs low ⁶)	1.284	0.410	9.829	1	3.611	1.618-8.058	0.002	
Sex	0.282	0.356	0.628	1	1.326	0.660-2.667	0.428	
Temperature (°C)	0.513	0.174	8.714	1	1.671	1.188-2.350	0.003	
Severity grading	-0.071	0.285	0.062	1	0.932	0.533-1.628	0.804	
SOFA score	-0.062	0.081	0.587	1	0.940	0.802-1.101	0.444	

¹Presepsin (high vs low): > 1147.5 pg/mL $vs \le 1147.5$ pg/mL.

²Procalcitonin (high vs low): > 10.83 ng/mL vs \leq 10.83 ng/mL.

 $^{3}C2$ (high vs low): > 14.59 µmol/L vs ≤ 14.59 µmol/L.

 $^{4}C3$ (high vs low): > 0.53 µmol/L vs \leq 0.53 µmol/L.

 $^{5}C6$ (high vs low): > 0.12 µmol/L vs \leq 0.12 µmol/L.

 6 C12:1 OH (high vs low): > 0.02 µmol/L vs ≤ 0.02 µmol/L.

C2: Acetyl-L-carnitine; C3: Propionyl-L-carnitine; C6: Hexanoyl-L-carnitine; C12:1 OH: Hydroxydodecenoyl-L-carnitine; SOFA: Sequential organ failure assessment; OR: Odds ratio; CI: Confidence interval.

> markers. The AUC of presepsin was higher than that of other markers in predicting any severity of acute cholangitis. As a surrogate of severe acute cholangitis, predictors for positive bloodstream infection were explored. The most commonly identified bacteria in our study were Escherichia coli, Klebsiella pneumoniaeleisure, and Enterococcus faecium, which is consistent with the findings reported by An *et al*[20]. Similar to the study by Umefune *et al*[16] on the association between procalcitonin and positive blood culture in acute cholangitis, the current study found that presepsin, procalcitonin, C2, and C12:1 OH were independent predictors of positive blood infection.

> Additionally, to facilitate early identification of patients who require emergency biliary drainage, we established a predictive model consisting of five factors including presepsin, direct bilirubin, ALT, temperature, and butyryl-L-carnitine (C4). Previous studies suggested that procalcitonin might be a decision-supporting biomarker for urgent biliary decompression even in cases that are not categorized as severe based on TG13[21,22]. However, there was no evidence in this study that procalcitonin, rather than presepsin, could independently predict biliary drainage. The results indicated superior ability of presepsin to reflect the degree of biliary obstruction compared to procalcitonin.

> Acylcarnitines are recognized for facilitating FAO for energy production in mitochondria[23]. The blood concentrations of acylcarnitines, which represent a group of mitochondrial-derived metabolites, reflect disorders of long-chain FAO[24]. The production of acetylcarnitine (C2) represents metabolic flexibility in buffering the metabolic status between glucose oxidation and fat oxidation states[25]. Elevation in plasma concentration of C2 is a signal of metabolic inflexibility[8]. Mitochondrial metabolic dysfunction has been implicated as one of the potential causes of organ dysfunction in sepsis[26]. Metabolic flexibility was shown to be an important characteristic of patients with sepsis for survival [27]. Plasma C2 Level was shown to be associated with multiple organ dysfunction, extubation, and freedom from vasopressors, or mortality in patients with sepsis[10,11]. In several studies, plasma short chain and medium chain acylcarnitines (C2, C3, C4, C5, C6, C8, C10) were significantly increased in the non-survivors[11,28-30] and only C2 was associated with all of these indices and 28-d mortality in sepsis [12]. Similar to previous studies, our findings showed that concentrations of short- and medium-chain acylcarnitines increased with the severity and C2 was the only acylcarnitine implicated in 28-d mortality. Increased plasma C2 Level may indicate metabolic inflexibility of nonsurvivors with acute cholangitis. Inconsistent with the absence of long chain acetylcarnitine in sepsis studies, we found that concentrations of long chain acylcarnitines decreased with the severity of acute cholangitis, which might be due to impairment of long-chain FAO with disease progression.

> Interestingly, in the current study, reduced butyryl-L-carnitine (C4) was found to be an independent predictor of biliary drainage. Butyrate, a short chain fatty acid, is produced in the bowel by bacterial fermentation of dietary fiber. C4, a butyrate ester of carnitine, is known to help maintain intestinal health and prevent intestinal inflammation[31]. C4 combined with presepsin, direct bilirubin, ALT, and temperature showed better predictive accuracy for emergency biliary drainage. The total score of this model was 5, and 83.2% of patients with score > 4 required biliary drainage (Figure 1D). Moreover, the



Figure 1 Receiver operating characteristic curves for biomarkers and clinical parameters for predicting the severity of acute cholangitis and the need for biliary drainage. A: Mild vs moderate/severe acute cholangitis; B: Mild/moderate vs severe acute cholangitis; C: No biliary drainage vs biliary drainage in acute cholangitis; D: Correlation between the score of biliary drainage prediction model and the proportion of patients with biliary drainage. WBC: White blood cell; TBIL: Total bilirubin; C14:2: Tetradecadienyl-L-carnitine; C5: Valeryl-L-carnitine; C4: Butyryl-L-carnitine; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase.

association between C4 and SOFA score, presepsin, and procalcitonin (Supplementary Table 7) may be explained by the compensatory mechanism of intestinal health on intestinal inflammation in acute cholangitis. Furthermore, the association between C2 and inflammation, as well as the hepatic host response to bacteria leading to the accumulation of long-chain acylcarnitines and defective FAO[32], may explain why C2 and hydroxydodecenoyl-L-carnitine (C12:1 OH) were identified as independent predictors of bloodstream infection in acute cholangitis.

The association between innate immunity and FAO may explain the positive correlation between presepsin and acetylcarnitine. Recent evidence suggested that metabolic reprogramming including FAO was a prerequisite for the activation of macrophages and monocytes[33,34]. A study by Zhu *et al*[35] found that the rewiring of metabolic and mitochondrial bioenergetics by monocytes activated, deactivated and resolved acute inflammation in turn. During deactivation, the characteristics of lipid metabolic rewiring included increased acylcarnitines levels. The function of immunocytes depends on specific metabolic programs in mitochondria, including post-translational modifications (e.g., acetylation). In their in vitro and in vivo studies, Chi et al [36] found that histone deacetylase 3 couples mitochondria to deacetylate the FAO enzyme HADHA for NLRP3 inflammasome activation in macrophages

Some limitations of this study should be considered. First, we did not analyze the dynamic changes in presepsin and acylcarnitines levels over time throughout the disease course. Second, the association of presepsin or acylcarnitines with chronic liver or kidney dysfunction was not assessed in this study. Third, due to the low mortality, a larger sample size was required to verify biomarkers that were associated with death. Fourth, blood mNGS was required for larger population size to improve the





Figure 2 Association of presepsin and acylcarnitines with 28-d survival in acute cholangitis. A-C: 28-d survival showed significant correlation with presepsin (A), acetyl-L-carnitin (C2; B), and hydroxydodecenoyl-L-carnitine (C12:1 OH; C); D: Receiver operating characteristic curves of presepsin, C2, C12:1 OH and sequential organ failure assessment score for predicting 28-d mortality in patients with acute cholangitis; E: Kaplan–Meier survival curves showed that patients with C2 Levels > 17.07 μ mol/L had a lower probability of survival at 28 d (log-rank = 25.01; *P* < 0.001) compared to patients with lower levels in acute cholangitis. C2: Acetyl-L-carnitine; C12:1 OH: Hydroxydodecenoyl-L-carnitine; SOFA: Sequential organ failure assessment; AUC: Area under the curve.

detection rate of positive bloodstream infection.

CONCLUSION

Our study identified presepsin as a specific biomarker to predict the severity and emergency biliary drainage of acute cholangitis compared to procalcitonin and other clinical parameters. Acetyl-L-carnitine might be a promising biomarker for predicting mortality in patients with acute cholangitis. Our findings clarify the association between innate immune responses and mitochondrial FAO impairment in acute cholangitis.

ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

Research background

Acute cholangitis is potentially lethal when accompanied by sepsis because of biliary obstruction. It is necessary to identify predictive biomarkers for patients who require emergent biliary drainage and patients who maybe progress to systemic bloodstream infection at an early stage of the disease.

Research motivation

Bacteremia induces hyperactive immune response and mitochondrial dysfunction. Presepsin is responsible for pathogen recognition by innate immunity. Acylcarnitines are established mitochondrial biomarkers. However, it is unknown whether presepsin or specific acylcarnitine species can reflect the severity of acute cholangitis and the timing of biliary drainage.

Research objectives

To clarify the early predictive value of presepsin and acylcarnitines for severity and biliary drainage of acute cholangitis.

Research methods

In this prospective observational study, 280 patients with acute cholangitis were included from May 2019 to July 2021. The severity was stratified as mild, moderate, and severe according to according to the Tokyo Guidelines 2018. Blood presepsin and plasma acylcarnitines were tested at enrollment by chemiluminescent enzyme immunoassay and ultra-high-performance liquid chromatography-mass spec -trometry, respectively. Patients were followed-up for 28 d.

Research results

The concentrations of presepsin, procalcitonin, short- and medium-chain acylcarnitines increased, while long-chain acylcarnitines decreased with the severity of acute cholangitis. The areas under the receiver operating characteristic curves (AUC) of presepsin for diagnosing moderate/severe and severe cholangitis (0.823 and 0.801, respectively) were greater than those of conventional markers. The AUC of a combination of presepsin, direct bilirubin, alanine aminotransferase, temperature, and butyryl-Lcarnitine for predicting biliary drainage was 0.723. Presepsin, procalcitonin, acetyl-L-carnitine, hydroxydodecenoyl-L-carnitine, and temperature were independent predictors of bloodstream infection. After adjusting for severity classification, acetyl-L-carnitine was the only acylcarnitine independently associated with 28-d mortality (hazard ratio 14.396; P < 0.001) (AUC: 0.880). Presepsin concentration showed positive correlation with direct bilirubin and acetyl-L-carnitine.

Research conclusions

Presepsin may serve as a specific biomarker to predict the severity and biliary drainage of acute cholangitis. Acetyl-L-carnitine might be a promising prognostic factor for patients with acute cholangitis. Innate immune response was associated with mitochondrial metabolic dysfunction in acute cholangitis.

Research perspectives

Prospective observational study reports the predictive value of presepsin and acylcarnitines for severity and biliary drainage of acute cholangitis. Future research should focus on the association between acylcarnitines and the changes of intestinal microflora and bacterial translocation in acute cholangitis.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the emergency staff, gastroenterologists, hepatobiliary surgeons, radiologists, sonographers, and interventional physicians for their assistance; We express our gratitude to Zhang XX and Tan ZM for their help with patient recruitment; We also thank Wu SS for statistical analysis.

FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Li CS and Xie MR contributed to the study conception and design; Zhang HY, Xiao HL, Wang GX, Lu ZQ participated in the material preparation and data collection. Zhang HY, Xiao HL and Wang GX performed the analyses. Xiao HL drafted the initial manuscript and revised the article; all authors read and approved the final manuscript; Zhang HY, Xiao HL and Wang GX contributed equally and share first authorship.

Supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China, No. 81773931; Beijing Municipal Administration of Hospitals' Youth Program, No. QML20170105; and Beijing Municipal Administration of Hospitals Clinical Medicine Development of Special Funding Support "Yangfan" Project, No. ZYLX201804.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Beijing Friendship Hospital Ethics Committee (Approval No.2018-P2-063-01).

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: There are no conflicts of interest to report.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

STROBE statement: The authors have read the STROBE Statement – checklist of items, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the STROBE Statement-checklist of items.



Open-Access: This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: China

ORCID number: Han-Yu Zhang 0000-0002-1865-047X; Hong-Li Xiao 0000-0002-7353-114X; Guo-Xing Wang 0000-0003-1379-5749; Zhao-Qing Lu 0000-0001-8895-1596; Miao-Rong Xie 0000-0003-2479-9470; Chun-Sheng Li 0000-0002-3161-4457.

S-Editor: Yan JP L-Editor: A P-Editor: Cai YX

REFERENCES

- Lavillegrand JR, Mercier-Des-Rochettes E, Baron E, Pène F, Contou D, Favory R, Préau S, Galbois A, Molliere C, 1 Miailhe AF, Reignier J, Monchi M, Pichereau C, Thietart S, Vieille T, Piton G, Preda G, Abdallah I, Camus M, Maury E, Guidet B, Dumas G, Ait-Oufella H. Acute cholangitis in intensive care units: clinical, biological, microbiological spectrum and risk factors for mortality: a multicenter study. Crit Care 2021; 25: 49 [PMID: 33549136 DOI: 10.1186/s13054-021-03480-1
- Khashab MA, Tariq A, Tariq U, Kim K, Ponor L, Lennon AM, Canto MI, Gurakar A, Yu Q, Dunbar K, Hutfless S, 2 Kalloo AN, Singh VK. Delayed and unsuccessful endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography are associated with worse outcomes in patients with acute cholangitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 10: 1157-1161 [PMID: 22507875 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2012.03.029]
- Tappy L, Chioléro R. Substrate utilization in sepsis and multiple organ failure. Crit Care Med 2007; 35: S531-S534 3 [PMID: 17713404 DOI: 10.1097/01.CCM.0000278062.28122.A4]
- Masson S, Caironi P, Fanizza C, Thomae R, Bernasconi R, Noto A, Oggioni R, Pasetti GS, Romero M, Tognoni G, Latini 4 R, Gattinoni L. Circulating presepsin (soluble CD14 subtype) as a marker of host response in patients with severe sepsis or septic shock: data from the multicenter, randomized ALBIOS trial. Intensive Care Med 2015; 41: 12-20 [PMID: 25319385 DOI: 10.1007/s00134-014-3514-2]
- 5 Shozushima T, Takahashi G, Matsumoto N, Kojika M, Okamura Y, Endo S. Usefulness of presepsin (sCD14-ST) measurements as a marker for the diagnosis and severity of sepsis that satisfied diagnostic criteria of systemic inflammatory response syndrome. J Infect Chemother 2011; 17: 764-769 [PMID: 21560033 DOI: 10.1007/s10156-011-0254-x
- Liu B, Chen YX, Yin Q, Zhao YZ, Li CS. Diagnostic value and prognostic evaluation of Presepsin for sepsis in an 6 emergency department. Crit Care 2013; 17: R244 [PMID: 24138799 DOI: 10.1186/cc13070]
- Ulla M, Pizzolato E, Lucchiari M, Loiacono M, Soardo F, Forno D, Morello F, Lupia E, Moiraghi C, Mengozzi G, Battista 7 S. Diagnostic and prognostic value of presepsin in the management of sepsis in the emergency department: a multicenter prospective study. Crit Care 2013; 17: R168 [PMID: 23899120 DOI: 10.1186/cc12847]
- McCann MR, George De la Rosa MV, Rosania GR, Stringer KA. L-Carnitine and Acylcarnitines: Mitochondrial 8 Biomarkers for Precision Medicine. Metabolites 2021; 11 [PMID: 33466750 DOI: 10.3390/metabol1010051]
- Lado-Abeal J, Martinez-Sánchez N, Cocho JA, Martín-Pastor M, Castro-Piedras I, Couce-Pico ML, Saha AK, López M. Lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-induced septic shock causes profound changes in myocardial energy metabolites in pigs. *Metabolomics* 2018; **14**: 131 [PMID: 30830414 DOI: 10.1007/s11306-018-1433-x]
- 10 Jennaro TS, Viglianti EM, Ingraham NE, Jones AE, Stringer KA, Puskarich MA. Serum Levels of Acylcarnitines and Amino Acids Are Associated with Liberation from Organ Support in Patients with Septic Shock. J Clin Med 2022; 11 [PMID: 35160078 DOI: 10.3390/jcm11030627]
- Chung KP, Chen GY, Chuang TY, Huang YT, Chang HT, Chen YF, Liu WL, Chen YJ, Hsu CL, Huang MT, Kuo CH, 11 Yu CJ. Increased Plasma Acetylcarnitine in Sepsis Is Associated With Multiple Organ Dysfunction and Mortality: A Multicenter Cohort Study. Crit Care Med 2019; 47: 210-218 [PMID: 30379669 DOI: 10.1097/CCM.00000000003517]
- Kiriyama S, Kozaka K, Takada T, Strasberg SM, Pitt HA, Gabata T, Hata J, Liau KH, Miura F, Horiguchi A, Liu KH, Su 12 CH, Wada K, Jagannath P, Itoi T, Gouma DJ, Mori Y, Mukai S, Giménez ME, Huang WS, Kim MH, Okamoto K, Belli G, Dervenis C, Chan ACW, Lau WY, Endo I, Gomi H, Yoshida M, Mayumi T, Baron TH, de Santibañes E, Teoh AYB, Hwang TL, Ker CG, Chen MF, Han HS, Yoon YS, Choi IS, Yoon DS, Higuchi R, Kitano S, Inomata M, Deziel DJ, Jonas E, Hirata K, Sumiyama Y, Inui K, Yamamoto M. Tokyo Guidelines 2018: diagnostic criteria and severity grading of acute cholangitis (with videos). J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2018; 25: 17-30 [PMID: 29032610 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.512]
- Ackland GL, Prowle JR. Presepsin: solving a soluble (CD14) problem in sepsis? Intensive Care Med 2015; 41: 351-353 13 [PMID: 25608923 DOI: 10.1007/s00134-014-3642-8]
- ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Buxbaum JL, Abbas Fehmi SM, Sultan S, Fishman DS, Qumseya BJ, 14 Cortessis VK, Schilperoort H, Kysh L, Matsuoka L, Yachimski P, Agrawal D, Gurudu SR, Jamil LH, Jue TL, Khashab MA, Law JK, Lee JK, Naveed M, Sawhney MS, Thosani N, Yang J, Wani SB. ASGE guideline on the role of endoscopy in the evaluation and management of choledocholithiasis. Gastrointest Endosc 2019; 89: 1075-1105.e15 [PMID: 30979521 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.10.001]



- 15 Chen J, Zhao Y, Shang Y, Lin Z, Xu G, Bai B, Zheng J, Li P, Mao Y, Deng Q, Yu Z. The clinical significance of simultaneous detection of pathogens from bronchoalveolar lavage fluid and blood samples by metagenomic nextgeneration sequencing in patients with severe pneumonia. *J Med Microbiol* 2021; **70** [PMID: 33231537 DOI: 10.1099/jmm.0.001259]
- 16 Umefune G, Kogure H, Hamada T, Isayama H, Ishigaki K, Takagi K, Akiyama D, Watanabe T, Takahara N, Mizuno S, Matsubara S, Yamamoto N, Nakai Y, Tada M, Koike K. Procalcitonin is a useful biomarker to predict severe acute cholangitis: a single-center prospective study. *J Gastroenterol* 2017; 52: 734-745 [PMID: 27783206 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-016-1278-x]
- 17 Medzhitov R, Janeway C Jr. Innate immunity. N Engl J Med 2000; 343: 338-344 [PMID: 10922424 DOI: 10.1056/NEJM200008033430506]
- 18 Higure A, Okamoto K, Hirata K, Todoroki H, Nagafuchi Y, Takeda S, Katoh H, Itoh H, Ohsato K, Nakamura S. Macrophages and neutrophils infiltrating into the liver are responsible for tissue factor expression in a rabbit model of acute obstructive cholangitis. *Thromb Haemost* 1996; **75**: 791-795 [PMID: 8725725]
- 19 Guicciardi ME, Trussoni CE, Krishnan A, Bronk SF, Lorenzo Pisarello MJ, O'Hara SP, Splinter PL, Gao Y, Vig P, Revzin A, LaRusso NF, Gores GJ. Macrophages contribute to the pathogenesis of sclerosing cholangitis in mice. *J Hepatol* 2018; 69: 676-686 [PMID: 29802947 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2018.05.018]
- An Z, Braseth AL, Sahar N. Acute Cholangitis: Causes, Diagnosis, and Management. *Gastroenterol Clin North Am* 2021;
 50: 403-414 [PMID: 34024448 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2021.02.005]
- 21 Shinya S, Sasaki T, Yamashita Y, Kato D, Yamashita K, Nakashima R, Yamauchi Y, Noritomi T. Procalcitonin as a useful biomarker for determining the need to perform emergency biliary drainage in cases of acute cholangitis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014; 21: 777-785 [PMID: 24985067 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.132]
- 22 Lee YS, Cho KB, Park KS, Lee JY, Lee YJ. Procalcitonin as a Decision-Supporting Marker of Urgent Biliary Decompression in Acute Cholangitis. *Dig Dis Sci* 2018; 63: 2474-2479 [PMID: 29480416 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-018-4963-1]
- 23 Ruiz-Sala P, Peña-Quintana L. Biochemical Markers for the Diagnosis of Mitochondrial Fatty Acid Oxidation Diseases. J Clin Med 2021; 10 [PMID: 34768374 DOI: 10.3390/jcm10214855]
- 24 Merritt JL 2nd, Norris M, Kanungo S. Fatty acid oxidation disorders. Ann Transl Med 2018; 6: 473 [PMID: 30740404 DOI: 10.21037/atm.2018.10.57]
- 25 Bruls YM, de Ligt M, Lindeboom L, Phielix E, Havekes B, Schaart G, Kornips E, Wildberger JE, Hesselink MK, Muoio D, Schrauwen P, Schrauwen-Hinderling VB. Carnitine supplementation improves metabolic flexibility and skeletal muscle acetylcarnitine formation in volunteers with impaired glucose tolerance: A randomised controlled trial. *EBioMedicine* 2019; **49**: 318-330 [PMID: 31676389 DOI: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.10.017]
- 26 Singer M. The role of mitochondrial dysfunction in sepsis-induced multi-organ failure. *Virulence* 2014; 5: 66-72 [PMID: 24185508 DOI: 10.4161/viru.26907]
- 27 Eckerle M, Ambroggio L, Puskarich MA, Winston B, Jones AE, Standiford TJ, Stringer KA. Metabolomics as a Driver in Advancing Precision Medicine in Sepsis. *Pharmacotherapy* 2017; 37: 1023-1032 [PMID: 28632924 DOI: 10.1002/phar.1974]
- 28 Puskarich MA, Evans CR, Karnovsky A, Das AK, Jones AE, Stringer KA. Septic Shock Nonsurvivors Have Persistently Elevated Acylcarnitines Following Carnitine Supplementation. *Shock* 2018; 49: 412-419 [PMID: 29384504 DOI: 10.1097/SHK.00000000000997]
- 29 Ferrario M, Cambiaghi A, Brunelli L, Giordano S, Caironi P, Guatteri L, Raimondi F, Gattinoni L, Latini R, Masson S, Ristagno G, Pastorelli R. Mortality prediction in patients with severe septic shock: a pilot study using a target metabolomics approach. *Sci Rep* 2016; 6: 20391 [PMID: 26847922 DOI: 10.1038/srep20391]
- 30 Rogers AJ, McGeachie M, Baron RM, Gazourian L, Haspel JA, Nakahira K, Fredenburgh LE, Hunninghake GM, Raby BA, Matthay MA, Otero RM, Fowler VG, Rivers EP, Woods CW, Kingsmore S, Langley RJ, Choi AM. Metabolomic derangements are associated with mortality in critically ill adult patients. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e87538 [PMID: 24498130 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0087538]
- 31 Srinivas SR, Prasad PD, Umapathy NS, Ganapathy V, Shekhawat PS. Transport of butyryl-L-carnitine, a potential prodrug, via the carnitine transporter OCTN2 and the amino acid transporter ATB(0,+). Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2007; 293: G1046-G1053 [PMID: 17855766 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00233.2007]
- 32 Schaarschmidt B, Vlaic S, Medyukhina A, Neugebauer S, Nietzsche S, Gonnert FA, Rödel J, Singer M, Kiehntopf M, Figge MT, Jacobsen ID, Bauer M, Press AT. Molecular signatures of liver dysfunction are distinct in fungal and bacterial infections in mice. *Theranostics* 2018; 8: 3766-3780 [PMID: 30083258 DOI: 10.7150/thno.24333]
- 33 Mussotter F, Potratz S, Budczies J, Luch A, Haase A. A multi-omics analysis reveals metabolic reprogramming in THP-1 cells upon treatment with the contact allergen DNCB. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 2018; 340: 21-29 [PMID: 29289672 DOI: 10.1016/j.taap.2017.12.016]
- 34 van Teijlingen Bakker N, Pearce EJ. Cell-intrinsic metabolic regulation of mononuclear phagocyte activation: Findings from the tip of the iceberg. *Immunol Rev* 2020; 295: 54-67 [PMID: 32242952 DOI: 10.1111/imr.12848]
- 35 Zhu X, Meyers A, Long D, Ingram B, Liu T, Yoza BK, Vachharajani V, McCall CE. Frontline Science: Monocytes sequentially rewire metabolism and bioenergetics during an acute inflammatory response. *J Leukoc Biol* 2019; 105: 215-228 [PMID: 30633362 DOI: 10.1002/JLB.3HI0918-373R]
- 36 Chi Z, Chen S, Xu T, Zhen W, Yu W, Jiang D, Guo X, Wang Z, Zhang K, Li M, Zhang J, Fang H, Yang D, Ye Q, Yang X, Lin H, Yang F, Zhang X, Wang D. Histone Deacetylase 3 Couples Mitochondria to Drive IL-1β-Dependent Inflammation by Configuring Fatty Acid Oxidation. *Mol Cell* 2020; 80: 43-58.e7 [PMID: 32937100 DOI: 10.1016/j.molcel.2020.08.015]

Zaishideng® WJG | https://www.wjgnet.com



Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

